#### **Distribution Agreement**

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Julia Bergild McBrien

Date

## The Antiviral Role of CD8+ T cells during Latent Immunodeficiency Virus Infections

Ву

Julia Bergild McBrien Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

Guido Silvestri, M.D. Advisor

Ann Chahroudi, M.D. Ph.D. Committee Member

Cheryl Day, Ph.D. Committee Member

Eric Hunter, Ph.D. Committee Member

Rabin Tirouvanziam, M.D., Ph.D. Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

#### The Antiviral Role of CD8+ T cells during Latent Immunodeficiency Virus Infections

By

Julia Bergild McBrien B.S., University of Pittsburgh, 2014

Advisor: Guido Silvestri, M.D.

An abstract of

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the

James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory

University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

2020

#### Abstract

#### The Antiviral Role of CD8+ T cells during Latent Immunodeficiency Virus Infections

#### By Julia Bergild McBrien

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV), the infectious agent responsible for Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS), infects an estimated 37 million people worldwide (UNAIDS, 2018). While antiretroviral therapy (ART) can indefinitely delay the onset of AIDS in HIV-infected individuals and limit the spread of infection, it does not eradicate the virus. The main obstacle in developing a cure for HIV infection is the presence of a population of latently infected cells, termed the viral reservoir, that is established early during infection and persists under ART (Chun et al., 1997b, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003a). A key paradigm in the field of HIV cure, referred to as "shock and kill" (Deeks et al., 2012, Archin et al., 2012), supposes that induction of virus expression (often referred to as "virus reactivation") in these latently-infected cells (i.e., "shock") followed by immune-mediated clearing (i.e., "kill") may substantially reduce the reservoir size and possibly lead to a functional cure for HIV infection. Unfortunately, no latency-reversing agent (LRA) tested to date has successfully perturbed the viral reservoir in human clinical trials (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015).

In this dissertation, I seek to address the antiviral role of CD8+ T cells in the maintenance of viral suppression of the latent HIV reservoir and inhibition of latency reversal using the rhesus macaque (RM) model. To this end, we assessed the stability of SIV latency after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion during long-term ART treatment in SIVinfected rhesus macagues. Specifically, we assessed interleukin-15 (IL-15) superagonist complex N-803 as an LRA alone and in combination with CD8 depletion, in addition to CD8 depletion alone. While N-803 alone did not reactivate virus production, its administration after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion induced the most robust and persistent virus reactivation ever observed in humans or macagues. Remarkably, similar results were obtained in a simian-human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) infection model as well as ART-treated HIV-infected humanized mice, with both the CD8 $\alpha$ - and CD8 $\beta$ -targeting depletion antibodies. I also detail the transcriptomic and phenotypic *in vivo* effects of N-803. This dissertation supports the notion that CD8+ T cells are involved in the maintenance of the HIV/SIV latent viral reservoir and encourages the development of CD8+ T cell-based therapeutic vaccine strategies targeting the latent viral reservoir in the search for a cure for HIV/AIDS.

#### The Antiviral Role of CD8+ T cells during Latent Immunodeficiency Virus Infections

By

Julia McBrien B.A., University of Pittsburgh, 2014

Advisor: Guido Silvestri, M.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2020

#### Acknowledgements

First and foremost, a big thank you goes to my parents who always encouraged me to chase any and all dreams. You've always trusted me with my own fate and offered your unwavering support. To my siblings, Michael and Laura, for providing unconditional love. You have never failed to mention that you were proud of me, as I am so incredibly proud of you both. To Sheila, my very first mentor. You inspired me to be curious and bold since I was a child and I couldn't have made it this far without your heavy influence. To the Köcks, my summer family for so many years. You've contributed more to my growth and upbringing then you will ever know simply by inviting me into your lives. To my friends, who see the best in me and accept the rest. Your constant love (and visits to Atlanta) always brings balance to my life. To Tyler, who continues to provide the greatest kind of love there is with extraordinary patience. You've been there with me through every struggle of the past eight years and I'm confident we can handle the many more to come. I would like to thank all my friends and colleagues at the Emory and Yerkes communities for these years of instruction and support, especially Diane and other members of the Silvestri lab, in addition to my thesis committee. And last, to Guido. Since the day you took me under your wing, you've affirmed that I was competent, intelligent, valuable, and a part of "the family". I expected you to care about the science, but I never expected you to care so much about me. I'm so thankful for all the trust, understanding, and love you've given me - I could not have asked for a more perfect mentor.

# **Table of Contents**

Important abbreviations	11
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
The early HIV epidemic	
The advent of antiretroviral therapy	
Use of nonhuman primate models for studying HIV	2
HIV transmission and clinical presentation	
HIV Pathogenesis	
HIV Lifecvcle	
Cellular targets of HIV/SIV	
Loss of CD4+ T lymphocytes	8
Chronic immune activation	
Immune evasion	12
Natural control of HIV infection	13
CD8+ T cell responses to HIV/SIV	18
General CD8+ T cell response to viral infections	18
Acute HIV infection	19
Chronic HIV infection	21
Expansion of CD8+ T cells and bystander activation	21
CD8+ T cell escape	23
CD8+ T cell exhaustion	24
ART initiation and barriers to CTL-mediated elimination of the viral reservoir	26
Compartmentalization and exclusion	27
Cytotoxic CD8+ T cell mechanisms	28
Noncytotoxic mechanisms of CD8+ T cell HIV control	30
HIV persistence	36
HIV Cure	38
"Shock and Kill" strategy	39
CD8+ cells and viral reservoir maintenance	40
Chapter 1 summary	43
Chapter 1 Figures	45
Figure 1: Significant CD8+ T cell events during HIV/SIV infection	45
Figure 2: Schematic representations of the association between CD8+ 1 cell frequency and	ISIV
VIRALIDAD.	40
Figure 3: "Shock and Kill" HIV cure strategy schematic	47 78
Table 1: Summary of noteworthy studies providing evidence of cytolytic and non-cytolytic a activity of CD8+ T cells during HIV/SIV infection during different phases of infection, includi	ntiviral ng
treatment and natural control	51
Chapter 2: IL-15 superagonist N-803 administration to SIV-infected long-term	
ART-treated rhesus macaques induces immunomodulatory effects without S	IV
reactivation	52
Abstract	53
Importance	53
Introduction	54
Results	57
N-803 does not induce SIV reactivation in the plasma or cell	57
N-803 does not decrease the size of the total cell-associated SIV DNA reservoir or de	lay
viral rebound following ART interruption	58

N-803 induces an increase in the frequency of CD8+ T cells in the peripheral blood and	50
lymph node	. 58
N-803 induces expansion of the effector memory T cell compartments	. 59
No clear change to percentages of NK cell subpopulations following N-803 treatment	. 59
N-803 induces phenotypic changes in bulk CD8+ T cell, CD4+ T cell, and NK cell	
populations in the peripheral blood, lymph node, and rectum	. 60
N-803 induces transcriptomic changes in CD4+ T cells. CD8+ T cells, and NK cells	. 60
Discussion	62
Methods	65
Animals SIV-infection drug administration and sample collection/processing	65
Immunonhenotyping by flow cytometry	66
Determination of plasma viral load, cell-associated DNA, and cell-associated RNA	66
Flow cytometry cell sorting	67
RNAsea	67
Statistical analyses	68
Acknowledgments	68
Funding information	60
Chapter 2 Figures	70
Figure 1: Treatment of SIV+ APT treated DM with N 902	70
Figure 2: Changes in bulk and subset T cell and NK cell frequencies after N 802 administration	70
Figure 2: Mormalized enrichment secres of genes upregulated after N 202 treatment in CD4+	т Т
colle, CD8+ T colle, and NK colle and anrichment plots of specific gone sote	72
Figure 4: Effect of N 803 on CD4+ T coll signaling pathways	12
Figure 4. Effect of N-605 off CD4+ 1 cell signaling pathways.	73
Figure S2: Effect of N-803 on CD4+ T cell signaling pathways (continued)	
Chapter 3: Robust and persistent SIV and HIV reactivation under ART by N-803	
and CD8 depletion	.76
Abstract	. 77
Results	. 78
Acknowledgments	. 90
Author contributions	91
Methods	92
Phosus Macaque Model	02
Animale SIV infection antiretroviral therapy CD8 depletion and N 803 administration	02
CD8 depletion with N-803 in SHIV-infected, ART-treated macaques (pilot study)	92 92
Sample collection and tissue processing	
Immunophenotype by flow cytometry	 
Determination of plasma SIV RNA, and cell-associated RNA and DNA	94
In Situ RNA analysis and quantification	
Fluorescence activated sorting (FACS) of live cells	
RNA-Seq and data analysis	
Single genome PCR amplification of SIVmac239 env sequences	
Sequencing of env amplicons	
Sequence analysis	00
Humanized mouse model	
	90
Experimental design	. 90
Experimental design	98 .99 99 99
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice	98 99 99 99 100
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice	99 99 99 99 100
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice ART administration	98 99 99 99 100 100 102
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice ART administration N-803 and MT807R1 administration	90 99 99 99 100 100 102 102
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice. Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice. Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice. ART administration N-803 and MT807R1 administration. Immunophenotypic analysis of BLT mice.	90 99 99 100 100 102 102 102
Experimental design Construction of BLT humanized mice Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice ART administration N-803 and MT807R1 administration Immunophenotypic analysis of BLT mice CD8 in vitro suppression assay	98 99 99 100 100 102 102 102 102

Experimental Design	104
Flow cytometry	105
Integrated/Total/2-LTR HIV-DNA	105
Statistical analysis	105
Data availability	106
Chapter 3 Figures	107
Figure 1	107
Figure 2	108
Figure 3	109
Figure 4	110
Figure 5	111
Supplemental Figure 1	112
Supplemental Figure 2	113
Supplemental Figure 3	114
Supplemental Figure 4	115
Supplemental Figure 5	116
Supplemental Figure 6	117
Supplemental Figure 7	118
Supplemental Figure 8	119
Supplemental Figure 9	120
Supplemental Figure 10	121
Supplemental Figure 11	122
Supplemental Table 1	123
Supplemental Table 2	124
Supplemental Table 3	125
Chapter 4: Sustained SHIV Reactivation by N-803 in ART-Treated CD8-Deplet	ed
lacaques	126
Abstract	127
Importance	128
Introduction	129
Results	132
Study design	132
N-803 induces an increase in plasma viremia in CD8-depleted ART-treated macaque	102 ac 132
Intervention with anti CD8 deploting antibody MT807P1 with N 803 changes the frequencies	
of immune cell subjects in the nexistence lumph node, and rectum	
or infinute cell subsets in the periphery, lymph hode, and rectum	133
Immunologic characterization of CD4+ 1 cells reveals upregulation of PD-1 on periph	erai
cells and increased proliferation of lymph node and rectal cells	134
N-803 administration in CD8-depleted macaques results in a decrease in the size of t	he
peripheral CD4+ T cell reservoir	135
Discussion	135
Materials and Methods:	138
Study approval	138
Animals, SIV-infection, and Antiretroviral therapy	138
CD8 depletion and N-803 administration	139
Sample collection and tissue processing	139
Immunophenotype by flow cytometry	139
Determination of plasma SIV RNA, and cell-associated RNA and DNA	140
Acknowledgements	
Author contributions	140
	140 141
Chapter 4 Figures	140 141 <b>142</b>
Chapter 4 Figures	140 141 <b> 142</b> 142
Chapter 4 Figures Figure 1: Study Design Figure 2: N-803 induces an increase in plasma viremia when administered in the absence of	140 141 <b>142</b> 142 of
Chapter 4 Figures Figure 1: Study Design Figure 2: N-803 induces an increase in plasma viremia when administered in the absence of CD8+ T cells	140 141 <b>142</b> 142 of 143

Figure 3: Peripheral blood cell frequencies pre- and post-intervention	.144
Figure 4: Peripheral blood CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before intervention,	,
and one week after	.145
with N-803 in CD8-depleted animals	.146
Supplemental Figure 1: Plasma viral loads with CD8+ T cell count during antiretroviral therapy	y.
Supplemental Figure 2: Plasma viral loads with the percentage of NK cells in the periphery du	.147
antiretroviral therapy	.148
Supplemental Figure 3: Efficacy of CD8+ lymphocyte depletion day 7 post-intervention	.149
Supplemental Figure 4: Lymph node cell subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week	( 150
Supplemental Figure 5: Rectal biopsy cell subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one wee	.150 ek
after	.151
Supplemental Figure 6: Lymph node CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before	150
Supplemental Figure 7: Rectal biopsy CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before	. 152
intervention, and one week after.	.153
Supplemental Figure 8: Peripheral blood NK subsets and proliferation pre-ART, before	454
intervention, and one week after.	. 154
Chapter 5: Combination of CD8β depletion and IL-15 superagonist N-803 induc	es
virus reactivation in SHIV-infected, long-term ART-treated rhesus macaques	155
ADSTRACT	150
Introduction	158
Results	160
Study design	160
N-803 administration in CD8 $\beta$ -depleted, ART-treated, SHIV-infected macaques results i	in
modest virus reactivation	161
CD8+ 1 cell depletion using the anti-CD8 $\beta$ antibody was suboptimal compared to the ar	nti-
Level of virus reactivation is correlated with efficacy of CD8+ T cell depletion and post-	102
depletion viral loads are correlated between sequential depletions.	163
Discussion	163
Materials and Methods	166
Study approval	.166
Acknowledgments	169
Author contributions	169
Figure 1	170
Figure 2	.171
Figure 3	.172
Figure 4	.173
Chapter 6: Discussion	174
The HIV epidemic today	174
Hope for a cure	175
"Shock and Kill" approach	179
CD8+ I cells thwart an HIV cure	180
Conclusion	101
	104
References:	186

# Important abbreviations

- HIV: Human immunodeficiency virus
- AIDS: Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
- ART: Antiretroviral therapy
- NHP: Non-human primate
- RM: Rhesus macaque
- SIV: Simian immunodeficiency virus
- SHIV: Simian-human chimeric immunodeficiency virus
- LRA: Latency-reversing agent
- N-803: IL-15 superagonist complex
- BLT: Bone marrow-liver-thymus humanized mouse
- PBMC: Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
- LN: Lymph node
- **RB:** Rectal biopsy

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### The early HIV epidemic

On June 5, 1981, the CDC's Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report described five cases of a rare Pneumocystis pneumonia in young, previously healthy, gay men living in Los Angeles (CDC, 1981). This led to the report of similar cases of rare opportunistic infections among gay men, primarily in Los Angeles and New York City, and it was recognized that an unidentified, acquired immunodeficiency was emerging (Gottlieb et al., 1981). Initially, the disease was thought to only infect gay men, and was called Gay-Related Immunodeficiency (GRID) leading to a stigma that prevented the allocation of US government funds. It wasn't until the disease was also observed in IV drug user, hemophiliac, and Haitian populations that it was understood that the disease was not specific for homosexuals (Fralick, 1984, CDC, 1982b, CDC, 1983b, CDC, 1983a, CDC, 1982a). The source of the infection was discovered first by Dr. Françoise Barré-Sinoussi and Dr. Luc Montagnier at the Pasteur Institute (Barre-Sinoussi et al., 1983) and quickly thereafter by Dr. Robert Gallo at the US National Cancer Institute (Gallo et al., 1983). The agent was formally named the human immunodefiency virus (HIV) in 1986. We now know that HIV is a lentivirus of the *Retroviridae* family, with a single-stranded, positive sense RNA genome and an encoded reverse transcriptase RNA-DNA polymerase (Levy, 1993). Since 1981, 77.3 million people have been infected with HIV and the epidemic has killed over 37 million people to date through the onset of Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS) and associated illnesses (UNAIDS, 2018).

#### The advent of antiretroviral therapy

Fortunately, the battle against HIV/AIDS has come a long way in the nearly four decades since the first few cases of disease. For those with access to care, HIV is no longer a death sentence. Since 1996, combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) has been the standard care for HIV-infected individuals (Collier et al., 1996, D'Aquila et al., 1996, Staszewski et al., 1996), contributing to a decrease in HIV mortality and transmission (CDC, 2006). ART is generally a cocktail of drugs that block specific steps of the HIV replication lifecycle, thus preventing new infection of cells within the host and, when used correctly, viral transmission (Deeks et al., 2015). With the prevention of new infection and the eventual death of previously-infected cells, ART-treated patients see a decrease in the concentration of plasma viremia and achieve viral suppression. With early ART, clinical manifestations are preventable as the disease progression to AIDS is significantly decelerated. Through broad access to effective and less toxic ART regimens, the lifespan of HIV-infected individuals approaches that of the general population (Deeks et al., 2013). Unfortunately, undiagnosed cases, limited/lack of access to care and ART, and poor drug adherence contribute to the roughly 2 million new HIV infections and 1.2 million AIDS-related deaths that occur each year worldwide (UNAIDS, 2015). It is evident that the global handle on the HIV/AIDS epidemic is not sufficient and a cure for the infection remains of utmost importance.

#### Use of nonhuman primate models for studying HIV

Studying HIV infection in humans has many limitations. For obvious ethical reasons, investigators cannot infect humans with HIV as part of an experimental study. Thus, studies are only able to include previously-infected cohorts, creating much

variation in the sample population in terms of infection and treatment. Access to sites such as the brain and bone marrow are rare, as well as lymph nodes and biopsies from other tissues. Additionally, it is impossible to extensively sample a single subject unless bodies are donated at death.

To overcome these barriers, the simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) infection model in non-human primates (NHPs) is used to replicate HIV infection in humans without many of the limitations of using human subjects (Micci et al., 2015, Kumar et al., 2016). NHP species utilized to study pathogenic infection include rhesus, pigtail, and cynomolgus macaques. Common viruses include macaque SIV<sub>mac239</sub> and SIV<sub>mac251</sub>, or simian-human chimeric immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) strains, which include an SIV backbone and replacement of the SIV envelope with an HIV envelope, providing a more relevant model of HIV transmission and pathogenesis (Pereira et al., 2012). Using animal models allows researchers to control for the infecting virus strain, timing of infection, acquisition of blood and tissue samples, selection of specific MHC class I genotypes, elective animal necropsy, and broad and frequent tissue collections. Of note, SIV infection of rhesus macaques is similar to HIV infection of humans with establishment of peak and set point viremia, onset of AIDS, and resolution of AIDS upon ART initiation, thus providing a convenient and comparable model to study HIV infection of humans (Micci et al., 2015).

#### HIV transmission and clinical presentation

HIV can be transmitted via blood, breast milk, semen or vaginal secretions from infected individuals (CDC, 2018). Patients with acute HIV infection may experience a flu-like illness characterized by fever, sore throat, lymphadenopathy, and/or rash

(Schacker et al., 1996). Serum antibodies to HIV are not typically high enough during the first few weeks of infection to test positive by an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), thus a rapid HIV diagnostic test conducted during the early phase of the infection may provide a false negative (Gaines et al., 1988, Tindall and Cooper, 1991). Systemic infection is established with the spread of the virus throughout the body, including to the thymus, spleen, peripheral lymphoid organs, mucosal lymphoid tissues, and the brain (Lackner et al., 2012).

After initial symptoms cease to persist, infected individuals may experience a symptom-free period for upwards of 10 years. During this time, CD4+ T cells, an important cellular arm of the adaptive immune system, are infected with the virus contributing to a decline in their frequency (Klatzmann et al., 1984). The onset of AIDS typically occurs when the CD4+ T cell count falls below 200 cells/µL of blood. During advanced, untreated HIV infection the immune system is unable to protect the body against other sources of infection due to the near absence of CD4+ T cells, chronic immune activation, and dysfunctional CD8+ T cells and B cells (Levy, 1993). The acquired mmunodeficiency leads to susceptibility to opportunistic infections, by organisms such as Pneumocystis jirovecii, mycobacteria, cytomegalovirus, Toxoplasma gondii, and Cryptococcus, as well as the occurrence of malignancies related to viral pathogens such as non-Hodgkins lymphoma and Kaposi's sarcoma (Lackner et al., 2012).

#### **HIV Pathogenesis**

The difficulty of HIV eradication, both on an individual and global basis, is owed to the incredible astuteness of HIV as a pathogen. As with most RNA viruses, HIV is extremely limited by the size of its genome. While the human genome is made of about 3.2 trillion nucleotides, the HIV-1 genome is composed of only 9,500 nucleotides (Luciw, 1996). Incredibly, with only nine genes HIV is able to infect and hijack host cells, producing systemic effects that ultimately lead to AIDS and death if left untreated. Furthermore, the virus has also evolved to infect and deplete CD4+ T cells, targeting the cells of the body that are in place to fight the infection (Klatzmann et al., 1984). Infection recruits more CD4+ T cells to the site, providing a constant supply of target cells for the infection to spread (Silvestri, 2013). The resultant clinical signature of immunodeficiency allows not only HIV, but also other pathogens to spread and eventually kill the host (Lackner et al., 2012). Furthermore, HIV replicates imperfectly due to the error-prone reverse transcriptase RNA-DNA polymerase encoded in the genome (Roberts et al., 1988). These errors introduce mutations that actually help the virus evolve rapidly, allowing for escape mutations against immune recognition or therapy to develop. Next, after reverse transcription into DNA, HIV integrates into the host genome where it can remain latent for years (Vogt, 1997). Thus, an HIV-infected individual remains infectious, regardless of the presence of clinical manifestations, unless viral suppression is achieved. Yet, even after a decade of ART treatment, the sustained presence of a population of latently-infected cells prevents elimination of the viral reservoir (Chun et al., 1997b, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003a). Thus, HIV has evolved to become arguably the smartest pathogen of our time and continues to evade our efforts to fight it.

#### HIV Lifecycle

HIV virions bind its primary cellular receptor cluster of differentiation 4, simply CD4, via the HIV viral envelope protein (Maddon Pj Fau - Dalgleish et al., 1986, McDougal et al., 1986). CD4 is a member of the immunoglobulin superfamily that typically functions to enhance T cell receptor-mediated signaling and is expressed on helper T lymphocytes, monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells. Although HIV can infect an array of cell types, its preferential targets are CD4+ T cells (Klatzmann et al., 1984). Dendritic cells are difficult to infect; instead they are able to capture the virus for trans-presentation to T cells (Wu and KewalRamani, 2006).

The HIV envelope is a glycosylated trimer of gp120 and gp41 heterodimers, with a CD4 binding site within gp120 (Kwong et al., 1998). For fusion and subsequent delivery of the viral core into the cytoplasm of the host cell to occur, HIV must also bind to a coreceptor, the chemokine receptors CCR5 or CXCR4, exposing the hydrophobic gp41 fusion peptide. The membrane of the virion fuses with the lipid membrane of the host cell, establishing entry into the cytoplasm (Wilen et al., 2012). The positive sense single-stranded RNA genome is transcribed into double-stranded DNA via the HIV reverse transcriptase polymerase that is prepackaged in the virion (Hu and Hughes, 2012). The double stranded DNA genome is then imported into the nucleus of the cell, and the pre-packaged HIV integrase enzyme splices open the host DNA and inserts the HIV DNA into the host genome, a process called retroviral integration. Long-translated regions (LTRs) flank each end of the HIV genome and contain the virial promotor region. The virus can then be transcribed via host transcription machinery to yield more genomic HIV RNA or mRNA to be translated into HIV proteins. Two HIV RNA copies, integrase, and reverse transcriptase are packaged into virions and bud from the infected cell for subsequent infections of neighboring cells. A productively infected cell has a half-life of about 1.6 days (Perelson et al., 1996), during which is produces thousands of progeny HIV virions (De Boer et al., 2010). The HIV provirus, that which is integrated into the DNA of the host, can either direct host transcriptional machinery towards active viral replication or remain latent with the possibility of eventual expression (Vogt, 1997). This makes eradication of HIV from the body extremely difficult, as systemic elimination of the virus requires death of every cell infected with replication competent virus.

# Cellular targets of HIV/SIV

Multiple CD4+ T cell subsets exist, varying in frequency, location, activities, and phenotype. After development in the thymus, naïve T cells circulate in the blood and lymphoid tissue in a resting state. Following exposure to cognate antigen, T cells die or persist as memory T cells. Subsets include short-lived effector memory T cells ( $T_{EM}$ ), which have an activated phenotype and secrete cytokines against the cognate infection, as well as long-lived central memory T cells ( $T_{CM}$ ), which typically remain petrified in a resting state until reexposure to cognate antigen, leading to rapid activation and response (Mahnke et al., 2013).

CD4+ T cell subtype has been shown to influence HIV infection and replication. Activated CD4+ T cells are superior in their ability to support productive HIV infection (Zack et al., 1990, Stevenson et al., 1990, Chou et al., 1997). Activated CD4+ T cells express the HIV coreceptor CCR5 and have their transcription machinery in the "onposition", increasing the possibility for provirus transcription and viral replication. Resting naïve CD4+ T cells do not usually express the CCR5 coreceptor and are consequently more resistant to infection, while resting  $T_{CM}$  cells express low levels of CCR5 and have been shown to be significant targets for SIV *in vivo* (Li et al., 2005). Thus, while naïve CD4+ T cells may support integrated HIV DNA, their frequency of infection is usually much lower than memory CD4+ T cells (Palmer et al., 2011). Memory subsets yield different contributions to the HIV reservoir, where central memory cells maintain the highest contribution (Kulpa and Chomont, 2015)

Additionally, target cell availability changes with anatomical location. The population of CD4+ T cells within the mucosal immune system is primarily activated CCR5+ memory CD4+ T cells (Connor et al., 1997, Scarlatti et al., 1997, Long et al., 2002) – the preferential targets of HIV/SIV infection, and are hence heavily depleted during infection (Brenchley et al., 2004b, Mehandru et al., 2004). In contrast to the systemic immune system, the mucosal immune system is massive in size. While productive infection of peripheral CD4+ T cells is quite rare at .01%-1%, infection of mucosal CD4+ T cells is common with estimates of around 60% infected within days of HIV exposure (Brenchley et al., 2004a, Mattapallil et al., 2005). Thus, infection of CD4+ T cells is contingent on coreceptor expression, activation status, and anatomical location.

### Loss of CD4+ T lymphocytes

Direct cellular cytotoxicity during HIV replication is likely the cause of death of CD4+ T cells before immunological control during the acute infection (Klatzmann et al., 1984, Okoye and Picker, 2013). Cell death primarily occurs in the mucosal tissues, specifically the gut (Brenchley et al., 2006). Rapid loss of infected cells in the secondary lymphoid tissue results in immunodeficiency that leads to excess pathogen load and tissue fibrosis (Brenchley et al., 2006). This chronic inflammatory process stimulates immunoregulatory responses that obstruct T cell function (Favre et al., 2010). HIV also hinders the ability of the immune system to regenerate new CD4+ T cells due to damage caused to both stem cells and the thymus during infection (McCune, 2001). Additionally, infection can generate incomplete reverse transcripts that cause an intense inflammatory response and indirect death of local, uninfected bystander cells through a mechanism called pyroptosis (Doitsh et al., 2014). CD4+ T cells that persist show signs of exhaustion and dysfunction that also contribute to the pathogenicity of HIV (Kaufmann et al., 2007, Day et al., 2006, D'Souza et al., 2007).

#### Chronic immune activation

Though the immune system is compromised during HIV infection, there also appears to be robust immune activation in compartments that include T cells, B cells and antigen presenting cells of the innate immune system. Higher levels of circulating antibodies and proinflammatory cytokines are present in HIV-infected individuals, a result of high activation of interferon-stimulated genes (Woelk et al., 2004, Hyrcza et al., 2007). Additionally, T cells are found to express higher levels of the activation markers CD38 and HLA-DR (Giorgi et al., 1993). Increased expression of markers of immune senescence, such as CD57 (Brenchley et al., 2003), and immune exhaustion, such as PD-1, are observed (Day et al., 2006, Trautmann et al., 2006). T cells expressing these markers were found to be impaired in response to TCR stimulation and these markers are predictors of disease outcome in HIV infection (Giorgi et al., 1993, Deeks et al., 2004, Hazenberg et al., 2003). Furthermore, a hallmark of immune activation is an increase in T cell turnover, as seen in CD4+ and CD8+ T cell populations (Sachsenberg et al., 1998, Douek et al., 2001), especially within the  $T_{CM}$  subset (Picker et al., 2004, Sieg et al., 2005). Lastly, while activated CD4+ T cells are more susceptible to HIV infection, they also appear to be more susceptible to apoptosis (Zack et al., 1990, Sieg et al., 2008).

In theory, there are multiple molecular and cellular mechanisms by which HIV infection can induce immune activation, and these different mechanisms are likely not mutually exclusive and depend on the stage of infection (early, chronic, treated, etc.) (Paiardini and Müller-Trutwin, 2013). The direct innate and adaptive immune responses against the infection are the first, and most predictable, mechanism of immune activation. Activation of HIV-specific T cells and B cells, binding of the mitogenic components of HIV to pattern recognition receptors (PRR) on innate cells, and the activation of infected cells all contribute to immune activation (Beignon et al., 2005, Heil et al., 2004, Meier et al., 2007, Vabret et al., 2012). Antigen load may also correlate with immune activation, as individuals capable of controlling HIV on their own (elite controllers) and ART-treated individuals experience lower viral loads, activation, and inflammation (Barker et al., 1998b, Hileman and Funderburg, 2017). Yet, during controlled infection, when viral loads are beneath the level of detection, the main markers of immune activation and inflammation are still higher than in uninfected individuals (Sauce et al., 2011, Hunt et al., 2003). While ongoing HIV replication most certainly contributes to immune activation, it is not a sufficient explanation. The frequency of activated T cells far exceeds the number of HIV-infected CD4+ T cells, as other cell types including B cells, NK cells, plasmacytoid dendritic cells, and monocytes also show increased levels of activation, turnover, and/or cell death (Doisne et al.,

2004a, Finkel et al., 1995, Hellerstein et al., 2003, Burdo et al., 2011, Brown et al., 2007). In fact, it is the level of immune activation, not viral load, that predicts CD4+ T cell decline (Giorgi et al., 1999, Deeks et al., 2004). Additionally, high viral loads do not always cause pathogenic infection as indicated in studies of natural SIV hosts, where high viral loads persist in the absence of immune activation (Silvestri et al., 2003).

HIV infection when left untreated causes a decline of CD4+ T cells, leading to immune deficiency and host susceptibility to a plethora of other benign infections. These opportunistic and environmental pathogens, as well as reactivated infections (ex. cytomegalovirus and Epstein Barr virus) manifest into disease that activates the immune system, sustaining an inflammatory state (Doisne et al., 2004a). CCR5+ CD4+ T cells are severely depleted from the gastrointestinal tract in the first few weeks of infection and never return to normal, even after treatment initiation (Brenchley et al., 2004b, Mattapallil et al., 2005, Veazey et al., 1998). This depletion is associated with loss of intestinal epithelial cells, disruption of tight junctions, and weakened mucosal intestinal barrier integrity, resulting in the translocation of bacterial and fungal products from the intestinal lumen to the systemic circulation (Brenchley et al., 2008). It is likely that these products contain pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that induce production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF  $\alpha$ , IL-6, IL-1  $\beta$ , and type I interferons (Emilie et al., 1990, Birx et al., 1990, Molina et al., 1989). Additionally, the Th<sub>17</sub> lineage of intestinal CD4+ T cells, characterized by IL-17 and IL-22 production, is heavily depleted during HIV-infection (Brenchley et al., 2006, Cecchinato et al., 2008, Raffatellu et al., 2008). IL-17 and IL-22 are thought to be crucial for mucosal immunity and their loss may also contribute to the weaken integrity of the mucosal barrier. SIV

infections of natural hosts and elite controllers, whose infections lack chronic immune activation, show maintenance of the Th<sub>17</sub> lineage, suggesting that preservation of Th<sub>17</sub> CD4+ T cells sustains mucosal barrier integrity and helps prevent chronic immune activation (Brenchley et al., 2008, Favre et al., 2009, Salgado et al., 2011, Brandt et al., 2011, Ciccone et al., 2011).

In conclusion, the chronic immune activation observed during pathogenic HIV and SIV infections is maintained by many mechanisms that likely work synergistically. Many of these mechanisms are perpetuated by the immunopathogenic state, further continuing the cycle. Inhibiting viral replication through ART is simply not enough to prevent CD4+ T cell death or fully restore CD4+ T cell frequency due to the residual inflammation that exists even during suppressed infection.

#### Immune evasion

The hallmark method of immune evasion, as mentioned previously, is the ability of HIV to infect and compromise the host immune system, allowing the virus to hide in plain sight. Additionally, the rapid evolution of HIV within the host is in part responsible for the maintenance of chronicity. An error rate projected at one mutation every 1000 bases coupled with continuing levels of high replication leads to broad variation in HIV (Wu and KewalRamani, 2006, Overbaugh and Bangham, 2001). As opposed to evolution in the eukaryotic kingdom of life, here natural selection takes place with each event of viral replication. Mutant viruses that are capable of replication amid antiretroviral drugs and the immune pressure thrive and propagate, while other variants cease to survive. The HIV envelope is a major site of mutation, consistently escaping recognition by envelope-targeting antibodies. There is much flexibility in the length of the variable loops and the extent of glycosylation of the envelope protein, which increases the ability to shield epitopes (Wei et al., 2003, West et al., 2014). Several binding sites are only transiently exposed during the entry process, limiting access for antibodies (West et al., 2014). Even within one infected individual, the envelope genomic sequence can vary by .6-1% *per year* (Shankarappa et al., 1999, Piantadosi et al., 2009) and 25-35% between individuals infected with different HIV subtypes (Korber et al., 2001). With such expansive epitope variation, it is challenging to develop a vaccine capable of targeting all HIV variants.

Cellular restriction factors, such as APOBEC3, SAMHD1, and tetherin prevent multiple post-entry activities of the virus. To combat, HIV has accessory proteins that abrogate the activity of the cellular restriction factors. Viral Vif blocks the activity of APOBEC3, which mutates viral genomes (Sheehy et al., 2002). Vpx blocks SAMHD1, which depletes the pool of nucleoside triphosphates required for reverse transcription (Laguette et al., 2011). Vpu blocks the activity of tetherin, which prevents budding and exodus of immature virions (Neil et al., 2008). Viral Nef has an important function, downregulating HLA class I molecule expression in order to reduce the extent of presentation of HIV peptide to cytotoxic T cells and CD4 downregulation to prevent superinfection (Schwartz et al., 1996, Garcia and Miller, 1991). Thus, the accessory proteins encoded within the HIV genome have very efficient and indispensable functions during the pathogenesis of HIV, with immune evasion being a key responsibility.

#### Natural control of HIV infection

It has long been recognized that a small group of HIV-infected individuals (<1% of the population) are capable of controlling HIV infection independent of ART, in

comparison to chronic progressors. These individuals, termed elite controllers, are able to maintain plasma viremia below the limit of detection of standard PCR assays without treatment (Saez-Cirion, 2013) (Figure 1.1). Elite controllers typically have stable CD4 counts without decline and progression to AIDS. Additionally, post-treatment controllers are HIV-infected individuals who control virus below the limit of detection after interruption of long-term ART (Saez-Cirion et al., 2013).

Just as with HIV infection of humans and SIV infection of rhesus macaques, natural hosts of SIV, sooty mangabeys and African green monkeys, show sustained high levels of plasma viremia, high viral load in the gut and an early, massive intestinal CD4+ T cell depletion. The difference between the two infections is the absence of high, chronic immune activation in natural hosts (Chahroudi et al., 2012, Liovat et al., 2009, Silvestri et al., 2003). We now know that systemic chronic immune activation is the driving force of CD4+ T cell depletion and AIDS (Paiardini and Müller-Trutwin, 2013). Levels of activated CD8+ T cells are more closely associated with shorter survival than viral load or CD4+ T cells (Giorgi et al., 1999). High viremia is not always indicative of progression to AIDS, as a few HIV-infected individuals do not progress to AIDS despite high viral loads (Choudhary et al., 2007, Rotger et al., 2011). Even in the context of ART-treated patients with undetectable viral loads, high levels of T cell activation are observed as compared to healthy controls (Sauce et al., 2011). Elite controllers show levels of T cell activation that is higher than those of both healthy controls and ARTsuppressed patients, but T cell activation of chronic progressors is highest (Hunt et al., 2008).

Initially it was thought that defective transmitted viruses may be responsible for the observed control in elite controllers (Deacon et al., 1995, Alexander et al., 2000), however fully replication-competent virus from elite controllers has since been isolated (Blankson et al., 2007). These isolated viruses show viral evolution, evidence that replication within the host has occurred (Bailey et al., 2006), and their replicative capabilities have been shown to be equivalent to that of standard lab strains in vitro (Blankson et al., 2007). Sequence analysis of virus isolated from elite controllers does not show any common mutations or significant deletions in the virus (Blankson et al., 2007, Miura et al., 2008). Case studies of an elite controller infected with a second HIV isolate maintained relative control after superinfection (Rachinger et al., 2008) and transmission pairs consisting of a chronic progressor transmitting to a would-be elite controller also suggest that the control observed during elite control is not an artifact of the infecting virus. Host factors therefore likely play the biggest role in the control of HIV replication. Elite controllers typically have an asymptomatic acute infection with higher CD4 counts and lower viral loads than their chronic progressor counterparts, suggesting that control of infection starts early (Goujard et al., 2009, Madec et al., 2005, Okulicz et al., 2009). While differences in innate immune system interactions with HIV between elite controllers and chronic progressors is little understood and neutralizing antibodies against HIV do not appear to be responsible for control, differences in the CD8+ T cells appear to play a promising role during natural HIV control (O'Connell et al., 2009).

Many groups have sought to determine what distinguishes elite controllers from chronic progressors, and specifically seeking to determine whether those differences lie in the activity of CD8+ T cells. Depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes from controller rhesus

macaques results in a transient increase in viremia (Friedrich et al., 2007). Another study found that elite controllers have very high levels of escape mutations, suggesting that CD8+ T cells put great selective pressure on the virus (Bailey et al., 2006). The identification of specific differences in host factors between chronic progressors and elite controllers has defined potential targets for *in vivo* manipulation of HIV/SIV-specific CD8+ T cell-specific responses to achieve better immunological control of the infection.

Peripheral HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from elite controllers are not more frequent, possess no greater specificity or breadth, and show no improved functional avidity when compared to those of chronic progressors (Hersperger et al., 2011c, Migueles et al., 2000, Betts et al., 2001, Migueles et al., 2004). CD8+ T cells of elite controllers were found to be more polyfunctional compared to chronic progressors in response to HIV antigens based on expression of IL-2, IFN $\gamma$ , TNF  $\alpha$ , MIP-1  $\beta$  and CD107a, but most of these polyfunctional cells are specific to antigens of other viruses such as Epstein Barr virus and cytomegalovirus -- only a relatively small subset is HIV-specific (Betts et al., 2006, Zimmerli et al., 2005, Migueles et al., 2009, Makedonas et al., 2010). Also, many elite controllers do not have any of these polyfunctional cells at all, weakening the probability that polyfunctional CD8+ T cells are solely responsible for the observed control. When considering only HIV-specific CD8+ T cells those of elite controllers, as compared to chronic progressors, were observed to have a dramatically higher proliferative capacity, a greater ability to upregulate granzyme B and perforin production, and a greater cytolytic capacity against autologous HIV-infected CD4+ T cells (Arrode et al., 2005, Horton et al., 2006, Lichterfeld et al., 2004a, Migueles et al., 2002, Migueles et al., 2008). Specifically, during chronic infection, cytolytic potential is

lost rapidly in most HIV-infected individuals, such that only around 15% of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells express perforin, whereas around 40% express perforin in elite controllers (Hersperger et al., 2010). Studies show that HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from elite controllers synthesize greater amounts of cytotoxic granule components, thus increasing their ability to kill infected cells (Saeidi et al., 2015, Hersperger et al., 2010, Migueles et al., 2008, Chen et al., 2012). Elite controllers are found to exceptionally upregulate T-bet expression, which can directly bind to the promoter regions of perforin and granzyme B genes leading to increased expression (Hersperger et al., 2011a, Walker and Yu, 2013). A study found that a large proportion of gag-specific CD8+ T cells from elite controllers coexpress PD-1, CD160, and 2B4, suggestive of a level of exhaustion comparable to chronic progressors (Pombo et al., 2015). However, elite controllers in this study also harbored a large population of gag-specific CD8+ T cells co-expressing CD160 and 2B4 that is associated with cytolytic potential, suggesting that co-expression of inhibitory markers on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells does not always indicate exhaustion. Therefore, the field appears to lack a consensus on the differences in expression and function of inhibitory receptors between chronic progressors and elite controllers, as well as the actual prevalence of exhaustion.

Many elite controllers possess HIV-specific CD8+ T cells restricted by HLA-B\*27/\*57 that can continue to proliferate throughout chronic infection, whereas the majority of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells restricted by other HLA alleles lose their proliferative capacity (Altfeld et al., 2003, Evans et al., 2000, Kaslow et al., 1996, Klein et al., 1998, Demers et al., 2016, Migueles et al., 2002, Lichterfeld et al., 2004b, Horton et al., 2006). Yet, not all elite controllers have these alleles and even chronic progressors have been found to have HLA-B\*27/\*57 genotype. Proliferative capacity of CD8 T+ cells in elite controllers is associated with the up-regulation of perforin and therefore associated with enhanced cytotoxic capabilities (Migueles et al., 2002). In addition, HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from elite controllers synthesize greater amounts of cytotoxic granule components, thus increasing their ability to kill infected cells (Hersperger et al., 2010, Migueles et al., 2008, Chen et al., 2012) and are found to exceptionally up-regulate T-bet expression, which increases the production of perforin and granzyme B (Hersperger et al., 2011a, Walker and Yu, 2013). HLA-B\*27/\*57-restricted effector CD8+ T cells express high amounts of granzyme B and escape CD4+ T<sub>REG</sub>-mediated suppression by killing the T<sub>REG</sub> cells they encounter (Elahi et al., 2011). T<sub>REG</sub> cells express galectin-P, a ligand for TIM-3 on effector cells. According to this group, HLA-B\*27 and HLA-B\*57-restricted effector T cells can kill T<sub>REG</sub> cells but also downregulate Tim-3 avoiding exhaustion through Gal-3/Tim-3 interaction with T<sub>REG</sub> cells (Elahi et al., 2011).

Host factors, as opposed to viral factors, largely mediate control of HIV infection during elite control and CD8+ T cells play a prominent role in this phenomenon (O'Connell et al., 2009). In conclusion, there appears to be associations between patterns of the anti-HIV activity of CD8+ T cells and status as an elite controller, suggesting that CD8+ T cells are an important factor for the control of HIV infection.

#### CD8+ T cell responses to HIV/SIV

# General CD8+ T cell response to viral infections CD8+ T cells are a part of the adaptive immune system. During thymic development they mature into cells capable of recognizing foreign antigen presented on

MHC class I molecules on all cells of the body. MHC class I is upregulated during infection, inflammation, and stress, displaying short peptides from intracellular proteins degraded by the immunoproteasome. MHC class I is expressed by all cells of the body. During viral infections, MHC class I molecules present viral peptides and CD8+ T cells with T cell receptors (TCR) specific for that particular foreign peptide-MHC class I complex recognize the infected cell and initiate a response. Traditionally a response to viral infections includes secretion of IFNy and IL-12; activation of other CD8+ T cells, NK cells, and macrophages; and polarization of CD4+ T cell towards a Th1 phenotype. TCR recognition on CD8+ T cells also causes upregulation of cytotoxic granules, leading to the release of perforin and granzyme into the immunological synapse, resulting in the death of the infected cell. Thus, CD8+ T cells are able to recognize intracellular pathogens, specifically viral infections, and the prototypical response is to kill the infected cells. During chronic viral infections, CD8+ T cells upregulate PD-1 and other inhibitory markers, taking on an exhausted phenotype and downregulate their ability to respond to cognate antigen. This lack of response contributes to the chronicity of some viral infections.

#### Acute HIV infection

Acute HIV infection of humans is characterized by a transient peak in viremia (2-3 weeks) followed by a post-peak decline to a set-point level of viremia that is a strong predictor of the ensuing rate of progression to AIDS (Mellors et al., 1996). Subsequently, HIV-infected patients experience a slow decrease in CD4+ T cells and gradual deterioration of immune function, including exhaustion of CD8+ T-cells, loss of immune function in the lymph nodes and mucosal tissues, and chronic immune activation -- leading to increased susceptibility to opportunistic infections and cancer (Fauci et al., 1991, Brenchley et al., 2006, Deeks et al., 2015).

Several lines of evidence suggest that CD8+ T cells play a significant role in the control of virus replication during the acute phase of HIV and SIV infection (Figure 1.1). First, the post-peak decline of viremia only occurs after the emergence of virus-specific CD8+ T cells, suggesting that CD8+ T cells are involved in the initial control of infection (Borrow et al., 1994, Koup et al., 1994). Depletion of CD8+ T cells during acute SIV infection of rhesus macaques results in the abrogation of the post-peak decline of viremia (Matano et al., 1998, Schmitz et al., 1999b), again confirming a critical role in the initial resolution of viral control. In addition, during the first weeks of infection viral mutants capable of escaping the CD8+ T cell response begin to appear and rapidly become fixed in the overall virus population, thus demonstrating a strong evolutionary pressure posed on the virus to escape immunological recognition by CD8+ T cells (Borrow et al., 1997b, Chen et al., 2000, McMichael and Phillips, 1997, Vanderford et al., 2011). Overall, these observations indicate that CD8+ T cells play a significant role in the control of acute HIV infection.

Persistent exposure to HIV antigen during the natural course of HIV infection leads to the progressive dysfunction and "exhaustion" of virus-specific T cells. T cell exhaustion, characterized by altered differentiation, impaired function, and decreased proliferation (Kuchroo et al., 2014), begins soon after peak HIV viremia and persists for the remainder of the infection (Radebe et al., 2015, Cao et al., 2016a). Thus, while HIVspecific CD8+ T cells appear to be necessary for the post-peak decline in viremia during the acute infection, persistent exposure to antigen and chronic inflammation results in an exhausted state, during which cells are no longer capable of amounting an appropriate response against HIV allowing the infection to persist.

#### Chronic HIV infection

CD8+ T cells continue to exert some level of control over HIV and SIV replication after the acute phase of infection, as shown by studies in which depletion of CD8+ T cells during chronic SIV infection results in increased viral replication (Chowdhury et al., 2015, Jin et al., 1999, Metzner et al., 2000a). Additionally, viral escape mutants against CD8+ T cell responses continue to appear during the chronic phase of infection (Goulder et al., 1997). However, the combination of virus escape and progressive T cell dysfunction and exhaustion makes HIV- or SIV-specific CD8+ cells increasingly less able to successfully control virus replication (Appay et al., 2002b, Papagno et al., 2004, Pantaleo et al., 1994, Appay et al., 2002a, Champagne et al., 2001a, Betts et al., 2006, Mueller et al., 2001). This loss of CD8+ T cell-mediated control of virus replication is associated with disease progression in chronically HIV-infected individuals (Day et al., 2006, Brenchley et al., 2003). Interestingly, continuous activation of CD8+ T cells in the absence of effective antiviral activity may lead to disease progression (Sodora and Silvestri, 2008), as first suggested by the classical observation that the level of CD8+ T cells expressing the activation markers CD38 and HLA-DR are most closely associated with shorter patient survival than viral load or CD4+ T cell count (Giorgi et al., 1999). In conclusion, CD8+ T cells are involved in control during all stages of infection, responsible for both viral control and persistence.

Expansion of CD8+ T cells and bystander activation

As stated above, during acute HIV infection, there is a large and broad increase in CD8+ T cells which is associated with the post-peak decline of HIV viremia. This expansion of the effector CD8+ T cell compartment is seen in other viral infections (Kolowos et al., 1999, Weiss et al., 1998, Than et al., 1999, Margolick et al., 1993). However, unlike in other viral infections, the expansion is not limited to HIV-specific cells and CD8+ T cell numbers remain elevated throughout the course of the disease (Margolick et al., 1993, Papagno et al., 2004). In fact, HIV-specific CD8+ T cells represent less than 10% of the total CD8+ T cell pool expanded during the acute infection (Betts et al., 2001, Altfeld et al., 2001). CD8+ T cells reactive to latent pathogens, such as cytomegalovirus and Epstein Barr virus reactivate (Rahman et al., 1991), as well as CD8+ T cells specific for non-persistent pathogens, such as influenza and adenovirus, implying that CD8+ T cell expansion occurs through antigenindependent mechanisms as well (Mudd and Lederman, 2014, Bastidas et al., 2014a). This is in contrast to the CD4 compartment, where some expansion of cells reactive to persistent pathogens is demonstrable, but responses to non-persistent antigens are unaffected (Haas et al., 2010). The exact cause of such "bystander activation" remains unclear.

Overtime CD8+ T cell frequency decreases but does not return to pre-infection levels (Cao et al., 2016a). In healthy individuals, the majority of circulating CD8+ T cells are of the naïve and central memory subtypes, but during chronic HIV infection the CD8+ T cell compartment is enriched for effector memory CD8+ T cells (Appay et al., 2002b, Papagno et al., 2004). The expanded CD8+ T cell population in chronically HIVinfected patients shows symptoms of T cell exhaustion and immunosenescence, both of which are associated with disease progression (Day et al., 2006, Brenchley et al., 2003). Even after the initiation of ART, the bystander contraction of the CD8+ T cell compartment does not return to normal and elevation remains despite virologic control (Serrano-Villar et al., 2014a). As CD4 counts are often lower than pre-infection levels, many ART-treated patients have an inverted CD4:CD8 ratio (Serrano-Villar et al., 2013). The initiation of ART during acute infection is associated with a greater CD8+ T cell count reduction than those initiated ART during chronic infection (Cao et al., 2016b). This would suggest that shorter duration of antigen exposure is associated with decreased immune activation and lower CD8+ T cell elevation (Cao et al., 2016b, Jenabian et al., 2015). This elevation of CD8+ T cells occurs not only in the periphery, but is also observed in the lymph nodes of HIV-infected patients (Tedla et al., 1999, Biancotto et al., 2007).

## CD8+ T cell escape

CD8+ T cells recognize virally infected cells via viral peptide epitopes presented on MHC class I molecules. The virus with the greatest viral fitness is the variant with a mutated epitope that avoids immune recognition, and these variants predominant until they too are recognized. Immune escape is made highly probably by the error-prone HIV reverse transcriptase enzyme, causing rapid mutation acquisition, an HIV hallmark (Borrow et al., 1997a, Goulder et al., 1997, Koup, 1994, Leslie et al., 2004, McMichael et al., 2010, Phillips et al., 1991). As stated earlier, viral CD8+ T cell escape occurs during both the early and chronic infection, indicative of the necessity for the virus to escape immunological recognition by CD8+ T cells (Borrow et al., 1997b, Chen et al., 2000, McMichael and Phillips, 1997). In treated patients there should theoretically be no viral replication, and therefore no viral evolution (Von Stockenstrom et al., 2015). Viral reservoirs preserve the pre-ART variants with their escape mutations, but overtime the ability of CD8+ T cells to recognize viral reservoirs diminishes as a function of the time between infection and ART initiation (Jones and Walker, 2016). In fact, more than 98% of proviruses in patients treated during chronic infection harbored escape mutations in dominant epitopes that were unrecognizable to CD8+ T cells, but subdominant CD8+ T cell responses against non-escaped epitopes were still found in each of the patients (Deng et al., 2015). The specific targets recognized by CD8+ T cells is also of importance, as strong T cell responses against HIV gag have been associated with better control of viremia and those targeting HIV env with rapid progression (Kiepiela et al., 2007).

#### CD8+ T cell exhaustion

Persistent exposure to antigen leads to the progressive dysfunction of virusspecific T cells and "T cell exhaustion". Exhaustion of chronic virus-specific T cells is characterized by altered differentiation, impaired function, and compromised proliferation and/or survival profile (Kuchroo et al., 2014). In the early stages of exhaustion, HIV-specific T cells have an impaired ability to proliferate in response to antigen, as well as reduced expression of IL-2, IFNY, TNF $\alpha$ , CCL4/MIP1 $\alpha$ , and the degranulation marker CD107a (Betts et al., 2006). Later stages of exhaustion are characterized by apoptosis of virus-specific T cells (Mueller et al., 2001). It is thought that exhaustion of virus-specific adaptive cells contributes to viral persistence during chronic infection, including those of HIV/SIV-specific CD8+ T cells (Kim and Ahmed, 2010). The upregulation of PD-1 on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from viremic patients is associated with impaired cytokine production, proliferation, survival, and turnover (Day et al., 2006, Petrovas et al., 2006, Petrovas et al., 2013, Trautmann et al., 2006). Other markers of T cell exhaustion include co-inhibitory receptors LAG-3, CD160, and Tim-3 (Peretz et al., 2012, Brenchley et al., 2003, Desai and Landay, 2010). It was recently shown that while virus-specific CD8+ T cells are initially capable of cytolytic activity, the potential is significantly reduced after acute infection (Roberts et al., 2016, Demers et al., 2016).

The quality of HIV-specific CD8+ T cell responses are impaired during chronic infection (Pantaleo et al., 1994), with decreased cytokine production and survival as well as skewed differentiation (Appay et al., 2002a, Champagne et al., 2001b, Betts et al., 2006, Mueller et al., 2001), all characteristic of T cell exhaustion. Recently it was observed that HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from aviremic individuals display a significant upregulation of PD-1, and this expression is associated with impaired cytokine production, proliferation, and survival (Day et al., 2006, Petrovas et al., 2006, Trautmann et al., 2006). ART initiation does result in modest restoration of polyfunctionality with a partial downregulation of activation and exhaustion markers on T cells (Day et al., 2006, Jones et al., 2008, Kaufmann et al., 2007, Nikolova et al., 2005, Grabmeier-Pfistershammer et al., 2011, Kassu et al., 2011, Streeck et al., 2008, Conrad et al., 2012, Rehr et al., 2008). Thus, persistent exposure of CD8+ T cells to antigen and inflammation brings about an exhausted phenotype, in which they are no longer capable of amounting an appropriate response against HIV/SIV and the infection remains.
#### ART initiation and barriers to CTL-mediated elimination of the viral reservoir

ART suppresses HIV replication, leading to decreased plasma viremia and a reduction in the antigen required for the mediation of CD8+ T cell responses. This lack of antigen changes the phenotypes and functional profiles of the cell populations that remain after the start of ART (Jones et al., 2016). CD8+ T cell cytotoxic and proliferative capabilities are not restored after ART initiation, although prolonged therapy results in some restoration of polyfunctionality and at least partial downregulation of activation and exhaustion markers (Day et al., 2006, Jones et al., 2008, Kaufmann et al., 2007, Nikolova et al., 2005, Grabmeier-Pfistershammer et al., 2011, Kassu et al., 2011, Streeck et al., 2008, Conrad et al., 2012, Rehr et al., 2008). While protease inhibitors have been observed to impair CD8+ T cell function, other barriers to CD8+ T cellmediated elimination of persistent viral reservoirs include: sequence diversity/immune escape (Borrow et al., 1997a, Goulder et al., 1997, Koup, 1994, Leslie et al., 2004, McMichael et al., 2010, Phillips et al., 1991), T cell exhaustion/dysfunction (Youngblood et al., 2013), suboptimal epitope targeting (Fellay et al., 2007, Carrington et al., 1999, The International et al., 2010, Kaslow et al., 1996, Pereyra et al., 2014), and compartmentalization/separation of CD8+ T cells from viral reservoirs (Fukazawa et al., 2015, Connick et al., 2007, Folkvord et al., 2005).

It remains unclear whether HIV latency poses as a barrier to CD8+ T cellmediated eradication, as reviewed in (Jones and Walker, 2016). CD8+ T cells can detect even a single MHC-peptide complex on a cell surface (Irvine et al., 2002) implying that even the slightest bit of translation of HIV gene products is capable of exposing latently infected cells to CD8+ T cell killing. Both unspliced and multiplyspliced HIV transcripts can be detected in resting CD4+ T cells from HIV-infected individuals (Lassen et al., 2004, Chun et al., 2003, Lassen et al., 2006, Hermankova et al., 2003), yet whether these transcripts are translated may be limited by retention in the nucleus (Lassen et al., 2006), transcriptional interference, and "read-through" transcription (Bullen et al., 2014).

#### Compartmentalization and exclusion

It is thought that perhaps antigen sequestration feeds HIV viral persistence. Most effector CD8+ T cells, including those specific for HIV and SIV, generally lack the proper chemokine receptors to enter the B cell follicle of the lymph node (Connick et al., 2007, Tjernlund, 2010, Vinuesa and Cyster, 2011, Sasikala-Appukuttan et al., 2013, Crotty, 2011). CD4+ T<sub>FH</sub> cells have been shown to be 30-fold more likely to harbor latentlyinfected virus than peripheral CD4+ T cells (Fukazawa et al., 2015), perhaps an artifact of the inability of CD8+ T cell localization to the germinal center. The SIV model of elite control is driven by highly effective virus-specific CD8+ T cells that are able to recognize and eliminate at least a subset of infected cells systemically and in the lymph node paracortex without the assistance of latency reversal (Connick et al., 2007). While there is apparent evidence that the lymph node is a site of reservoir sequestration, similar HIV persistence may be facilitated by viral exclusion in immune privileged sites such as the testicles and central nervous system (Galvin and Cohen, 2006, Camelo et al., 2005, Muldoon et al., 2013, Schuppe and Meinhardt, 2005). Other immune privileged sites include the brain, where HIV is thought to replicate in microglial cells independent of CD8+ T cell infiltration and response (Thompson et al., 2011, Gray et al., 2014)

Additionally, the presence of CD4+ and CD8+ tissue–resident memory T cells ( $T_{RM}$ ) have recently been identified.  $T_{RM}$  cells clonally expand in tissue sites and do not readily circulate (Gebhardt et al., 2009, Jiang et al., 2012, Klonowski et al., 2004, Liu et al., 2010, Park and Kupper, 2015, Sathaliyawala et al., 2013, Steinert et al., 2015, Teijaro et al., 2011). It is still unclear whether CD4+  $T_{RM}$  populations contribute to HIV persistence, or whether CD8+  $T_{RM}$  cells are capable of contributing to eradication. It is possible that infected CD4+  $T_{RM}$  that are localized in sites with restricted CD8+ T cell access and may not expose themselves to killing by periodic egress, or that infected CD4+  $T_{RM}$  may harbor escape mutations in CD8+ T cell epitopes that are not well represented in the peripheral blood (Jones and Walker, 2016).

#### Cytotoxic CD8+ T cell mechanisms

Cytotoxic and noncytotoxic CD8+ T cells have been implicated in being important during the control of HIV infection (Figure 1.3, Table 1). CD8+ T cells have long been characterized by their cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) activity during intracellular infection, most notably during viral infection. CD8+ T cells predominately mediate killing through the secretion of the cytolytic molecules perforin and granzyme contained within lytic granules within the cell (Peters et al., 1991, Shankar et al., 1999) (Figure 1.3, Table 1.1). Degranulation occurs early after CD8+ T cell activation when the lytic granules are released into the immunological synapse formed between the CD8+ T cell and the target cell. Granzymes are serine proteases that induce apoptosis by cleaving caspases (Heusel et al., 1994, Bots and Medema, 2006). Perforin is believed to form pores in the membrane of the cell to allow for delivery of granzyme (Bolitho et al., 2007, Voskoboinik et al., 2006). An essential prerequisite for immunological synapse formation and the

transpiration of degranulation is CD8+ T cell TCR recognition of peptide antigen displayed on MHC class I molecules (Trambas and Griffiths, 2003). Thus, CTL activity is antigen-dependent.

Transcription factors T-bet and Eomes regulate the differentiation and function of effector CD8+ T cells (Cruz-Guilloty et al., 2009, Sullivan et al., 2003, Pearce et al., 2003). While T-bet positively regulates genes associated with perforin, granzyme B, and IFNγ effector function (Jenner et al., 2009, Hersperger et al., 2011b), Eomes positively regulates genes associated with perforin as well as the maintenance of memory CD8+ T cells (Cruz-Guilloty et al., 2009, Pearce et al., 2003, Banerjee et al., 2010, Joshi et al., 2007). The balance between these two transcription factors helps dictate the differentiation and functional pathway of the cell (Joshi et al., 2007, van Aalderen et al., 2015, Buggert et al., 2014, McLane et al., 2013, Paley et al., 2012).

During chronic HIV infection, Tbet<sup>hi</sup> HIV-specific CD8+ T cells have greater functionality and maintain the ability to express perforin while T-bet<sup>hi</sup> Eomes<sup>hi</sup> HIVspecific CD8+ T cells show reduced differentiation and functionality and increased exhaustion with little to no expression of perforin, and the latter population predominates the HIV-specific CD8+ T cell pool (Hersperger et al., 2011b, Buggert et al., 2014). The loss of HIV-specific CD8+ T cell cytolytic function during chronic infection is a contributing factor to progressive HIV infection (Hersperger et al., 2010, Chen et al., 2009, Migueles et al., 2008, Saez-Cirion, 2007, Appay et al., 2000). Control of viremia is associated with the ability of CD8+ T cells from chronically HIV-infected individuals to upregulate granzyme and perforin *in vitro* (Migueles et al., 2008), and it has also been shown that the ability of CD8+ T cells to upregulate perforin following stimulation *ex vivo* correlates inversely with viral load (Hersperger et al., 2010).

The peripheral CD8+ T cell response to HIV evolves during the course of the infection. Peripheral blood CD8+ T cell effector responses in subjects with acute HIV infection show a robust and highly activated response with immediate cytotoxic potential within the CD8+ T cell pool (Demers et al., 2016). However, HIV-specific CD8+ T cells lose their ability to upregulate perforin after the resolution of peak viremia, a characteristic that also coincides with reduced T-bet expression, but not Eomes (Demers et al., 2016). While CTL activity appears to be engaged during the acute infection, it seems to be lost during chronic infection resulting in a lack of control and the slow progression to AIDS when left untreated.

#### Noncytotoxic mechanisms of CD8+ T cell HIV control

Jay Levy, the head of the third laboratory to discover the causative agent of AIDS, observed in 1986 that, in contrast to symptomatic patients, virus could not be isolated from the peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PMBCs) of asymptomatic HIV-infected individuals using standard tissue culture techniques (Walker et al., 1986). Yet, when CD8+ T cells were removed from the peripheral blood cultures of some healthy subjects, virus replication occurred within 7-9 days. Reconstitution of the cultures with autologous CD8+ T cells again suppressed virus replication in a dose-dependent manner, demonstrating that CD8+ T cells play a role in HIV replication *in vitro* and showed that the block in virus production was not due to the killing of virus-infected cells (Walker et al., 1986, Levy et al., 1996). Subsequent studies confirmed that there was no decrease in viability of infected CD4+ T cells cocultured with antiviral CD8+ T cells

(Wiviott et al., 1990). Of note, these original studies used CD8+ T cells from healthy HIV-infected individuals that were preselected to have noncytotoxic anti-HIV responses (CNAR), these original subjects were not necessarily elite controllers, as even some HIV-uninfected individuals were found to have the same activity. Additionally, CD8+ T cells were removed via the Wysocki & Sato panning method (Wysocki and Sato, 1978), which was not effective at removing all CD8+ T cells from PBMCs (Walker et al., 1989). Another study found that the CD8+ T cell anti-HIV activity correlated with the clinical state of the infected individual, where CD8+ T cells from asymptomatic individuals suppressed HIV better than symptomatic and AIDS patients (Mackewicz et al., 1991). Similar findings were found across HIV and SIV strains (Walker et al., 1991b) and the activity was also found to suppress productive infection of macrophages (Barker et al., 1998a).

Levy used two methods to measure the noncytotoxic response of CD8+ T cells during HIV infection *in vitro* (Levy et al., 1996). In the endogenous assay, *ex vivo* HIVinfected CD4+ T cells were cultured in the presence of autologous or heterologous CD8+ T cells at CD8+:CD4+ T cell ratios between 1:20-1:1 (Mackewicz and Levy, 1992, Mackewicz et al., 1991). In the acute infection assay, mitogen-stimulated CD4+ T cells from uninfected donors were acutely infected with HIV ad then cultured with CD8+ T cells from infected individuals at CD8+:CD4+ T cell ratios between 1:4-4:1 (Landay et al., 1993, Mackewicz et al., 1991). The antiviral effect is determined by the extent of reduction of reverse transcriptase activity at various doses of CD8+ T cells relative to CD4+ T cells. Results using these assays demonstrate that the antiviral activity of CD8+ T cells during HIV infection *in vitro* does not require HLA compatibility for efficient suppression of virus replication (Landay et al., 1993). Many other studies during this era confirmed the presence of an antiviral, noncytolytic CD8+ T cell response that inhibited HIV replication at the level of transcription without killing virus-infected cells (Mackewicz and Levy, 1992, Landay et al., 1993, Mackewicz et al., 1991, Walker et al., 1991a, Tsubota et al., 1989, Brinchmann et al., 1990a, Gomez et al., 1994, Bagasra and Pomerantz, 1993, Hausner et al., 1993). Interestingly, the presence of antiviral CD8+ T cells did not affect activation or proliferation of CD4+ T cells (Landay et al., 1993, Brinchmann et al., 1990b).

Levy and company determined that the noncytolytic response of CD8+ T cells against HIV was related to the secretion of soluble factor(s), which they termed CD8+ Antiviral Factor (CAF). Using both transwell culture systems and also the exposure of CD4+ T cells to CD8+ T cell supernatants, suppression of HIV replication was observed in the absence of physical interaction between CD4+ and CD8+ T cells (Brinchmann et al., 1990b, Mackewicz and Levy, 1992, Mackewicz et al., 1994). Thus, CD8+ T cells may suppress active HIV replication in vitro via non-cytolytic mechanisms that are related to the secretion of soluble factors (Mackewicz and Levy, 1992, Levy et al., 1996, Barker et al., 1996, Wiviott et al., 1990, Walker et al., 1991a, Walker and Levy, 1989). Additionally, CAF was shown to be produced by activated HLA-DR+ CD8+ T cells with distinct biochemical and physical properties (Levy et al., 1996, Landay et al., 1993, Barker et al., 1997), including: sensitivity to protease, size range of 10-50kD, and resistance to heat and low pH (Levy et al., 1996, Levy, 2003, Mackewicz et al., 2003a). The maximal secretion of CAF occurs 5-9 days after CD8+ T cell activation (Levy et al., 1996, Mackewicz et al., 1994), unlike secretion of other cytokines which typically occurs 1-3 days after activation (Mackewicz et al., 1994, Landay et al., 1993, Mackewicz et al., 2000a). Additionally, CAF is found in the cytoplasmic fraction of CD8+ T cells, not granules (Mackewicz et al., 2003b). Many soluble factors with anti-HIV activity were tested for CAF activity, including (but not limited to): IL-2, IL-4, IL-10, IL-15, IL-18, TNF  $\alpha$ , TNF  $\beta$ , IFN  $\alpha$ , IFN  $\beta$ , IFN $\gamma$ , TGF  $\beta$ , CCL3, CCL4, CCL5, and  $\alpha$ -defensins; but none were found to be solely responsible for the CD8+ T cell noncytotoxic anti-HIV response (Levy, 2003, Levy et al., 1996, Brinchmann et al., 1990b, Mackewicz et al., 1994, Mackewicz et al., 2000a) (Rubbert et al., 1997, Walker and Levy, 1989, Mackewicz et al., 1997). It remains possible that CAF is the activity of multiple factors (Chang et al., 2002).

Despite a significant effort in the laboratory of Dr. Jay Levy, relatively little is known about the exact nature or specific identity of CAF (Mackewicz et al., 1994, Vella and Daniels, 2003, Chang et al., 2003). CAF does not block viral entry, integration, or reverse transcription, nor is it MHC-restricted (Copeland et al., 1997, Mackewicz et al., 2000b, Vella and Daniels, 2003, Chang et al., 2003). Studies have found evidence CD8+ T cells suppress replication by inhibiting viral transcription (Mackewicz et al., 1995) and proviral gene expression (Tomaras et al., 2000, Kiepiela et al., 2007). In addition, CAF is not lentivirus-specific as it was also shown to suppress promotors of other viruses (Le Borgne et al., 2000) and it is not produced exclusively by CD8+ T cells, which led to the hypothesis that CAF is part of the innate immune response (Chang et al., 2002, Le Borgne et al., 2000).

Other immunological factors able to suppress HIV/SIV replication include the  $\beta$ chemokines CCL3, CCL4, and CCL5 (also known as MIP-1 $\alpha$ , MIP-1 $\beta$ , and RANTES, respectively), which block the entry CCR5-tropic viruses (Alkhatib et al., 1996, Cocchi et al., 1995, Cocchi et al., 2000, Chun et al., 2001). In fact, characterization of CD8+ T cells with a MIP-1  $\beta$  expression profile has been identified as a correlate of virus control and inhibition (Freel et al., 2012, Ferrari et al., 2011, Freel et al., 2010). HIV/SIV-specific CD8+ T-cells also secret IFN $\gamma$ , which may play a role in the noncytolytic immune response, however, there is no demonstrable correlation between IFN $\gamma$  expression and viral load, viral set point, viral clearance, or chronicity, with considerable variation between patients (Lieberman, 2004, Cao et al., 2003, Dalod et al., 1999).

Strong support in favor of the hypothesis that noncytolytic mechanisms of antiviral activity by CD8+ T cells are important in controlling HIV and SIV replication was provided by two independent studies in which the *in vivo* lifespan of productively infected cells was measured in CD8+ lymphocyte-depleted versus non-depleted SIVinfected rhesus macaques (Klatt et al., 2010, Wong et al., 2010). In both studies, SIVinfected macaques were initiated on ART immediately after depletion of CD8+ T cells and the *in vivo* lifespan of productively infected cells was calculated based on the rate of viremia decline under ART using established mathematical models (Perelson et al., 1997, Perelson et al., 1996). Interestingly, both studies showed that the viral decay dynamics at the onset of ART was very similar between CD8+ lymphocyte-depleted macaque and non-depleted animals, thus demonstrating that the relatively short *in vivo* lifespan of productively SIV-infected cells cannot be attributed to cytolytic activity of CD8+ T cells (Figure 1.1 A and B). Instead, the results of both studies are compatible with the hypothesis that noncytolytic mechanisms that do not impact the lifespan of a productively infected cell are involved in CD8+ T cell-mediated suppression of SIV replication.

The main conclusion of these experiments was independently confirmed by three studies. In the first study, al Basatena et al., sough to determine if the consistent observation of viral escape proves that HIV/SIV-specific CD8+ T cells kill infected cells or could this also be the result of a noncytolytic control (Seich Al Basatena et al., 2013). To this end, these authors developed a 3D cellular automaton model of HIV infection that captures both spatial and temporal dynamics, and reproduces in vivo viral dynamics at the cellular and population level. Using this model, al Basatena et al. demonstrated that noncytolytic effector mechanisms can select for viral escape variants. Intriguingly, those viral variants selected by noncytolytic mechanisms of suppression have a slower outgrowth and a lower frequency as compared to those escaping from a cytolytic response, thus suggesting that non-cytolytic responses can provide more durable control of HIV/SIV replication. In the second study, Balamurali et al. investigated the mechanisms of virus-specific CD8+ T cell control during immune escape in vivo by using a RT-PCR assay that differentiates wild type virus from escape mutants and studying the dynamics of immune escape in early SHIV infection of pigtail macaques. These authors reasoned that for immune escape mediated by cytolysis, the death rate of wild type-infected cells would be faster than escape mutant-infected cells. However, Balamurali et al. found no significant difference in the rate of decay of wildtype virus compared with escape mutant virus, thus consistent with an epitope-specific, MHC class I-restricted, noncytolytic mechanism of CD8+ T cell control of both wild type and escape mutant variants of SHIV (Balamurali et al., 2010). In the third study, Spits et al.,

tried to identify correlation(s) between markers of CD8+ T cell function that are associated with CTL activity *ex vivo* and the calculated *in vivo* lifespan of productively infected cell by measuring the kinetics of virus decline under ART. The apparently "negative" result that they obtained, i.e., that the lifespan of productively infected cells is similarly short even in patients with the arguably "worse" CTL responses, is consistent with the hypothesis that noncytolytic mechanisms are involved in the anti-HIV effect of CD8+ T cells (Spits et al., 2016).

In conclusion, a number of independent experimental investigations and mathematical analyses suggest that conventional CTL activity does not fully explain the antiviral role of CD8+ T cells in HIV/SIV infection. The possibility that the "CD8 effect" is due to alternative, noncytolytic mechanisms of viral suppression is quite plausible. However, at this time it remains unclear what specific antiviral mechanisms are involved in this phenomenon, and what is the relative contribution of these noncytolytic mechanisms

to the control of HIV or SIV infection in vivo.

#### HIV persistence

The major barrier to eradication of HIV is the presence of latently infected cells that persists in the presence of ART and is maintained for the life time of the patient (Chun et al., 1997b, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997). Termed the "viral reservoir", this population of cells is long-lived, capable of self-renewable *(in vitro)*, and each latently infected cell has a half-life of roughly 44 months (Finzi et al., 1999, Siliciano et al., 2003a). There are several characteristics that cells must meet before they can be considered to have a role in the establishment of latency: cells must, 1) contain a

replication competent integrated provirus, 2) have a mechanism that allows the virus to escape from biochemical decay processes for long periods, 3) have molecular mechanisms in place to suppress viral replication and establish a latent infection, 4) be infected in significant numbers as to contribute to the establishment of a viral reservoir, and 5) have the potential to be activated to produce new viral particles that can reseed the infection (Blankson et al., 2002). Using the SIV infection of rhesus macague model, it was shown that the viral reservoir is seeded very early following mucosal infection (Whitney et al., 2014a). Early initiation of ART has been shown to improve immune function recovery in HIV infected patients and more importantly reduce the size of the viral reservoir (Saez-Cirion et al., 2013). On the other hand, cessation of ART typically results in viral rebound within two weeks (Davey et al., 1999). Latent infection occurs mostly in resting CD4+ T-cells subsets including central memory, effector memory, Tmemory stem cells and naïve T-cells. Overtime there is a progressive reduction of the size of the blood latent reservoir around a core of less differentiated memory subsets  $(T_{CM} \text{ and } T_{SCM})$  (Jaafoura et al., 2014).

The specific mechanism of reservoir maintenance and persistence is incompletely understood and multiple theories are supported by the literature. Latentlyinfected cells may have an intrinsic stability that allows them to live for extremely long periods of time (Siliciano et al., 2003a). Evidence also supports the theory that the reservoir is maintained by low levels of homeostatic proliferation (Chomont et al., 2009). Other studies show that the viral reservoir is maintained by residual viral replication occurring under ART (Chun et al., 2005). Perhaps ART is not able to fully penetrate into tissues capable of harboring replicative virus (Fletcher et al., 2014), or viral persistence in sanctuary sites (testis, brain, eye, etc.) (Cory et al., 2013). These possibilities are not mutually exclusive and the reality is likely a complicated amalgam of mechanisms.

#### HIV Cure

Two date, two individuals have been successfully cured of HIV. In 2009, an HIVinfected American patient in Germany, "the Berlin Patient" was cured of HIV-1 infection after undergoing treatment for acute myelogenous leukemia with total ablative chemotherapy, radiation therapy, and stem-cell transplantation with donor cells homozygous for CCR5<sub>4</sub>32, with associated graft-versus-host disease (Hütter et al., 2009). Another individual, "the London patient" has since also been cured with a similar strategy (Gupta et al., 2019). In another sadly unsuccessful case, an infant born to a HIV+ mother began receiving ART thirty hours after birth. ART was discontinued when the child was 18 months of age and levels of plasma HIV-1 RNA, proviral DNA in peripheral-blood mononuclear cells, and HIV-1 antibodies, as assessed by means of clinical assays, remained undetectable in the child through 30 months of age (Persaud et al., 2013). However, during a routine clinical care at nearly 4 years of age, the child was found to have detectable HIV levels in the blood, decreased levels of CD4+ T-cells, and the presence of HIV antibodies (NIH News, 2014). This case suggests that very early ART in infants may limit the size of the latent viral HIV reservoir and decrease time to rebound, but ultimately does not cure against long-term persistence of HIV infection.

HIV cure has become an obviously prevalent goal in the field of HIV research. There are two types of achievable cure goals, where cure is defined as the indefinite or permanent absence of plasma viral rebound after ART discontinuation (Chun et al., 2015). A *sterilizing* cure seeks to completely eliminate all traces of HIV in an infected individual leading to permanent virologic remission, as is the case with the Berlin and London Patients. Alternatively, a *functional* cure attempts to achieve sustained virological remission characterized by replication-competent virus remaining in the body but not causing clinically significant replication or rebound of detectable plasma viremia in the absence of ART (Silvestri, 2013). This state could be maintained by enhancement of the host's endogenous HIV-specific immune response and/or by intermittent administration of immune-mediating agents before or after the discontinuation of ART. This approach is perhaps the most realistic as even in cases of natural control of infection, as with elite controllers, low levels of ongoing viral replication persists, suggesting that complete eradication of HIV reservoirs may not be necessary to achieve sustained virologic remission.

#### "Shock and Kill" strategy

Strategies additional to ART are necessary to cure HIV, and novel therapies targeting the HIV viral reservoir are of utmost importance. Reversing latency of HIV-infected cells may lead to HIV RNA synthesis, production of viral protein, and release of viral particles, potentially causing direct death of the infected cell and/or indirect killing via recognition by the immune system (Deeks, 2012). Targeted killing of latently-infected cells, particularly during ART, may eliminate the viral reservoir preventing the development of an HIV cure. This therapeutic approach is called the "shock and kill" (Figure 1.4). A latency-reversing agent (LRA) given during a state of viral suppression may be capable of activating CD4+ T cells to "shock" the integrated virus out of latency, exposing the infected cell to cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. An additional "kill" therapeutic aims to amplify the cytolytic response of the immune system to eliminate infected cells.

The reversal of HIV latency would likely engender a significant increase in plasma

viremia as viral replication is temporarily allowed to resume. Under the assumption that all, or most, latently infected cells synthesize HIV RNA after the administration of an LRA, the "kill" will prove effective if there is a reduction in the size of the reservoir and, most importantly, interruption of ART does not yield a rebound of viremia. Multiple LRAs have already been tested in clinical trials in HIV+ ART-treated patients, but thus far none have shown to elicit the "shock" or "kill" required to eliminate the reservoir, failing to provoke even a minor increase in plasma viremia following LRA administration (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015).

#### CD8+ cells and viral reservoir maintenance

It has recently been shown using the SIV-infected rhesus macaque model that CD8+ T cells are required for maintaining viral suppression during short-term ART treatment (Cartwright et al., 2016). In this study, macaques were infected with SIV<sub>mac239</sub> and eight weeks later a daily ART regimen was initiated. After 8-32 weeks of therapy, CD8+ lymphocytes were depleted using a monoclonal antibody targeting CD8  $\alpha$ , MT807R1. The depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes resulted in a 72- to 350-fold increase in plasma viremia in 100% of ART-treated macagues. Repopulation of CD8+ T cells was associated with the return of viral control. CD8+ lymphocyte depletion did not significantly change the number of SIV-DNA+ CD4+ T cells in either blood or lymph nodes; thus, it does not appear that CD8+ lymphocyte depletion impacted the size of the viral reservoir. However, there was a significant direct correlation between the amount of cell-associated SIV DNA in CD4+ T cells before depletion and both the peak and the area under the curve of plasma viremia after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion. This suggests that the size of the viral reservoir maintained under ART before CD8+ T cell depletion is a determinant of the ensuing amount of viral production. Longitudinal viral

sequencing by single-genome analysis of SIV<sub>mac239</sub> envelope at three time points was performed on samples collected from 3 macaques during peak viremia (day 10 postinfection), immediately prior to ART initiation, and after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion. Interestingly, the viral sequences derived from plasma after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion shared more similarities with the virus from peak viremia (day 10) than pre-ART (day 56). This observation supports the hypothesis that a pool of long-lived, latently infected cells infected prior to ART and before the generation of escape mutants rebounds during CD8+ lymphocyte depletion. In addition, the study found a significant direct correlation between the level of cell-associated SIV DNA in CD4+ T cells before CD8+ lymphocyte depletion and both the peak and the area-under-the-curve of plasma viremia after depletion. This suggests that the size of the viral reservoir maintained under ART before CD8+ T cell depletion is a determinant of the ensuing amount of virus production.

In this study, a modest increase in CD4+ T cell proliferation was observed likely as a result of homeostatic proliferation of T cells (Barry et al., 2007, Cartwright et al., 2016, Chowdhury et al., 2015). These observations raised the possibility that the observed increases in viral load were a passive consequence of this increased level of CD4+ T cell activation and proliferation, as opposed to the removal of a direct antiviral effect of CD8+ lymphocytes. To address this possibility, our group depleted CD4+ T cells from eight ART-treated SIV-infected macaques and found that while the CD4+ T cells that survived depletion underwent strong homeostatic proliferation (as measured by increased expression of the proliferation marker Ki67) and increased cellular activation (as measured by increased expression of the markers CD25 and HLA-DR), plasma viremia remained below the limit of detection in all animals and at all time points (Kumar et al., 2018) (Figure 1.1D). Thus, the results of these studies of CD4+ T cell depletion fully support the hypothesis that CD8+ T cells play a previously unappreciated but important direct role in the control of virus production and/or replication in ARTtreated SIV-infected rhesus macaques. Further studies with longer follow-up will determine if this effect of CD8+ T lymphocytes is present only in the first several months of ART or persists for longer periods of time under treatment.

It is important to note that in the natural history of HIV and SIV infections both cytotoxic and non-cytotoxic activities result in reduction of virus production and replication, thus acting synergistically in promoting better virus control, with the most obvious example represented by the elite controller phenotype. However, in the setting of ART treatment and in terms of impact on virus persistence and the size of the reservoir, CD8+ T cell mediated cytotoxic activity and CD8+ T cell-mediated suppression of virus transcription may have divergent effects. In particular, while clearance of infected cells via cytotoxic activity will result in a net decrease of the reservoir size, the active suppression of HIV or SIV transcription may paradoxically increase the reservoir size by actively promoting latency. This latter point is of practical importance if we think of ways to manipulate these antiviral roles of CD8+ T cells in ART-treated HIV-infected individuals. In this regard, cytotoxic activity could be enhanced by interventions such as therapeutic vaccinations and/or co-inhibitory blockade. On the other hand, CD8+ lymphocyte depletion could be viewed as a potentially very powerful way to reactivate latent HIV or SIV infection (i.e., latency

reversing agent). Further studies aimed at better elucidating the relative *in vivo* contribution of cytolytic vs. non-cytolytic mechanisms of virus suppression under ART, as well as the molecular pathways that regulate the prevalence of either function of CD8+ T cells, will be crucial to design immune-based interventions that are best suited to reduce the reservoir size in ART-treated HIV-infected individuals.

#### Chapter 1 summary

In conclusion, HIV is an extremely skilled virus responsible for the worldwide epidemic of our time. It's ability to hide from and dysregulate our immune system eventually converges into the emergence of AIDS and death if left untreated. While antiretroviral therapy has led to a substantial increase in the lifespan of infected individuals, it is not a cure for the infection. Universal eradication of HIV requires a suitable cure. As long as HIV-infected individuals exist there will still be transmission. Curing infected individuals of the disease will decrease the transmissible pool. Nearly forty years after the advent of the epidemic a cure still remains to be found.

CD8+ T cells play a double-edged sword during HIV/SIV infection. While the cells are essential for control of viremia during the acute phase of infection, they proliferate in a non-HIV-specific manner and eventually take on an exhausted phenotype, unable to control the infection. Evidence suggests that CD8+ T cells may actually be contributing to viral persistence, as the presence of CD8+ T cells does not decrease the half-life of productively infected cells. Additionally, CD8+ T cells are required for viral suppression during antiretroviral therapy. These points indicate that CD8+ T cells may be inhibiting

viral replication of HIV/SIV via a non-cytolytic mechanism, specifically via suppression of transcription.

If CD8+ T cells do elicit transcriptional control over HIV, it is possible that reversal of latency requires a CD8+ T cell-free system. In project 1 of my thesis I will explore SIV cure with a latency reversing agent, IL-15 superagonist N-803, in CD8-depleted animals. In projects 2 and 3 I will illustrate the effectiveness of the approach in a translational SHIV-model using sequential depletions with different CD8-targeting antibodies, which opens the door for further studies using HIV-targeting kill approaches.

### **Chapter 1 Figures**



*Figure 1: Significant CD8+ T cell events during HIV/SIV infection* during A. acute, chronic, and treated infection of chronic progressors, and B. natural control of elite controllers. Abbreviations: SIV: simian immunodeficiency virus; HIV: human immunodeficiency virus; CD: cluster of differentiation; ART: antiretroviral therapy; EC: elite controller; CP: chronic progressor; MHC: major histocompatibility class.







#### Figure 3: Mechanisms of CD8+ T cell- mediated suppression of HIV/SIV

**replication.** Cytolytic mechanisms of CD8+ T-cells in HIV/SIV infection. Upon CD8 T cell interaction with a productively infected CD4+ T cell, via TCR and co-stimulatory molecules, CD8+ T-cells release granule bound perforin and granzyme which leads to cell death of the infected cell. Non-cytolytic mechanisms of CD8+ T-cells in HIV/SIV infection. CD8+ T-cells also release beta-chemokines in response to HIV/SIV infection, which is hypothesized to protect CD4+ T-cells from becoming infected. Finally, we hypothesize that other non-cytokines mechanisms act on infected CD4+ T cells to block virus expression and promote latent infection.



*Figure 4: "Shock and Kill" HIV cure strategy schematic.* During latent HIV infection, no transcription occurs through the HIV provirus. A latency-reversing agent capable of "shocking" the CD4+ T cell into an active state would induce HIV transcription, resulting in the production of HIV RNA, HIV proteins, and HIV virions. Addition of a "kill" agent would direct the immune response to the infected cell, while ART would prevent de novo infection.

Phase	Finding	Evidence	Reference
Acute infection	CD8 T cells are required for the initial control of HIV viremia.	Depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes from rhesus macaque at the time of SIV infection resulted in abrogation of post peak decline.	(Matano et al., 1998, Schmitz et al., 1999a)
	After initial lag period, HIV- specific CD8+ T cells massively expand and differentiate at the time of peak viremia.	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells exhibit a delay in expansion and differentiation until peak viremia when compartment becomes fully expanded and differentiation in response to systemic proinflammatory cytokine burst, allowing for effective killing of productively-infected cells.	(Takata et al., 2017)
	The emergence of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells is associated with partial control of acute infection.	Increasing frequency of precursor CD8+ T cells specific for HIV-1 gag, pol, and env viral proteins using PBMC from patients experiencing acute HIV infection was correlated with partial resolution of peak viremia.	(Koup et al., 1994, Borrow et al., 1994)
	CD8+ T cells are capable of exerting significant selective pressure on the HIV viral genome.	Identification of the rapid appearance of specific escape mutations in HIV genome.	(Borrow et al., 1997a, Chen et al., 2000)
	Acute HIV infection induces massive activation and expansion of the entire CD8+ T cell compartment	CD8+ T cell frequencies increase during the course of infection in HIV+ individuals and do not return to normal.	(Margolick et al., 1993)
		Activation marker CD38 is up-regulated on Epstein Barr-, Cytomegalovirus- and influenza-specific CD8+ T cells during acute HIV infection, although activation was highest in HIV-specific cells.	(Doisne et al., 2004b)
		HIV-specific CD8+ T cells represent less than 10% of the total CD8+ T cell pool expanded during the acute infection.	(Betts et al., 2001)
		During the acute infection as high as 80%-90% of the entire CD8+ T cell compartment becomes activated.	(Papagno et al., 2004)
	CD8+ T cell expansion can occur through antigen-independent mechanisms.	Microbial products systemically translocated across the gut epithelium contribute to the chronic activation of CD8+ T cells.	(Brenchley et al., 2006)
		Lipopolysaccharide and inactivated HIV activate monocyte-derived dendritic cells, which are capable of activating CD8+ T cells via transpresentation of IL-15. Therefore, proliferation and activation of the CD8+ T cell pool is initiated by cytokines, most notably IL-15.	(Bastidas et al., 2014b)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells become exhausted during the acute infection and do not recover.	HIV–specific CD8+ T cells proliferate rapidly upon encounter with cognate antigen in acute infection, but lose this capacity with ongoing viral replication.	(Lichterfeld et al., 2004a)
		HIV-specific CD8+ T cells provide a very early, robust, and highly activated effector response with immediate cytotoxic potential (as measured by perforin expression), but the ability is quickly lost after resolution of peak viremia.	(Demers et al., 2016)
		After full differentiation and expansion, HIV-specific CD8+ T cells reach a hyperproliferation state that is "too strong for too long" and push them to terminally differentiated effector cells that contributes to exhaustion.	(Takata et al., 2017)
Chronic infection	CD8+ T cells contribute to control during chronic HIV infection.	CD8+ T cell depletion during chronic infection results in an increase in viremia that is not controlled until reconstitution of depleted cells.	(Chowdhury et al., 2015, Jin et al., 1999, Metzner et al., 2000b)
	Expanded CD8+ T cell population in chronically HIV-infected patients shows symptoms of immunosenescence.	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells lack of proliferative capability in response to cognate antigen (ex vivo), which could not be overcome by exogenous IL-2 or IL-15. These cells were associated with expression of CD57.	(Brenchley et al., 2003)
		Ex vivo analysis of virus-specific CD8 T cells shows that HIV disease progression correlates with increased proportions of highly differentiated CD8+ T cells, which exhibit characteristics of replicative senescence: CD57 expression, inability to proliferate in response to antigen, and shortened telomeres.	(Papagno et al., 2004)
	The HIV-specific CD8+ T cell compartment has a skewed differentiation pattern towards effector memory during chronic infection.	70% of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells were found to be CD45RA-CCR7-, in contrast to cytomegalovirus-specific CD8+ T cells where only 40% are CD45RA-CCR7	(Champagne et al., 2001b)
	Expression of exhaustion markers on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells continues during chronic infection	Persistent antigen during chronic HIV infection contributes to the impairment of HIV- specific CD8+ T cells. HIV-specific CD8+ T cells show significant upregulation of PD-1. Expression correlates positively with impaired function, viral load and inversely with CD4+ T cell count.	(Day et al., 2006, Trautmann et al., 2006,

	and contributes to disease progression.		Petrovas et al., 2006)
		TIM-3 expression on CD8+ T cells correlates positively with viral load and inversely with CD4 counts during chronic HIV infection.	(Jones et al., 2008)
	PD-1 expression on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells is correlated with decreased survival, proliferation, and cytokine expression.	Ex vivo anti-PD-L1 treatment of CD8+ T cells from HIV+ donors led to changes in the ability of the cells to survive, expand, and secrete cytokines.	(Petrovas et al., 2006)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells exhibit reduced polyfunctionality during chronic infection.	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from HIV+ donors exhibit decrease CD107, IFN $\gamma$ , CCL4, IL-2, and TNF $\alpha$ expression after stimulation.	(Betts et al., 2006)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells exhibit impaired cytolytic function during chronic infection	Perforin expression was significantly lower in HIV-specific CD8+ T cells compared to CMV-specific CD8+ T cells of the same donor.	(Appay et al., 2002a)
	CD8+ T cells secrete factors that are capable of suppressing replication of HIV through non- cytolytic mechanisms.	CD8+ T cells were found to release $\beta$ -chemokines (CCL3, CCL4, and CCL5) with suppressive activities capable of blocking entry of M-tropic viruses.	(Alkhatib et al., 1996, Cocchi et al., 1995, Cocchi et al., 2000)
		Replication of HIV in latently infected, resting CD4+ T cell reservoir is effectively suppressed in ex vivo coculture by autologous CD8+ T cells in EC and ART-treated patients but not ART-naïve patients.	(Chun et al., 2001)
		Identification of the characterization of CD8+ T cells with a MIP-1 $\beta$ expression profile as a correlate of virus control and inhibition.	(Freel et al., 2012, Ferrari et al., 2011)
		CAF suppresses LTR-mediated HIV gene expression in CD4+ T cells.	(Copeland et al., 1997)
		CD8+ T cells suppress replication by inhibiting viral transcription and proviral gene expression].	(Mackewicz et al., 1995, Tomaras et al., 2000, Kiepiela et al., 2007)
		SIV-infected rhesus macaque were initiated on ART in the absence or presence of CD8+ T cells. The rates of viral decay did not differ between the two groups, suggesting that CD8+ T cells do not decrease the lifespan of productively infected cells. Thus, the antiviral mechanism of CD8+ T cells may be non-cytolytic.	(Wong et al., 2010, Klatt et al., 2010)
Natural control	CD8+ T cells are important during the control of SIV viral replication during rhesus macaque controller infection.	Depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes in SIV controller rhesus macaque resulted in a transient and significant increase in viremia and control was reestablished with the reconstitution of CD8+ T cells.	(Friedrich et al., 2007)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from EC maintain high polyfunctionality.	HIV-specific CD8+ showed increase function via expression of 5 functional markers: CD107 (degranulation), IFN $\gamma$ , CCL4, IL-2, and TNF $\alpha$ .	(Betts et al., 2006)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from EC show better maintenance of cytolytic potential compared to CP.	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells of EC exhibit greater cytolytic capacity compared to CP. The strong ability of EC to kill HIV-infected CD4+ T cells was mediated by the delivery of granzyme B to target cells, an observation not congruent in CP.	(Migueles et al., 2008)
		During chronic infection, cytolytic potential is lost rapidly in most HIV-infected individuals, such that only around 15% of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells express perforin, whereas around 40% express perforin in EC.	(Hersperger et al., 2010)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from EC have a higher proliferative capacity as compared to CP.	High proliferative capacity of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells EC is coupled to increases in perforin expression with relative absence of these functions in CP.	(Migueles et al., 2002)
	Host factors related to CD8+ T cells contribute to the control of HIV infection observed in EC.	CD8+ T cells restricted by certain protective alleles (HLA-B27 and -B57) can resist replicative defects, which permits expansion and antiviral effector activities.	(Horton et al., 2006)

	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells of EC have a higher functional recall memory than CP.	The expansion of CD8+ T cells producing IFN $\gamma$ alone or in combination with IL-2 in response to gag peptides presented on monocyte-derived dendritic cells is limited in CP compared to EC. This was not observed by CD8+ cells in response to influenza, cytomegalovirus, and Epstein Barr virus.	(Arrode et al., 2005)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells put selective pressure on the virus during EC infection.	Sequencing of plasma viremia of EC shows a discordance between the genotypes of the plasma virus and provirus. Specifically, HLA-B*57-restricted Gag epitopes were present in plasma virus but rare in provirus.	(Bailey et al., 2006)
Treated infection	CD8+ T cells are required for the maintenance of viral suppression under ART.	Depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes from SIV+ rhesus macaque during short-term ART results in a rebound of viremia.	(Cartwright et al., 2016)
	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells decline in peripheral blood after the initiation of ART	The longitudinal responses to 95 HLA class I-restricted HIV epitopes were measured using intracellular staining in HIV+ patients beginning ART. A rapid decline in HIV-specific CD8+ T cell response was observed upon initiation of ART. Discontinuation of ART resulted in a rapid increase in HIV-specific CD8+ T cells.	(Casazza et al., 2001)
	Dysfunction of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells is decreased, but not restored during ART.	In a longitudinal study of HIV-infected patients, ART initiation resulted in some restoration of cytokine secretion, increase of IL-7R $\alpha$ and CD28 expression, and a decline of PD-1 on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells.	(Rehr et al., 2008)
		Defective HIV-specific CD8+ T cell polyfunctionality, proliferation, and cytotoxicity are not restored by ART	(Migueles et al., 2009)
	ART does not resolve CD8+ T cell compartment elevation.	ART does not restore ongoing elevation of CD8 counts despite normalized CD4 count, resulting in a persistently low CD4:CD8 ratio even during virological control. This phenotype is correlated with markers of T cell activation and innate immune active, immunosenescence, and serious non-AIDS events and mortality.	(Serrano- Villar et al., 2014b)
		Early initiation of ART during HIV infection, not prolonged duration of ART, contributes to partial normalization of CD8+ T cell counts.	(Cao et al., 2016b)
	ART is able to partially reverse the exhaustion of virus-specific CD8+ T cells observed during	ART-initiation reverses expression of PD-1 on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells, reversing the functional impairment of these cells that had been caused by the constant presence of HIV antigen.	(Streeck et al., 2008)
	chronic HIV infection.	HIV-specific CD8+ T cells from ART-treated patients expressed significantly lower levels of TIM-3 compared with untreated patients and TIM-3 expression was positively correlated with viral load.	(Kassu et al., 2011)

#### Table 1: Summary of noteworthy studies providing evidence of cytolytic and noncytolytic antiviral activity of CD8+ T cells during HIV/SIV infection during different phases of infection, including treatment and natural control. Abbreviations: HIV:

Human immunodeficiency virus; SIV: Simian immunodeficiency virus; PBMC: peripheral blood mononuclear cell; ART: Antiretroviral therapy; RM: Rhesus macaque; EC: Elite controller; CP: Chronic progressor; CTL: Cytotoxic T lymphocyte; CD: cluster of differentiation; IL: interleukin; IFN: interferon; TNF: tumor necrosis factor; CCL: chemokine (C-C motif) ligand; CCR: chemokine receptor; PD-1: programmed death-1; HLA: human leukocyte antigen; MIP: macrophage inflammatory protein ; CAF: CD8 antiviral factor.

# Chapter 2: IL-15 superagonist N-803 administration to SIV-infected long-term ART-treated rhesus macaques induces immunomodulatory effects without SIV reactivation

Julia Bergild McBrien<sup>a</sup>, Erick White<sup>a</sup>, Gregory K. Tharp<sup>a</sup>, Hasse Walu<sup>a</sup>, John H. Lee<sup>b</sup>, Jeffrey T. Safrit<sup>b</sup>, Mirko Paiardini<sup>a</sup>, Thomas H. Vanderford<sup>a</sup>, Jeffrey Lifson<sup>c</sup>, Steve Bosinger<sup>a</sup>, Ann Chahroudi<sup>d</sup>, and Guido Silvestri<sup>a\*</sup>.

#### Affiliations:

<sup>a</sup>Emory Vaccine Center and Yerkes National Primate Research Center, Emory University,

Atlanta, GA.

<sup>b</sup>NantKwest, Culver City, CA.

<sup>c</sup>AIDS and Cancer Virus Program, Leidos Biomedical Research, Inc., Frederick National

Laboratory for Cancer Research, Frederick, MD.

<sup>d</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Emory University, Atlanta, GA.

#### Abstract

The main obstacle in the development of an HIV cure is the presence of a population of long-lived, latently-infected cells that persists indefinitely throughout treatment with antiretroviral therapy (ART). Administration of a latency-reversing agent (LRA) during a state of viral suppression could potentially activate CD4+ T cells to "shock" the integrated virus out of latency, exposing infected cells to the cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. IL-15 superagonist N-803 was recently found to induce HIV antigen expression, reverse HIV latency, and enhance CD8+ T cell killing of cells productively infected with HIV in vitro and reduce SIV replication in vivo during untreated infection of rhesus macagues. Therefore, N-803 has been proposed as a novel immune-based therapeutic to reduce the virus reservoir under ART. In this study, N-803 was found to transiently modulate peripheral CD4+ T cell, CD8+ T cell, and natural killer (NK) cell populations, specifically through an increase in the expression of genes related to proliferation, metabolism, and antiviral activity via type I and II interferon signaling, as determined by mRNA sequencing. While we did not detect an increase in plasma viremia, cell-associated RNA or DNA, or delay to rebound after ART interruption, we believe that N-803 may contribute to an effective HIV cure when used in conjunction with other HIV/SIV-targeting agents via its ability to modulate the immune system.

#### Importance

Although antiretroviral therapy effectively suppresses HIV replication, it does not completely eradicate the latent viral reservoir. After decades of viral suppression, interruption of therapy almost invariably results in reactivation of HIV. Reversal of HIV latency during a state of viral suppression via activation of CD4+ T cells could potentially eliminate the viral reservoir by exposing infected cells to the cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. To the best of our knowledge, this paper is the first known to report the antiviral effects of high dose N-803 in SIV-infected, ART-treated rhesus macaques. We find that administration of N-803, an IL-15 superagonist complex, to long-term antiretroviral therapy-treated simian immunodeficiency virus-infected rhesus macaques results in transcriptomic and phenotypic modification to CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells that reflect immune stimulation and response. Thus, N-803 may function as a latency reversing agents in combination with other anti-HIV/SIV therapeutics.

#### Introduction

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is the causative agent of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and infects an estimated 36.7 million people worldwide (Barre-Sinoussi et al., 1983, [internet], 2016). UNAIDS estimates 1 million AIDS-related deaths annually, in addition to 1.8 million new HIV infections (UNAIDS, 2017). While antiretroviral therapy (ART), the standard care for HIV infection, has dramatically reduced the mortality and morbidity of HIV infection, ART fails to cure infection.

The main obstacle in the development of an HIV cure is the presence of a population of long-lived, latently-infected cells that endures even in the presence of ART (Chun et al., 1997c, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003a). This stable virus reservoir occurs primarily within resting memory CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and persists despite decades of therapy (Chun et al., 1997b, Chomont et al., 2009, Chun et al.,

1995, Chun et al., 1997a, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Finzi et al., 1999, Siliciano et al., 2003a). Recent data suggests that the HIV viral reservoir is established early during infection and is responsible for viral rebound observed after ART interruption (Whitney et al., 2014b, Ananworanich et al., 2013, Davey et al., 1999, Chun et al., 1999). Therefore, strategies additional to ART are necessary to cure HIV, and novel therapies targeting the HIV viral reservoir are of utmost importance. Targeted killing of latently-infected cells, particularly during ART, may eliminate the viral reservoir preventing the development of an HIV cure. This therapeutic approach is called the "shock and kill". Latency-reversing agents (LRAs) aim to activate CD4+ T cells in order to "shock" the integrated virus out of latency. An additional "kill" therapeutic aims to amplify the immune recognition and cytolytic responses to eliminate infected cells. Multiple compounds have been tested in clinical trials in HIV+ ART-treated patients to reverse latency of HIV-infected cells, but thus far none have been shown to elicit the "shock" or "kill" required to eliminate the reservoir (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015).

Interleukin-15, or IL-15, is a cytokine involved in the maintenance of naïve, effector and memory T cells and NK cells. IL-15 is imperative for the proliferative and homing functions essential to mature lymphocytes, as well as the differentiation of effector and memory T cells (Lodolce et al., 1998, Lodolce et al., 2002). N-803 (formally ALT-803), an IL-15 superagonist complex, was found to cause antigen-independent activation of T cell and NK cells (Rhode et al., 2016) and is being tested in clinical trials as a cancer therapeutic (NCT01946789, NCT02099539, NCT02138734, NCT02523469, NCT02384954, and NCT02559674). Recently, Jones et al. tested multiple LRAs and found N-803 most effectively induced both HIV antigen expression and latency reversal, and enhanced CD8+ T cell killing of productively HIV-infected cells in vitro (Jones et al., 2016). Another study showed that when N-803 was given to untreated SIV+ controller macaques, total CD8+ effector and central memory T cell and NK cell populations were transiently elevated in the peripheral blood, while viral loads transiently decreased by  $\sim 2$ logs, suggesting that N-803 may contribute to control of SIV replication (Ellis-Connell et al., 2017). Moreover, N-803 was recently found to activate and redirect SIV-specific CD8+ T cells from the peripheral blood into B cell follicles, a hot spot of persistent infection (Webb et al., 2018, Fukazawa et al., 2015, Banga et al., 2016). SIV RNA expression and SIV DNA levels were decreased after N-803 treatment in the lymph nodes of controller macagues included in the study. Consequently, N-803 may function in vivo as a "shock" in its ability to reverse HIV latency and induce HIV antigen expression. Additionally, N-803 may amplify a "kill" therapeutic in its capacity to activate T cells and NK cells independent of antigen, enhance CD8+ T cell killing of virusspecific cells, and home virus-specific CD8+ T cells to the sites of latent infection.

In this study, we evaluated the ability of N-803 to modulate the immune system to support latency reversal, promote virus reactivation, and decrease the size of the viral reservoir in seven treated SIV+ rhesus macaques. Four weekly doses of 100 µg/kg N-803 were administered to seven SIV-infected RM after one year of ART. Three weeks after the last dose of N-803, animals were interrupted of ART and followed for 6 months before necropsy. Following ART interruption, viral load quickly rebounded without control. There were no significant changes to viral load or cell-associated RNA and DNA

levels in peripheral CD4+ T cells after administration of N-803. On the other hand, phenotypic and transcriptomic analysis of CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells following *in vivo* treatment with N-803 revealed a transient increase in markers and gene expression associated with proliferation, activation, metabolism, antiviral responses, and IFN $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$  signaling. The immunomodulatory effects of N-803 indicates its potential to support the reversal of HIV latency and respond to virally-infected cells, thus, we believe that N-803 may contribute to an HIV cure when used in conjunction with another agent(s) capable of reversing latency of the virus reservoir.

#### Results

#### N-803 does not induce SIV reactivation in the plasma or cell

Seven Indian-origin rhesus macaques (RM) were infected intravenously with SIV<sub>mac239</sub> and started on a combination antiretroviral therapy 8 weeks post-infection (Fig. 1A). Animals were kept on ART for 12 months prior to the start of intervention. N-803 was administered as a cycle of 4 weekly doses of 100  $\mu$ g/kg via subcutaneous route. Animals remained suppressed (viral loads <60 copies/mL) following N-803 treatment (Fig. 1D). The Friedman significance test (non-parametric, matched) was used to evaluate viral load changes as compared to the pre-intervention time point (baseline). Viral loads after intervention were not found to be significantly different than baseline. Additionally, levels of cell-associated RNA were measured before N-803 administration and one week after as a measure of copies of SIV gag RNA per copy of

CD4. N-803 administration did not increase the expression of viral RNA one week after the first dose was administered (Fig 1B).

# N-803 does not decrease the size of the total cell-associated SIV DNA reservoir or delay viral rebound following ART interruption

SIV DNA was extracted from pellets pre-intervention, week 1, and week 6 and total cell-associated SIV DNA was measured. There were no significant changes in the frequency of CD4+ T cells harboring cell-associated SIV DNA at weeks 1 or 6 postintervention (Fig 1C). At 6 weeks post-intervention, rhesus macaques were interrupted of antiretroviral therapy and monitored weekly for roughly 6 months before elective necropsy. Viral loads dramatically increased within three weeks of ART-interruption and remained highly elevated (Fig 1D).

# *N-803 induces an increase in the frequency of CD8+ T cells in the peripheral blood and lymph node*

As IL-15 is important for the homeostasis and differentiation of T cells and NK cells (Lodolce et al., 1998, Lodolce et al., 2002), we assessed changes in the frequencies and proportions of CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells in the blood, lymph node, and rectum. Only CD8+ T cells displayed a significant increase in peripheral blood absolute count during intervention as compared to pre-intervention baseline, peaking around weeks 1 and 2 after the first dose of N-803 (Fig. 2A). When calculating the percentage of CD4+ cells and CD8+ cells as part of the parent CD3+ T cell population, the CD8+ T cell subpopulation increased while the CD4+ T cell subpopulation decreased in peripheral blood and the lymph node during the intervention and there were no significant changes to CD4+ and CD8+ proportions of CD3+ T cells

in the rectum (Fig. 2B). NK cell percentages of lymphocytes were also calculated for peripheral blood and interestingly no significant differences were found during multidose N-803 treatment (Fig. 2A).

#### N-803 induces expansion of the effector memory T cell compartments

Memory subsets were calculated as a frequency of the percentage of bulk CD4+ or CD8+ parent T cell. Effector memory CD4+ T cell frequency significantly increased in the peripheral blood during N-803 administration while there was a significant decrease in proportion in the rectum by week 6 compared to baseline (Fig. 2D). A similar trend was observed in CD8+ T cells, where effector memory subpopulation frequency increased in the peripheral blood and additionally the lymph node, yet decreased in the rectum with more durable and significant changes (Fig. 2E). Interestingly, central memory T cells decreased quite significantly in the lymph node by week 6 postintervention in both CD4+ and CD8+ compartments.

# No clear change to percentages of NK cell subpopulations following N-803 treatment

Furthermore, we assessed changes in the frequency of NK cells subtypes. The predominant CD16+CD56- NK cell population is known for its cytolytic activity and limited cytokine production in rhesus macaques (Lanier et al., 1986), while the CD16-CD56+ population is traditionally considered to possess "regulatory" functions (Cooper et al., 2001, Hong et al., 2013). Double negative CD16-CD56- populations are representative of an intermediate between CD16+ and CD56+ NK cells (Hong et al., 2013) and an unclear double positive population. Changes to the frequencies of NK cell subsets during N-803 intervention were minimal, with a modest decrease in the

population of cytolytic CD16+CD56- NK cells by week 6 with a slight increase in the intermediate CD16-CD56- population (Fig. 2C). There was a significant increase of Ki67 expression three days after the first N-803 administration but the effect was not durable (Fig. 2F).

# *N-803 induces phenotypic changes in bulk CD8+ T cell, CD4+ T cell, and NK cell populations in the peripheral blood, lymph node, and rectum*

N-803 treatment produced a transient increase in the expression of proliferation marker Ki67 on bulk CD8+ T cells and NK cells at day 3 (Fig. 2F). Interestingly, there was also a significant increase of Ki67 expression on CD8+ T cells in the lymph node and rectum by week 6 (Fig. 2F). N-803 induced activation of CD4+ T cells in the peripheral blood through week 4 and activation of CD8+ T cells in the lymph node and rectum at week 6 (Fig. 2G). CD8+ T cells in the peripheral blood displayed a late increase in CCR5 expression (Fig. 2H) with no significant changes of expression in the CD4+ T cell compartment.

# *N-803 induces transcriptomic changes in CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells*

Sequencing of mRNA reveals upregulation of gene sets associated with cellular proliferation, immune responses, metabolism, and various cell signaling pathways three days after the first administration of N-803 (Fig. 3A). Analysis of enrichment plots reveals transient and cell-specific patterns.

Gene sets related to inflammation and immune response are upregulated following N-803 administration. IFNγ response genes are upregulated at day three in CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells, and gene expression significantly falls by week 2 or 4 (Fig. 3B top), similar results are found for IFNα response genes (Sup. Fig.1). Additionally, complement genes sets are upregulated in CD4+ and CD8+ T cells.

Not surprisingly, cell cycle- and proliferation-related genes sets are upregulated across cell types. Specifically, G2M checkpoint genes are upregulated at day 3, especially in CD8+ T cells, and expression is lost most rapidly in NK cells by week 2 (Fig. 3B middle). This pattern is consistent in the E2F target and Myc target gene sets (Sup. Fig. 1).

Signaling pathway genes are upregulated differentially across cell types; upregulation of mTORC1 signaling, a gene set associated with T cell activation, was most consistent (Sup. Fig. 1). Other signaling pathways upregulated include TNFα via NFkB, IL-6/JAK/STAT-3, and IL-2/STAT-5 (Fig. 3A). These gene sets appear to be only transiently modulated, with upregulation most prominent on day 3 post N-803 administration in CD4+ T cells (Fig. 4A-C).

Additionally, genes related to metabolism are impacted by N-803 administration. While oxidative phosphorylation genes are down-regulated by CD4+ T cells during weeks 2 and 4 post-N-803 administration, the gene set is upregulated on day 3 in CD8+ T cells and NK cells (Fig. 3B bottom). Glycolysis genes are not significantly different following N-803 administration in CD4+ T cells, but are upregulated in CD8+ T cells and NK cells (Sup. Fig. 1).

From these results, it appears that across CD8+ T cells, CD4+ T cells, and NK cells there appear to be an upregulation of genes involved in the immune response to antigen following N-803 administration. Broadly speaking, this includes proliferation, signaling, inflammation, activation, and metabolism. The level and duration of
enrichment varied across cell types with NK cells appearing to have the least durable response.

# Discussion

N-803 is an IL-15 superagonist complex with promising therapeutic potential in the field of HIV and cancer curative strategies. At the time of writing this manuscript, the compound is already being tested in 8 clinical trials, including a study in HIV+ ARTtreated patients (NCT02191098). N-803 is relevant to HIV as it was previously shown to reverse HIV latency *in vitro* (Jones et al., 2016), decrease SIV viral replication (Ellis-Connell et al., 2017), and direct SIV-specific CD8+ T cell to the lymph node follicle *in vivo* (Webb et al., 2018).

To the best of our knowledge, this paper is the first known to report the antiviral effects of N-803 in SIV-infected, ART-treated rhesus macaques. Using an ultra-sensitive method of SIV detection in plasma viremia, we were unable to detect any significant changes in plasma viral load following N-803 treatment. Additionally, we were unable to detect reactivation of viral RNA in cells in peripheral blood or lymph node. There were no significant differences between the size of the reservoir weeks 1 and 6 after the start of intervention as compared to pre-intervention values. Interruption of ART is another indicator of the size of the reservoir and upon ART secession all animals quickly rebounded.

Previous studies in macaques with N-803 have shown significant phenotypic alternations to the T cell and NK cell compartments (Rhode et al., 2016, Webb et al., 2018, Ellis-Connell et al., 2017). In the context of long-term ART-treated SIV-infection, N-803 administration induced expansion of the bulk CD8+ T cell compartment and

reduction of the bulk CD4+ T cell compartment in the peripheral blood and lymph node. N-803 did not appear to induce significant changes to the frequency of the bulk NK cell compartment. When comparing subsets, effector memory CD8+ and CD4+ T cells increased in frequency after N-803 administration in the peripheral blood and lymph node. Only modest changes by week 6 were observed in the NK subsets. Additionally, N-803 administration temporarily induced significant Ki67 expression on CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells and NK cells in the peripheral blood but the effect was not durable. Ki67 expression appears to be increased 6 weeks after the start of intervention on CD8+ T cells in the lymph node and gut, with a similar pattern observed with PD-1 expression. We also noted a significant and durable upregulation of PD-1 on CD4+ T cells in the peripheral blood after N-803 administration. Lastly, N-803 administration resulted in a delayed upregulation of CCR5 expression on CD8+ T cells in the peripheral blood. These conclusions suggest that N-803 affects CD8+ T cells with initial expansion and increased frequency of effector memory subset in the peripheral blood and lymph node. It was surprising that the effects of N-803 on CD4+ T cell and NK cell populations were less pronounced via flow cytometry.

To this best of our knowledge, this is the first paper detailing the transcriptomic effects of N-803 in T cells and NK cells using the rhesus macaque model. Across cell types we observed an upregulation of gene sets related to cell cycling and proliferation, which supports the notion that IL-15 is involved in T cell and NK cell maintenance and homeostatic proliferation. Interestingly, the level and duration of the effect was cell-type dependent. We observed increases in immune/inflammatory gene sets consistent with the observation that IL-15 induces antiviral activity. Gene sets related to cell signaling

were also upregulated, such as MTORC1 signaling, which supports a role of IL-15 in cellular activation and stimulation. Lastly, metabolic gene sets, important for proliferation, activation, and immune response were upregulated in CD8+ T cells and NK cells. Transcriptome changes following N-803 administration support the notion that the compound is able to activate the immune system, but it is not apparent that N-803 was able to independently reverse SIV latency. An important caveat of this study is the biases induced by sample collection schedules. The limited blood and tissue sampling may have affected our ability to monitor changes in marker expression and subpopulation frequencies. The effects of N-803 on latency reversal may only be evident for a short window after N-803 administration that would have been missed by our weekly blood collections and infrequent tissue collections. Further studies should monitor plasma during the first 24-48 hours following drug administration. In conclusion, while N-803 alone did not appear to independently "shock" the latent SIV reservoir, the immunomodulatory effects observed may heighten the reversal and/or killing potential of other therapeutics when used in combination.

# Methods

#### Animals, SIV-infection, drug administration, and sample collection/processing

This study was conducted using a total of 7 Indian-origin rhesus macagues (RM). All RMs were HLA\*B07- and HLA\*B17- with the following being HLA\*A01+: RVz15, RBn16, and RRn16. Animals were infected intravenously with 3000 TCID50 SIV<sub>mac239</sub>, and began a three-drug combination ART regimen at eight weeks post-SIV infection. Tenofovir (TDF at 5.1mg/kg/day or PMPA at 20mg/kg/day) and Emtricitabine (FTC at 40mg/kg/day) were both kindly provided by Gilead Pharmaceuticals. Dolutegravir (DTG at 2.5mg/kg/day) was kindly provided by ViiV Pharmaceuticals. Drugs were administered daily by subcutaneous injection. Of note, two animals, REf16 and RVz15 were depleted of CD4+ T cells with CD4R1 (provided by NHP Reagents) four months prior to CD8 depletion for a separate study (Kumar et al., 2018). No rebound of viremia was observed during the depletion of CD4+ T cells and the CD4+ T cell counts at the time of intervention with N-803 were 507 and 954 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>, respectfully. After 12+ months of ART, animals were initiated on a dose of N-803, consisting of 4 weekly subcutaneous injections at 100µg/kg. This high dose was deemed safe and effective in previous macaque studies (Webb et al., 2018, Rhode et al., 2016). Longitudinal collection and processing of blood, lymph node biopsies, and rectal biopsies were performed as previously described (Kumar et al., 2018, Cartwright et al., 2016).

All animals were housed at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center, Emory University. These studies were carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals of the National Institutes of Health, and were approved by the Emory University (AWA no. A3180-01) Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC). All animals were anesthetized before the performance of any procedure, and proper steps were taken to ensure the welfare of and to minimize the suffering of all animals in the proposed studies.

# *Immunophenotyping by flow cytometry*

Multiparametric flow cytometry was performed according to a standard protocol on PBMC and LNMC using fluorescently labeled monoclonal antibodies cross-reactive in RM. The following antibodies were used at 37°C for 30 minutes: CCR5 APC (3A9) and CCR7 FITC (150503). Additionally, the following antibodies were at room temperature for 30 minutes: CD3 APC-Cy7 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8a BV711 (RPA-T8), CD8β PE-Cy5 (SIDI8BEE), CCR5 APC (3A9), CCR7 FITC (150503), CD45RA Pe-Cy7 (5H9), CD62L PE (SK11), CD95 BV605 (DX2), PD-1 BV421 (EH12.2H7), CD16 BV421 (3G8), CD20 PE-Cy5 (2H7), CD14 PE-Cy7 (M5E2), NKG2A (CD159) PE (Z199), CXCR5 PE-eFluor610 (MU5UBEE), CD28 PE-Cy5.5 (CD28.2), and CD56 FITC (NCAM16.2). Cells stained for Ki67 were fixed and permeabilized with Perm II (BD) kit before being stained at room temperature for 30 minutes with Ki67 AF700 (B56). All flow cytometry specimens were acquired with 24 hours on an LSR II (BD Biosciences) equipped with fluorescence-activated cell sorter software (FACS Diva), and analysis of the acquired data was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

#### Determination of plasma viral load, cell-associated DNA, and cell-associated RNA

For pre-intervention time points, quantitative real-time RT-PCR was performed to determine SIV plasma viral load as previously described with a sensitivity of 60

copies/mL(Taaffe et al., 2010). For the three time points prior to intervention and all post-intervention time points plasma SIV *gag* RNA using quantitative PCR, essentially as described using high sensitivity assay formats(Hansen et al., 2017, Li et al., 2016). Quantification of total cell-associated SIVmac<sub>239</sub> *gag* DNA was performed as previously described(Chahroudi et al., 2014). The number of *gag* DNA copies per 10<sup>6</sup> CD4+ T cells was calculated by dividing the number of *gag* DNA copies/10<sup>6</sup> PBMC by the percentage of CD3+CD8-CD4+ cells in the PBMC population. CD4+ T cells were isolated from PBMC via the CD4+ T cell isolation kit (Miltenyi) and cell-associated RNA was measured as previously described(Kumar et al., 2018).

# Flow cytometry cell sorting

Mononuclear cells isolated from blood were stained with Live/dead, CD3 AF700 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8 APC-Cy7 (SK1), CD14 PB (M5E2), CD20 PB (2H7), and CD16 PB (3G8), for 30 minutes at room temperature. Alliquots of 50,000 CD4+ T cells (live CD3+CD20-CD14-CD16-CD8-CD4+) and CD8+ T cells (live CD3+CD20-CD14-CD16-CD8-CD4+) were then sorted using a FACS Aria II (BD Biosciences). Mononuclear cells were also separately stained with Live/dead, CD3 AF700 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8 APC-Cy7 (SK1), CD14 PB (M5E2), CD20 PB (2H7), and NKG2A PE (Z199) to sort aliquots of 50,000 NK cells (Live CD3-,CD20-,CD14-CD4-,CD8+,NKG2A+).

# RNAseq

Bulk CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells were sorted from fresh PBMCs prior to N-803 administration, day 3, week 2, and week 4 post-administration. Briefly, RNA from sorted cells was collected and extracted and DNA was digested. Libraries

were prepared and normalized, pooled, and clustered on a flow cells for sequencing. RNAseq data were aligned to the MacaM v7.8 assembly of the Indian RM genome. To identify pathways differentially modulated by N-803, Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA)(Subramanian et al., 2005) was performed on the ranked transcript lists using 1000 phenotype permutations and random seeding. Gene sets used included the MSigDB H (hallmark) gene sets(Liberzon et al., 2011). Heat map colors represent log2 transformed library size normalized read counts scaled to unit variance across transcript vectors and normalized to the baseline median sample value of each transcript.

### Statistical analyses

Measurements were performed in Prism Graphpad (version 7.0a) using nonparametric matched Friedman test or non-parametric unmatched Kruskal-Wallis test. Values were compared against baseline pre-intervention. Significance was attributed as p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*p < 0.001; \*\*\*\*p < 0.000.

# Acknowledgments

The Authors would like to thank Brad Jones, Shelby O'Connor, Jonah Sacha, Diane Carnathan, Maud Mavigner, and Mirko Paiardini for helpful discussions. We also thank Stephanie Ehnert, Sherrie Jean, and all the animal care and veterinary staff at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center; Barbara Cervasi and Kiran Gill at the Emory University Flow Cytometry Core; the Emory CFAR Virology Core for viral loads, and the Emory Nonhuman Primate Genomics Core for RNA-sequencing and analysis. We would also like to acknowledge Jeffrey Safrit and NantKwest for kindly providing N-803, Romas Geleziunas and Gilead Pharmaceuticals for providing Tenofovir and Emtricitabine, and Jim Demerest and ViiV Pharmaceuticals for providing Dolutegravir for this study.

# Funding information

This work was funded by NIH grant R01AI125064. Research reported in this publication was also supported by the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases of the National Institutes of Health under award number P51 OD011132 (to the YNPRC).

# **Chapter 2 Figures**



# Figure 1: Treatment of SIV+ ART-treated RM with N-803

(A) Study design. 7 RM were infected with 3000 TCID50 SIVmac239 I.V. and initiated antiretroviral therapy (ART) 8 weeks post-infection. 4 weekly doses of 100 µg/kg N-803 were administered after 12 months of ART. 3 weeks after the last N-803 dose animals ART was interrupted. 6 months later animals were necropsied. Blood and plasma were collected routinely throughout study. Tissue (lymph nodes and rectal biopsies) were collected at major time points. PBMCs were sorted for RNAseg analysis at 4 time points. N-803 treatment does not induce any significant changes to the viral load as compared to pre-intervention baseline. Statistics were conducted with a Kruskal-Wallis test (unmatched, non-parametric). P=0.7779. (B) Reexpression of cell-associated viral RNA was assessed by measuring the number of copies of HIV<sub>gag</sub> in relation to the number of copies of CD4+ and there did not appear to be a significant change after N-803 administration. Statistics were calculated with a Wilcoxon test (paired, nonparametric). P= 0.9375. (C) Cell-associated DNA viral reservoir in CD4+ T cells after intervention. The number of copies of SIV $_{gag}$  DNA in PBMC and the number of copies per 10<sup>6</sup> CD4+ T cells was corrected for using CD4 T cell counts obtained by flow cytometry. DNA was extracted from pellets pre-intervention, week 1 post, and week 6 post. Statistics were calculated with a Friedman test (matched, non-parametric) and compared against the pre-intervention time point. p=0.0854. (D) Change in viral load after infection, ART initiation, N-803 doses, and ART interruption. The limit of detection (LOD) for the first 11 months post-infection is 60 viral copies/mL of plasma. An ultra-sensitive assay was used with a sensitivity of 3 copies/mL of plasma starting at month 11 post-infection. Animals took an average of 4 weeks to suppress viremia below a limit of detection of 60 copies/mL of plasma (standard deviation: 2.9 weeks).



# Figure 2: Changes in bulk and subset T cell and NK cell frequencies after N-803 administration

(A) Mean of absolute count of CD4+ T cells (maroon), CD8+ T cells (green), and NK cells (blue) during N-803 treatment. (B) Mean frequency of CD4+ and CD8+ T cell counts as a percentage of parent CD3+ T cell population in peripheral blood (PBMC), lymph node (LN) and rectum (RB). (C) Frequency of NK subsets as a percentage of parent bulk NK population. Frequency of CD4+ T cell subsets (D) and CD8+ T cell subsets (E) as a percentage of parent bulk CD4+ T cell population. *Dashed lines designate N-803 administrations. The sample averages are indicated (±SEM) and a Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare cell counts between pre-treatment and post-treatment time points.* (F) Changes in Ki67 expression, (G) PD-1 expression, and (H) CCR5 expression. *Dashed lines designate N-803 administrations. The sample averages are indicated (±SEM) and a Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare cell counts between pre-treatment averages are indicated (±SEM) and a Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare cell counts between pre-treatment and post-treatment time points.* (F) Changes in Ki67 expression, (G) PD-1 expression, and (H) CCR5 expression. *Dashed lines designate N-803 administrations. The sample averages are indicated (±SEM) and a Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare cell counts between pre-treatment and post-treatment time points.* \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*\*p < 0.001; \*\*\*\*p < 0.001.



# *Figure 3: Normalized enrichment scores of genes upregulated after N-803 treatment in CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells and enrichment plots of specific gene sets.*

(A) Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) of RNA-Seq data from blood at day 3 compared with day 0 following N-803. 50,000 bulk CD4+ T cells (live, CD20-, CD16-, CD14-, CD3+, CD8-, CD4+), CD8+ T cells (live, CD20-, CD16-, CD14-, CD3+, CD4-, CD8+), and NK cells (live, CD20-, CD14-, CD3-, NKG2A+) were sorted for the assay. Normalized enrichment scores for select upregulated gene sets depicted, Normalized enrichment score cutoff of greater than 1.35 for upregulated gene sets with a false discovery rate of less than 0.2. (B) Enrichment plots for interferon-gamma response genes (top), G2M target genes (middle), and oxidative phosphorylation genes (ox. phosphoryl; bottom) across cell types. GSEA enrichment plot provides a graphical view of the enrichment score (ES) for a gene set. Most upregulated genes are represented towards the left, including the leading-edge subset. GSEA calculates the ES by walking down the ranked list of genes, and increasing a running-sum statistic when a gene is in the gene set and decreasing when it is not. Red represents day 3, blue represents week 2, as compared to baseline values, with the exceptions of \*= day 3 (red) and week 4 (blue), and  $\Delta$ = week 2 (red) and week 4 (blue).



# Figure 4: Effect of N-803 on CD4+ T cell signaling pathways.

Heatmap colors represent log2 transformed library size normalized read counts scaled to unit variance across transcript vectors (rows), and normalized to the baseline median sample value of each transcript. Core enriched genes were assessed for the following significantly enriched gene sets in CD4+ T cells, (A) IL-2/STAT-5 signaling, (B) TNF $\alpha$  signaling via NFkB, and (C) IFN $\alpha$  response.



# Figure S1: Additional enrichment plots for gene sets upregulated across cell types.

GSEA enrichment plots for E2F targets, Myc targets, MTROC1 signaling, IFN $\alpha$  response, and glycolysis gene sets across CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells are depicted. Red represents day 3, blue represents week 2, as compared to baseline values, with the exceptions of \*= week 4 (blue). There was no enrichment of the glycolysis gene set in CD4+ T cells during day 3, week 2, or week 4 post-N-803 administration.



# Figure S2: Effect of N-803 on CD4+ T cell signaling pathways (continued).

Heatmap colors represent log2 transformed library size normalized read counts scaled to unit variance across transcript vectors (rows), and normalized to the baseline median sample value of each transcript. Core enriched genes were assessed for the following significantly enriched gene sets in CD4+ T cells, (A) IL-6/JAK/STAT-3 signaling, (B) IFNy response, and (C) PI3K/AKT/MTOR signaling.

# Chapter 3: Robust and persistent SIV and HIV

# reactivation under ART by N-803 and CD8 depletion

Julia Bergild McBrien<sup>a</sup>, Maud Mavigner<sup>a</sup>, Lavinia Franchitti<sup>a</sup>, S. Abigail Smith<sup>a</sup>, Erick White<sup>a</sup>, Gregory K. Tharp<sup>a</sup>, Hasse Walum<sup>a</sup>, Kathleen Busman-Suhay<sup>b</sup>, Christian R. Aguilera-Sandoval<sup>d</sup>, William O. Thayer<sup>d</sup>, Rae Ann Spagnuolo<sup>d</sup>, Martina Kovarova<sup>d</sup>, Angela Wahl<sup>d</sup>, Barbara Cervasi<sup>a</sup>, David M. Margolis<sup>d,e</sup>, Thomas H. Vanderford<sup>a</sup>, Diane G. Carnathan<sup>a</sup>, Mirko Paiardini<sup>a</sup>, Jeffrey D. Lifson<sup>f</sup>, John H. Lee<sup>g</sup>, Jeffrey T. Safrit<sup>g</sup>, Steven E. Bosinger<sup>a</sup>, Jacob D. Estes<sup>b,c</sup>, Cynthia A. Derdeyn<sup>a</sup>, J. Victor Garcia<sup>d</sup>, Deanna A. Kulpa<sup>g</sup>, Ann Chahroudi<sup>g</sup>, and Guido Silvestri<sup>a\*</sup>

# Affiliations:

<sup>a</sup>Yerkes National Primate Research Center, Department of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, and Emory Vaccine Center, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA.

<sup>b</sup>Vaccine and Gene Therapy Institute, and <sup>c</sup>Oregon National Primate Research Center, Oregon Health & Science University, Beaverton, OR, USA.

<sup>d</sup>International Center for the Advancement of Translational Science, Division of Infectious Diseases, Center for AIDS Research, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, School of Medicine, Chapel Hill, NC, USA

<sup>e</sup>UNC HIV Cure Center, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, School of Medicine, Chapel Hill, NC, USA

<sup>f</sup>AIDS and Cancer Virus Program, Frederick National Laboratory for Cancer Research, Frederick, MD, USA.

<sup>g</sup>NantKwest, Culver City, CA, USA.

<sup>h</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA.

# Abstract

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) persists indefinitely in antiretroviral therapy (ART)-treated individuals due to a reservoir of latently-infected cells harboring replication-competent virus. To better understand the mechanisms responsible for latency persistence and reversal, we used the interleukin-15 superagonist N-803 in conjunction with CD8+ lymphocyte depletion in ART-treated Simian Immunodeficiency Virus (SIV)-infected macagues. While N-803 alone did not reactivate virus production, its administration after CD8+ lymphocyte depletion induced the most robust and persistent virus reactivation ever observed *in vivo* under ART, with viremia >60 copies/mL in 14/14 animals (100%) and 41/56 samples (73.2%) collected each week after N-803 administration. Strikingly, concordant results were obtained in ART-treated HIV-infected humanized-mice. In addition, we found that co-culture with CD8+ T-cells blocked the in vitro LRA effect of N-803 on primary human CD4+ T-cells latentlyinfected with HIV. These results advance our understanding of the mechanisms responsible for latency reversal and lentivirus reactivation during ART-suppressed infection.

#### Results

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) remains a major global health problem with an estimated 1.1 million deaths worldwide annually (UNAIDS, 2017). Despite the major declines in morbidity and mortality associated with the introduction and widespread use of antiretroviral therapy (ART), there is still neither a vaccine nor a cure for HIV infection. The inability to eradicate HIV infection with current therapies is due, at least in substantial part, to the presence of a pool of latently-infected cells harboring integrated replication-competent virus which persists indefinitely in HIV-infected individuals undergoing ART and contributes to rebound viremia when ART is discontinued (often referred to as the "viral reservoir") (Chun et al., 1997b, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003b). A key paradigm in the field of HIV cure, referred to as "shock and kill" (Deeks et al., 2012, Archin et al., 2012), supposes that induction of virus expression (often referred to as "virus reactivation") in these latentlyinfected cells (i.e., "shock") followed by immune-mediated clearing (i.e., "kill") may substantially reduce the reservoir size and possibly lead to a functional cure for HIV infection. Unfortunately, no latency-reversing agent (LRA) tested to date has successfully perturbed the viral reservoir in human clinical trials. In particular, LRAs belonging to the class of histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors such as vorinostat, panabinostat, and romidepsin failed to induce either robust virus reactivation or reduction of the viral reservoir in ART-treated HIV-infected individuals (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015). More encouragingly, in Simian Immunodeficiency Virus (SIV)infected ART-treated rhesus macagues (Macaca mulatta) treatment with Toll-like

receptor 7 (TLR7) agonists GS-9620 and GS-986, was reported to be linked to transient blips of plasma viremia (Lim et al., 2018). However, in additional studies increased plasma viremia has not been observed in response to TLR7 agonist administration to SIV infected rhesus macaques receiving suppressive ART (Del Prete et al., 2019, Bekerman et al., 2019). More recently, persistent remission was observed in a subset of simian/human chimeric immunodeficiency virus (SHIV)-infected macaques that were initiated on ART early after infection before receiving GS-9620 in combination with the broadly neutralizing PGT121 antibody (Borducchi et al., 2018). In all, these published data indicate that novel and more potent approaches for latency reversal and reactivation of the virus reservoir are needed in order to achieve a functional cure for HIV infection.

Infection of rhesus macaques with SIV or SHIV are the most widely used animal models to study the mechanisms by which the viral reservoir is established and maintained under ART, and to test pre-clinically innovative interventions aimed at eliminating, or at least reducing, the viral reservoir *in vivo (Nixon et al., 2017)*. In a previous study, we demonstrated that depletion of CD8+ lymphocytes in SIV-infected ART-treated rhesus macaques was consistently followed by increased plasma viremia, thus indicating that these cells cooperate with ART in suppressing virus production *in vivo* (Cartwright et al., 2016). While the precise mechanisms responsible for this observation remain unclear, phylogenetic analysis of the rebounding virus suggested that silencing of virus transcription may contribute to the antiviral effect of CD8+ lymphocytes in ART-treated macaques. Based on these observations, we hypothesized that CD8+ lymphocyte depletion may combine with LRAs to enhance virus production.

As shown in Figure 1A, the IL-15 superagonist N-803 is a complex of a mutant IL-15 and a dimeric IL-15 receptor  $\alpha$ Su/Fc fusion protein (Xu et al., 2013). The engineered structure is at least 25-times more biologically potent than IL-15 as it mimics transpresentation and the IgG-Fc component confers improved *in vivo* safety and bioavailability (Han et al., 2011, Rhode et al., 2016). In the setting of ART-suppressed lentiviral infection, N-803 has been proposed as a potential agent to target the residual virus pool due to its ability to act *in vitro* as a potent LRA and to strengthen the antiviral cellular immune responses mediated by T and natural killer (NK) cells (Jones et al., 2016).

The current study included a total of 35 SIV-infected macaques that were initiated on ART at day 56 post-infection and treated for at least one year prior to any further intervention. The animals were divided in three groups as follows (Figure 1B): seven macaques were treated with four weekly doses of 100  $\mu$ g/kg of N-803 (group 1, N-803 alone), fourteen macaques received one dose of the CD8 depleting antibody, MT807R1 (anti-CD8 $\alpha$ ) at 50 mg/kg iv (group 2, CD8 depletion alone), and fourteen macaques received four weekly doses of N-803 starting at the time of CD8 depletion (group 3, CD8 depletion with N-803). After eventual reconstitution of CD8+ T cells (defined as having a frequency of greater than 100 cells/ $\mu$ L of blood), seven macaques of groups 2 and 3 received an additional cycle of four weekly administrations of N-803. Peripheral blood samples, lymph node biopsies and rectal biopsies were collected at various time points before, during, and after these interventions, and all macaques underwent analytical treatment interruption at week 3 after either CD8+ T cell reconstitution or the last N-803 treatment. As shown in Figure 1C, all animals show suppression of viremia after one year of ART, with plasma viral loads below the detectable limit of our standard assay (60 copies/mL of plasma)(Taaffe et al., 2010) at the time of the additional interventions in 33/35 animals (94.3%). We also measured residual plasma viremia in our cohort of ART-treated SIV-infected macaques using a more sensitive assay with a limit of detection of 3 copies/mL of plasma(Del Prete et al., 2014) at three monthly sampling points prior to the interventions. Viremia was below 3 copies/mL in 19/35 ART-treated macaques (52.3%), with 26/35 animals (74.3%) showing levels of residual viremia ≤10 copies/mL at the time of intervention (Extended Data Table 1). These results indicate that the level of virus suppression observed in our cohort of macaques was in most cases comparable to that of long-term ART-treated HIV-infected individuals (Dornadula et al.) (Maldarelli et al., Chun et al.).

As shown in Extended Data Figure 1 A-D and consistent with previous studies (Cartwright et al., 2016, Chowdhury et al., 2015), treatment with anti-CD8α MT807R1, with or without N-803, depleted 99.1% of CD3+CD8+ T cells in peripheral blood (standard deviation of 1.8%), 97.9% in lymph nodes (standard deviation of 5.3%), and 99.5% in rectal biopsies (standard deviation of 0.35%). In addition, treatment with MT807R1 alone depleted 93.2% of NK cells in peripheral blood (standard deviation of 7.1%) (Extended Data Figure 1E). As expected based on previous studies, N-803 administration alone resulted in an expansion of CD8+ T cells in the blood and lymph node (Figure 1D-E), as well as increased proliferation of peripheral CD8+ T cells, CD4+ T cells, and NK cells (Figure 1F). Of note, while CD8 depletion alone did not result in a rapid increase in CD4+ T cell proliferation (as measured by Ki67 expression), the combination of CD8 depletion and N-803 resulted in a significant increase of CD4+ T

cell proliferation (Figure 1G; Extended Data Figure 4F-J). The frequency of CD4+ T cells co-expressing Ki67 and the HIV/SIV coreceptor CCR5, i.e., potential target cells of infection, was significantly increased across all groups by the third week after the intervention (Figure 1H). Additionally, CD8 depletion with or without N-803 administration resulted in the expansion of effector memory CD4+ T cells and an increase in PD-1 expression on bulk CD4+ T cells (Extended Data Figure 3F-G). To better characterize the biological effects of N-803, we conducted a transcriptional analysis using RNA-Seq of sorted CD4+ T cells collected prior to intervention and day 3, week 2, and week 4 after the start of intervention. Regardless of concurrent CD8 depletion, N-803 induced significant upregulation of gene sets associated with cell cycling and proliferation, activation, antiviral responses, and cell signaling (Figure 1). Specifically, we observed a significant enrichment for genes in the IL-2/STAT-5 signaling gene set, which is also indicative of IL-15 signaling as the receptor for this cytokine shares two out of three subunits with IL-2 and uses STAT-5 as the key adaptor molecule (Figure 1J). In addition, we examined the expression of a set of 25 genes specifically involved in the host-virus interaction during SIV infection and found that N-803 administration induced a consistent and transient upregulation of APOBEC3 in CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, and NK cells (Extended Data Figure 8).

As shown in Figure 2A and Extended Data Table 1, administration of N-803 was not associated with an increase of plasma viremia >60 copies/mL in any of the treated animals, indicating that the IL-15 superagonist is not sufficient to exert a major *in vivo* LRA effect in ART-treated SIV-infected macaques when used alone. As expected based on previous studies(Cartwright et al., 2016), rhesus macaques undergoing CD8+

lymphocyte depletion showed a moderate but significant increase in virus production, with plasma viremia >60 copies/mL detected in 11/14 animals (78.6%) and 18/56 samples (32.1%) collected weekly after CD8 depletion (Figure 2B). Viremia >1,000 copies/mL was observed in 2/14 animals (14.2%) and 2/56 (3.6%) of the same samples (Figure 2B). In all cases, the level of virus production returned to below 60 copies/mL of plasma at the time of CD8+ lymphocyte reconstitution (Figure 2F). Overall, the level of increased viremia observed in this study was consistent with previous studies(Cartwright et al., 2016), even though the magnitude of virus production post-CD8 depletion was somewhat less dramatic, possibly related to the longer period of ART treatment (12 months vs. 2-8 months) (Cartwright et al., 2016). Most remarkably, rhesus macaques treated with N-803 during CD8 depletion showed highly robust and persistent levels of virus production, with viremia >60 copies/mL detected in 14/14 animals (100%) and 41/56 samples (73.2%) and viremia >1,000 copies/mL was observed in 6/14 animals (42.9%) and 13/56 samples (23.2%) (Figure 2C). We would like to emphasize that all seven macaques with full suppression of virus production at the time of intervention with CD8 depletion and N-803 administration (i.e., repeated viral load <3 copies/mL of plasma), demonstrated clear virus reactivation with detectable levels in 26/28 time points one week after each N-803 administration, and above 60 copies/mL in 16/28 of the same samples (Figure 2D). Similar results were obtained in a smaller pilot study in which N-803 administration during CD8 depletion was performed in five fully suppressed SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>-infected macaques (Figure 2E; see Chapter 4 for full study). To the best of our knowledge, the level of viremia observed in SIV-infected rhesus macaques treated with combined CD8 depletion and N-803 administration

during long-term ART is the highest and most persistent ever described, as compared to the results of previous "shock and kill" cure strategies tested in humans and nonhuman primates (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015, Lim et al., 2018).

After the last treatment with N-803, the level of viremia rapidly declined coincident with the reconstitution of the CD8+ T cell pool, and all macaques returned to <60 copies/mL by week 6 after CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (Figure 2C+G). As expected, CD8+ lymphocyte reconstitution was faster in CD8-depleted rhesus macaques co-treated with N-803 (Extended Data Figure 2E-G), due to the effect of the IL-15 superagonist in enhancing CD8+ T cell proliferation (Figure 1D-F).

We next investigated the correlates of virus reactivation in ART-treated SIVinfected macaques that received CD8 depletion with N-803 administration, and observed that the post-depletion viral load (day 3 through week 6) was negatively correlated to the frequency of CD8+ T cells in the blood (Extended Data Figure 2C). Additionally, the area under the curve (AUC) of virus production was directly correlated with the viral load prior to intervention (Extended Data Figure 2D). Of note, no correlation was found between the level of virus production after CD8 depletion and/or N-803 treatment and either the size of the peripheral blood DNA reservoir (measured as fraction of SIV DNA+ CD4+ T cells) or the level of CD4+ T cell activation (measured as Ki67 or PD-1 expression on CD4+ T cells) (data not shown). To assess whether combined CD8 depletion with N-803 administration induced SIV production in lymphoid tissues, we next analyzed the levels of SIV RNA production in lymph nodes using the RNAscope technology pre-intervention and day 7 post-intervention in five representative macaques receiving the combination of CD8 depletion with N-803 administration. As shown in Figure 2H, and consistent with the measurements of plasma viremia, we found a statistically significant increase in the percentage of SIV RNA+ cells with high levels of SIV RNA following intervention. No changes were observed in the level of SIV RNA in peripheral CD4+ T cells (Extended Data Figure 5), suggesting that lymphoid tissues are the main source of the observed increased viremia after combined CD8 depletion with N-803 administration.

To confirm the virus reactivation induced by combined CD8+ lymphocyte depletion and N-803 administration in SIV-infected ART-treated macaques in an *in vivo* model utilizing HIV, we next conducted a similarly designed experiment using bone marrow-liver-thymus (BLT) humanized mice (hu-mice) infected with HIV-1<sub>JR-CSF</sub> and treated with ART. As shown in Figure 3A-C, HIV-infected hu-mice showed strikingly similar results to those obtained in SIV-infected macaques, with no plasma virus reactivation following administration of N-803 alone, a moderate level of virus reactivation following CD8 depletion alone, and a very robust level of virus reactivation. Furthermore, we also noted a statistically significant increase in the levels of cell-associated HIV RNA in the spleen and thymic organoid of hu-mice receiving CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (Figure 3D).

The combined data obtained in SIV-infected macaques and HIV-infected BLT humanized indicate that the strong virus reactivation activity induced by N-803 is revealed only in the absence of CD8+ T cells, thus delineating a novel mechanism of latency persistence and/or inhibition of latency reversal that is mediated by CD8+

lymphocytes. To recapitulate this observation in a reductionist *in vitro* model of HIV latency in human cells, we applied the recently developed Latency and Reversal Assay (LARA) (Kulpa DA, 2019) to evaluate how CD8+ T cells affect the virus reactivation activity of N-803 in autologous memory CD4+ T cells that are latently infected with HIV89.6 (Figure 4A). Of note, this assay was conducted using cells derived from HIVnegative donors, thus in the absence of HIV-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes. As shown in Figure 4B, while N-803 (and its biological counterpart, IL-15) is able to reactivate HIV expression in latently infected CD4+ T cell monocultures, co-culture with activated CD8+ T cells significantly suppresses this ability. These data indicate that CD8+ T cells effectively suppress the latency reversing activity of N-803, and therefore confirm the discovery of a previously unrecognized CD8+ T cell-mediated activity that contributes to the maintenance of *in vivo* primate lentivirus latency.

To next investigate the viral dynamics associated with reactivation following treatment with combined CD8 depletion and N-803 administration in SIV-infected, ART-treated rhesus macaques, we performed a longitudinal sequence analysis of the virus circulating in plasma using single genome PCR amplification (SGA) of the SIV<sub>mac239</sub>-derived *env* genes. The viral *env* was sequenced at three pivotal time points: (i) day 7 post infection, i.e., peak viral load, (ii) day 56 post infection, i.e., immediately prior to ART initiation (pre-ART), and (iii) during peak virus reactivation, at a time point between 3 days and 4 weeks following treatment with combined CD8 depletion and N-803 administration. We conducted this analysis on a representative subset of six macaques that exhibited robust virus reactivation, resulting in plasma viremia exceeding 800 copies/mL (Figure 2C). Extended Data Figure 9 displays phylogenetic analysis of the

translated Env amino acid sequences of the viruses circulating at the three time points. The peak viral load Env sequences were homogeneous and many were identical to the input SIV<sub>mac239</sub> sequence; however, the diversity and number of informative sites at the subsequent time points were limited, such that sequences could not be clustered based on time point with significant bootstrap support. The diversity at each time point, while limited, was quantitated by determining the number of amino acid differences from the input SIV<sub>mac239</sub> Env in each SGA-derived sequence. Extended Data Figure 10A shows that, for all animals, the peak viral load Env sequences have the least differences from the input virus, as expected, while increased divergence was observed at the pre-ART time point and following reactivation in all animals. To gain additional insight into the viral dynamics, the average number of amino acid differences from  $SIV_{mac239}$  was calculated for sequences at each time point, and compared with the contemporaneous plasma viral loads for each animal in a correlation matrix. The only significant association that emerged was a direct relationship between Env divergence and plasma viral load during reactivation (Extended Data Figure 10B). Finally, Extended Data Figure 11 shows the location of sequence changes at each time point using highlighter plots of the longitudinal SGA-derived Env amino acid sequences. Overall, this complex virologic analysis supports the hypothesis that treatment with CD8 depletion and N-803 administration induces robust reactivation of a diverse population of viral variants. As no signs of virus evolution emerged from the longitudinal sequence analysis in the macaques experiencing high levels of latency reversal, it is unlikely that the rebounding virus is a product of *de novo* viral replication but rather a reactivated source. In addition, combined CD8 depletion with N-803 administration did not increase the levels of 2-LTR

circles, that are considered a marker of recent lentivirus infection, in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (data not shown).

To next determine whether the treatment regimens induced a decline of the virus reservoir, we first longitudinally measured the level of cell-associated SIV DNA in blood and lymph nodes. As shown in Figure 5A-F, we found that none of the experimental groups showed significant changes in the total fraction of circulating CD4+ T cells harboring viral DNA or in the calculated fraction of lymph node-derived cells harboring viral DNA. To functionally assess the impact of the treatment regimens on the size of the virus reservoir, we performed an analytical treatment interruption (ATI) in all animals three weeks after either CD8 reconstitution and/or the last N-803 treatment. As shown in Figure 5G-I, all animals rebounded within three weeks of interruption and most animals sustained high viral loads until the time of necropsy. It should be noted that in the current study ART was initiated at day 56 post-infection, thus substantially later than in other published non-human primate studies involving ATI, and therefore in the setting of a larger and more disseminated reservoir(Okoye et al., 2018, Borducchi et al., 2018). The rapid rebound after ART interruption was therefore not unexpected as the experimental design was focused on assessing the "shock" effect of CD8 depletion with N-803 administration, with no anticipated impact on the reservoir size in absence of an intervention aimed at clearing the cells that have reactivated SIV production ("kill" phase of the "shock and kill" approach). The absence of a decrease in the level of SIV DNA+ cells after combined CD8 depletion with N-803 administration may be due to the lack of CD8+ T cell-mediated clearance of cells that have reactivated virus expression and/or

the N-803-mediated proliferative expansion of infected CD4+ T cells that have survived the events of virus reactivation.

According to the current paradigm for "shock and kill" interventions in the field of HIV cure, reactivation of virus transcription in latently-infected cells is the first essential step to eliminate the persistent reservoir of replication-competent virus in ART-treated HIV-infected individuals. In this study, we have shown that the administration of the IL-15 superagonist N-803 in both SIV-infected macagues and HIV-infected humanized mice induces a highly robust and persistent reversal of latency only in the setting of CD8+ lymphocyte depletion, thus suggesting a substantial role for CD8+ lymphocytes in suppressing the LRA effect of N-803. Importantly, this novel role of CD8+ lymphocytes in promoting the maintenance of HIV or SIV latency was fully recapitulated in an in vitro experimental approach involving co-culture of activated, unprimed CD8+ T cells with autologous, latently HIV-infected human primary CD4+ T cells. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first instance in which a novel approach to manipulate latently infected cells has been independently confirmed in the two best validated and most widely used *in vivo* models for HIV cure interventions and then recapitulated in an *in* vitro experimental system of virus latency. In addition to this conceptual advance, this study defines a very robust "shock" approach which could provide a key experimental system to compare and contrast directly in vivo the efficacy of different "kill" interventions (i.e., neutralizing antibodies, CD4 mimetics or immunotoxins). Further studies aimed at identifying the specific molecular pathways used by CD8+ T cells to promote primate lentivirus latency may allow the suppression of this activity, and

therefore will permit a full utilization of the virus reactivating potential of N-803 or other LRAs in the clinical setting without depleting CD8+ lymphocytes.

# Acknowledgments

This work was supported by NIH grants R01-AI125064 and UM1-AI124436 (to G.S. and A.C.); R01-AI143414 (to G.S. and D.A.K); R01-MH108179 and R01-AI111899 (to J.V.G.); UM1-AI126619 (to D.M.M.); R01-AI123010 (to A.W.); P30 AI050409 (Emory Center for AIDS Research); P51 OD011092 (Oregon National Primate Research Center base grant); the National Institutes of Health's Office of the Director, Office of Research Infrastructure Programs P510D011132 (Yerkes National Primate Research Center base grant); and supported in part with Federal funds from the National Cancer Institute, National Institutes of Health, under Contracts HHSN261200800001E and 75N91019D00024 (J.D.L). The authors would like to thank Brad Jones, Shelby O'Connor, and Jonah Sacha for helpful discussions. We also thank Stephanie Ehnert, Sherrie Jean, and all the animal care and veterinary staff at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center; Barbara Cervasi and Kiran Gill at the Emory University Flow Cytometry Core; Emory + Pediatric's/Winship Flow Cytometry Core; the Emory CFAR Virology Core for viral loads, the Emory Nonhuman Primate Genomics Core for RNAsequencing and analysis, and the Quantitative Molecular Diagnostics Core of the AIDS and Cancer Virus Program, Frederick National Laboratory, for high sensitivity plasma viral load testing. We would also like to acknowledge Jeff Safrit and associates at NantKwest for kindly providing N-803, Keith Reimann and the NHP Reagent Resources for the MT807R1 antibody, Romas Geleziunas and Gilead Pharmaceuticals for providing Tenofovir and Emtricitabine, Daria Hazuda and Bonnie Howell from Merck for

providing Raltegravir, and Jim Demarest and ViiV Healthcare for providing Dolutegravir for this study.

# Author contributions

J.B.M., A.C., M.P. and G.S. designed the experiments. J.B.M, M.M., E.W. and D.G.C. performed the experiments. S.A.S. performed single-genome PCR and sequencing of SIV RNA and S.A.S. and C.D. performed the sequence-based analyses and wrote relevant portions of the manuscript. J.D.L. performed ultrasensitive viral-load analyses. B.C. performed fluorescence activated cell sorting of live cells. T.H.V. measured viral load, and cell-associated DNA and RNA. J.D.E. and K.B.S. performed RNAscope analysis. S.E.B., G.K.T. and H.W. performed RNA-Seq analysis. M.K., C.R.A.S. and W.O.T. constructed BLT mice. M.K. performed the HIV infection and ART suppression of BLT mice. R.S. performed the viral load measurements, nucleic acid isolations and the analysis of tissue RNA levels for BLT mice. C.R.A.S. and W.O.T. designed and performed the N-803 and CD8 T cell depletion experiments in BLT mice and analyzed the data. A.W. supervised the data collection, analysis, figures, and reporting of all samples from the BLT mice. J.V.G. designed, coordinated and supervised all the BLT experimental work. C.R.A.S., J.V.G., A.W., and W.O.T. wrote and revised the BLT portions of the manuscript. L.F. and D.A.K. performed the in vitro studies and wrote the relevant portions of the manuscript. D.M.M, J.T.S., and J.H.L. provided technical support. J.B.M., A.C., and G.S. wrote the manuscript.

# Methods

# Rhesus Macaque Model

# Animals, SIV-infection, antiretroviral therapy, CD8 depletion, and N-803 administration

This study was conducted using a cohort of 35 Indian-origin rhesus macaques housed at Yerkes National Primate Research Center. All macaquess were Mamu\*B07and Mamu\*B17- with the following being Mamu\*A01+: 77\_13, RFr15, 208\_13, RPb16, RJt15, RHv15, RAu15, RNa16, RNz15, ROr15, RRb16, RSt15, RAk16, RUs15, Rye16, RVz15, RBn16, and RRn16. All procedures were approved by the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) and animal care facilities are accredited by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care (AAALAC) International.

Rhesus macaques were infected intravenously with 10<sup>3</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> of SIV<sub>mac239</sub> (*nef* open). SIV<sub>mac239</sub> stock was titrated *in vitro* for viral infectivity by standard endpoint titration on CEMx174 cells. The 50% tissue culture infectious dose (TCID<sub>50</sub>) was calculated by the method of Reed and Meunch(REED and MUENCH, 1938). All animals were put on a three drug ART regimen at eight weeks post-SIV infection. Tenofovir (TDF at 5.1mg/kg/day or PMPA at 20mg/kg/day) and emtricitabine (FTC at 40mg/kg/day) were both kindly provided by Gilead Pharmaceuticals. Dolutegravir (DTG at 2.5mg/kg/day) was kindly provided by ViiV Pharmaceuticals. Drugs were administered daily by subcutaneous injection.

After over 12 months of ART, 28 animals were administered one dose of the anti-CD8 $\alpha$ -depleting antibody, MT807R1 at 50 mg/kg. The initial 15 animals receiving the depletion antibody received the administration intravenously. Due to safety concerns, the administration was changed to subcutaneous for the remaining 13 animals. There was no observable effect of the different administration routes on the efficacy of depletion.

At the start of intervention, 21 animals were administered a dose of N-803 either in addition to CD8 depletion (n=14), or without (n=7). N-803 is administered subcutaneously in a cycle of 100  $\mu$ g/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks.

The study design included a later four dose administration of N-803 in seven animals of groups 1 and 2 that was conducted at the time of CD8+ T cell reconstitution to potentially accelerate the recovery of these cells and improve their antiviral cytotoxic potential. As expected, this second cycle of N-803 induced a faster recovery of CD8+ T cells (data not shown) and was associated with an increase in T cell activation and proliferation that was similar to that observed after the first N-803 cycle (data not shown). The late administration did not result in an increase in plasma viremia.

### CD8 depletion with N-803 in SHIV-infected, ART-treated macaques (pilot study)

See chapter 4.

#### Sample collection and tissue processing

Blood, lymph node (LN), and gut (rectal biopsy, RB) were collected longitudinally including at the time of necropsy and processed for further analyses as previously described(Cartwright et al., 2016).

# Immunophenotype by flow cytometry

Multiparametric flow cytometry was performed according to a standard protocol on PBMC and LNMC using fluorescently labeled monoclonal antibodies cross-reactive in RM. The following antibodies were used at 37°C for 30 minutes: CCR5 APC (3A9) and CCR7 FITC (150503). Then the following antibodies were at room temperature for 30 minutes: CD3 APC-Cy7 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8α BV711 (RPA-T8), CD8β PE-Cy5 (SIDI8BEE), CCR5 APC (3A9), CCR7 FITC (150503), CD45RA Pe-Cy7 (5H9), CD62L PE (SK11), CD95 BV605 (DX2), PD-1 BV421 (EH12.2H7), CD16 BV421 (3G8), CD20 PE-Cy5 (2H7), CD14 PE-Cy7 (M5E2), NKG2A (CD159) PE (Z199), CD28 PE-Cy5.5 or ECD (CD28.2), CD56 FITC (NCAM16.2). Additional panels included CD69 Pe-Cy5 (FN50), and CD25 APC (M-A251). Cells stained for Ki67 were fixed and permeabilized with Perm II kit (BD) before being stained at room temperature for 30 minutes with Ki67 AF700 (B56).

All flow cytometry specimens were acquired on an LSR II (BD Biosciences) equipped with fluorescence-activated cell sorter software (FACS Diva), and analysis of the acquired data was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

### Determination of plasma SIV RNA, and cell-associated RNA and DNA

For pre-intervention time points, quantitative real-time RT-PCR was performed to determine SIV plasma viral load as previously described with a sensitivity of 60 copies/mL(Taaffe et al., 2010). For the three time points prior to intervention and all post-intervention time points plasma SIV *gag* RNA levels were measured using quantitative PCR, essentially as described using high sensitivity assay formats(Hansen et al., 2017, Li et al., 2016). Quantification of total cell-associated SIVmac<sub>239</sub> *gag* DNA was performed as previously described(Chahroudi et al., 2014). The number of *gag* DNA copies per 10<sup>6</sup> CD4+ T cells was calculated by dividing the number of *gag* DNA copies/10<sup>6</sup> PBMC by the percentage of CD3+CD8-CD4+ cells in the PBMC population.

CD4+ T cells were isolated from PBMC via a CD4+ T cell isolation kit (Miltenyi) and cellassociated RNA was measured as previously described(Kumar et al., 2018).

### In Situ RNA analysis and quantification

Viral RNA (vRNA) detection via RNAscope and quantitative image analysis was performed on formaldehyde fixed, paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue sections ( $5\mu m$ ) according to our previously published protocol (Deleage et al., 2016), with the following minor modifications: heat-induced epitope retrieval was performed by boiling slides in 1x target retrieval (322000; ACD) for 30 min., followed by incubation at 40°C with a 1:10 dilution of protease III (322337; ACD) in 1x PBS for 20 min. Slides were incubated with the target probe SIVmac239 (312811; ACD) for 2 hours at 40°C and amplification was performed with RNAscope 2.5 HD Detection kits (322360; ACD) according to manufacturer's instructions, with 0.5X wash buffer (310091; ACD) used between steps. The resulting signal was detected with Warp Red chromogen (WR806M; Biocare Medical). Slides were counterstained with CAT hematoxylin (CATHE-GL; Biocare Medical), mounted with Clearmount (17885-15; EMS) until dry, coverslipped using Permount (SP15-100; Fisher Scientific), and scanned at 40x magnification on an Aperio AT2 (Leica Biosystems). RNAscope images were analyzed for the total number of vRNA<sup>+</sup> cells/10<sup>5</sup> total cells (quantitative) and the relative amount of vRNA present (semiquantitative) using the ISH module (v2.2) within Halo software (v2.3.2089.27; Indica Labs). The relative amount of vRNA within a single cell was first estimated by guantifying the total area of the vRNA signal spot size ( $\mu m^2$ ). Since the signal spot size is a function of several steps in the experimental procedures, module settings were established on concomitantly assayed, acutely infected SIV<sup>+</sup> control slides. To estimate

the signal spot size of a single vRNA molecule, we measured the signal area (min/mean/max) of >10 identifiable individual virions within B cell follicles, which corresponds to two copies of vRNA, and multiplied by 0.5. We set the vRNA minimum signal spot size within the analysis module to exclude detection of a single vRNA molecule and/or integrated viral DNA. Relative vRNA copy numbers present within vRNA<sup>+</sup> cells was calculated as [signal spot size within vRNA<sup>+</sup> cell ( $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>)/(0.5 x mean signal size for a virion)].

### Fluorescence activated sorting (FACS) of live cells

Mononuclear cells isolated from blood were stained with Live/dead, CD3 AF700 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8 APC-Cy7 (SK1), CD14 PB (M5E2), CD20 PB (2H7), and CD16 PB (3G8), for 30 minutes at room temperature. Aliquots of 50,000 CD4+ T cells (live CD3+CD20-CD14-CD16-CD8-CD4+) and CD8+ T cells (live CD3+CD20-CD14-CD16-CD8-CD4+) and CD8+ T cells (live CD3+CD20-CD14-CD16-CD8+) were then sorted using a FACS Aria II (BD Biosciences). Mononuclear cells were also separately stained with Live/dead, CD3 AF700 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8 APC-Cy7 (SK1), CD14 PB (M5E2), CD20 PB (2H7), and NKG2A PE (Z199) to sort aliquots of 50,000 NK cells (Live CD3-,CD20-,CD14-CD4-,CD8+,NKG2A+).

# RNA-Seq and data analysis

Bulk CD4+ T cells were sorted from fresh PBMCs prior to intervention, day 3, week 2, and week 4. Briefly, RNA from sorted cells was collected and extracted and DNA was digested. Libraries were prepared and normalized, pooled, and clustered on a flow cells for sequencing. RNA-Seq data were aligned to the MacaM v7.8 assembly of the Indian rhesus macaque genome. To identify pathways differentially modulated, Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA)(Subramanian et al., 2005) was performed on the ranked transcript lists using 1000 phenotype permutations and random seeding. Gene sets used included the MSigDB H (hallmark) gene sets(Liberzon et al., 2011).

# Single genome PCR amplification of SIVmac239 env sequences

cDNA synthesis and 384-well single genome PCR amplification (SGA) were performed using an approach similar to those previously described (Smith et al., 2016a, Smith et al., 2016b, Burton et al., 2015). Briefly, RNA was extracted from cryopreserved plasma samples using the QIAmp viral RNA kit (Qiagen, # 52906), and reverse transcription was performed using the SuperScript III kit (Invitrogen, #18080-044) with reverse primer SM-ER1 (5'- CTA TCA CTG TAA TAA ATC CCT TCC AGT CCC-3'). cDNA was diluted to result in <30% positive wells for SGA. First round PCR was performed in a 15 µL volume using the Phusion Hotstart II High Fidelity DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific, #F537S) with forward primer H2SM-EF1 (5'-CCC TTG AAG GMG CMR GAG AGC TCA TTA-3') and SM-ER1. Cycling conditions were 98°C for 2 min; 10 cycles of 95°C for 15 s, 54°C for 60 s, and 68°C for 4 min; 25 cycles of 95°C for 15 s, 54°C for 60 s, and 68°C for 4 min, adding 5 s to the extension per cycle; 72°C for 30 min; and 4°C hold. Second round PCR was performed with the same enzyme in a 10  $\mu$ L volume with 1  $\mu$ L of the first round PCR reaction as template and primers H2SM-EF2 (5'-CAC CTA AAA ART GYT GCT AYC ATT GCC AG-3') and SM-ER2 (5'- ATA AAATGA GAC ATG TCT ATT GCC AAT TTG-3'). Cycling conditions were 95°C for 2 min; 30 cycles of 95°C for 15 s, 54°C for 60 s, and 72°C for 2.5 min; 72°C for
10 min; and 4°C hold. PCR amplicons were purified using Qiaquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen #28106).

## Sequencing of env amplicons

On average, 26 SGA PCR amplicons per time-point (range 20 to 30) were sequenced by Eurofins Genomic DNA Sanger sequencing using the following primers: SIVmac251seqF1 5'- GGGATATGTTATGAGCAGTCACG-3'; SIVmac251seqF2 5'-ATCCAAGAGTCTTGTGACAAGC-3'; SIVmac251seqF3 5'-

AAGAGAGGGGAGACCTCACG-3'; SIVmac251seqF4 5'-AGGCCAGTGTTCTCTCC-3';

SIVmac251seqR1 5'-CTTGTTCCAAGCCTGTGC-3'; SIVmac251seqR2 5'-

CCTCTGCAATTTGTCCACATG-3'; SIVmac251seqR3 5'-

TCCAAGAAGTCAACCTTTCGC-3'; SIVmac251seqR4 5'-AGCTGGGTTTCTCCATGG-3'(Cartwright et al., 2016). Sequencher v5.1 was used to generate nucleotide sequence contigs, and sequences with mixed peaks in the chromatogram were excluded from further analysis.

## Sequence analysis

Geneious v9.1.7 was used to translate nucleotide sequences into amino acids and generate alignments. Amino acid alignments were exported from Geneious in FASTA format and used to generate Highlighter plots to visualize amino acid mismatches

(http://www.hiv.lanl.gov/content/sequence/HIGHLIGHT/highlighter\_top.html). Phylogenetic Neighbor-Joining consensus trees (Jukes-Cantor, resampling with 100 bootstrap replicates) were created in Geneious using amino acid alignments, and were exported in NEXUS format into Figtree v1.4.4 for further modification (Andrew Rambaut, Institute of Evolutionary Biology, University of Edinburgh.

http://tree.bio.ed.ac.uk/). Phylogenetic trees were presented as unrooted or were rooted on the midpoint. Bootstrap values of greater than 80% are considered significant. Pairwise differences between the infecting SIVmac239 clone and each SGA-derived Env amino acid sequence were determined in Geneious.

## Humanized mouse model

#### Experimental design

The bone marrow-liver-thymus (BLT) humanized mouse model of HIV infection was used to determine the efficacy of CD8 depletion alone, CD8 depletion in combination with N-803, or N-803 alone as a LRA. BLT mice (15-19 weeks post humanization surgery) were exposed to HIV-1<sub>JR-CSF</sub> intravenously. ART was initiated 4-5 weeks later. Viremia was durably suppressed by ART for 4 weeks. A single dose of N-803, CD8 depleting antibody or the combination of N-803 and CD8 depleting antibody was administered to HIV-infected and suppressed animals as indicated below. HIV RNA induction was measured on days 4 and 7.

#### Construction of BLT humanized mice

BLT humanized mice were prepared as previously reported <sup>39-42</sup>. Briefly, a 1-2 mm piece of human liver tissue was sandwiched between two pieces of autologous thymus tissue (Advanced Bioscience Resources) under the kidney capsule of sublethally irradiated (200 cGy) 12–15 week-old NOD.Cg-*Prkdc<sup>scid</sup> II2rg<sup>tm1WjI</sup>*/SzJ (NSG; The Jackson Laboratory) mice. Following implantation, mice were transplanted intravenously with hematopoietic CD34<sup>+</sup> stem cells isolated from autologous human liver tissue. Human immune cell reconstitution was monitored in the peripheral blood of BLT mice by flow cytometry every 3–4 week as previously described <sup>39-42</sup>. Mice were maintained under specific pathogen-free conditions by the Division of Comparative Medicine at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. Animal experiments were conducted in accordance with NIH guidelines for the housing and care of laboratory animals and in accordance with protocols reviewed and approved by the IACUC at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

## Production of HIV and infection of BLT mice

Stocks of HIV-1<sub>JR-CSF</sub> were prepared as previously reported <sup>39-41</sup>. The proviral clone was transfected into human embryonic kidney (HEK)<sub>293T</sub> cells using Lipofectamine <sup>TM</sup> 2000 (Invitrogen #11668030) following manufacturer's protocol. Viral supernatant was collected 48 hours after transfection and tittered on TZM-bl indicator cells in triplicate to determine the tissue culture infectious units (TCIU) per ml. At least two different titer determinations were performed for each virus stock. BLT mice were exposed to  $3 \times 10^4$  TCIU HIV-1<sub>JR-CSF</sub> via tail vein injection.

## Analysis of HIV infection in BLT mice

The peripheral blood plasma viral load was monitored longitudinally by quantitative real-time PCR using a TaqMan® RNA to- $C_T^{\text{TM}}$  1-step kit (Applied Biosystems #4392656). The sequences of the forward and reverse primers and the TaqMan<sup>TM</sup> probe for PCR amplification and detection of HIV gag RNA were: 5'-CATGTTTTCAGCATTATCAGAAGGA-3', 5'-TGCTTGATGTCCCCCCACT-3', and 5'-FAM CCACCCCACAAGATTTAAACACCATGCTAA Q -3', respectively. Known quantities of HIV gag RNA were run in parallel, creating a standard curve for HIV gag and sample RNA was quantified by extrapolation from the standard curve. All samples

were run and analyzed on an ABI 7500 Fast Real-time PCR System (Applied Biosystems).

HIV DNA levels were measured in tissue cells collected at harvest and cryopreserved in cryopreservation media (10% DMSO: 90% fetal bovine serum). Cells were thawed slowly, counted by trypan exclusion, aliquoted, and pelleted. DNA was extracted from cell pellets using the QIAamp DNA Blood Mini Kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. RT-PCR was performed with a TaqMan Fast Universal PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems). The sequences of the forward primer, reverse primer, and the TaqMan<sup>™</sup> probe for amplification and detection of HIV gag DNA were: 5'-CATGTTTTCAGCATTATCAGAAGGA-3', 5'-TGCTTGATGTCCCCCCACT-3', and 5'-FAM CCACCCCACAAGATTTAAACACCATGCTAA Q -3' respectively. As a control, Homo sapiens hemoglobin subunit gamma-2 was ran to quantify the presence of human DNA in each sample. The sequences of the forward primer, reverse primer, and the TaqMan<sup>™</sup> probe for amplification and detection subunit gamma-2 were 5'-CGCTTCTGGAACGTCTGAGATT-3', 5'-CCTTGTCCTCCTCTGTGAAATGA-3', were 5'-CGCTTCTGGAACGTCTGAGATT-3', 5'-CCTTGTCCTCCTCTGTGAAATGA-3',

and 5'- FAM TCAATAAGCTCCTAGTCCAGAC-3' respectively. All samples were run and analyzed on an ABI 7500 Fast Real-time PCR System (Applied Biosystems).

#### ART administration

ART was administered to BLT mice as previously described <sup>43-45</sup> via 1/2" pellets of irradiated Teklad chow consisting of emtricitabine (1500 mg/kg), tenofovir disoproxil fumarate (1560 mg/kg), and raltegravir (600 mg/kg) (Research Diets).

#### N-803 and MT807R1 administration

N-803 (0.2 mg/kg in PBS) and control vehicle (PBS) were administered to mice intravenously in a total volume of 200  $\mu$ L. MT807R1 (3 mg/kg in PBS) and the control vehicle (PBS) were also administered intravenously in a total volume of 200  $\mu$ L.

#### Immunophenotypic analysis of BLT mice

Immunophenotyping was performed on peripheral blood samples longitudinally and at harvest on blood and mononuclear cells isolated from the tissues of BLT mice. All flow cytometry data were collected on a BD FACSCanto instrument using BD FACSDiva software (version 6.1.3) and data were analyzed with FlowJo Software (version 10.5.0). Antibodies for the analysis of human immune cell levels include: CD45 APC (clone HIT3a; BD Biosciences #555485), CD3 FITC (clone HIT3a; BD Biosciences #555339), CD4 APC-Cy7 (clone RPA-T4; BD Biosciences #560158), CD33 PE (clone P67.6; BD Biosciences #340679); CD19 PE-Cy7 (clone SJ25C1; BD Biosciences #557835) and CD8 PerCP (clone SK1; BD Biosciences #347314). Flow cytometric gating for expression of lineage specific antigens on human leukocytes was performed as follows: (step 1) forward and side scatter were utilized to set a live cell gate; (step 2) live cells were then analyzed for expression of the human pan-leukocyte

marker CD45<sup>+</sup>; (step 3) human leukocytes were then analyzed for human CD3<sup>+</sup> T cells and CD19<sup>+</sup> B-cells and (step 4) T cells were analyzed for human CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> expression. The following flow cytometry antibody panel was also used to analyze HLA-DR, CD38 and CD25 expression: CD3 BV421 (clone UCTH1; BD Biosciences #562426), CD4 BV605 (clone RPA-T4; BD Biosciences #562658), CD45 FITC (clone 2D1; BD Biosciences #347463), HLA-DR PerCP (clone L243; BD Biosciences #347364), CD69 PE (clone FN50; BD Biosciences #555531), anti-CD38 PE-Cy7 (clone HB7; BD Biosciences #335790), CD25 APC (clone 2A3; BD Biosciences #340938), CD8 APC-Cy7 (clone SK1; BD Biosciences #557834), and AQUA (ThermoFisher #L35957). Flow cytometric gating was performed as follows: (step 1) forward scatter height and forward scatter area were used to eliminate doublets; (step 2) side scatter area and forward scatter area were used to distinguish leukocytes based on morphology; (step 3) the viability dye AQUA was use to discriminate live cells from dead cells; (step 4) live cells were analyzed for the expression of the human pan-leukocyte marker CD45; (step 5) human leukocytes were then assessed for human CD3 expression to identify T cells; (step 6) T cells were evaluated for expression of human CD4 and CD8; (step 7) human CD4<sup>+</sup> or CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells were examined for expression of HLA-DR and/or CD38, or CD25. Gates were set with fluorescence minus one controls. Non-specific binding was assessed with isotype controls.

## CD8 in vitro suppression assay

#### Experimental Design

*In vitro* latently-infected memory CD4+ T cells were generated using the LARA method as previously described (Kulpa DA, 2019) with the following modifications. On day 0, after peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were isolated from HIV-naïve buffy coats (New York Blood Center) using SepMate density gradient centrifugation (StemCell, 85460), a portion of PBMCs from each HIV naïve donor were cryopreserved in fetal bovine serum (VWR Life Science Seradigm, 97068-085) + 10% DMSO and stored in liquid nitrogen. On day 8, PBMCs were thawed and rested overnight in RPMI 1640 medium (Fisher Scientific, SH3002701.01) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Corning, 45000-650), and 1% HEPES (Gibco, 15630080); cRPMI) before total CD8+ T cell positive enrichment on day 9 (Miltenyi, 130-045-201). CD8+ T cells were stimulated with anti-CD3/CD28 beads (Dynabeads, 11141D) at a 1:1 ratio plus 30 U/mL IL-2 (R&D system, 202IL050CF) for three days. On day 12 of LARA, CD4+ and CD8+ were prepared for co-culture. HIV latently infected memory CD4+ T cells were washed, counted, and plated for latency reversal in cRPMI in the presence of 100 nM efavirenz, 200 nM raltegravir and 5 µM saguinavir (antiretroviral therapeutics, ART). Activated total CD8+ T cells were removed from the anti-CD3/CD28 beads, washed and resuspended in cRPMI plus ART. CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were co-cultured at a 1:1 or 1:5 ratio at a final density of 1 x 10<sup>6</sup> cells/mL. CD4+ monocultures were also maintained in parallel. Mono- and co-cultures were then left unstimulated, TCR-activated with 1 µg/mL plate-bound OKT3 and 1 µg/mL soluble CD28 (Biolegend, 302933), or treated with 14 nM N-803 (provided by NantKwest) or

500 ng/mL IL-15 (R&D Systems, 247-ILB). Cells were harvested after 72 hours and analyzed by flow cytometry and qPCR.

## Flow cytometry

Multicolor flow analysis of cell surface and intracellular marker expression was performed with a BD FACSymphony flow cytometer. Between 200,000 and 600,000 events were acquired for each sample using the live cell gate. The data was analyzed with FlowJo (v.10).

Antibodies used in this study: CD3 Alexa Fluor® 700 (UCHT1, BD Biosciences, #557943), CD8 BUV737 (SK1, BD Horizon<sup>™</sup>, #564629), HIV-1 core antigen-FITC (KC57, Coulter Clone, #6604665), CD4 BV421 (SK3, BD Horizon<sup>™</sup>, #565997), CD45RA APC- eFluor<sup>™</sup>780 (HI100, Invitrogen, #47045842), CD27 BV650 (O323, Biolegend, #302828), CCR7 Pe-Cy7 (3D12, BD Pharmingen<sup>™</sup>, #557648), Fixable Viability Dye eFluor<sup>™</sup> 506 (Invitrogen eBioscience #65-0866-18).

#### Integrated/Total/2-LTR HIV-DNA

Cell samples from LARA were used to assess the frequency of integrated HIV DNA as previously described(Vandergeeten et al., 2014).

## Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses, including Kruskal-wallis test, Friedman test, one-way ANOVA, and Spearman r, were performed using Prism v7.0 or v8.0. P < 0.05 was considered significant. \*P < 0.05; \*\*P < 0.01; \*\*\*P<0.001, \*\*\*\*P<0.0001, and non-

significant values >0.05 were not labeled on figures. Data are represented as mean ±SEM as indicated.

## Data availability

Illumina sequencing reads for RNA-Seq experiments were submitted to the NCBI SRA repository and are available at Accession #SRP188630. RNA-Seq datasets were submitted to the NCBI GEO repository and are available at accession number GSE128415. Env nucleotide sequences have been deposited into Genbank under the accession number MK922999-MK923550.







## Figure 2



**Figure 2 | SIV RNA reactivation occurs in the blood and lymph nodes after the combination of CD8 depletion with N-803 only. a-c,** Plasma viral loads following intervention with a limit of detection of 3 copies of SIV RNA/mL plasma. Black bars represent viral suppression <60 copies/mL, where d, represents longitudinal plasma viral loads from 7/14 macques with fully suppressed viral load (<3 copies/mL of plasma) prior to CD8 depletion with N-803 administration. e, Plasma viral loads following CD8 depletion with N-803 administration in five SHIV<sub>162P3</sub>-infected macaques after six months of ART. Comparison of viral load before CD8 depletion (count <100 cells/µL blood), and after CD8+T cell reconstitution (>100 cells/µL blood)) in macaques treated with f, CD8 depletion alone (n=190), and g, CD8 depletion with N-803 (n=198). Dotted line at 60 copies/mL. Statistical significance calculated using Kruskal-Wallis multiple comparisons test. h, RNAscope determination of Stiv RNA+ lymph node cells expressing high levels (>4 copies) of viral RNA/cell one week after CD8 depletion with concurrent N-803 administration. Statistics were calculated with a Wilcoxon test.







#### Figure 4



Figure 4 | *In vitro* co-culture of latently-infected human CD4+ T cells with autologus CD8+ T cells results in decreased expression of HIV-GAG during LRA administration. a, Schematic of HIV latency model used in these experiments. Memory CD4+ T cells (mCD4+) are enriched on day 0, and infected *in vitro* on day 3. After infection, mCD4+ are maintained in the antiretroviral saquinavir to prevent viral spreading. On day 6, HIV-infected mCD4+ are cultured in the presence of TGF-beta, IL-7, conditioned medium from H-80 feeder cell line, and saquinavir, efavirenz and raltegravir (additional antiretrovirals). Cryopreserved autologous PBMC were thawed on day 8 and rested overnight (O/N) before enriching for total CD8+ (tCD8+) cells and then TCR activated for three days. On day 12, HIV-infected mCD4+ and TCR-activated fCD8+ are co-cultured in a 1:1 or 1:5 ratio in the presence of an LRA for three days (day 15). b, The frequency of HIV-GAG+ CD4+ T cells was quantified by flow cytometry and the fold change compared to frequency in CD4 moncultures was calculated after exposure to anti-CD3/CD28, IL-15 superagonist N-803, or recombinant IL-15. Each color represents a unique donor (n=8) and sample averages (±SEM) are indicated by the grey bar. Statistical significance was tested using a matched one-way ANOVA.





**Figure 5 | CD8 depletion with N-803 administration does not decrease the size of the latent SIV viral reservoir**. Copies of total cellassociated SIV<sub>gag</sub> DNA was measured in PBMC and the number of copies per 10<sup>6</sup> CD4+ was corrected using calculated CD4 T cell frequencies for macaques receiving **a**, N-803 alone (n=7), **b**, CD8 depletion alone (n=14), and **c**, CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (n=14). DNA was extracted from pellets pre-intervention (PRE), day 7 post-intervention (D7), and pre-ART interruption (ATI). Friedman tests were used to compare cell counts between pre-treatment and post-treatment time points. SIV DNA was extracted from frozen lymph node pellets and cell-associated SIV DNA levels were measured in animals receiving **d**, N-803 alone (n=3), **e**, CD8 depletion alone (n=5), and **f**, CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (n=3). Statistics were calculated with a Wilcoxon test. The sample averages are indicated by the gray bar on each graph (±SEM). **g-i**, Viral rebound data following ART cessation, three weeks following the last N-803 administration or the reconstitution of CD8+ T cells above 100 cells/µL blood. Animals were followed weekly for around 5-6 months following ART interruption. Limit of detection of 3 copies of SIV RNA/mL plasma. Gray box indicates the time before ART interruption. The black bar represents viral loads <60 copies/mL.



Extended Data Figure 1 | MT807R1 effectively depletes CD8+ T cells in peripheral blood, lymph node, and rectum in addition to NK cells from the blood at day 7. The percentage of CD8+ cells in the CD3+ population seven days post-depletion was compared to pre-depletion levels. Sample flow cytometry shows the absence of a CD8 $\beta$ + cells as part of the CD3+ T cell population after depletion in a, the peripheral blood, b, rectum, and c, lymph node. d, The percentage of CD8 $\beta$ + cells as compared to pre-depletion baseline was calculated in all CD8-depleted animals (+/- N-803) across blood and tissue. Of note, no major differences in CD8+ T cell depletion were observed between groups receiving N-803 at the time of depletion and those not at day 7. Friedman test was used to calculate the statistical significance of CD8+ cells following depletion in different tissues. (E) Depletion of NK cells in the peripheral blood was assessed in the group receiving CD8 depletion alone using the percentage of NKG2A+CD20-CD14- cells of the CD3-HLA-DR- population as compared to baseline. Statistical significance was calculated using Wilcoxon test. Mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=14) are shown.



Extended Data Figure 2 | Correlations between virologic and cellular parameters following intervention with CD8 depletion with or without N-803, or N-803 alone. a, Correlation between viral load and CD8+ T cell counts day 0, day 3, and weekly through week 6 (n=103), and b, the area under the curve (AUC) and the average pre-intervention viral load following CD8 depletion alone (n=14). c, Correlation between viral load and CD8+ T cell counts day 0, day 3, and weekly through week 6 (n=102), and b, the area under the curve (AUC) and the average pre-intervention viral load following CD8 depletion alone (n=14). c, Correlation between viral load and CD8+ T cell counts day 0, day 3, and weekly through week 6 (n=112), and d, the area under the curve (AUC) and the average pre-intervention viral load following CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (n=14). Correlation coefficients are calculated using the Spearman's rank-order correlation. e-g, Top figure depicts copies of SIV RNA/mL of plasma following each intervention and the bottom figure represents longitudinal CD8+ T cell counts.



Extended Data Figure 3 | CD4+ T cell subset frequency and activation status following intervention with CD8 depletion with or without N-803, or N-803 alone. Effect of CD8 depletion alone (blue), N-803 alone (green), and CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (green) on frequency of a, CD4+ T cells, b, naïve CD4+ T cells (CD28+CD95-), c, stem cell memory CD4+ T cells (CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+), d, central memory CD4+ T cells (CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA-), e, transitional memory CD4+ T cells (CD95+CCR7+CD62L-), f, effector memory CD4+ T cells (CD95+CCR7+CD62L-), g, PD-1+ CD4+ T cells, h, CCR5+ CD4+ T cells, i, CD25+ CD4+ T cells, j, CD95+CCR7+CD62L-), f, effector memory CD4+ T cells. (LP95+CCR7-CD62L-), g, PD-1+ CD4+ T cells, h, CCR5+ CD4+ T cells, i, CD25+ CD4+ T cells, j, CD9+ CD4+ T cells, k, HLA-DR+ CD4+ T cells. (Mean ±SEM (n=7 (green), n=14 (blue and red). Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare cell counts between pretreatment and post-treatment time points. The level of significance for each comparison is indicated above the brackets (\*\*\*\* p < 0.0001, \*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\* p < 0.01, \* p < 0.05, none p > 0.05).



Extended Data Figure 4 | CCR5 and Ki67 expression across CD4+ T cell subsets following intervention with CD8 depletion with or without N-803, or N-803 alone. Effect of CD8 depletion alone (blue, n=14), N-803 alone (green, n=7), and CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (red, n=14) on the expression of CCR5 on a, naive CD4+ T cells (CD28+CD95-), b, stem cell memory CD4+ T cells (SCM, CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+), c, central memory CD4+ T cells (CM; CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+), d, transitional memory CD4+ T cells (TM; CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+), e, effector memory CD4+ T cells (EM; CD95+CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+), f, ffect or interventions on the expression of Ki67 across CD4+ T cell subsets. Statistical significance was calculated using Friedman test. Mean  $\pm$  SEM are shown. The level of significance for each comparison is indicated above the brackets (\*\*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\*\* p < 0.01, \* p < 0.05, none p > 0.05).



Extended Data Figure 5 | Quantification of levels of cell-associated SIV RNA in peripheral CD4+ T cells prior to and following interventions. a, N-803 alone (n=7), b, CD8 depletion alone (n=7), c, CD8 depletion with N-803 (n=7). Expression of cell-associated viral RNA was assessed by measuring the number of copies of HIV *gag* in relation to the number of copies of CD4+. Post-intervention time point was chosen one week after the first N-803 administration (N-803 alone group) or at the time of the recorded post-depletion peak viremia (CD8 depletion with or without N-803 groups). Statistical significance was calculated using Wilcoxon test. Mean ± SEM are shown.



Extended Data Figure 6 | HIV DNA copies in tissues of HIV-infected, ART-Suppressed BLT mice administered N-803, CD8-depleting antibody, or N-803 and CD8-depleting antibody. Seven days post administration of N-803 (green, n=4), CD8 T cell depleting antibody (blue, n=4), or N-803 and CD8 T cell depleting antibody( red, n=4) to HIV-infected, ART-suppressed BLT mice, total DNA was extracted from mononuclear cells isolated from the spleen and human thymus (huThy). Treatment groups were compared using a Kruskal-Wallis test with a false discovery rate correction. Sample means are indicated by a horizontal bar (±SEM).



Extended Data Figure 7 | Human T cell activation levels in HIV-infected, ART-suppressed BLT mice administered N-803, CD8-depleting antibody, or N-803 and CD8-depleting antibody.

Percentage of HLA-DR+, CD38+, CD25+, or HLA-DR+/CD38+ was measured in human CD4+ (left) or CD8+ (right) T cells isolated from the spleen (a) or human thymus (b) of HIV-infected, ART-suppressed BLT mice seven days following administration of N-803 (green, n=4), CD8 depleting antibody (blue, n=4), or N-803 and CD8 depleting antibody (red, n=4). Treatment groups were compared using a Kruskal-Wallis test with a false discovery rate correction. Sample means are indicated by a horizontal bar (±SEM).



Extended Data Figure 8 | SIV-associated genes and IL-15 subunit genes show a transient change in expression following treatment with N-803 alone. a, Bulk CD4+ T cells (CD3+, CD4+ CD8-, CD20-, CD14-), b, bulk CD8+ T cells (CD3+, CD4-CD8+, CD20-, CD14), and c, NK cells (CD3-CD20-CD14-NKG2A+) were sorted from the peripheral blood pre-intervention, day 3, week 2, and week 4 after the first N-803 administration. RNA was extracted and libraries were prepared, normalized, pooled, and clustered on flow cells for sequencing. RNAseq data was aligned to the MacaM v7.8 assembly of the Indian rhesus macaque genome. Transcripts were analyzed for alignment against a custom gene set with SIV host restriction factors, PPIA (capsid folding protein), SIV receptors, SIV receptor agonists, NFkB subunits (involved in mediating LTR transcription), IL-15 receptor subunits, and NFAT subunits.



Extended Data Figure 9 | Phylogenetic trees of longitudinal SGA-derived Env amino acid sequences. Phylogenetic trees were generated for six macaques receiving CD8 depletion with N-803 administration using Env sequences from the peak VL (red), pre-ART (blue), and reactivation time points (green). The Env sequence of the SIVmac239 clone used for infection is included in each tree (black). The horizontal bar below each tree indicates the genetic distance. Sequence clusters that are supported with bootstraps greater than 80% are indicated by an asterisk. Env sequences that contain a stop codon are indicated by an arrow.



Extended Data Figure 10 | Longitudinal Env amino acid divergence from the input virus and relationship with plasma viral load. The number of amino acid differences between the infecting viral clone SIV<sub>mac239</sub> and each SGA amplicon was determined using Geneious. **a**, The number of differences for each individual Env sequence is plotted on the y-axis for each animal and time point, as a violin plot, which shows the frequency distribution for each data set, with the median (solid line), and quartiles (dotted lines) indicated. Peak VL (red), pre-ART (blue), and reactivation (green) time points are shown. The animal ID and the 3 time points are indicated below the graph. Statistical differences between time points for each animal were determined by performing multiple comparisons using a Kruskal-wallis test with Dunn's correction. The level of significance for each comparison is indicated above the brackets (\*\*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\* p < 0.05, non-significant p > 0.05). **b**, The average number of sequence differences for each animal at the reactivation time point is plotted on the y-axis, and the corresponding plasma viral loads are plotted on the x-axis on a log10 scale (Spearman r = 0.97, p = 0.01).



Extended Data Figure 11 | Highlighter plots of longitudinal SGA-derived Env amino acid sequences. Highlighter plots were generated for six representative macaques receiving CD8 depletion with N-803 administration using Env sequences from peak VL (red box), pre-ART (blue box), and reactivation (green box) time points. The Env sequence of the SIVmac239 clone used for infection is included as the master (reference) sequence in each plot. The position of N-linked glycosylation sites on the master sequence are indicated by pink circles. Each tick represents an amino acid difference from the master sequence, as is indicated by the legend. Blue diamonds indicate the loss of an N-linked glycosylation site.

# Supplemental Table 1

		Pre-intervention					Post-intervention					
Group	Animal	Month -3	Month -2	Month -1	Day 0	Day 3	Week 1	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5	Week 6
N-803 alone	REf16 R	7	< 3	< 3	7	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	7		< 3
	RVz15 R	7	25	19	7	25	19	< 3	< 3	1600		40
	RAf16 R	< 3	4	< 3	< 3	< 3	32	7	< 3	< 3	10	10
	REi16 R	7	5	7	< 3	7	10	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3
	RIt16 R	18	15	8	< 3	15	< 3	7	10	7	< 3	< 3
	RBn16 R	7	4	< 3	< 3	7	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3
	RRn16 R	25	40	25	25	50	10	15	15	25	15	15
CD8 depletion alone	RNz15 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	7	7	50	490	< 3	30	20	< 3
	ROr15 R	7	65	< 3	< 3	7	25	25	7	25		1200
	RKs15 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	10	10	65	< 3	< 3		< 3
	RRb16 R				< 3	65	40	90	65	50	Nx	
	REs16 R	65	18	25	15	40	65	65	65	450	230	40
	RSt15 R	7	7	10	< 3	40	40	50	170	7	7	32
	RVe16 R	3	15	50	20	50	230	330	430	40	7	32
	REg16 R	10	7	10	7	30	50	90	10	50	25	25
	RAk16R	< 3	6	< 3	< 3	7	25	19	40	7	< 3	< 3
	RJz15 R	15	< 3	15	< 3	15	270	400	< 3	19	19	< 3
	RRa16 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	10	< 3	7	< 3	19	< 3	< 3
	ROs15 R	7	< 3	10	< 3	65	50	30	7	310	32	< 3
	RUs15 R	15	90	29	7	40	10	50	19	3200	12000	1800
	RYe16 R	24	10	40	40	260	30	90	7	1200	1200	470
CD8 depletion with N-803	RJt15 R	< 3	< 3	600	90	12000	24000	13000	2700	32	10	15
	RHv15 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	10	7	20	660	< 3	< 3
	106_13 R	7	7	< 3	< 3	30	90	420	190	40	< 3	< 3
	RUa16 R	65	7	220	25	1100	90	1200	1700	1900	10	40
	RAu15 R	7	< 3	7	10	610	810	90	510	520	7	10
	RNa16 R	< 3	15	< 3	< 3	25	50	210	150	300	< 3	< 3
	REu16 R	40	130	40	25	557	1610	1000	1200	1000	19	32
	77_13 R	15	7	< 3	10	230	280	290	30	4600	540	< 3
	RFr15 R	< 3	10	< 3	< 3	15	50	90	50	7	7	7
	208_13 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	19	< 3	15	65	50	< 3	< 3
	RBc16 R	50	10	90	65	510	260	65	170	90	10	25
	RCa16 R	7	7	< 3	< 3	240	320	580	270	3000	< 3	10
	RCr15 R	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	< 3	32	200	5100	< 3	< 3	10
	RPb16 R	25	50	7	25	330	400	200	90	90	7	< 3

#### Extended Date Table 1 | Viral loads of SIV-infected, ART-treated Rhesus macaques

Ultra-sensitive viral load data with a limit of detection of 3 copies SIV RNA/mL plasma. Time points include months -3 to -1 prior to treatment with N-803 alone, CD8 depletion alone, or CD8 depletion with N-803 administration (pre-intervention) and weekly until week 6 post-intervention with day 3 (post-intervention).

# Supplemental Table 2

		Pre-intervention								Post-intervention					
Group	Animal	Month -3	Month -2	Month -1	Day 0	Day 3	Week 1	Day 10	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5	Week 6		
CD8 depletio with N-803	n RKm16	10	9	7	3	430	30	470	480	3600	90	3	90		
	CB91	65	7	9	3	460	60	660	90	810	50	30	3		
	RPp16	10	7	7	3	20	7	10	7	7	25	15	15		
	RRI16	3	7	7	3	3	3	19	3	7	65	15	3		
	RYr16	15	7	7	3	20	50		50	25	40	3	7		

#### Extended Date Table 2 | Viral loads of SHIV-infected, ART-treated Rhesus macaques

Ultra-sensitive viral load data with a limit of detection of 3 copies SIV RNA/mL plasma. Time points include weeks -12 to -4 prior to intervention and weekly until week 6 post-intervention with days 3 and 10.

## Supplemental Table 3

Group	hu-mouse	Pre-intervention	Day 4	Day 7	
N-803 alone	1	<346	<346	<346	
	2	<346	<346	<346	
	3	<346	<346	<346	
	4	<346	<346	<346	
	5	<346	<346	<346	
	6	<346	<346	<346	
	7	<346	<346	<346	
CD8 depletion alone	1	<346	560	<346	
	2	<346	<346	378	
	3	<346	<346	378	
	4	<346	<346	<346	
	5	<346	<346	<346	
	6	<346	<346	<346	
	7	<346	<346	<346	
	8	<346	<346	<346	
CD8 depletion with N-803	1	<346	1300	1488	
	2	<346	1079	<346	
	3	<346	779	<346	
	4	<346	546	574	
	5	<346	354	<346	
	6	<346	<346	1504	
	7	<346	<346	1981	
	8	<346	<346	<346	

#### Extended Date Table 3 | Viral loads of HIV-infected, ART-treated humanized mice

Limit of detection of 346 copies HIV RNA/mL plasma at day 0 (pre-intervention), day 4, and day 7 (day of sacrifice).

# Chapter 4: Sustained SHIV Reactivation by N-803 in ART-Treated CD8-Depleted Macaques

Julia B. McBrien<sup>a</sup>, Erick White<sup>a</sup>, Diane G. Carnathan<sup>a</sup>, Jeffrey Lifson<sup>b</sup>, John H. Lee<sup>b</sup>, Jeffrey T. Safrit<sup>c</sup>, Mirko Paiardini<sup>a</sup>, Ann Chahroudi<sup>d</sup>, Guido Silvestri<sup>a</sup>

 <sup>a</sup>Emory Vaccine Center and Yerkes National Primate Research Center, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA.
<sup>b</sup>AIDS and Cancer Virus Program, Leidos Biomedical Research, Inc., Frederick National Laboratory for Cancer Research, Frederick, MD, USA.
<sup>c</sup>NantKwest, Culver City, CA, USA.
<sup>d</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA.

#### Abstract

The "shock and kill" human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) cure strategy attempts to reverse and eliminate the latent viral infection preventing eradication of the virus. Multiple latency reversing agents (LRA) have already been tested in clinical trials and all have failed to expose or decrease the HIV viral reservoir. A recent study by our group was the first to show a robust and persistent induction of plasma viremia during antiretroviral therapy (ART) in vivo, following administration of the IL-15 superagonist N-803 in CD8+ T cell-depleted simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV)-infected rhesus macaques. In this proof-of-concept study, we determined whether N-803 will also "shock" the viral reservoir in CD8-depleted, ART-treated rhesus macaques infected with Simian-Human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV), a chimeric and translational virus that allows for testing of HIV-targeting therapeutics with a nonhuman primate model. We observed an increase in plasma viremia following intervention and a decrease in the size of the SHIV viral reservoir in the peripheral CD4+ T cell pool. Thus, this model can be used in future studies in combination with clearance components such as HIV-based vaccine immunogens and HIV-targeting broadly neutralizing antibodies in an effort to develop an HIV cure.

## Importance

The persistence of a latent viral reservoir is a major obstacle in the development of an HIV cure. Approaches have attempted to "shock" the infection out of latency to expose the infected cells to the cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. In this study, we show that administration of the anti-CD8 depleting antibody MT807R1 with concurrent IL-15 superagonist N-803 treatment in ARTsuppressed, SHIV-infected rhesus macaques induces a transient increase in viremia and a decrease in the size of the viral reservoir in peripheral CD4+ T cells. As CD8 depletion with N-803 was able to "shock" the latent SHIV viral reservoir, this cure strategy can be combined with HIV-targeting clearance components during future HIV cure studies.

#### Introduction

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is the causative agent of the acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and infects approximately 36.7 million people worldwide (Barre-Sinoussi et al., 1983, [internet], 2016). UNAIDS estimates there are 1.8 million new HIV infections annually and 1 million AIDS-related deaths (UNAIDS, 2017). While antiretroviral therapy (ART), the standard care for HIV infection, has dramatically reduced the mortality and morbidity of HIV infection, ART fails to provide a cure.

The main obstacle in the development of an HIV cure is the presence of a population of long-lived, latently-infected cells that persists even during ART (Chun et al., 1997c, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003a). This stable viral reservoir presides primarily within resting memory CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and withstands despite decades of therapy (Chun et al., 1997b, Chomont et al., 2009, Chun et al., 1995, Chun et al., 1997a, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Finzi et al., 1999, Siliciano et al., 2003a). Recent data suggests that the HIV viral reservoir is established early during infection (Whitney et al., 2014b, Ananworanich et al., 2013) and is responsible for the viral rebound observed after ART interruption (Davey et al., 1999, Chun et al., 1999). Therefore, strategies additional to ART are necessary to cure HIV, and novel therapies targeting the HIV viral reservoir are of utmost importance.

Recent therapeutic approaches have attempted to the reverse HIV latency in order to expose the viral reservoir to elimination, a strategy termed the "shock and kill". Latency reversal of HIV-infected cells may lead to HIV RNA synthesis, production of

viral protein, and/or release of viral particles, potentially causing direct death of the infected cell and/or indirect killing via recognition by the immune system (Deeks, 2012). A latency-reversing agent (LRA) given during a state of viral suppression may be capable of activating CD4+ T cells to "shock" the integrated virus out of latency, exposing the infected cell to cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. An additional "kill" therapeutic aims to amplify the cytolytic response of the immune system to eliminate infected cells (Deeks et al., 2015). Targeted killing of infected cells shocked out of a previously latent state, particularly during ART, may eliminate the viral reservoir preventing the development of an HIV cure.

Multiple LRAs have already been tested in clinical trials in HIV+ ART-treated patients. Thus far, none have been shown to elicit the "shock" or "kill" required to eliminate the reservoir, failing to provoke even a minor increase in plasma viremia following LRA administration (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015). A recent study by our lab has shown that N-803, an IL-15 superagonist complex, is able to reactivate viral production in CD8-depleted ART-treated SIV-infected rhesus macaques and CD8-depleted ART-treated HIV-infected humanized mice (McBrien et al.). This was the first study to show a robust and persistent induction of plasma viremia during ART *in vivo*. Unfortunately, because no "kill" agent was included in the study design, animals did not show clearance of the viral reservoir.

In this proof-of-concept study, we determine whether N-803 will also "shock" the viral reservoir in CD8-depleted, ART-treated macaques infected with a Simian-Human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV). While SIV infection models are practical for questions

related to pathogenesis, HIV-based vaccine immunogens and broadly neutralizing antibodies cannot be tested directly by challenging with SIV. Typically, SHIV viruses contain a SIV<sub>mac239</sub> backbone with SIV *env, tat, and rev* genes replaced with corresponding HIV-1 genes. Thus, SHIV models of infection allow the use of therapeutics aimed at HIV to be tested in macaques. In this study, we show that N-803 is able to "shock" the SHIV viral reservoir in CD8-depleted, ART-treated macaques. Additionally, there was a significant decrease in the size of the peripheral CD4+ T cell viral reservoir following intervention. In conclusion, HIV-targeting "kill" agents, such as broadly neutralizing antibodies, CD4 mimetics, vaccinations, or immunotoxins, may be combined with CD8 depletion and N-803 to elicit clearance of SHIV infection in future cure studies.

## Results

## Study design

Animals were infected intrarectally with a high dose of SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub> and viral loads were monitored for twelve weeks following infection. On week twelve post-infection animals initiated a daily three-drug regimen of ART, which was maintained for the remainder of the study (Figure 1). In order to stabilize the latent viral reservoir, animals were treated with ART for six months prior to intervention, with monthly blood draws to record plasma viral load and T cell counts. After six months of ART, animals were administered 50 mg/kg of the anti-CD8 $\alpha$ -depleting antibody, MT-807R1, with a cycle of N-803, administered at 100 µg/kg weekly for four weeks. The first N-803 administration was at the time of CD8 depletion. Plasma viral loads were measured 1-2 times per week following intervention. Lymph node and rectal biopsies were collected on the day of intervention and one week after.

# N-803 induces an increase in plasma viremia in CD8-depleted, ARTtreated macaques

In order to validate the ability of N-803 to reactivate virus in CD8-depleted, ARTtreated, SHIV-infected animals, plasma viral load was monitored throughout the study (Figure 2). Following infection, all animals reached an observable peak viral load comparable to HIV infection of humans. ART did result in suppression of viremia in all animals, in fact all animals had plasma viral loads less than 3 copies/mL before intervention. Following administration of anti-CD8 depleting antibody MT807R1 and N-803, 5/5 (100%) animals experienced an increase in plasma viremia within 10 days. 4/5 (80%) animals had at least one time-point with a plasma viral load ≥50 copies/mL and 1/5 (20%) animals had a time-point with a plasma viral load  $\geq$ 1000 copies/mL. The highest plasma viral load observed under the limitation of blood draw frequency was 3,600 copies/mL. Viral suppression returned after the reemergence of CD8+ T cells, but following the reemergence of NK cells (Supplemental Figures 1 and 2). Of note, within a week of intervention CD8+ T cells and NK cells were significantly depleted in the peripheral blood, lymph node, and rectum as compared to pre-intervention frequencies (Supplemental Figure 3A+B).

# Intervention with anti-CD8 depleting antibody MT807R1 with N-803 changes the frequency of immune cell subsets in the periphery, lymph node, and rectum

Peripheral immune cell counts and percentages were measured using flow cytometry and values obtained from complete blood count analysis (Figure 3). Of note, while there was not a statistically significant change in the white blood cell (WBC) count following intervention (Figure 3A), there was a temporary increase in the percentage of B cells and decrease in the percentage and count of peripheral CD3+ T cells (Figure 3E+H). Not surprisingly, the percentage of CD4+ T cells increased following intervention (Figure 3F), as the percentage of CD8+ T cells dropped (Figure 3G). While the CD8+ T cell count remained significantly depleted during the seven weeks of followup (Figure 3J), the percentage of NK cells quickly returned to pre-depletion levels by the third week (Figure 3D).

Lymph node and rectal immune cell percentages were also measured pre-ART, pre-intervention, and one week after intervention (Supplemental Figure 4+5). In the lymph node, intervention resulted in a statistically significant increase in monocytes
(Supplemental Figure 4E) but did not have a significant impact on the percentage of CD3+ T cells, CD4+ T cells, or B cells (Supplemental Figure 4A, B, D). The percentage of CD8+ T cells and NK cells in the lymph node was significantly lower following intervention (Supplemental Figure 4C+F). Similarly, while there was no significant change in the percentage of CD3+ T cells or B cells in the rectum following intervention (Supplemental Figure 5B+E), there was a modest increase in monocytes (Supplemental Figure 5E) and a significant depletion of CD8+ T cells and NK cells (Supplemental Figure 5C+F).

## Immunologic characterization of CD4+ T cells reveals upregulation of PD-1 on peripheral cells and increased proliferation of lymph node and rectal cells

Flow cytometry was additionally used to assess changes in CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets in the peripheral blood, lymph node, and rectum following intervention (Figure 4, Supplemental Figures 6+7). Intervention resulted in a persistent upregulation of the activation and exhaustion marker PD-1 in peripheral CD4+ T cells (Figure 4C). Furthermore, a decrease in the frequency of naïve CD4+ T cells, and expansion of the effector and central memory CD4+ T cell populations was observed (Figure 4D,E,G). In the lymph node, CD4+ T cells showed a significant upregulation of the proliferation marker Ki67 (Supplemental Figure 6B) and a decrease in the frequency of effector memory CD4+ T cells (Supplemental Figure 6E). In addition, Ki67 was upregulated on CD4+ T cells in the rectum (Supplemental Figure 7B).

## N-803 administration in CD8-depleted macaques results in a decrease in the size of the peripheral CD4+ T cell reservoir

Peripheral and lymph node CD4+ T cells cell-associated SHIV RNA and DNA were also measured before and after intervention (Figure 5). There was a significant decrease in SHIV DNA levels in peripheral CD4+ T cells one and four weeks following intervention (Figure 5A), indicating a decrease in the size of the reservoir. Cell-associated SHIV RNA levels were not significantly different during these time points (Figure 5B). In the lymph node, neither SHIV DNA or RNA levels appeared to be significantly different one week after intervention.

#### Discussion

The persistence of a population of latently-infected cells prevents the development of an HIV cure. Reversal of latency aims to expose infected cells to the cytopathic effects of viral replication and immune recognition. Studies from our group suggest that CD8+ T cells suppress HIV/SIV transcription *in vitro* and *in vivo*, thus preventing the reversal of latency during "shock and kill" cure strategies (Cartwright et al., 2016) Franchitti et al., manuscript in preparation, Zanoni et al., manuscript in preparation). Using the SIV model of infection in macaques, we recently showed that IL-15 superagonist N-803 is able to reverse latency but only in the absence of CD8+ T cells (McBrien et. al). These data support the hypothesis that CD8 depletion "unlocks" the viral reservoir, thus allowing for the "shock" induced by a latency reversing agent. Of note, this study did not include a "kill" component poised to target infected cells but serves as a platform to test the ability of such components to clear the reservoir. As only SIV-targeting therapeutics can be tested in the SIV model, an SHIV model of infection

would offer a more translational platform as "kill" therapeutics targeting HIV specifically can be tested.

In this proof-of-concept study, we tested whether administration of IL-15 superagonist N-803 to SHIV-infected, ART-treated, CD8-depleted macaques would induce virus reactivation similar to our previous study (McBrien et. al). Albeit to a lesser degree, the combination of N-803 and CD8 depletion induced an increase in viremia in SHIV-infected macagues. We also observed a decrease in the size of the viral reservoir in peripheral CD4+ T cells following intervention. A caveat of this study is that only five animals were available for use and we did not have N-803 alone or CD8-depletion alone control arms. As we were merely testing the concept that we could apply our "unlock and shock" strategy to a SHIV model in preparation for future and larger studies, we did not find control arms necessary. An additional caveat of this study is that SHIV infections are less pathogenic, often controlling viremia in the absence of ART and producing a smaller viral reservoir. The smaller viral reservoir explains the smaller magnitude of virus reactivation following intervention. Lastly, the anti-CD8 depleting antibody MT807R1 depleted cells expressing CD8a, which includes not only CD8+ T cells but also NK cells. Thus, the "unlock" effect of CD8 depletion could be a result of NK cell depletion. Yet, as the NK cells returned to the peripheral blood before the return of viral suppression (and CD8+ T cells), it is unlikely that NK cells are responsible for the increase in virus expression.

In conclusion, this study confirms that CD8 depletion of ART-treated, SHIVinfected macaques followed by administration of IL-15 superagonist N-803 is able to "shock" the viral reservoir. This model can be applied to future "shock and kill" studies in macaques with the inclusion of HIV-targeting clearance components, such as vaccines, immunotoxins, CD4 mimetics, broadly neutralizing antibodies, etc. As the strategy involves elimination of cell types with clearance capabilities, future work to elicit the specific mechanism of CD8+ T cell mediated HIV/SIV suppression must be done. Therapeutics must be developed that silence the specific pathway without elimination of the CD8+ T cell. Combining a therapeutic capable of unlocking the suppressive effect of CD8+ T cells on HIV transcription with a latency reversing agent and kill component holds promise towards an HIV cure.

#### Materials and Methods:

#### Study approval

All animal experiments were conducted following the guidelines established by the Animal Welfare Act and the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals(Council, 2011) and performed in accordance with institutional regulations after review and approval by the Institutional Animal Care and Usage Committee (IACUC, 3000065, 2003297, 2003470, and PROTO201700665) at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center (YNPRC; Atlanta, GA). Anesthesia was administered prior to performing any procedure, and the proper steps were taken to minimize any suffering the animals may have experienced.

#### Animals, SIV-infection, and Antiretroviral therapy

This study was conducted using a total of 5 Indian-origin rhesus macaques (RM) housed at Yerkes National Primate Research Center. All RMs were HLA\*B07- and HLA\*B17-. All procedures are approved by the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) and animal care facilities are accredited by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care (AAALAC) International.

Animals were infected intrarectally with high-dose SHIV<sub>162P3</sub>, administered as a 1:50 dilution of a 2032 TCID50/mL,  $10^9$  RNA copies/mL, 182 P27 ng/ml stock. 3/5 animals were administered broadly neutralizing antibody targeting V3-glycan PGT-121 (RPp16 1mg/kg, RRI16 and RYr16 0.2 mg/kg) at the time of infection for another study. The presence of the antibody did not prevent infection.

All animals were put on a three-drug ART regimen at twelve weeks post-SHIV infection, after the washout period of PGT-121 had passed. Tenofovir (TDF at 5.1mg/kg/day or PMPA at 20mg/kg/day) and Emtricitabine (FTC at 40mg/kg/day) were both kindly provided by Gilead Pharmaceuticals. Dolutegravir (DTG at 2.5mg/kg/day) was kindly provided by ViiV Pharmaceuticals. Drugs were administered daily by subcutaneous injection.

#### CD8 depletion and N-803 administration

After 6 months of ART, animals were administered one dose of the anti-CD8 $\alpha$ depleting antibody, MT-807R1 at 50 mg/kg subcutaneously. N-803 was administered subcutaneously in a cycle of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks starting at the time of CD8 depletion.

#### Sample collection and tissue processing

Blood, lymph node (LN), and gut (rectal biopsy, RB) were collected prior to ART initiation, prior to intervention, and one week after intervention and processed for further analyses as previously described(Cartwright et al., 2016).

#### Immunophenotype by flow cytometry

Multiparametric flow cytometry was performed according to a standard protocol on PBMC, LNMC, and rectal cells using fluorescently labeled monoclonal antibodies cross-reactive in RM. The following antibodies were used at 37°C for 30 minutes: CCR5 APC (3A9) and CCR7 FITC (150503). Then the following antibodies were at room temperature for 30 minutes: CD3 APC-Cy7 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8α BV711 (RPA-T8), CD8β PE-Cy5 (SIDI8BEE), CCR5 APC (3A9), CCR7 FITC (150503), CD45RA Pe-Cy7 (5H9), CD62L PE (SK11), CD95 BV605 (DX2), PD-1 BV421 (EH12.2H7), CD16 BV421 (3G8), CD20 PE-Cy5 (2H7), CD14 PE-Cy7 (M5E2), NKG2A (CD159) PE (Z199), CD28 ECD (CD28.2), and CD56 FITC (NCAM16.2). For panels with intracellular stain, cells were fixed and permeabilized with Cytofix/cytoperm kit (BD) before being stained at room temperature for 30 minutes with Ki67 AF700 (B56).

All flow cytometry specimens were acquired on an LSR II (BD Biosciences) equipped with fluorescence-activated cell sorter software (FACS Diva), and analysis of the acquired data was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

#### Determination of plasma SIV RNA, and cell-associated RNA and DNA

Plasma SHIV *gag* RNA was performed using quantitative PCR to determine SHIV plasma viral load essentially as described using high sensitivity assay formats(Hansen et al., 2017, Li et al., 2016). CD4+ T cells were isolated from PBMC and LNMC via the CD4+ microbeads kit (Miltenyi) prior to intervention, one week after intervention, and 4 weeks after (PBMC only). Quantification of total cell-associated SHIV<sub>162P3</sub> *gag* DNA and RNA were performed as previously described(Chahroudi et al., 2014, Kumar et al., 2018).

#### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Stephanie Ehnert, Sherrie Jean, and all the animal care and veterinary staff at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center, in addition to Barbara Cervasi and Kiran Gill at the Emory University Flow Cytometry Core. We would also like to acknowledge Jeff Safrit and associates at NantKwest for kindly providing N-803, Diogo Magnani and the NHP Reagent Resources for the MT-807R1 antibody, Romas Geleziunas and Gilead Pharmaceuticals for providing Tenofovir and Emtricitabine, and Jim Demerest and ViiV Healthcare for providing Dolutegravir for this study.

This work was supported by NIH grants R01-AI125064 and UM1-AI124436 (to G.S. and A.C.); P30 AI050409 (Emory Center for AIDS Research), and P51 OD011132 (Yerkes National Primate Research Center base grant).

#### Author contributions

J.B.M., A.C., M.P. and G.S. designed the experiments. J.B.M, E.W. and D.G.C. performed the experiments. J.D.L. performed ultrasensitive viral-load analyses and cell-associated DNA and RNA. J.T.S. and J.H.L. provided technical support. J.B.M., and G.S. wrote the manuscript.

#### **Chapter 4 Figures**



*Figure 1: Study Design.* Animals initiated antiretroviral therapy 12 months after SHIV infection, and intervention was started 24 weeks after ART initiation. Numbers on axis designate week post-intervention. Red arrows designate 100 µg/kg N-803 administration and black arrow designates 50 mg/kg MT807R1 administration. RM: rhesus macaques, I.R: intrarectal, ART: antiretroviral therapy, TDF: Tenofovir, FTC: Emtricitabine, DTG: Dolutegravir, CD8dep: CD8 depletion with MT807R1, N-803: IL-15 superagonist complex N-803.



*Figure 2: N-803 induces an increase in plasma viremia when administered in the absence of CD8+ T cells.* Changes in viral load throughout infection, ART treatment, and intervention. Limit of detection is represented by a grey dashed line at 3 copies/mL. Pre-intervention time points and post-intervention time points are at different time scales.



*Figure 3: Peripheral blood cell frequencies pre- and post-intervention.* A) White blood cell (WBC) count was recorded from the complete blood count. B) The percentage of B cells was calculated as the proportion of CD20+CD3- cells of the viable leukocyte population. C) The percentage of monocytes was calculated as the percentage of CD14+CD20-CD3- cells as a proportion of the viable leukocyte population. D) The percentage of NK cells was calculated as the percentage of NKG2A+CD20-CD3-HLA-DR- cells as a proportion of the viable leukocyte population. E) The percentage of CD3+ T cells was calculated as the proportion of viable leukocyte. F-G) The percentage of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were calculated as the proportion of CD3+ cells. H-J) T cell counts were calculated using the percentages in (E-F) and the WBC count in (A) for the same time point. One-way ANOVA was used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and post-intervention values.



*Figure 4: Peripheral blood CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after.* All percentages were calculated as the proportion of the CD4+ T cell population. A) HLA-DR was used as a marker of cellular activation. B) Ki67 was used as marker of proliferation. C) PD-1 was used as a marker of cellular exhaustion. D) Naïve cells were defined as the CD28+CD95- population. E) Effector memory (EM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7-CD62L- population. F) Transitional memory (TM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L- population. G) Central memory (CM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA- population. H) Memory stem cell (SCM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+ population. One-way ANOVA was used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and post-intervention values.



*Figure 5: Levels of cell-associated SHIV decrease in peripheral CD4+ T cells following treatment with N-803 in CD8-depleted animals.* Bulk CD4+ T cells were isolated from PBMCs and lymph node mononuclear cells (LNMC) pre-intervention, week 1 post-intervention, and week 4 post-intervention (PBMC only). Quantification of cell-associated SHIV DNA (A) and SHIV RNA (B) from peripheral CD4+ T cells. C-D) Cell-associated SHIV DNA and RNA from CD4+ T cells in the lymph node. Wilcoxon test was used to test significance in PBMC samples, and Friedman test was used for lymph node samples.



Supplemental Figure 1: Plasma viral loads with CD8+ T cell count during antiretroviral therapy. Plasma viral loads are represented on the right axis (solid line) and peripheral blood CD8+ T cell counts are represented on the left axis (dotted lines). The limit of detection of the number of copies of SHIV is 3 copies/mL of plasma. Animal color key is consistent with Figure 3.2.



Supplemental Figure 2: Plasma viral loads with the percentage of NK cells in the periphery during antiretroviral therapy. Plasma viral loads are represented on the right axis (solid line) and peripheral blood NK cell percentages (NKG2A+CD20-CD3-HLA-DR-) are represented on the left axis (dotted lines). The limit of detection of the number of copies of SHIV is 3 copies/mL of plasma. Animal color key is consistent with Figure 3.2.



Supplemental Figure 3: Efficacy of CD8+ lymphocyte depletion day 7 postintervention. Determined by calculating the percentage of the cell type at day 7 as a proportion of the percentage pre-intervention (day 0). All values were statistically significant (p<0.0001) at day 7 across tissues, as determined using a paired T test. Pre: pre-depletion; PBMC: peripheral blood mononuclear cell; LN: lymph node; RB: rectal biopsy.



Supplemental Figure 4: Lymph node cell subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after. A) The percentage of CD3+ T cells was calculated as the proportion of viable lymphocytes. B-C) The percentage of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were calculated as the proportion of CD3+ cells. D) The percentage of B cells was calculated as the proportion of CD20+CD3- cells of the viable lymphocyte population. E) The percentage of monocytes was calculated as the percentage of CD14+CD20-CD3- cells as a proportion of the viable lymphocyte population. F) The percentage of NK cells was calculated as the percentage of NKG2A+CD20-CD3-HLA-DR- cells as a proportion of the viable lymphocyte population. Paired T tests were used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and week 1 post-intervention values.



Supplemental Figure 5: Rectal biopsy cell subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after. A) The percentage of CD3+ T cells was calculated as the proportion of viable lymphocytes. B-C) The percentage of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were calculated as the proportion of CD3+ cells. D) The percentage of B cells was calculated as the proportion of CD20+CD3- cells of the viable lymphocyte population. E) The percentage of monocytes was calculated as the percentage of CD14+CD20-CD3- cells as a proportion of the viable lymphocyte population. The percentage of NK cells was calculated as the percentage of NKG2A+CD20-CD3-HLA-DR- cells as a proportion of the viable lymphocyte population. Paired T tests were used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and week 1 post-intervention values.



Supplemental Figure 6: Lymph node CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after. All percentages were calculated as the proportion of the CD4+ T cell population. A) HLA-DR was used as a marker of cellular activation. B) Ki67 was used as marker of proliferation. C) PD-1 was used as a marker of cellular exhaustion. D) Naïve cells were defined as the CD28+CD95- population. E) Effector memory (EM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7-CD62L- population. F) Transitional memory (TM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L- population. G) Central memory (CM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA- population. H) Memory stem cell (SCM) were defined as the CD28-CCR7+CD62L+CD45RA+ population. Paired T tests were used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and week 1 post-intervention values.



Supplemental Figure 7: Rectal biopsy CD4+ T cell phenotypes and subsets pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after. All percentages were calculated as the proportion of the CD4+ T cell population (A-E) or the memory CD4+ T cell population (F-H). A+F) HLA-DR was used as a marker of cellular activation. B+G) Ki67 was used as marker of proliferation. C+H) PD-1 was used as a marker of cellular exhaustion. D) Naïve cells were defined as the CD95- population. E) Memory were defined as the CD95+ population. Paired T tests were used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and week 1 post-intervention values.



Supplemental Figure 8: Peripheral blood NK subsets and proliferation pre-ART, before intervention, and one week after. All percentages were calculated as the proportion of the NK cell population. A) Ki67 was used as marker of proliferation. B) Double negative cells were defined as CD16-CD56-. C) The CD16+CD56- subset represents NK cells with a cytotoxic phenotype. D) The CD16-CD56+ subset represents NK cells with a cytokine-producing phenotype. One-way ANOVA was used to determine statistically significant differences between pre-intervention and post-intervention values.

## Chapter 5: Combination of CD8β depletion and IL-15 superagonist N-803 induces virus reactivation in SHIV-infected, long-term ART-treated rhesus

### macaques

Julia B. McBrien<sup>1</sup>, Erick White<sup>1</sup>, Andrew Wong<sup>1</sup>, Diane G. Carnathan<sup>1</sup>, John H. Lee<sup>2</sup>, Jeffrey T. Safrit<sup>2</sup>, Thomas H. Vanderford<sup>1</sup>, Mirko Paiardini<sup>1</sup>, Ann Chahroudi<sup>3</sup>, Guido Silvestri<sup>1</sup>

#### Affiliations:

<sup>1</sup>Emory Vaccine Center and Yerkes National Primate Research Center, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA. <sup>2</sup>NantKwest, Culver City, CA, USA.

<sup>3</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA.

#### Abstract

The "shock and kill" strategy predicates that virus reactivation in latently infected cells is required to eliminate the HIV reservoir. In a recent study, we show robust and persistent induction of plasma viremia in ART-treated SIV-infected rhesus macaques (RMs) undergoing CD8a depletion and treated with the IL-15 superagonist N-803 (McBrien et al.). Of note, in the study we used an antibody targeting CD8 $\alpha$ , therefore depleting NK cells, NKT cells, and  $\gamma\delta$  T cells in addition to CD8+ T-cells. In this proof-ofconcept study, we tested whether virus reactivation can be induced by administration of N-803 to SHIV-infected, ART-treated RMs that are selectively depleted of CD8+ T-cells via the CD8<sub>β</sub>-targeting antibody CD8b255R1. CD8<sub>β</sub> depletion was performed in five SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>-infected RMs treated with ART for 12 months and with plasma viremia consistently below 3 copies/ml. All animals received four weekly doses of N-803 starting at the time of CD8b255R1 administration. Induction of detectable plasma viremia was observed in three out of five RMs, with the level of virus reactivation seemingly correlated to the frequency of CD8+ T-cells following CD8b depletion as well as the level of virus reactivation observed when the same animals underwent CD8a depletion and N-803 administration after 24 weeks of ART. These data indicate that CD8β depletion and N-803 administration can induce virus reactivation in SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>-infected RMs despite suboptimal depletion of CD8+ T-cells and profound ART-induced suppression of virus replication, thus confirming a critical role for these cells in suppressing virus production and/or reactivation in vivo under ART.

#### Importance

The "shock and kill" HIV cure strategy attempts to reverse and eliminate the latent viral infection preventing eradication of the virus. Latency-reversing agents tested in clinical trials to date have failed to expose or decrease the HIV viral reservoir. IL-15 superagonist N-803, currently involved in a clinical trial for HIV cure, was recently shown by our lab to induce robust and persistent induction of plasma viremia during ART in three *in vivo* animal models of HIV infection. These results suggest a substantial role for CD8+ lymphocytes in suppressing the latency-reversal effect of N-803 by promoting the maintenance of viral latency. In this study, we tested whether the use of a CD8β-targeting antibody, which would specifically deplete CD8+ T cells, would yield similar levels of virus reactivation. A modest induction of plasma viremia was observed, which heavily correlated with the efficacy of the CD8 depletion strategy.

#### Introduction

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is the causative agent of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and infects approximately 36.7 million people worldwide (Barre-Sinoussi et al., 1983, [internet], 2016). UNAIDS estimates there are 1.8 million new HIV infections annually and 1 million AIDS-related deaths (UNAIDS, 2017). While antiretroviral therapy (ART), the standard care for HIV infection, has dramatically reduced the mortality and morbidity of HIV infection, ART fails to provide a cure.

The main obstacle in the development of an HIV cure is the presence of a population of long-lived, latently-infected cells that persists even during ART (Chun et al., 1997c, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Siliciano et al., 2003a). This stable viral reservoir presides primarily within resting memory CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and withstands despite decades of therapy (Chun et al., 1997b, Chomont et al., 2009, Chun et al., 1995, Chun et al., 1997a, Finzi et al., 1997, Wong et al., 1997, Finzi et al., 1999, Siliciano et al., 2003a). Recent data suggests that the HIV viral reservoir is established early during infection (Whitney et al., 2014b, Ananworanich et al., 2013) and is responsible for the viral rebound observed after ART interruption (Davey et al., 1999, Chun et al., 1999). Therefore, strategies additional to ART are necessary to cure HIV, and novel therapies targeting the HIV viral reservoir are of utmost importance. Infection of rhesus macaques with simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) or simian-human chimeric immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) are the most widely used animal models to study the mechanisms by which the viral reservoir is established and maintained under ART, and to test pre-clinical interventions aimed at eliminating, or at least reducing, the viral reservoir in vivo (Nixon

et al., 2017).

The "shock and kill" HIV cure strategy endeavors to reverse HIV latency and expose the viral reservoir to elimination via therapeutic approaches. A latency-reversing agent given during a state of viral suppression may be capable of activating CD4+ T cells to "shock" the integrated virus out of latency, leading to HIV RNA synthesis, production of viral protein, and/or release of viral particles, potentially causing direct death of the infected cell and/or indirect killing via recognition by the immune system (Deeks, 2012). An additional "kill" therapeutic aims to amplify the cytolytic response of the immune system to eliminate infected cells (Deeks et al., 2015). Targeted killing of infected cells shocked out of a previously latent state, particularly during ART, may eliminate the viral reservoir preventing the development of an HIV cure.

While multiple latency-reversing agents have been tested in clinical trials in HIVinfected ART-treated patients, none have been shown to elicit the "shock" or "kill" required to eliminate the reservoir, failing to provoke even a minor increase in plasma viremia following latency-reversing agent administration (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015). A current clinical trial seeks to disrupt the HIV reservoir using a novel latencyreversing agent, IL-15 superagonist N-803 (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02191098). N-803 is a complex of a mutant IL-15 and a dimeric IL-15 receptor  $\alpha$ Su/Fc fusion protein (Xu et al., 2013). The engineered structure is at least 25-times more biologically potent than IL-15 as it mimics trans-presentation and the IgG-Fc component confers improved *in vivo* safety and bioavailability (Han et al., 2011, Rhode et al., 2016). A recent study by our lab has shown that N-803 induces robust and persistent plasma viremia in CD8depleted ART-treated SIV-infected rhesus macaques, CD8-depleted ART-treated HIVinfected humanized mice, and CD8-depleted ART-treated SHIV- infected rhesus macaques (McBrien et al.). A caveat of this study was the use of MT807R1, an anti-CD8 $\alpha$  antibody, as the mechanism for CD8+ T cell depletion. CD8 $\alpha$  is expressed on CD8+ T cells, as well as NK, NKT and  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, resulting in depletion of multiple cellular subtypes and complicating determination of the specific role of CD8+ T cells alone.

In this proof-of-concept study, we sought to determine whether N-803 is capable of "shocking" the viral reservoir in ART-treated SHIV-infected macaques depleted of CD8+ T cells using an antibody targeting CD8 $\beta$ , which is specifically expressed on CD8+ T cells. In order to directly compare the efficacy of both antibodies, we performed this experiment on a small cohort of rhesus macaques that were previously depleted of CD8+ T cells using the antibody targeting CD8 $\alpha$ , the results of which have been recently published (McBrien et al.).

#### Results

#### Study design

Animals were infected intrarectally with a high dose of SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub> and twelve weeks later initiated on a daily three-drug regimen of ART which was maintained for the remainder of the study. In order to stabilize the latent viral reservoir, animals were treated with ART for six months prior to the first intervention, consisting of administration of 50 mg/kg of the anti-CD8 $\alpha$ -depleting antibody, MT807R1, with a cycle of N-803, administered at 100 µg/kg weekly for four weeks. Six months after administration of MT807R1, following the reconstitution of CD8+ T cells, animals were administered 50 mg/kg of the anti-CD8 $\beta$ -depleting antibody, CD8b255R1, with an additional cycle of N-803 (Figure 1). While sequential interventions allow comparison of the immunological effects of each intervention strategy, longer ART treatment at the time of CD8 $\beta$  depletion with N-803 prevents virological comparisons.

## N-803 administration in CD8β-depleted, ART-treated, SHIV-infected macaques results in modest virus reactivation

As previously published, N-803 resulted in robust and persistent virus reactivation in CD8α-depleted, ART-treated, SIV<sub>mac239</sub>-infected macaques, and these results were recapitulated, albeit to a lesser degree, in a SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>-model of infection (McBrien et al.). While SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub> is derived from an SIV<sub>mac239</sub> backbone, replacement of SIV tat, rev, and env with a corresponding sequence from HIV<sub>SF162</sub> renders the infection less immunogenic (Luciw et al., 1995). Thus, it was not surprising that the level of virus reactivation following CD8α depletion with N-803 was smaller in the SHIV model as compared to the SIV model. In this study, animals were treated with ART for one year prior to intervention and viral loads were steadily less than 3 copies/mL of plasma. Following CD8β depletion with N-803, viral loads increased above 3 copies/mL in 3/5 animals (Figure 2A). While the observed level of virus reactivation was modest, it was less impressive than levels observed after both the previous CD8α depletion with N-803, and, as expected, CD8α depletion with N-803 in ART-treated, SIV-infected macagues. Additionally, CD8<sup>β</sup> depletion with N-803 did not result in a decrease in the size of viral reservoir (Figure 2B) or an increase in peripheral CD4+ T cell activation or proliferation (Figure 2C-E).

# CD8+ T cell depletion using the anti-CD8β antibody was suboptimal compared to the anti-CD8α antibody

CD8 $\alpha$  is expressed on CD8+ T cells at a very high density, either as a homodimer or a heterodimer with CD8<sup>β</sup>, while CD8<sup>β</sup> is expressed at a low density, always in a heterodimeric form with CD8 $\alpha$  (Baume et al., 1990). Thus, while both MT807R1 and CD8b255R1 antibodies are of the IgG1 isotype, they target epitopes with varying levels of availability which may affect their ability to deplete CD8+ T cells. In fact, previous studies utilizing CD8b255R1 as a CD8+ T cell depletion strategy have observed suboptimal CD8+ T cell depletion in rhesus macaques (Nishimura et al., 2017, Martins et al., 2017). Therefore, we evaluated the ability of CD8b255R1 to deplete CD8+ T cells, in direct comparison with previous depletion with MT807R1. As shown in Figure 3A+B, the percentage and frequency of peripheral CD8+ T cells reached a brief nadir early after CD8β depletion with N-803. In contrast, CD8α depletion with N-803 resulted in a sustained decrease in CD8+ T cells. Additionally, the percentage of CD8+ T cells was not significantly different in the periphery, lymph node, and rectum one week after CD8β depletion with N-803 (Figure 3C-E). While some animals saw an increase in the percentage of CD8+ T cells across tissues following CD8β depletion with N-803, the fold change was not significantly different than following CD8α depletion with N-803 (Figure 3F). We also calculated the frequency of circulating NK cells following both interventions (Figure 3G). While CD8 $\alpha$  depletion with N-803 resulted in a transient depletion of NK cells, as predicted, CD8<sup>β</sup> depletion with N-803 did not deplete the NK cell population.

## Level of virus reactivation is correlated with efficacy of CD8+ T cell depletion and post-depletion viral loads are correlated between sequential depletions.

A previous study by our group indicated that the level of virus reactivation following N-803 in CD8-depleted, ART-treated, SIV-infected rhesus macaques is negatively correlated with post-depletion CD8+ T cell frequency (McBrien et al.). Therefore, we hypothesized that the level of virus reaction following N-803 administration would be dependent on the ability of the anti-CD8 antibodies to deplete CD8+ T cells. We found very strong negative correlations between both the percentage of CD8+ T cells and the frequency of CD8+ T cells in the periphery and the plasma viral load (Figure 4A+B), suggesting that the mere modest level of virus reactivation observed following CD8 $\beta$  depletion with N-803 is due in part to suboptimal CD8+ T cell depletion. Additionally, we sought to determine whether there was a correlation between post-depletion viral loads observed following CD8 $\beta$  depletion with N-803 and the previous intervention of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion with N-803. We found that the level of virus reactivation was correlated between sequential depletions (Figure 4C).

#### Discussion

The "shock and kill" HIV cure strategy requires the reactivation of latent virus for eradication of the HIV reservoir. A recent study by our lab was the first to show a robust and persistent induction of plasma viremia during ART via IL-15 superagonist N-803 in CD8+ lymphocyte-depleted macaques and humanized mice (McBrien et al.). These results suggest a substantial role for CD8+ lymphocytes in suppressing the latencyreversal effect of N-803 by promoting the maintenance of viral latency. A limitation of these models was the use of a depleting antibody targeting CD8 $\alpha$ , which is expressed on CD8+ T cells in addition to NK cells, NKT cells, and  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, complicating the specific role of CD8+ T cells alone. In this proof-of-concept study, we tested whether administration of N-803 to SHIV-infected, ART-treated macaques depleted of CD8+ T cells using a CD8 $\beta$ -targeting antibody would similarly induce virus reactivation. To specifically compare the efficacy of the depletion strategy, we performed the intervention using anti-CD8 $\beta$  antibodies and N-803 in five SHIV-infected, ART-treated macaques that were previously intervened with anti-CD8 $\alpha$  antibodies and N-803 (McBrien et al.).

Intervention using CD8β depletion with N-803 resulted in modest virus reactivation in ART-treated, SHIV-infected macaques. As expected, the observed level of virus reactivation was lower than in our previous study using a SIV model of infection (McBrien et al.). While intervention with CD8α and N-803 was effectively able to deplete CD8+ T cells in the periphery and rectal tissue, the depletion observed following intervention with CD8β and N-803 was suboptimal. CD8+ T cells were not significantly depleted across tissues one week after administration of CD8b255R1 with N-803. Thus, multiple administrations of CD8b255R1 may be necessary for effective and sustained CD8+ T cell depletion. Additionally, we found that the level of virus reactivation was highly correlated with the frequency of CD8+ T cells following depletion with either intervention, suggesting that the lower level of virus reactivation following CD8β depletion with N-803 was due to higher residual levels of CD8+ T cells.

In conclusion, the level of virus reactivation following CD8 depletion and N-803 is dependent on the efficacy of the CD8 depletion strategy, where a depletion strategy

specifically targeting the CD8+ T cell population resulted in suboptimal depletion and modest virus reactivation. Future macaque "shock and kill" cure strategies incorporating CD8 depletion should utilize either antibodies targeting CD8α or deliver multiple administrations of CD8b255R1 for persistent and robust virus reactivation.

#### Materials and Methods

#### Study approval

All animal experiments were conducted following the guidelines established by the Animal Welfare Act and the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Council, 2011) and performed in accordance with institutional regulations after review and approval by the Institutional Animal Care and Usage Committee (IACUC, 3000065, 2003297, 2003470, and PROTO201700665) at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center (YNPRC; Atlanta, GA). Anesthesia was administered prior to performing any procedure, and the proper steps were taken to minimize any suffering the animals may have experienced.

#### Animals, SIV-infection, and antiretroviral therapy

This study was conducted using a total of five Indian-origin rhesus macaques housed at Yerkes National Primate Research Center. All RMs were HLA\*B07- and HLA\*B17-. All procedures are approved by the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) and animal care facilities are accredited by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care (AAALAC) International.

Animals were infected intrarectally with high-dose SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>, administered as a 1:50 dilution of a 2032 TCID50/mL, 10<sup>9</sup> RNA copies/mL, 182 P27 ng/ml stock. 3/5 animals were administered broadly neutralizing antibody targeting V3-glycan PGT-121 (RPp16 1mg/kg, RRI16 and RYr16 0.2 mg/kg) at the time of infection as part of a previous study. The presence of the antibody did not prevent infection.

All animals were put on a three-drug ART regimen at twelve weeks post-SHIV infection, after the washout period of PGT-121 had passed. Tenofovir (TDF at 5.1mg/kg/day or PMPA at 20mg/kg/day) and Emtricitabine (FTC at 40mg/kg/day) were both kindly provided by Gilead Pharmaceuticals. Dolutegravir (DTG at 2.5mg/kg/day) was kindly provided by ViiV Pharmaceuticals. Drugs were administered daily by subcutaneous injection.

#### CD8 depletions and N-803 administration

After 6 months of ART, animals were administered one dose of the anti-CD8 $\alpha$ depleting antibody, MT-807R1 at 50 mg/kg subcutaneously. N-803 was administered subcutaneously in a cycle of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks starting at the time of CD8 depletion. Six months after CD8 $\alpha$  depletion, animals were administered one dose of the anti-CD8 $\beta$ -depleting antibody, CD8b255R1 at 50 mg/kg subcutaneously. Again, N-803 was administered subcutaneously in a cycle of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks starting at the time of CD8 depletion.

#### Sample collection and tissue processing

Blood was collected longitudinally throughout the study. Fine needle aspirates of the lymph node (LN) and rectal tissue (rectal biopsy, RB) were collected prior to intervention, and one week after intervention and processed for further analyses as previously described (Cartwright et al., 2016).

#### Immunophenotype by flow cytometry

Multiparametric flow cytometry was performed according to a standard protocol on PBMC, cells collected from lymph node fine needle aspirates, and rectal cells using fluorescently labeled monoclonal antibodies cross-reactive in RM. In addition to the viability dye LIVE/DEAD Fixable Far Red, the following antibodies were used at room temperature for 30 minutes: CD3 APC-Cy7 (SP34-2), CD4 BV650 (OKT4), CD8α BV711 (RPA-T8), CD8β PE-Cy5 (SIDI8BEE), CD28 ECD (CD28.2), HLA-DR PerCP-Cy5.5 (G46-6), PD-1 BV421 (EH12.2H7), Ki67 AF700 (B56), CD20 PE-Cy5 (2H7), CD14 PE-Cy7 (M5E2), and NKG2A (CD159) PE (Z199). CD8α was used to identify CD8+ T cells following CD8β depletion, and CD8β was used to identify CD8+ T cells following CD8α depletion due to epitope masking by the depleting antibody.

All flow cytometry specimens were acquired on an LSR II (BD Biosciences) equipped with fluorescence-activated cell sorter software (FACS Diva), and analysis of the acquired data was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star).

#### Determination of plasma SHIV RNA and cell-associated SHIV gag DNA

Plasma SHIV *gag* RNA was performed using quantitative PCR to determine SHIV plasma viral load essentially as described using high sensitivity assay formats (Hansen et al., 2017, Li et al., 2016). CD4+ T cells were sorted from PBMC via CD4 MicroBeads (Miltenyi 130-091-102), purified CD4+ T cells were preserved as a dry pellet, and the quantification of total cell-associated *gag* DNA was performed as previously described (Chahroudi et al., 2014).

#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Stephanie Ehnert, Sherrie Jean, and all the animal care and veterinary staff at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center, in addition to Barbara Cervasi and Kiran Gill at the Emory University Flow Cytometry Core. We would also like to acknowledge Dr. Jeffrey D. Lifson and Frederick National Laboratory for performing ultra-sensitive plasma viral loads, Jeff Safrit and associates at NantKwest for kindly providing N-803, Diogo Magnani and the NHP Reagent Resources for CD8b255R1 and MT807R, Romas Geleziunas and Gilead Pharmaceuticals for providing Tenofovir and Emtricitabine, and Jim Demerest and ViiV Healthcare for providing Dolutegravir for this study.

This work was supported by NIH grants R01-AI125064 and UM1-AI124436 (to G.S. and A.C.); P30 AI050409 (Emory Center for AIDS Research), and P51 OD011132 (Yerkes National Primate Research Center base grant).

#### Author contributions

J.B.M., A.C., M.P. and G.S. designed the experiments. J.B.M., E.W., A.W., and D.G.C. performed the experiments. T.H.V. measured cell-associated DNA. J.T.S. and J.H.L. provided technical support. J.B.M. and G.S. wrote the manuscript.
# **Chapter 5 Figures**

#### Figure 1



**Figure 1: Study Design.** Animals were infected intrarectally with high-dose SHIV<sub>SF162P3</sub>, administered as a 1:50 dilution of a 2032 TCID<sub>50</sub>/mL, 109 RNA copies/mL, 182 P27 ng/mL stock. All animals were put on a three drug ART regimen at twelve weeks post-SHIV infection consisting of tenofovir (TDF at 5.1mg/kg/day or PMPA at 20mg/kg/day), emtricitabine (FTC at 40mg/kg/day), and dolutegravir (DTG at 2.5mg/kg/day). ART was administered daily by subcutaneous injection for the remainder of the study. After 24 weeks of ART, animals were administered one dose of MT807R1 (anti-CD8 $\alpha$ ) at 50 mg/kg subcutaneously. N-803 was administered subcutaneously in a cycle of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion. 24 weeks after administration of MT807R1 with N-803, animals were administered one dose of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive in a cycle of 100 µg/kg once a week for four consecutive weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion. 24 weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion. 24 weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion. 24 weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\alpha$  depletion. 24 weeks starting at the time of CD8 $\beta$  depletion. An elective necropsy was performed seven weeks after administration of CD8b255R1 with N-803. Abbreviations: I.R.: intrarectal, ART: antiretroviral therapy, N-803: IL-15 superagonist complex, NX: necropsy.





Figure 2: CD8 $\beta$  depletion with N-803 results in a modest virus reactivation correlated with CD8+ T cell frequencies, but does not reduce the size of SHIV viral reservoir. A) Longitudinal plasma viral load starting at the time of infection, through ART initiation, CD8 $\alpha$  depletion with N-803, CD8 $\beta$  depletion with N-803, and ending with animal necropsy. The limit of detection of the assay was 3 copies of SHIV RNA/mL of plasma. (B) Change in the level of cell-associated SHIV DNA in sorted, bulk peripheral CD4+ T cells. Statistics were calculated using a Wilcoxin test. Changes in the expression of (C) HLA-DR, (D) Ki67, and (E) PD-1 on peripheral CD4+ T cells following intervention with CD8 $\beta$  depletion and N-803. Statistics were calculated using Friedman tests and the level of significance for each comparison is indicated above the brackets (\*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\* p < 0.05, none p > 0.05). Each color designates a specific animal. Abbreviations: ART: antiretroviral therapy, NX: necropsy.



**Figure 3: Reduction of CD8+ T cells following anti-CD8a or anti-CD8b**. A) Percentage of peripheral CD8+ cells from the CD3+ T cell population at the time of intervention (day 0) through day 49. B) Longitudinal frequency of peripheral CD8+ T cells. Percentage of CD8+ cells from the CD3+ T cell population at the start of intervention and after seven days in the (C) peripheral blood, (D) lymph node (via a fine needle aspirate), and (E) the rectum (via a rectal biopsy). (F) Fold change of CD8+ T cells seven days after the start of intervention in the peripheral blood and rectum with CD8b depletion and CD8a depletion. This was calculated by dividing the percentage of CD8+ T cells at day 0 from day 7. Of note, fine needle aspirates of the lymph node were not collected following CD8a depletion. (G) The percentage of NK cells (CD3-CD20-CD14-HLA-DR-NKG2A+) as a proportion of lymphocytes longitudinally following the start of interventions with anti-CD8B with N-803 is shown with solid lines or circles, and astericks denoting statistical significance are black. Intervention with anti-CD8a is shown with dashed lines or squares, and asterics denoting statistical significance are grey. Statistics for A, B, and G were calculated using Friedman tests and C-F were calculated using two-sided Wilcoxon tests. The level of significance for each comparison is indicated above the brackets (\*\*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\* p < 0.001, \*\* p < 0.05). Each color represents a specific animal. Abbreviations: PBMC: peripheral blood mononuclear cells, LN: lymph node, RB: rectal biopsy, ns: not significant.



Figure 4: Level of virus reactivation is correlated with the efficacy of CD8+ T cell depletion and previous depletions. Correlation between (A) the percentage of peripheral CD8+ T cells and plasma viral load, and (B) peripheral CD8+ T cell count and viral load. Counts and viral loads from both depletion strategy were combined for the correlations. (C) Correlation between plasma viral loads following CD8 $\alpha$  depletion and CD8 $\beta$  depletion. Correlations were calculated via Spearman r. Each color designates a specific animal. Circles represent intervention using CD8 $\alpha$  depletion with N-803, squares represent intervention using CD8 $\alpha$  depletion with N-803.

# **Chapter 6: Discussion**

### The HIV epidemic today

When Health and Human Services Secretary Margaret Heckler announced in 1984 that Dr. Robert Gallo of the National Cancer Institute had found the cause of AIDS, she optimistically expressed their hope that a vaccine against the virus could be produced within two years (Heckler, 1984). Thirty-five years later we have still not seen a vaccine or an end to the epidemic. Fortunately, the battle against HIV/AIDS has come a long way since the era before the causal agent, method of spread, and treatment were known. Since 1996, combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) has been the standard care for HIV-infected individuals, contributing to a decrease in HIV mortality and transmission (Collier et al., 1996, D'Aquila et al., 1996, Staszewski et al., 1996, CDC, 2006). Other victories include heightened awareness and reduced stigma, improved diagnostics of infected individuals, and increased access to antiretrovirals and pre-exposure anaphylaxis (PrEP). Yet, undiagnosed cases, incomplete access to care and ART, and drug adherence concerns contribute to the roughly 2 million new HIV infections and 1.2 million AIDS-related deaths that occur each year worldwide (UNAIDS, 2015). Since 1981, 77.3 million people worldwide have been infected with HIV. It is evident that the global handle on the HIV/AIDS epidemic is not sufficient and a cure for the infection remains of utmost importance.

Earlier this year, United States President Donald Trump proposed a plan to eradicate the spread of HIV in the US by 2030, *Ending the HIV Epidemic: A Plan for America*. The multi-agency initiative will focus on states and counties with the highest burden of disease to reduce new infections nationally by 90 percent in the next ten years. Their four strategies include **diagnosing** all people with HIV as early as possible after infection, **treating** the infection rapidly to achieve sustained viral suppression, **protecting** people at risk for HIV using potent and proven prevention interventions, and **responding** rapidly to detect and respond to growing HIV clusters and prevent new HIV infections (HIV.gov, 2019). As broad public health initiatives have successfully reduced the number of new transmissions (Frieden et al., 2005), more resources being allocated into epidemic control alongside foci-driven efforts have the potential to improve the lives of HIV-infected Americans and prevent tens of thousands of new infections in the next decade.

Nonetheless, as long as HIV remains endemic within populations, we will never be capable of truly eradicating the virus. Tackling the HIV epidemic in the United States will be a constant battle until the spread of new infections is eliminated globally. Unfortunately, more than 95% of HIV infections occur in developing countries (UNAIDS, 2015), where high-budget HIV eradication campaigns are unrealistic. The development of a preventative vaccine could vastly contribute to a decrease in new infections, but unless the vaccine is administered universally, there will still be spread through the presence of previously-infected individuals. The only hope for a complete eradication of HIV/AIDS is through a therapeutic cure of the infection, where infection can be eliminated at the source.

# Hope for a cure

As described in Chapter 1, HIV is an incredibly smart pathogen. The virus attacks the body's very defenses against it, the immune system, leaving it weakened and inept against other infections. Additionally, the virus mutates quickly, inducing changes that allow variants to escape against immune recognition or therapy. To further increase the virus' ability to pass on new infections, HIV integrates into the host cell where it can remain in a state of latency. Viral latency allows for the prolonged lifespan of the host (and prolonged spread during untreated infection), as well as the persistence of a population of cells that are not affected by antiretroviral therapy. For these reasons, a cure against HIV remains elusive.

Yet, a cure is possible. Timothy Ray Brown, or "the Berlin patient" was cured of HIV in 2009 after receiving total body irradiation and a hematopoietic stem cell transplant from a donor homozygous for CCR5∆32 to treat a concomitant diagnosis of acute myeloid leukemia (Hütter et al., 2009). The CCR5 mutation found in some Europeans yields cells resistant to infection with HIV variants that interact with the CCR5 coreceptor, thus these individuals are effectively immune to HIV infection (Liu et al., 1996). It is unknown whether the stem cell transplant or irradiation was responsible for the elimination of infected cells in Timothy Ray Brown's body, and some hypothesize that graft-versus-host disease cleared the infection (Pitman et al., 2018). Additionally, just this year another patient, "the London patient," was cured of HIV using a similar strategy for treatment of concomitant Hodgkin's lymphoma (Gupta et al., 2019). While these two cases represent success stories, the approach has been repeated and failed in others (Hutter, 2014). Additionally, because of the high mortality rate associated with hematopoietic stem cell transplant, this HIV cure strategy is unrealistic for HIV-infected individuals without a separate diagnosis requiring the transplantation.

Another HIV cure strategy involves the use of gene therapy. In these strategies, gene editing systems are used to eliminate or disrupt the HIV-coreceptor gene (inducing

HIV resistance similar to those with the CCR5∆32 mutation) or the HIV provirus. Gene therapy editing via CRISPR/Cas-9 has been tested in animal models and *in vitro* (Liu et al., 2017, Xu et al., 2019, Dash et al., 2019), in addition to phase 1 and 2 clinical trials (NCT03020524, NCT02500849, NCT00295477, NCT01734850, NCT02225665, and NCT01013415). Gene editing of the HIV genome will likely require multiple HIV targets to avoid resistance and enhanced delivery strategies to access the low frequency of infected cells in the blood and tissue (Pitman et al., 2018).

Others have attempted to cure HIV using broadly neutralizing antibodies targeting the HIV envelope protein, which neutralize a broad range of free virus and clear cells expressing viral antigen on their surfaces (Lu et al., 2016, Schoofs et al., 2016). When the broadly neutralizing antibodies 3BNC117 and VRC01 were administered to ART-treated HIV-infected patients, a delay in viral rebound was observed after interruption of ART (Bar et al., 2016, Scheid et al., 2016). While a powerful idea, development of an effective broadly neutralizing antibody is difficult due to the heavy glycosylation of HIV envelope and quick generation of viral resistance. Additionally, antibody-based molecules that incorporate the antigen specificity of multiple broadly neutralizing antibodies to multiple binding sites on the virus hold promise. These bi- and tri-specific antibodies neutralize HIV with greater breadth and potency than their parent broadly neutralizing antibodies (Huang et al., 2016, Xu et al., 2017). Furthermore, dual-affinity retargeting molecules (DARTs) are engineered heterodimers comprising the variable domains of two different monoclonal antibodies specific for the HIV envelope and CD3 (Sloan et al., 2015). Neither bi-specific and trispecific antibodies, nor DARTs have entered clinical trials.

Chimeric antigen receptors (CARs) are engineered receptors comprised of an extracellular domain (usually a single variable chain from a monoclonal antibody), a transmembrane domain, and an intracellular domain (comprised of the  $\zeta$  signaling chain of CD3 with or without other intracellular domains of costimulatory receptors). Another HIV cure strategy involves the engineering of T cells with a CAR consisting of an anti-HIV envelope broadly neutralizing antibody variable chain in the extracellular domain, targeting HIV-infected cells for death (Liu et al., 2016, Hale et al., 2017). This strategy is currently being tested in a clinical trial (NCT03240328).

Other HIV cure strategies include immune system modulation. In the case of therapeutic HIV T cell vaccines, boosting human responses against HIV may eliminate virus infected cells. Several studies have assessed the combination of a latency reversing agent with a T cell vaccine (Leth et al., 2016, Hansen et al., 2011, Sneller et al., 2017, Borducchi et al., 2016). Additionally, immune checkpoint blockade may enhance the function of HIV-specific T cells by reversing T cell exhaustion and additionally activate latently-infected cells to induce latency reversal (Wykes and Lewin, 2018, Chew et al., 2016), Harper et al., unpublished). Clinical trials are already underway testing immune checkpoint blockers in HIV-infected individuals with a concomitant malignant disease (NCT02408861, NCT02595866, NCT03304093, NCT03354936, NCT03367754, and NCT03426189). Reprograming the immune system to target the infection remains one of the biggest challenges in the development of a cure.

#### "Shock and Kill" approach

The HIV cure strategy explored in this thesis attempts to expose virus-infected cells for clearance by the immune system. In this strategy latency reversing agents aim to "shock" the HIV provirus out of latency and "kill" agents target infected cells for death. LRAs and kill components include many of the strategies already discussed, such as T cell vaccines, broadly neutralizing antibodies, immune checkpoint blockers, etc. A successful HIV cure using this strategy assumes that complete "shock" is feasible, and that these "shocked" cells are capable of immune recognition and death. What further complicates this strategy is that no gold standard for testing latency reversing agents or clearance components exists.

Unfortunately, no LRA has proven successful in clinical trials. In particular, LRAs belonging to the class of Histone De-Acetylase (HDAC) inhibitors such as vorinostat, panabinostat, and romidepsin failed to induce either robust virus reactivation or reduction of viral reservoir in ART-treated HIV-infected individuals (Archin et al., 2014, Spivak et al., 2014, Rasmussen et al., 2014, Søgaard et al., 2015, Elliott et al., 2014, Elliott et al., 2015). More recently, the Toll-like receptor 7 (TLR-7) agonists GS-9620 and GS-986 showed some virus reactivation in SIV-infected ART-treated rhesus macaques up to 1,000 copies/mL of plasma (Lim et al., 2018). However, the LRA effect of TLR7 agonists was short-lived, as plasma viremia peaked 24 to 48 hours after treatment and then invariably returned to baseline by day 4 or 7 after administration of each drug. More recently, persistent remission was observed in a subset of simian/human chimeric immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) infected macaques that were

initiated on ART early after infection before receiving GS-9620 in combination with the broadly neutralizing PGT121 antibody (Borducchi et al., 2018).

Multiple *in vitro* models using cell lines or primary cells have been developed to test "shock and kill" cure therapeutics, but the results differ across models and especially when applied *in vivo*, as occurred with the HDAC inhibitors brought to clinical trials. Often times, primary cell *in vitro* models test compounds against latently-infected CD4 T cell monocultures – a hyper-simplified facsimile of the immune system. Relevant to this thesis, these models intentionally do not contain CD8+ T cells.

# CD8+ T cells thwart an HIV cure

Decades ago, Dr. Jay Levy showed that CD8+ T cells suppress HIV replication *in vitro* (Walker et al., 1986). Using sorted peripheral CD4+ T cells and CD8+ T cells from seropositive HIV-infected donors, he observed that CD8+ T cells suppress HIV replication greater than ninety percent via an undefined, diffusible molecule (Walker and Levy, 1989) and additionally, that the mechanism was of a non-cytolytic nature (Wiviott et al., 1990, Walker et al., 1991a, Mackewicz and Levy, 1992). This activity of CD8+ T cells contrasts the conventional CD8+ T cell antiviral activity involving cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) that kill virus-infected cells. It is no wonder that LRAs, while functioning *in vitro*, are unable to "shock" the latent *infection in vivo* where infection dynamics are complicated by other immune cells, notably CD8+ T cells.

Recent *in vitro* studies by our own group support the hypothesis that CD8+ T cells inhibit transcription of HIV, thus establishing and maintaining HIV latency. In the first of these models (Zanoni et al., manuscript in preparation), CD4+ T cells are cultured alone or with CD8+ T cells just hours after infection. Three days later HIV

infection (via an EGPF reporter protein) and HIV transcription are measured. While the number of HIV-infected cells is consistent across monocultures and cocultured, there is a decrease in HIV transcription when CD8+ T cells are included in the culture. An additional model cultured CD4+ T cells alone or with CD8+ T cells during the establishment and reversal of latency, and found that when CD8+ T cells were included in the culture there was an increase in latent infection and a decrease in latency reversal (Kulpa et al., manuscript in preparation). These observations support the notion that CD8+ T cells induce HIV latency through a mechanism of transcriptional suppression. This hypothesis is further supported by the *in vivo* studies detailed in this thesis, where the latency reversing agent, IL-15 superagonist N-803, is only able to shock latent SIV, SHIV, and HIV infection in the absence of CD8+ T cells. We hypothesize that CD8+ T cell depletion released the HIV transcriptional block induced in their presence. In fact, we observed the largest "shock" in nonhuman primate and human studies when N-803 was administered to CD8-depleted macaques, even during antiretroviral therapy. This suggests that CD8+ T cells prose as a barrier to an HIV cure by promoting the maintenance of HIV latency, which contradicts the traditional assumption that CD8+ T cells kill HIV-infected cells.

#### Unlock, Shock, and Kill

If the hypothesis that CD8+ T cells inhibit virus transcription and prevent the reversal of latency during "shock and kill" HIV cure strategies is true, targeting this activity of CD8+ T cells is necessary. In effect, we need to "unlock" access to the HIV reservoir in order to facilitate a "shock." While CD8 depletion was well tolerated in our cohort of macaques, it is unlikely that CD8 depletion would ever be approved for human

use. Therefore, it remains vital that the mechanism of CD8+ T cell-induced HIV suppression is deciphered. Once the mechanism is established, we can develop compounds targeting this activity in order to "unlock" access to the reservoir safely in humans. Further combination with a latency-reversing agent and clearance agent hold promise towards an HIV cure. A limitation of this strategy is that the mechanism of CD8+ T cell suppression may not be HIV-specific, in which case inhibiting the activity may "shock" a gamut of infections out of latency. A current study by our group seeks to sequence the virome of CD8+ T cell-depleted animals from our SIV+ ART-treated cohort (McBrien et al., unpublished). As an HIV cure is an alternative to antiretroviral therapy, the strategy needs to be just as safe, if not safer, than ART.

Additionally, our model of SIV/SHIV-infected, CD8-depleted macaques can be used as a platform to test superior "shock" and "kill" therapeutics. In this thesis, we only discussed the use of CD8 depletion with one latency reversing agent, N-803, and without a clearance component. Latency reversing agents have never had a positive control *in vivo* until now, and clearance components have never before had a testing platform as virus reactivation *in vivo* had yet to be successful. Once latency reversal is improved and a method of clearance of virus-infected cells is established, these reagents could be combined with a compound targeting the HIV suppressive effect of CD8+ T cells.

A caveat of our "unlock, shock, and kill" strategy is that by inhibiting the activity of CD8+ T cells, we may inadvertently be decreasing our ability to kill virally-infected cells. Most therapeutic vaccines and immune checkpoint blockade strategies target the activity of CD8+ T cells for viral clearance. Thus, clearance agents that are mediated by NK cells, B cells, complement, or other immune components may be key. This may include broadly neutralizing antibodies, CD4 mimetics, or immunotoxins. Another recent hypothesis is to combine CD8 depletion with an LRA and a BCL-2 inhibitor to produce an "unlock, shock, and suicide," as recent studies show that inhibition of BCL-2 using Venetoclax selectively targets HIV-infected cells for apoptosis *in vitro* and reduces the size of the HIV reservoir (Cummins et al., 2017, Cummins et al., 2016). In these studies, HIV killing of CD4+ T cells that replicate HIV was shown to involve HIV proteasemediated cleavage of procaspase 8 to generate a fragment Casp8p41. Casp8p41 directly bound and activated the proapoptotic protein BAK, resulting in apoptosis of the infected cell. Additionally, the fragment also bound to the antiapoptotic protein BCL-2, which prevented apoptosis. Furthermore, they found that central memory CD4+ T cells from HIV+ individuals had a heightened expression of BCL-2 relative to procaspase 8, which could be a possible explanation for the persistence of HIV in central memory CD4+ T cells despite generation of the Casp8p41 fragment. Treatment of HIV-infected cells in vitro with the BCL-2 inhibitor Venetoclax prevented binding of Casp8p41 to BCL-2, allowing the fragment to find to BAK, inducing apoptosis of virus-infected cells and a decrease in the size of the reservoir (Cummins et al., 2017, Cummins et al., 2016). As Venetoclax is FDA-approved for patients with chronic lymphocytic leukemia, the drug has already met safety guidelines.

Another consideration is that CD8+ T cell suppression of HIV transcription may be one of many mechanisms maintaining the HIV viral reservoir. It remains unknown the contribution of CD8+ T cell non-cytolytic activity to preservation of this population, and targeting an activity of CD8+ T cells alone may only release a piece of the block.

#### Conclusion

To close, an HIV cure is essential to the worldwide elimination of HIV and should be prioritized alongside preventative measures. While preventative measures already have a profound effect on the spread of HIV, efforts towards an HIV cure have been slow. We hypothesize that CD8+ T cells pose a major block to "shock and kill" HIV cure strategies, as their activity includes the suppression of HIV transcription, preventing the reversal of latency. In this thesis, I detail the results of multiple studies that support this hypothesis. In chapter 3 we most notably use the model of ART-treated SIV infection of rhesus macaques to show that IL-15 superagonist N-803 functions as an LRA only in the absence of CD8+ T cells (the transcriptomic and phenotypic changes induced by N-803 are discussed in chapter 2). The results of this study showed the most robust and persistent reactivation of plasma viremia under ART observed to date. We further supported these results by repeating the experiment in an ART-treated HIV infection of humanized mice model and an *in vitro* model of HIV latency. In chapter 4 we show these results can be repeated using an ART-treated SHIV infection model in rhesus macagues, a prerequisite for future studies incorporating an HIV-targeting "kill" therapeutic into the strategy. Last, in chapter 5 we perform a sequential depletion in the small cohort of ART-treated SHIV-infected macaques, this time utilizing the CD8βtargeting CD8 depletion antibody – selectively depleting CD8+ T cells. In all of these studies and in vivo models, plasma viremia increased following exposure to the LRA N-803 in the absence of CD8+ T cells. Studies determining this specific mechanism of CD8+ T cell transcriptional control of HIV/SIV latency and development of a drug capable of inhibiting this activity is of utmost importance. Combining drugs targeting the

suppressive activity of CD8+ T cells with the most promising latency reversing agents and clearance components may one day be the key towards an HIV cure.

# **References:**

- ALEXANDER, L., WEISKOPF, E., GREENOUGH, T. C., GADDIS, N. C., AUERBACH, M. R., MALIM, M. H., O'BRIEN, S. J., WALKER, B. D., SULLIVAN, J. L. & DESROSIERS, R. C. 2000. Unusual polymorphisms in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 associated with nonprogressive infection. *Journal of Virology*, 74, 4361-4376.
- ALKHATIB, G., COMBADIERE, C., BRODER, C. C., FENG, Y., KENNEDY, P. E., MURPHY, P. M. & BERGER, E. A. 1996. CC CKR5: A RANTES, MIP-1α, MIP-1β receptor as a fusion cofactor for macrophage-tropic HIV-1. *Science*, 272, 1955-1958.
- ALTFELD, M., ADDO, M. M., ROSENBERG, E. S., HECHT, F. M., LEE, P. K., VOGEL, M., YU, X. G., DRAENERT, R., JOHNSTON, M. N., STRICK, D., ALLEN, T. M., FEENEY, M. E., KAHN, J. O., SEKALY, R. P., LEVY, J. A., ROCKSTROH, J. K., GOULDER, P. J. & WALKER, B. D. 2003. Influence of HLA-B57 on clinical presentation and viral control during acute HIV-1 infection. *AIDS*, 17, 2581-91.
- ALTFELD, M., ROSENBERG, E. S., SHANKARAPPA, R., MUKHERJEE, J. S., HECHT, F. M., ELDRIDGE, R. L., ADDO, M. M., POON, S. H., PHILLIPS, M. N., ROBBINS, G. K., SAX, P. E., BOSWELL, S., KAHN, J. O., BRANDER, C., GOULDER, P. J. R., LEVY, J. A., MULLINS, J. I. & WALKER, B. D. 2001. Cellular Immune Responses and Viral Diversity in Individuals Treated during Acute and Early HIV-1 Infection. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 193, 169-180.
- ANANWORANICH, J., VANDERGEETEN, C. & CHOMCHEY, N. 2013. Early ART intervention restricts the seeding of the HIV reservoir in long-lived central memory CD4 T cells. 20th Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections.
- APPAY, V., DUNBAR, P. R., CALLAN, M., KLENERMAN, P., GILLESPIE, G. M. A., PAPAGNO, L., OGG, G. S., KING, A., LECHNER, F., SPINA, C. A., LITTLE, S., HAVLIR, D. V., RICHMAN, D. D., GRUENER, N., PAPE, G., WATERS, A., EASTERBROOK, P., SALIO, M., CERUNDOLO, V., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & ROWLAND-JONES, S. L. 2002a. Memory CD8+ T cells vary in differentiation phenotype in different persistent virus infections. *Nature Medicine*, 8, 379-385.
- APPAY, V., NIXON, D. F., DONAHOE, S. M., GILLESPIE, G. M., DONG, T., KING, A., OGG, G. S., SPIEGEL, H. M., CONLON, C., SPINA, C. A., HAVLIR, D. V., RICHMAN, D. D., WATERS, A., EASTERBROOK, P., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & ROWLAND-JONES, S. L. 2000. HIV-specific CD8(+) T cells produce antiviral cytokines but are impaired in cytolytic function. *J Exp Med*, 192, 63-75.
- APPAY, V., PAPAGNO, L., SPINA, C. A., HANSASUTA, P., KING, A., JONES, L., OGG, G. S., LITTLE, S., MCMICHAEL, A. J., RICHMAN, D. D. & ROWLAND-JONES, S. L. 2002b. Dynamics of T Cell Responses in HIV Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 168, 3660.
- ARCHIN, N. M., BATESON, R., TRIPATHY, M. K., CROOKS, A. M., YANG, K.-H., DAHL,
  N. P., KEARNEY, M. F., ANDERSON, E. M., COFFIN, J. M., STRAIN, M. C.,
  RICHMAN, D. D., ROBERTSON, K. R., KASHUBA, A. D., BOSCH, R. J., HAZUDA,
  D. J., KURUC, J. D., ERON, J. J. & MARGOLIS, D. M. 2014. HIV-1 Expression

Within Resting CD4+ T Cells After Multiple Doses of Vorinostat. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 210, 728-735.

- ARCHIN, N. M., LIBERTY, A. L., KASHUBA, A. D., CHOUDHARY, S. K., KURUC, J. D., CROOKS, A. M., PARKER, D. C., ANDERSON, E. M., KEARNEY, M. F., STRAIN, M. C., RICHMAN, D. D., HUDGENS, M. G., BOSCH, R. J., COFFIN, J. M., ERON, J. J., HAZUDA, D. J. & MARGOLIS, D. M. 2012. Administration of vorinostat disrupts HIV-1 latency in patients on antiretroviral therapy. *Nature*, 487, 482-5.
- ARRODE, G., FINKE, J. S., ZEBROSKI, H., SIEGAL, F. P. & STEINMAN, R. M. 2005. CD8+ T cells from most HIV-1-infected patients, even when challenged with mature dendritic cells, lack functional recall memory to HIV gag but not other viruses. *European Journal of Immunology*, 35, 159-170.
- BAGASRA, O. & POMERANTZ, R. J. 1993. The role of CD8-positive lymphocytes in the control of HIV-1 infection of peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Immunol Lett*, 35, 83-92.
- BAILEY, J. R., WILLIAMS, T. M., SILICIANO, R. F. & BLANKSON, J. N. 2006. Maintenance of viral suppression in HIV-1-infected HLA-B\*57 + elite suppressors despite CTL escape mutations. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 203, 1357-1369.
- BALAMURALI, M., PETRAVIC, J., LOH, L., ALCANTARA, S., KENT, S. J. & DAVENPORT,
   M. P. 2010. Does cytolysis by CD8+ T cells drive immune escape in HIV infection?
   J Immunol, 185, 5093-101.
- BANERJEE, A., GORDON, S. M., INTLEKOFER, A. M., PALEY, M. A., MOONEY, E. C., LINDSTEN, T., WHERRY, E. J. & REINER, S. L. 2010. Cutting edge: The transcription factor eomesodermin enables CD8+ T cells to compete for the memory cell niche. *Journal of Immunology*, 185, 4988-4992.
- BANGA, R., PROCOPIO, F. A., NOTO, A., POLLAKIS, G., CAVASSINI, M., OHMITI, K., CORPATAUX, J.-M., DE LEVAL, L., PANTALEO, G. & PERREAU, M. 2016. PD-1+ and follicular helper T cells are responsible for persistent HIV-1 transcription in treated aviremic individuals. *Nature Medicine*, 22, 754.
- BAR, K. J., SNELLER, M. C., HARRISON, L. J., JUSTEMENT, J. S., OVERTON, E. T., PETRONE, M. E., SALANTES, D. B., SEAMON, C. A., SCHEINFELD, B., KWAN, R. W., LEARN, G. H., PROSCHAN, M. A., KREIDER, E. F., BLAZKOVA, J., BARDSLEY, M., REFSLAND, E. W., MESSER, M., CLARRIDGE, K. E., TUSTIN, N. B., MADDEN, P. J., ODEN, K., O'DELL, S. J., JAROCKI, B., SHIAKOLAS, A. R., TRESSLER, R. L., DORIA-ROSE, N. A., BAILER, R. T., LEDGERWOOD, J. E., CAPPARELLI, E. V., LYNCH, R. M., GRAHAM, B. S., MOIR, S., KOUP, R. A., MASCOLA, J. R., HOXIE, J. A., FAUCI, A. S., TEBAS, P. & CHUN, T. W. 2016. Effect of HIV Antibody VRC01 on Viral Rebound after Treatment Interruption. N Engl J Med, 375, 2037-2050.
- BARKER, E., BOSSART, K. N., FUJIMURA, S. H. & LEVY, J. A. 1997. CD28 costimulation increases CD8+ cell suppression of HIV replication. *J Immunol*, 159, 5123-31.
- BARKER, E., BOSSART, K. N. & LEVY, J. A. 1998a. Primary CD8<sup>+</sup> cells from HIV-infected individuals can suppress productive infection of macrophages independent of β-chemokines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 95, 1725-1729.

- BARKER, E., MACKEWICZ, C. E., REYES-TERÁN, G., SATO, A., STRANFORD, S. A.,
   FUJIMURA, S. H., CHRISTOPHERSON, C., CHANG, S.-Y. & LEVY, J. A. 1998b.
   Virological and Immunological Features of Long-Term Human Immunodeficiency
   Virus–Infected Individuals Who Have Remained Asymptomatic Compared With
   Those Who Have Progressed to Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome. *Blood*, 92, 3105-3114.
- BARKER, T. D., WEISSMAN, D., DAUCHER, J. A., ROCHE, K. M. & FAUCI, A. S. 1996. Identification of multiple and distinct CD8+ T cell suppressor activities: Dichotomy between infected and uninfected individuals, evolution with progression of disease, and sensitivity to gamma irradiation. *Journal of Immunology*, 156, 4476-4483.
- BARRE-SINOUSSI, F., CHERMANN, J. C., REY, F., NUGEYRE, M. T., CHAMARET, S., GRUEST, J., DAUGUET, C., AXLER-BLIN, C., VEZINET-BRUN, F., ROUZIOUX, C., ROZENBAUM, W. & MONTAGNIER, L. 1983. Isolation of a T-lymphotropic retrovirus from a patient at risk for acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). *Science*, 220, 868.
- BARRY, A. P., SILVESTRI, G., SAFRIT, J. T., SUMPTER, B., KOZYR, N., MCCLURE, H. M., STAPRANS, S. I. & FEINBERG, M. B. 2007. Depletion of CD8(+) cells in sooty mangabey monkeys naturally infected with simian immunodeficiency virus reveals limited role for immune control of virus replication in a natural host species. *Journal* of *Immunology*, 178, 8002-8012.
- BASTIDAS, S., GRAW, F., SMITH, M. Z., KUSTER, H., GUNTHARD, H. F. & OXENIUS, A. 2014a. CD8+ T cells are activated in an antigen-independent manner in HIV-infected individuals. *J Immunol*, 192, 1732-44.
- BASTIDAS, S., GRAW, F., SMITH, M. Z., KUSTER, H., GÜNTHARD, H. F. & OXENIUS, A. 2014b. CD8+ T cells are activated in an antigen-independent manner in HIVinfected individuals. *Journal of Immunology*, 192, 1732-1744.
- BAUME, D. M., CALIGIURI, M. A., MANLEY, T. J., DALEY, J. F. & RITZ, J. 1990. Differential expression of CD8α and CD8β associated with MHC-restricted and non-MHC-restricted cytolytic effector cells. *Cellular Immunology*, 131, 352-365.
- BEIGNON, A.-S., MCKENNA, K., SKOBERNE, M., MANCHES, O., DASILVA, I., KAVANAGH, D. G., LARSSON, M., GORELICK, R. J., LIFSON, J. D. & BHARDWAJ, N. 2005. Endocytosis of HIV-1 activates plasmacytoid dendritic cells via Toll-like receptor– viral RNA interactions. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115, 3265-3275.
- BEKERMAN, E., HESSELGESSER, J., CARR, B., NAGEL, M., HUNG, M., WANG, A., STAPLETON, L., VON GEGERFELT, A., ELYARD, H. A., LIFSON, J. D. & GELEZIUNAS, R. 2019. PD-1 blockade and TLR7 activation lack therapeutic benefit in chronic SIV-infected macaques on antiretroviral therapy. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*.
- BETTS, M. R., AMBROZAK, D. R., DOUEK, D. C., BONHOEFFER, S., BRENCHLEY, J. M., CASAZZA, J. P., KOUP, R. A. & PICKER, L. J. 2001. Analysis of total human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-specific CD4(+) and CD8(+) T-cell responses: relationship to viral load in untreated HIV infection. J Virol, 75, 11983-91.

BETTS, M. R., NASON, M. C., WEST, S. M., DE ROSA, S. C., MIGUELES, S. A.,
ABRAHAM, J., LEDERMAN, M. M., BENITO, J. M., GOEPFERT, P. A., CONNORS,
M., ROEDERER, M. & KOUP, R. A. 2006. HIV nonprogressors preferentially
maintain highly functional HIV-specific CD8+ T cells. *Blood*, 107, 4781-9.

- BIANCOTTO, A., GRIVEL, J.-C., IGLEHART, S. J., VANPOUILLE, C., LISCO, A., SIEG, S.
  F., DEBERNARDO, R., GARATE, K., RODRIGUEZ, B., MARGOLIS, L. B. & LEDERMAN, M. M. 2007. Abnormal activation and cytokine spectra in lymph nodes of people chronically infected with HIV-1. *Blood*, 109, 4272-4279.
- BIRX, D. L., REDFIELD, R. R., TENCER, K., FOWLER, A., BURKE, D. S. & TOSATO, G. 1990. Induction of interleukin-6 during human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Blood*, 76, 2303-10.
- BLANKSON, J. N., BAILEY, J. R., THAYIL, S., YANG, H. C., LASSEN, K., LAI, J.,
  GANDHI, S. K., SILICIANO, J. D., WILLIAMS, T. M. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2007.
  Isolation and characterization of replication-competent human immunodeficiency virus type 1 from a subset of elite suppressors. *Journal of Virology*, 81, 2508-2518.
- BLANKSON, J. N., PERSAUD, D. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2002. The challenge of viral reservoirs in hiv-1 infection. *Annual Review of Medicine.*
- BOLITHO, P., VOSKOBOINIK, I., TRAPANI, J. A. & SMYTH, M. J. 2007. Apoptosis induced by the lymphocyte effector molecule perforin. *Current Opinion in Immunology*, 19, 339-347.
- BORDUCCHI, E. N., CABRAL, C., STEPHENSON, K. E., LIU, J., ABBINK, P., NG'ANG'A, D., NKOLOLA, J. P., BRINKMAN, A. L., PETER, L., LEE, B. C., JIMENEZ, J., JETTON, D., MONDESIR, J., MOJTA, S., CHANDRASHEKAR, A., MOLLOY, K., ALTER, G., GEROLD, J. M., HILL, A. L., LEWIS, M. G., PAU, M. G., SCHUITEMAKER, H., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R., KIM, J. H., ROBB, M. L., MICHAEL, N. L. & BAROUCH, D. H. 2016. Ad26/MVA therapeutic vaccination with TLR7 stimulation in SIV-infected rhesus monkeys. *Nature*, 540, 284-287.
- BORDUCCHI, E. N., LIU, J., NKOLOLA, J. P., CADENA, A. M., YU, W.-H., FISCHINGER, S., BROGE, T., ABBINK, P., MERCADO, N. B., CHANDRASHEKAR, A., JETTON, D., PETER, L., MCMAHAN, K., MOSELEY, E. T., BEKERMAN, E., HESSELGESSER, J., LI, W., LEWIS, M. G., ALTER, G., GELEZIUNAS, R. & BAROUCH, D. H. 2018. Antibody and TLR7 agonist delay viral rebound in SHIV-infected monkeys. *Nature*, 563, 360-364.
- BORROW, P., LEWICKI, H., HAHN, B. H., SHAW, G. M. & OLDSTONE, M. B. 1994. Virusspecific CD8+ cytotoxic T-lymphocyte activity associated with control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. *Journal of Virology*, 68, 6103-6110.
- BORROW, P., LEWICKI, H., WEI, X., HORWITZ, M. S., PEFFER, N., MEYERS, H., NELSON, J. A., GAIRIN, J. E., HAHN, B. H., OLDSTONE, M. B. A. & SHAW, G. M. 1997a. Antiviral pressure exerted by HIV-1-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) during primary infection demonstrated by rapid selection of CTL escape virus. *Nature Medicine*, 3, 205-211.

- BORROW, P., LEWICKI, H., WEI, X., HORWITZ, M. S., PEFFER, N., MEYERS, H., NELSON, J. A., GAIRIN, J. E., HAHN, B. H., OLDSTONE, M. B. A. & SHAW, G. M. 1997b. Antiviral pressure exerted by HIV-I-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) during primary infection demonstrated by rapid selection of CTL escape virus. *Nat Med*, 3, 205-211.
- BOTS, M. & MEDEMA, J. P. 2006. Granzymes at a glance. *Journal of Cell Science*, 119, 5011-5014.
- BRANDT, L., BENFIELD, T., MENS, H., CLAUSEN, L. N., KATZENSTEIN, T. L., FOMSGAARD, A. & KARLSSON, I. 2011. Low level of regulatory T cells and maintenance of balance between regulatory T cells and TH17 cells in HIV-1infected elite controllers. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 57, 101-8.
- BRENCHLEY, J. M., HILL, B. J., AMBROZAK, D. R., PRICE, D. A., GUENAGA, F. J., CASAZZA, J. P., KURUPPU, J., YAZDANI, J., MIGUELES, S. A., CONNORS, M., ROEDERER, M., DOUEK, D. C. & KOUP, R. A. 2004a. T-Cell Subsets That Harbor Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) In Vivo: Implications for HIV Pathogenesis. *Journal of Virology*, 78, 1160-1168.
- BRENCHLEY, J. M., KARANDIKAR, N. J., BETTS, M. R., AMBROZAK, D. R., HILL, B. J., CROTTY, L. E., CASAZZA, J. P., KURUPPU, J., MIGUELES, S. A., CONNORS, M., ROEDERER, M., DOUEK, D. C. & KOUP, R. A. 2003. Expression of CD57 defines replicative senescence and antigen-induced apoptotic death of CD8+ T cells. *Blood*, 101, 2711-20.
- BRENCHLEY, J. M., PAIARDINI, M., KNOX, K. S., ASHER, A. I., CERVASI, B., ASHER, T.
  E., SCHEINBERG, P., PRICE, D. A., HAGE, C. A., KHOLI, L. M., KHORUTS, A.,
  FRANK, I., ELSE, J., SCHACKER, T., SILVESTRI, G. & DOUEK, D. C. 2008.
  Differential Th17 CD4 T-cell depletion in pathogenic and nonpathogenic lentiviral infections. *Blood*, 112, 2826-2835.
- BRENCHLEY, J. M., PRICE, D. A., SCHACKER, T. W., ASHER, T. E., SILVESTRI, G., RAO, S., KAZZAZ, Z., BORNSTEIN, E., LAMBOTTE, O., ALTMANN, D., BLAZAR, B. R., RODRIGUEZ, B., TEIXEIRA-JOHNSON, L., LANDAY, A., MARTIN, J. N., HECHT, F. M., PICKER, L. J., LEDERMAN, M. M., DEEKS, S. G. & DOUEK, D. C. 2006. Microbial translocation is a cause of systemic immune activation in chronic HIV infection. *Nat Med*, 12, 1365-1371.
- BRENCHLEY, J. M., SCHACKER, T. W., RUFF, L. E., PRICE, D. A., TAYLOR, J. H.,
  BEILMAN, G. J., NGUYEN, P. L., KHORUTS, A., LARSON, M., HAASE, A. T. &
  DOUEK, D. C. 2004b. CD4(+) T Cell Depletion during all Stages of HIV Disease
  Occurs Predominantly in the Gastrointestinal Tract. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 200, 749-759.
- BRINCHMANN, J. E., GAUDERNACK, G. & VARTDAL, F. 1990a. CD8+ T cells inhibit HIV replication in naturally infected CD4+ T cells. Evidence for a soluble inhibitor. *J Immunol*, 144, 2961-6.
- BRINCHMANN, J. E., GAUDERNACK, G. & VARTDAL, F. 1990b. CD8+ T cells inhibit HIV replication in naturally infected CD4+ T cells: Evidence for a soluble inhibitor. *Journal of Immunology*, 144, 2961-2966.

- BROWN, K. N., TRICHEL, A. & BARRATT-BOYES, S. M. 2007. Parallel Loss of Myeloid and Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells from Blood and Lymphoid Tissue in Simian AIDS. *The Journal of Immunology*, 178, 6958-6967.
- BUGGERT, M., TAURIAINEN, J., YAMAMOTO, T., FREDERIKSEN, J., IVARSSON, M. A., MICHAELSSON, J., LUND, O., HEJDEMAN, B., JANSSON, M., SONNERBORG, A., KOUP, R. A., BETTS, M. R. & KARLSSON, A. C. 2014. T-bet and Eomes are differentially linked to the exhausted phenotype of CD8+ T cells in HIV infection. *PLoS Pathog*, 10, e1004251.
- BULLEN, C. K., LAIRD, G. M., DURAND, C. M., SILICIANO, J. D. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2014. New ex vivo approaches distinguish effective and ineffective single agents for reversing HIV-1 latency in vivo. *Nat Med*, 20, 425-429.
- BURDO, T. H., LENTZ, M. R., AUTISSIER, P., KRISHNAN, A., HALPERN, E., LETENDRE, S., ROSENBERG, E. S., ELLIS, R. J. & WILLIAMS, K. C. 2011. Soluble CD163
  Made by Monocyte/Macrophages Is a Novel Marker of HIV Activity in Early and Chronic Infection Prior to and After Anti-retroviral Therapy. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 204, 154-163.
- BURTON, S. L., KILGORE, K. M., SMITH, S. A., REDDY, S., HUNTER, E., ROBINSON, H. L., SILVESTRI, G., AMARA, R. R. & DERDEYN, C. A. 2015. Breakthrough of SIV strain smE660 challenge in SIV strain mac239-vaccinated rhesus macaques despite potent autologous neutralizing antibody responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 112, 10780-5.
- CAMELO, S., IGLESIAS, A. H., HWANG, D., DUE, B., RYU, H., SMITH, K., GRAY, S. G., IMITOLA, J., DURAN, G., ASSAF, B., LANGLEY, B., KHOURY, S. J., STEPHANOPOULOS, G., DE GIROLAMI, U., RATAN, R. R., FERRANTE, R. J. & DANGOND, F. 2005. Transcriptional therapy with the histone deacetylase inhibitor trichostatin A ameliorates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 164, 10-21.
- CAO, J., MCNEVIN, J., HOLTE, S., FINK, L., COREY, L. & MCELRATH, M. J. 2003. Comprehensive analysis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)-specific gamma interferon-secreting CD8+ T cells in primary HIV-1 infection. *Journal of Virology*, 77, 6867-6878.
- CAO, W., MEHRAJ, V., KAUFMANN, D. E., LI, T. & ROUTY, J. P. 2016a. Elevation and persistence of CD8 T-cells in HIV infection: the Achilles heel in the ART era. *J Int AIDS Soc,* 19, 20697.
- CAO, W., MEHRAJ, V., TROTTIER, B., BARIL, J.-G., LEBLANC, R., LEBOUCHE, B., COX, J., TREMBLAY, C., LU, W., SINGER, J., LI, T. & ROUTY, J.-P. 2016b. Early Initiation Rather Than Prolonged Duration of Antiretroviral Therapy in HIV Infection Contributes to the Normalization of CD8 T-Cell Counts. *Clinical Infectious Diseases:* An Official Publication of the Infectious Diseases Society of America, 62, 250-257.
- CARRINGTON, M., NELSON, G. W., MARTIN, M. P., KISSNER, T., VLAHOV, D., GOEDERT, J. J., KASLOW, R., BUCHBINDER, S., HOOTS, K. & O'BRIEN, S. J. 1999. HLA and HIV-1: Heterozygote advantage and B\*35-Cw\*04 disadvantage. *Science*, 283, 1748-1752.

- CARTWRIGHT, E. K., SPICER, L., SMITH, S. A., LEE, D., FAST, R., PAGANINI, S., LAWSON, B. O., NEGA, M., EASLEY, K., SCHMITZ, J. E., BOSINGER, S. E., PAIARDINI, M., CHAHROUDI, A., VANDERFORD, T. H., ESTES, J. D., LIFSON, J. D., DERDEYN, C. A. & SILVESTRI, G. 2016. CD8(+) Lymphocytes Are Required for Maintaining Viral Suppression in SIV-Infected Macaques Treated with Short-Term Antiretroviral Therapy. *Immunity*, 45, 656-68.
- CASAZZA, J. P., BETTS, M. R., PICKER, L. J. & KOUP, R. A. 2001. Decay kinetics of human immunodeficiency virus-specific CD8+ T cells in peripheral blood after initiation of highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Journal of Virology*, 75, 6508-6516.
- CDC 1981. Pneumocystis pneumonia. Morbity and Mortality Weekly Report, 30, 1-3.
- CDC 1982a. Possible transfusion-associated acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) California. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep,* 31, 652-4.
- CDC 1982b. Unexplained immunodeficiency and opportunistic infections in infants--New York, New Jersey, California. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 31, 665-7.
- CDC 1983a. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS): precautions for health-care workers and allied professionals. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 32, 450-1.
- CDC 1983b. Immunodeficiency among female sexual partners of males with acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) New York. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 31, 697-8.
- CDC 2006. Epidemiology of HIV/AIDS --- United States, 1981--2005. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 55.
- CDC 2018. HIV Transmission. *In:* DIVISION OF HIV/AIDS PREVENTION, N. C. F. H. A., VIRAL HEPATITIS, STD, AND TB PREVENTION, CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (ed.).
- CECCHINATO, V., TRINDADE, C. J., LAURENCE, A., HERAUD, J. M., BRENCHLEY, J. M., FERRARI, M. G., ZAFFIRI, L., TRYNISZEWSKA, E., TSAI, W. P., VACCARI, M., PARKS, R. W., VENZON, D., DOUEK, D. C., O'SHEA, J. J. & FRANCHINI, G. 2008. Altered balance between Th17 and Th1 cells at mucosal sites predicts AIDS progression in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques. *Mucosal Immunol*, 1, 279-288.
- CHAHROUDI, A., BOSINGER, S. E., VANDERFORD, T. H., PAIARDINI, M. & SILVESTRI, G. 2012. Natural SIV hosts: showing AIDS the door. *Science*, 335, 1188-93.
- CHAHROUDI, A., CARTWRIGHT, E., LEE, S. T., MAVIGNER, M., CARNATHAN, D. G., LAWSON, B., CARNATHAN, P. M., HASHEMPOOR, T., MURPHY, M. K., MEEKER, T., EHNERT, S., SOUDER, C., ELSE, J. G., COHEN, J., COLLMAN, R. G., VANDERFORD, T. H., PERMAR, S. R., DERDEYN, C. A., VILLINGER, F. & SILVESTRI, G. 2014. Target Cell Availability, Rather than Breast Milk Factors, Dictates Mother-to-Infant Transmission of SIV in Sooty Mangabeys and Rhesus Macaques. *PLoS Pathogens*, 10, e1003958.
- CHAMPAGNE, P., OGG, G. S., KING, A. S., KNABENHANS, C., ELLEFSEN, K., NOBILE, M., APPAY, V., RIZZARDI, G. P., FLEURY, S., LIPP, M., FORSTER, R., ROWLAND-JONES, S., SEKALY, R. P., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & PANTALEO, G. 2001a. Skewed maturation of memory HIV-specific CD8 T lymphocytes. *Nature*, 410, 106-11.

- CHAMPAGNE, P., OGG, G. S., KING, A. S., KNABENHANS, C., ELLEFSEN, K., NOBILE, M., APPAY, V., RIZZARDI, G. P., FLEURY, S., LIPP, M., FÖRSTER, R., ROWLAND-JONES, S., SÉKALY, R. P., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & PANTALEO, G. 2001b. Skewed maturation of memory HIV-specific CD8 T lymphocytes. *Nature*, 410, 106-111.
- CHANG, T. L. Y., FRANÇOIS, F., MOSOIAN, A. & KLOTMAN, M. E. 2003. CAF-mediated human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1 transcriptional inhibition is distinct from a-defensin-1 HIV inhibition. *Journal of Virology*, 77, 6777-6784.
- CHANG, T. L. Y., MOSOIAN, A., PINE, R., KLOTMAN, M. E. & MOORE, J. P. 2002. A soluble factor(s) secreted from CD8+ T lymphocytes inhibits human immunodeficiency virus type 1 replication through STAT1 activation. *Journal of Virology*, 76, 569-581.
- CHEN, H., NDHLOVU, Z. M., LIU, D., PORTER, L. C., FANG, J. W., DARKO, S., BROCKMAN, M. A., MIURA, T., BRUMME, Z. L., SCHNEIDEWIND, A., PIECHOCKA-TROCHA, A., CESA, K. T., SELA, J., CUNG, T. D., TOTH, I., PEREYRA, F., YU, X. G., DOUEK, D. C., KAUFMANN, D. E., ALLEN, T. M. & WALKER, B. D. 2012. TCR clonotypes modulate the protective effect of HLA class I molecules in HIV-1 infection. *Nat Immunol*, 13, 691-700.
- CHEN, H., PIECHOCKA-TROCHA, A., MIURA, T., BROCKMAN, M. A., JULG, B. D., BAKER, B. M., ROTHCHILD, A. C., BLOCK, B. L., SCHNEIDEWIND, A., KOIBUCHI, T., PEREYRA, F., ALLEN, T. M. & WALKER, B. D. 2009. Differential neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) replication in autologous CD4 T cells by HIV-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *Journal of Virology*, 83, 3138-3149.
- CHEN, Z. W., CRAIU, A., SHEN, L., KURODA, M. J., IROKU, U. C., WATKINS, D. I., VOSS, G. & LETVIN, N. L. 2000. Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Evades a Dominant Epitope-Specific Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte Response Through a Mutation Resulting in the Accelerated Dissociation of Viral Peptide and MHC Class I. *The Journal of Immunology*, 164, 6474-6479.
- CHEW, G. M., FUJITA, T., WEBB, G. M., BURWITZ, B. J., WU, H. L., REED, J. S., HAMMOND, K. B., CLAYTON, K. L., ISHII, N., ABDEL-MOHSEN, M., LIEGLER, T., MITCHELL, B. I., HECHT, F. M., OSTROWSKI, M., SHIKUMA, C. M., HANSEN, S. G., MAURER, M., KORMAN, A. J., DEEKS, S. G., SACHA, J. B. & NDHLOVU, L. C. 2016. TIGIT Marks Exhausted T Cells, Correlates with Disease Progression, and Serves as a Target for Immune Restoration in HIV and SIV Infection. *PLoS Pathog*, 12, e1005349.
- CHOMONT, N., EL-FAR, M., ANCUTA, P., TRAUTMANN, L., PROCOPIO, F. A., YASSINE-DIAB, B., BOUCHER, G., BOULASSEL, M. R., GHATTAS, G., BRENCHLEY, J. M., SCHACKER, T. W., HILL, B. J., DOUEK, D. C., ROUTY, J. P., HADDAD, E. K. & SÉKALY, R. P. 2009. HIV reservoir size and persistence are driven by T cell survival and homeostatic proliferation. *Nature Medicine*, 15, 893-900.
- CHOU, C.-S., RAMILO, O. & VITETTA, E. S. 1997. Highly purified CD25(–) resting T cells cannot be infected de novo with HIV-1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94, 1361-1365.
- CHOUDHARY, S. K., VRISEKOOP, N., JANSEN, C. A., OTTO, S. A., SCHUITEMAKER, H., MIEDEMA, F. & CAMERINI, D. 2007. Low immune activation despite high levels

of pathogenic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 results in long-term asymptomatic disease. *J Virol*, 81, 8838-42.

- CHOWDHURY, A., HAYES, T. L., BOSINGER, S. E., LAWSON, B. O., VANDERFORD, T., SCHMITZ, J. E., PAIARDINI, M., BETTS, M., CHAHROUDI, A., ESTES, J. D. & SILVESTRI, G. 2015. Differential Impact of In Vivo CD8+ T Lymphocyte Depletion in Controller versus Progressor Simian Immunodeficiency Virus-Infected Macaques. J Virol, 89, 8677-86.
- CHUN, T.-W., CARRUTH, L., FINZI, D., SHEN, X., DIGIUSEPPE, J. A., TAYLOR, H., HERMANKOVA, M., CHADWICK, K., MARGOLICK, J., QUINN, T. C., KUO, Y.-H., BROOKMEYER, R., ZEIGER, M. A., BARDITCH-CROVO, P. & SILICIANO, R. F. 1997a. Quantification of latent tissue reservoirs and total body viral load in HIV-1 infection. *Nature*, 387, 183-188.
- CHUN, T.-W., JUSTEMENT, J. S., LEMPICKI, R. A., YANG, J., DENNIS, G., HALLAHAN, C. W., SANFORD, C., PANDYA, P., LIU, S., MCLAUGHLIN, M., EHLER, L. A., MOIR, S. & FAUCI, A. S. 2003. Gene expression and viral prodution in latently infected, resting CD4(+) T cells in viremic versus aviremic HIV-infected individuals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100, 1908-1913.
- CHUN, T.-W., JUSTEMENT, J. S., MOIR, S., HALLAHAN, C. W., EHLER, L. A., LIU, S., MCLAUGHLIN, M., DYBUL, M., MICAN, J. M. & FAUCI, A. S. 2001. Suppression of HIV replication in the resting CD4(+) T cell reservoir by autologous CD8(+) T cells: Implications for the development of therapeutic strategies. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98, 253-258.
- CHUN, T. W., DAVEY, R. T., JR., ENGEL, D., LANE, H. C. & FAUCI, A. S. 1999. Reemergence of HIV after stopping therapy. *Nature*, 401, 874-5.
- CHUN, T. W., FINZI, D., MARGOLICK, J., CHADWICK, K., SCHWARTZ, D. & SILICIANO, R. F. 1995. In vivo fate of HIV-1-infected T cells: Quantitative analysis of the transition to stable latency. *Nature Medicine*, **1**, 1284-1290.
- CHUN, T. W., MOIR, S. & FAUCI, A. S. 2015. HIV reservoirs as obstacles and opportunities for an HIV cure. *Nat Immunol*, 16, 584-9.
- CHUN, T. W., MURRAY, D., JUSTEMENT, J. S., HALLAHAN, C. W., MOIR, S., KOVACS, C. & FAUCI, A. S. 2011. Relationship between residual plasma viremia and the size of HIV proviral DNA reservoirs in infected individuals receiving effective antiretroviral therapy. *J Infect Dis*, 204, 135-8.
- CHUN, T. W., NICKLE, D. C., JUSTEMENT, J. S., LARGE, D., SEMERJIAN, A., CURLIN, M. E., O'SHEA, M. A., HALLAHAN, C. W., DAUCHER, M., WARD, D. J., MOIR, S., MULLINS, J. I., KOVACS, C. & FAUCI, A. S. 2005. HIV-infected individuals receiving effective antiviral therapy for extended periods of time continually replenish their viral reservoir. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115, 3250-3255.
- CHUN, T. W., STUYVER, L., MIZELL, S. B., EHLER, L. A., MICAN, J. A., BASELER, M., LLOYD, A. L., NOWAK, M. A. & FAUCI, A. S. 1997b. Presence of an inducible HIV-1 latent reservoir during highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 13193-7.

CHUN, T. W., STUYVER, L., MIZELL, S. B., EHLER, L. A., MICAN, J. A. M., BASELER, M., LLOYD, A. L., NOWAK, M. A. & FAUCI, A. S. 1997c. Presence of an inducible HIV-1 latent reservoir during highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94, 13193-13197.

CICCONE, E. J., GREENWALD, J. H., LEE, P. I., BIANCOTTO, A., READ, S. W., YAO, M.
A., HODGE, J. N., THOMPSON, W. L., KOVACS, S. B., CHAIREZ, C. L.,
MIGUELES, S. A., KOVACS, J. A., MARGOLIS, L. B. & SERETI, I. 2011. CD4+ T
Cells, Including Th17 and Cycling Subsets, Are Intact in the Gut Mucosa of HIV-1Infected Long-Term Nonprogressors. *Journal of Virology*, 85, 5880-5888.

COCCHI, F., DEVICO, A. L., GARZINO-DEMO, A., ARYA, S. K., GALLO, R. C. & LUSSO, P. 1995. Identification of RANTES, MIP-1α, and MIP-1β as the major HIVsuppressive factors produced by CD8+ T cells. *Science*, 270, 1811-1815.

- COCCHI, F., DEVICO, A. L., YARCHOAN, R., REDFIELD, R., CLEGHORN, F., BLATTNER, W. A., GARZINO-DEMO, A., COLOMBINI-HATCH, S., MARGOLIS, D. & GALLO, R. C. 2000. Higher macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1α and MIP-1β levels from CD8+ T cells are associated with asymptomatic HIV-1 infection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 97, 13812-13817.
- COLLIER, A. C., COOMBS, R. W., SCHOENFELD, D. A., BASSETT, R. L., TIMPONE, J., BARUCH, A., JONES, M., FACEY, K., WHITACRE, C., MCAULIFFE, V. J., FRIEDMAN, H. M., MERIGAN, T. C., REICHMAN, R. C., HOOPER, C. & COREY, L. 1996. Treatment of human immunodeficiency virus infection with saquinavir, zidovudine, and zalcitabine. AIDS Clinical Trials Group. *N Engl J Med*, 334, 1011-7.
- CONNICK, E., MATTILA, T., FOLKVORD, J. M., SCHLICHTEMEIER, R., MEDITZ, A. L., RAY, M. G., MCCARTER, M. D., MAWHINNEY, S., HAGE, A., WHITE, C. & SKINNER, P. J. 2007. CTL fail to accumulate at sites of HIV-1 replication in lymphoid tissue. *Journal of Immunology*, 178, 6975-6983.

CONNOR, R. I., SHERIDAN, K. E., CERADINI, D., CHOE, S. & LANDAU, N. R. 1997. Change in Coreceptor Use Correlates with Disease Progression in HIV-1–Infected Individuals. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 185, 621-628.

- CONRAD, J. A., RAMALINGAM, R. K., DUNCAN, C. B., SMITH, R. M., WEI, J., BARNETT, L., SIMONS, B. C., LOREY, S. L. & KALAMS, S. A. 2012. Antiretroviral therapy reduces the magnitude and T cell receptor repertoire diversity of HIV-specific T cell responses without changing T cell clonotype dominance. *Journal of Virology*, 86, 4213-4221.
- COOPER, M. A., FEHNIGER, T. A., TURNER, S. C., CHEN, K. S., GHAHERI, B. A., GHAYUR, T., CARSON, W. E. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2001. Human natural killer cells: a unique innate immunoregulatory role for the CD56(bright) subset. *Blood*, 97, 3146-51.
- COPELAND, K. F. T., LEITH, J. G., MCKAY, P. J. & ROSENTHAL, K. L. 1997. CD8+ T cell supernatants of HIV type 1-infected individuals have opposite effects on long terminal repeat-mediated transcription in T cells and monocytes. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses*, 13, 71-77.
- CORY, T. J., SCHACKER, T. W., STEVENSON, M. & FLETCHER, C. V. 2013. Overcoming pharmacologic sanctuaries. *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS*, 8, 190-195.

COUNCIL, N. R. 2011. *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals: Eighth Edition,* Washington, DC, The National Academies Press.

CROTTY, S. 2011. Follicular Helper CD4 T cells (T FH). Annual Review of Immunology.

- CRUZ-GUILLOTY, F., PIPKIN, M. E., DJURETIC, I. M., LEVANON, D., LOTEM, J., LICHTENHELD, M. G., GRONER, Y. & RAO, A. 2009. Runx3 and T-box proteins cooperate to establish the transcriptional program of effector CTLs. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 206, 51-59.
- CUMMINS, N. W., SAINSKI, A. M., DAI, H., NATESAMPILLAI, S., PANG, Y. P., BREN, G.
  D., DE ARAUJO CORREIA, M. C. M., SAMPATH, R., RIZZA, S. A., O'BRIEN, D.,
  YAO, J. D., KAUFMANN, S. H. & BADLEY, A. D. 2016. Prime, Shock, and Kill:
  Priming CD4 T Cells from HIV Patients with a BCL-2 Antagonist before HIV
  Reactivation Reduces HIV Reservoir Size. J Virol, 90, 4032-4048.
- CUMMINS, N. W., SAINSKI-NGUYEN, A. M., NATESAMPILLAI, S., ABOULNASR, F., KAUFMANN, S. & BADLEY, A. D. 2017. Maintenance of the HIV Reservoir Is Antagonized by Selective BCL2 Inhibition. *J Virol*, 91.
- D'AQUILA, R. T., HUGHES, M. D., JOHNSON, V. A., FISCHL, M. A., SOMMADOSSI, J.
   P., LIOU, S. H., TIMPONE, J., MYERS, M., BASGOZ, N., NIU, M. & HIRSCH, M. S.
   1996. Nevirapine, zidovudine, and didanosine compared with zidovudine and didanosine in patients with HIV-1 infection. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases AIDS Clinical Trials Group Protocol 241 Investigators. *Ann Intern Med*, 124, 1019-30.
- DALOD, M., DUPUIS, M., DESCHEMIN, J. C., GOUJARD, C., DEVEAU, C., MEYER, L., NGO, N., ROUZIOUX, C., GUILLET, J. G., DELFRAISSY, J. F., SINET, M. & VENET, A. 1999. Weak anti-HIV CD8+ T-cell effector activity in HIV primary infection. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 104, 1431-1439.
- DASH, P. K., KAMINSKI, R., BELLA, R., SU, H., MATHEWS, S., AHOOYI, T. M., CHEN, C., MANCUSO, P., SARIYER, R., FERRANTE, P., DONADONI, M., ROBINSON, J. A., SILLMAN, B., LIN, Z., HILAIRE, J. R., BANOUB, M., ELANGO, M., GAUTAM, N., MOSLEY, R. L., POLUEKTOVA, L. Y., MCMILLAN, J., BADE, A. N., GORANTLA, S., SARIYER, I. K., BURDO, T. H., YOUNG, W. B., AMINI, S., GORDON, J., JACOBSON, J. M., EDAGWA, B., KHALILI, K. & GENDELMAN, H. E. 2019. Sequential LASER ART and CRISPR Treatments Eliminate HIV-1 in a Subset of Infected Humanized Mice. *Nat Commun*, 10, 2753.
- DAVEY, R. T., BHAT, N., YODER, C., CHUN, T.-W., METCALF, J. A., DEWAR, R., NATARAJAN, V., LEMPICKI, R. A., ADELSBERGER, J. W., MILLER, K. D., KOVACS, J. A., POLIS, M. A., WALKER, R. E., FALLOON, J., MASUR, H., GEE, D., BASELER, M., DIMITROV, D. S., FAUCI, A. S. & LANE, H. C. 1999. HIV-1 and T cell dynamics after interruption of highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) in patients with a history of sustained viral suppression. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 96, 15109-15114.
- DAY, C. L., KAUFMANN, D. E., KIEPIELA, P., BROWN, J. A., MOODLEY, E. S., REDDY, S., MACKEY, E. W., MILLER, J. D., LESLIE, A. J., DEPIERRES, C., MNCUBE, Z., DURAISWAMY, J., ZHU, B., EICHBAUM, Q., ALTFELD, M., WHERRY, E. J., COOVADIA, H. M., GOULDER, P. J. R., KLENERMAN, P., AHMED, R., FREEMAN,

G. J. & WALKER, B. D. 2006. PD-1 expression on HIV-specific T cells is associated with T-cell exhaustion and disease progression. *Nature*, 443, 350-354.

- DE BOER, R. J., RIBEIRO, R. M. & PERELSON, A. S. 2010. Current estimates for HIV-1 production imply rapid viral clearance in lymphoid tissues. *PLoS computational biology*, 6, e1000906-e1000906.
- DEACON, N. J., TSYKIN, A., SOLOMON, A., SMITH, K., LUDFORD-MENTING, M., HOOKER, D. J., MCPHEE, D. A., GREENWAY, A. L., ELLETT, A., CHATFIELD, C., LAWSON, V. A., CROWE, S., MAERZ, A., SONZA, S., LEARMONT, J., SULLIVAN, J. S., CUNNINGHAM, A., DWYER, D., DOWTON, D. & MILLS, J. 1995. Genomic structure of an attenuated quasi species of HIV-1 from a blood transfusion donor and recipients. *Science*, 270, 988-991.
- DEEKS, S. G. 2012. HIV: Shock and kill. *Nature*, 487, 439-440.
- DEEKS, S. G., AUTRAN, B., BERKHOUT, B., BENKIRANE, M., CAIRNS, S., CHOMONT, N., CHUN, T. W., CHURCHILL, M., DI MASCIO, M., KATLAMA, C., LAFEUILLADE, A., LANDAY, A., LEDERMAN, M., LEWIN, S. R., MALDARELLI, F., MARGOLIS, D., MARKOWITZ, M., MARTINEZ-PICADO, J., MULLINS, J. I., MELLORS, J., MORENO, S., O'DOHERTY, U., PALMER, S., PENICAUD, M. C., PETERLIN, M., POLI, G., ROUTY, J. P., ROUZIOUX, C., SILVESTRI, G., STEVENSON, M., TELENTI, A., VAN LINT, C., VERDIN, E., WOOLFREY, A., ZAIA, J. & BARRE-SINOUSSI, F. 2012. Towards an HIV cure: a global scientific strategy. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 12, 607-14.
- DEEKS, S. G., KITCHEN, C. M., LIU, L., GUO, H., GASCON, R., NARVAEZ, A. B., HUNT, P., MARTIN, J. N., KAHN, J. O., LEVY, J., MCGRATH, M. S. & HECHT, F. M. 2004. Immune activation set point during early HIV infection predicts subsequent CD4+ Tcell changes independent of viral load. *Blood*, 104, 942-7.
- DEEKS, S. G., LEWIN, S. R. & HAVLIR, D. V. 2013. The end of AIDS: HIV infection as a chronic disease. *Lancet (London, England)*, 382, 1525-1533.
- DEEKS, S. G., OVERBAUGH, J., PHILLIPS, A. & BUCHBINDER, S. 2015. HIV infection. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 1, 15035.
- DEL PRETE, G. Q., ALVORD, W. G., LI, Y., DELEAGE, C., NAG, M., OSWALD, K., THOMAS, J. A., PYLE, C., BOSCHE, W. J., COALTER, V., WILES, A., WILES, R., BERKEMEIER, B., HULL, M., CHIPRIANO, E., SILIPINO, L., FAST, R., KISER, J., KISER, R., MALYS, T., KRAMER, J., BREED, M. W., TRUBEY, C. M., ESTES, J. D., BARNES, T. L., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R. & LIFSON, J. D. 2019. TLR7 agonist administration to SIV-infected macaques receiving early initiated cART does not induce plasma viremia. *JCI Insight*, 4.
- DEL PRETE, G. Q., SHOEMAKER, R., OSWALD, K., LARA, A., TRUBEY, C. M., FAST, R., SCHNEIDER, D. K., KISER, R., COALTER, V., WILES, A., WILES, R., FREEMIRE, B., KEELE, B. F., ESTES, J. D., QUIÑONES, O. A., SMEDLEY, J., MACALLISTER, R., SANCHEZ, R. I., WAI, J. S., TAN, C. M., ALVORD, W. G., HAZUDA, D. J., PIATAK, M. & LIFSON, J. D. 2014. Effect of Suberoylanilide Hydroxamic Acid (SAHA) Administration on the Residual Virus Pool in a Model of Combination Antiretroviral Therapy-Mediated Suppression in SIVmac239-Infected Indian Rhesus Macaques. Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy, 58, 6790-6806.

- DELEAGE, C., WIETGREFE, S. W., DEL PRETE, G., MORCOCK, D. R., HAO, X. P., PIATAK, M., BESS, J., ANDERSON, J. L., PERKEY, K. E., REILLY, C., MCCUNE, J. M., HAASE, A. T., LIFSON, J. D., SCHACKER, T. W. & ESTES, J. D. 2016. Defining HIV and SIV Reservoirs in Lymphoid Tissues. *Pathogens & immunity*, 1, 68-106.
- DEMERS, K. R., MAKEDONAS, G., BUGGERT, M., ELLER, M. A., RATCLIFFE, S. J., GOONETILLEKE, N., LI, C. K., ELLER, L. A., RONO, K., MAGANGA, L., NITAYAPHAN, S., KIBUUKA, H., ROUTY, J.-P., SLIFKA, M. K., HAYNES, B. F., MCMICHAEL, A. J., BERNARD, N. F., ROBB, M. L. & BETTS, M. R. 2016. Temporal Dynamics of CD8(+) T Cell Effector Responses during Primary HIV Infection. *PLoS Pathogens*, 12, e1005805.
- DENG, K., PERTEA, M., RONGVAUX, A., WANG, L., DURAND, C. M., GHIAUR, G., LAI, J., MCHUGH, H. L., HAO, H., ZHANG, H., MARGOLICK, J. B., GURER, C., MURPHY, A. J., VALENZUELA, D. M., YANCOPOULOS, G. D., DEEKS, S. G., STROWIG, T., KUMAR, P., SILICIANO, J. D., SALZBERG, S. L., FLAVELL, R. A., SHAN, L. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2015. Broad CTL response is required to clear latent HIV-1 due to dominance of escape mutations. *Nature*, 517, 381-385.
- DESAI, S. & LANDAY, A. 2010. Early immune senescence in HIV disease. *Current HIV/AIDS Reports,* 7, 4-10.
- DOISNE, J.-M., URRUTIA, A., LACABARATZ-PORRET, C., GOUJARD, C., MEYER, L., CHAIX, M.-L., SINET, M. & VENET, A. 2004a. CD8<sup>+</sup> T Cells Specific for EBV, Cytomegalovirus, and Influenza Virus Are Activated during Primary HIV Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 173, 2410-2418.
- DOISNE, J. M., URRUTIA, A., LACABARATZ-PORRET, C., GOUJARD, C., MEYER, L., CHAIX, M. L., SINET, M. & VENET, A. 2004b. CD8+ T cells specific for EBV, cytomegalovirus, and influenza virus are activated during primary HIV infection. *Journal of Immunology*, 173, 2410-2418.
- DOITSH, G., GALLOWAY, N. L., GENG, X., YANG, Z., MONROE, K. M., ZEPEDA, O., HUNT, P. W., HATANO, H., SOWINSKI, S., MUNOZ-ARIAS, I. & GREENE, W. C. 2014. Cell death by pyroptosis drives CD4 T-cell depletion in HIV-1 infection. *Nature*, 505, 509-14.
- DORNADULA, G., ZHANG, H., VANUITERT, B., STERN, J., LIVORNESE, L., JR., INGERMAN, M. J., WITEK, J., KEDANIS, R. J., NATKIN, J., DESIMONE, J. & POMERANTZ, R. J. 1999. Residual HIV-1 RNA in blood plasma of patients taking suppressive highly active antiretroviral therapy. *JAMA*, 282, 1627-32.
- DOUEK, D. C., BETTS, M. R., HILL, B. J., LITTLE, S. J., LEMPICKI, R., METCALF, J. A., CASAZZA, J., YODER, C., ADELSBERGER, J. W., STEVENS, R. A., BASELER, M. W., KEISER, P., RICHMAN, D. D., DAVEY, R. T. & KOUP, R. A. 2001. Evidence for Increased T Cell Turnover and Decreased Thymic Output in HIV Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 167, 6663.
- D'SOUZA, M., FONTENOT, A. P., MACK, D. G., LOZUPONE, C., DILLON, S., MEDITZ, A., WILSON, C. C., CONNICK, E. & PALMER, B. E. 2007. Programmed Death 1 Expression on HIV-Specific CD4<sup>+</sup> T Cells Is Driven by Viral Replication

and Associated with T Cell Dysfunction. *The Journal of Immunology*, 179, 1979-1987.

- ELAHI, S., DINGES, W. L., LEJARCEGUI, N., LAING, K. J., COLLIER, A. C., KOELLE, D. M., MCELRATH, M. J. & HORTON, H. 2011. Protective HIV-specific CD8+ T cells evade Treg cell suppression. *Nat Med*, 17, 989-995.
- ELLIOTT, J. H., MCMAHON, J. H., CHANG, C. C., LEE, S. A., HARTOGENSIS, W.,
  BUMPUS, N., SAVIC, R., RONEY, J., HOH, R., SOLOMON, A., PIATAK, M.,
  GORELICK, R. J., LIFSON, J., BACCHETTI, P., DEEKS, S. G. & LEWIN, S. R.
  2015. Short-term administration of disulfiram for reversal of latent HIV infection: a phase 2 dose-escalation study. *Lancet HIV*, 2, e520-9.
- ELLIOTT, J. H., WIGHTMAN, F., SOLOMON, A., GHNEIM, K., AHLERS, J., CAMERON, M. J., SMITH, M. Z., SPELMAN, T., MCMAHON, J., VELAYUDHAM, P., BROWN, G., RONEY, J., WATSON, J., PRINCE, M. H., HOY, J. F., CHOMONT, N., FROMENTIN, R., PROCOPIO, F. A., ZEIDAN, J., PALMER, S., ODEVALL, L., JOHNSTONE, R. W., MARTIN, B. P., SINCLAIR, E., DEEKS, S. G., HAZUDA, D. J., CAMERON, P. U., SÉKALY, R.-P. & LEWIN, S. R. 2014. Activation of HIV Transcription with Short-Course Vorinostat in HIV-Infected Patients on Suppressive Antiretroviral Therapy. *PLOS Pathogens*, 10, e1004473.
- ELLIS-CONNELL, A. L., BALGEMAN, A. J., ZARBOCK, K. R., BARRY, G., WEILER, A., EGAN, J. O., JENG, E. K., FRIEDRICH, T., MILLER, J. S., HAASE, A. T., SCHACKER, T. W., WONG, H. C., RAKASZ, E. & O'CONNOR, S. L. 2017. ALT-803 transiently reduces SIV replication in the absence of antiretroviral treatment. *Journal of Virology*.
- EMILIE, D., PEUCHMAUR, M., MAILLOT, M. C., CREVON, M. C., BROUSSE, N., DELFRAISSY, J. F., DORMONT, J. & GALANAUD, P. 1990. Production of interleukins in human immunodeficiency virus-1-replicating lymph nodes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 86, 148-159.
- EVANS, D. T., JING, P., ALLEN, T. M., O'CONNOR, D. H., HORTON, H., VENHAM, J. E., PIEKARCZYK, M., DZURIS, J., DYKHUZEN, M., MITCHEN, J., RUDERSDORF, R. A., PAUZA, C. D., SETTE, A., BONTROP, R. E., DEMARS, R. & WATKINS, D. I. 2000. Definition of Five New Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Cytotoxic T-Lymphocyte Epitopes and Their Restricting Major Histocompatibility Complex Class I Molecules: Evidence for an Influence on Disease Progression. *Journal of Virology*, 74, 7400-7410.
- FAUCI, A. S., SCHNITTMAN, S. M., POLI, G., KOENIG, S. & PANTALEO, G. 1991. NIH conference. Immunopathogenic mechanisms in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection. *Ann Intern Med*, 114, 678-93.
- FAVRE, D., LEDERER, S., KANWAR, B., MA, Z.-M., PROLL, S., KASAKOW, Z., MOLD, J., SWAINSON, L., BARBOUR, J. D., BASKIN, C. R., PALERMO, R., PANDREA, I., MILLER, C. J., KATZE, M. G. & MCCUNE, J. M. 2009. Critical Loss of the Balance between Th17 and T Regulatory Cell Populations in Pathogenic SIV Infection. *PLOS Pathogens*, 5, e1000295.
- FAVRE, D., MOLD, J., HUNT, P. W., KANWAR, B., LOKE, P. N., SEU, L., BARBOUR, J. D., LOWE, M. M., JAYAWARDENE, A., AWEEKA, F., HUANG, Y., DOUEK, D. C.,

BRENCHLEY, J. M., MARTIN, J. N., HECHT, F. M., DEEKS, S. G. & MCCUNE, J. M. 2010. Tryptophan Catabolism by Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase 1 Alters the Balance of T(H)17 to Regulatory T Cells in HIV Disease. *Science translational medicine*, 2, 32ra36-32ra36.

- FELLAY, J., SHIANNA, K. V., GE, D., COLOMBO, S., LEDERGERBER, B., WEALE, M., ZHANG, K., GUMBS, C., CASTAGNA, A., COSSARIZZA, A., COZZI-LEPRI, A., DE LUCA, A., EASTERBROOK, P., FRANCIOLI, P., MALLAL, S., MARTINEZ-PICADO, J., MIRO, J. M., OBEL, N., SMITH, J. P., WYNIGER, J., DESCOMBES, P., ANTONARAKIS, S. E., LETVIN, N. L., MCMICHAEL, A. J., HAYNES, B. F., TELENTI, A. & GOLDSTEIN, D. B. 2007. A whole-genome association study of major determinants for host control of HIV-1. *Science*, 317, 944-947.
- FERRARI, G., KORBER, B., GOONETILLEKE, N., LIU, M. K. P., TURNBULL, E. L., SALAZAR-GONZALEZ, J. F., HAWKINS, N., SELF, S., WATSON, S., BETTS, M. R., GAY, C., MCGHEE, K., PELLEGRINO, P., WILLIAMS, I., TOMARAS, G. D., HAYNES, B. F., GRAY, C. M., BORROW, P., ROEDERER, M., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & WEINHOLD, K. J. 2011. Relationship between functional profile of HIV-1 specific CD8 T cells and epitope variability with the selection of escape mutants in acute HIV-1 infection. *PLoS Pathogens*, 7.
- FINKEL, T. H., TUDOR-WILLIAMS, G., BANDA, N. K., COTTON, M. F., CURIEL, T., MONKS, C., BABA, T. W., RUPRECHT, R. M. & KUPFER, A. 1995. Apoptosis occurs predominantly in bystander cells and not in productively infected cells of HIV- and SIV-infected lymph nodes. *Nat Med*, **1**, 129-134.
- FINZI, D., BLANKSON, J., SILICIANO, J. D., MARGOLICK, J. B., CHADWICK, K., PIERSON, T., SMITH, K., LISZIEWICZ, J., LORI, F., FLEXNER, C., QUINN, T. C., CHAISSON, R. E., ROSENBERG, E., WALKER, B., GANGE, S., GALLANT, J. & SILICIANO, R. F. 1999. Latent infection of CD4+ T cells provides a mechanism for lifelong persistence of HIV-1, even in patients on effective combination therapy. *Nat Med*, 5, 512-7.
- FINZI, D., HERMANKOVA, M., PIERSON, T., CARRUTH, L. M., BUCK, C., CHAISSON, R. E., QUINN, T. C., CHADWICK, K., MARGOLICK, J., BROOKMEYER, R., GALLANT, J., MARKOWITZ, M., HO, D. D., RICHMAN, D. D. & SILICIANO, R. F. 1997. Identification of a reservoir for HIV-1 in patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Science*, 278, 1295-300.
- FLETCHER, C. V., STASKUS, K., WIETGREFE, S. W., ROTHENBERGER, M., REILLY, C., CHIPMAN, J. G., BEILMAN, G. J., KHORUTS, A., THORKELSON, A., SCHMIDT, T. E., ANDERSON, J., PERKEY, K., STEVENSON, M., PERELSON, A. S., DOUEK, D. C., HAASE, A. T. & SCHACKER, T. W. 2014. Persistent HIV-1 replication is associated with lower antiretroviral drug concentrations in lymphatic tissues. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111, 2307-2312.
- FOLKVORD, J. M., ARMON, C. & CONNICK, E. 2005. Lymphoid follicles are sites of heightened human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) replication and reduced antiretroviral effector mechanisms. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses*, 21, 363-370.

- FRALICK, R. A. 1984. AIDS in Haitian immigrants. *Canadian Medical Association journal*, 130, 1266-1266.
- FREEL, S. A., LAMOREAUX, L., CHATTOPADHYAY, P. K., SAUNDERS, K., ZARKOWSKY, D., OVERMAN, R. G., OCHSENBAUER, C., EDMONDS, T. G., KAPPES, J. C., CUNNINGHAM, C. K., DENNY, T. N., WEINHOLD, K. J., FERRARI, G., HAYNES, B. F., KOUP, R. A., GRAHAM, B. S., ROEDERER, M. & TOMARAS, G. D. 2010. Phenotypic and functional profile of HIV-inhibitory CD8 T cells elicited by natural infection and heterologous prime/boost vaccination. *Journal of Virology*, 84, 4998-5006.
- FREEL, S. A., PICKING, R. A., FERRARI, G., DING, H., OCHSENBAUER, C., KAPPES, J. C., KIRCHHERR, J. L., SODERBERG, K. A., WEINHOLD, K. J., CUNNINGHAM, C. K., DENNY, T. N., CRUMP, J. A., COHEN, M. S., MCMICHAEL, A. J., HAYNES, B. F. & TOMARAS, G. D. 2012. Initial HIV-1 antigen-specific CD8+ T cells in acute HIV-1 infection inhibit transmitted/founder virus replication. *Journal of Virology*, 86, 6835-6846.
- FRIEDEN, T. R., DAS-DOUGLAS, M., KELLERMAN, S. E. & HENNING, K. J. 2005. Applying Public Health Principles to the HIV Epidemic. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 353, 2397-2402.
- FRIEDRICH, T. C., VALENTINE, L. E., YANT, L. J., RAKASZ, E. G., PIASKOWSKI, S. M., FURLOTT, J. R., WEISGRAU, K. L., BURWITZ, B., MAY, G. E., LEÓN, E. J., SOMA, T., NAPOE, G., CAPUANO III, S. V., WILSON, N. A. & WATKINS, D. I. 2007. Subdominant CD8+ T-cell responses are involved in durable control of AIDS virus replication. *Journal of Virology*, 81, 3465-3476.
- FUKAZAWA, Y., LUM, R., OKOYE, A. A., PARK, H., MATSUDA, K., BAE, J. Y., HAGEN, S. I., SHOEMAKER, R., DELEAGE, C., LUCERO, C., MORCOCK, D., SWANSON, T., LEGASSE, A. W., AXTHELM, M. K., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R., HIRSCH, V. M., EDLEFSEN, P. T., PIATAK, M., JR., ESTES, J. D., LIFSON, J. D. & PICKER, L. J. 2015. B cell follicle sanctuary permits persistent productive simian immunodeficiency virus infection in elite controllers. *Nat Med*, 21, 132-9.
- GAINES, H., VON SYDOW, M., PARRY, J. V., FORSGREN, M., PEHRSON, P. O., SONNERBORG, A., MORTIMER, P. P. & STRANNEGARD, O. 1988. Detection of immunoglobulin M antibody in primary human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Aids*, 2, 11-5.
- GALLO, R. C., SARIN, P. S., GELMANN, E. P., ROBERT-GUROFF, M., RICHARDSON, E., KALYANARAMAN, V. S., MANN, D., SIDHU, G. D., STAHL, R. E., ZOLLA-PAZNER, S., LEIBOWITCH, J. & POPOVIC, M. 1983. Isolation of human T-cell leukemia virus in acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). *Science*, 220, 865.
- GALVIN, S. R. & COHEN, M. S. 2006. Genital tract reservoirs. Curr Opin HIV AIDS, 1, 162-166.
- GARCIA, J. V. & MILLER, A. D. 1991. Serine phosphorylation-independent downregulation of cell-surface CD4 by nef. *Nature*, 350, 508-11.
- GEBHARDT, T., WAKIM, L. M., EIDSMO, L., READING, P. C., HEATH, W. R. & CARBONE, F. R. 2009. Memory T cells in nonlymphoid tissue that provide

enhanced local immunity during infection with herpes simplex virus. *Nature Immunology*, 10, 524-530.

- GIORGI, J. V., HULTIN, L. E., MCKEATING, J. A., JOHNSON, T. D., OWENS, B., JACOBSON, L. P., SHIH, R., LEWIS, J., WILEY, D. J., PHAIR, J. P., WOLINSKY, S. M. & DETELS, R. 1999. Shorter survival in advanced human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection is more closely associated with T lymphocyte activation than with plasma virus burden or virus chemokine coreceptor usage. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 179, 859-870.
- GIORGI, J. V., LIU, Z., HULTIN, L. E., CUMBERLAND, W. G., HENNESSEY, K. & DETELS, R. 1993. Elevated levels of CD38+ CD8+ T cells in HIV infection add to the prognostic value of low CD4+ T cell levels: results of 6 years of follow-up. The Los Angeles Center, Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 6, 904-12.
- GOMEZ, A. M., SMAILL, F. M. & ROSENTHAL, K. L. 1994. Inhibition of HIV replication by CD8+ T cells correlates with CD4 counts and clinical stage of disease. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 97, 68-75.
- GOTTLIEB, M. S., SCHROFF, R., SCHANKER, H. M., WEISMAN, J. D., FAN, P. T., WOLF, R. A. & SAXON, A. 1981. Pneumocystis carinii Pneumonia and Mucosal Candidiasis in Previously Healthy Homosexual Men. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 305, 1425-1431.
- GOUJARD, C., CHAIX ML FAU LAMBOTTE, O., LAMBOTTE O FAU DEVEAU, C., DEVEAU C FAU - SINET, M., SINET M FAU - GUERGNON, J., GUERGNON J FAU - COURGNAUD, V., COURGNAUD V FAU - ROUZIOUX, C., ROUZIOUX C FAU -DELFRAISSY, J.-F., DELFRAISSY JF FAU - VENET, A., VENET A FAU - MEYER, L. & MEYER, L. 2009. Spontaneous control of viral replication during primary HIV infection: when is "HIV controller" status established?
- GOULDER, P. J. R., PHILLIPS, R. E., COLBERT, R. A., MCADAM, S., OGG, G., NOWAK, M. A., GIANGRANDE, P., LUZZI, G., MORGAN, B., EDWARDS, A., MCMICHAEL, A. J. & ROWLAND-JONES, S. 1997. Late escape from an immunodominant cytotoxic T-lymphocyte response associated with progression to AIDS. *Nature Medicine*, 3, 212-217.
- GRABMEIER-PFISTERSHAMMER, K., STEINBERGER, P., RIEGER, A., LEITNER, J. & KOHRGRUBER, N. 2011. Identification of PD-1 as a unique marker for failing immune reconstitution in HIV-1-infected patients on treatment. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes*, 56, 118-124.
- GRAY, L. R., ROCHE, M., FLYNN, J. K., WESSELINGH, S. L., GORRY, P. R. & CHURCHILL, M. J. 2014. Is the central nervous system a reservoir of HIV-1? *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS*, 9, 552-558.
- GUPTA, R. K., ABDUL-JAWAD, S., MCCOY, L. E., MOK, H. P., PEPPA, D., SALGADO, M., MARTINEZ-PICADO, J., NIJHUIS, M., WENSING, A. M. J., LEE, H., GRANT, P., NASTOULI, E., LAMBERT, J., PACE, M., SALASC, F., MONIT, C., INNES, A. J., MUIR, L., WATERS, L., FRATER, J., LEVER, A. M. L., EDWARDS, S. G., GABRIEL, I. H. & OLAVARRIA, E. 2019. HIV-1 remission following CCR5Δ32/Δ32 haematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. *Nature*, 568, 244-248.

- HAAS, A., REHR, M., GRAW, F., RUSERT, P., BOSSART, W., KUSTER, H., TRKOLA, A., GÜNTHARD, H. F. & OXENIUS, A. 2010. HIV-1 replication activates CD4+ T cells with specificities for persistent herpes viruses. *EMBO Molecular Medicine*, 2, 231-244.
- HALE, M., MESOJEDNIK, T., ROMANO IBARRA, G. S., SAHNI, J., BERNARD, A., SOMMER, K., SCHARENBERG, A. M., RAWLINGS, D. J. & WAGNER, T. A. 2017. Engineering HIV-Resistant, Anti-HIV Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells. *Mol Ther*, 25, 570-579.
- HAN, K. P., ZHU, X., LIU, B., JENG, E., KONG, L., YOVANDICH, J. L., VYAS, V. V., MARCUS, W. D., CHAVAILLAZ, P. A., ROMERO, C. A., RHODE, P. R. & WONG, H. C. 2011. IL-15:IL-15 receptor alpha superagonist complex: high-level coexpression in recombinant mammalian cells, purification and characterization. *Cytokine*, 56, 804-10.
- HANSEN, S. G., FORD, J. C., LEWIS, M. S., VENTURA, A. B., HUGHES, C. M., COYNE-JOHNSON, L., WHIZIN, N., OSWALD, K., SHOEMAKER, R., SWANSON, T., LEGASSE, A. W., CHIUCHIOLO, M. J., PARKS, C. L., AXTHELM, M. K., NELSON, J. A., JARVIS, M. A., PIATAK JR, M., LIFSON, J. D. & PICKER, L. J. 2011. Profound early control of highly pathogenic SIV by an effector memory T-cell vaccine. *Nature*, 473, 523-527.
- HANSEN, S. G., PIATAK, M., VENTURA, A. B., HUGHES, C. M., GILBRIDE, R. M., FORD, J. C., OSWALD, K., SHOEMAKER, R., LI, Y., LEWIS, M. S., GILLIAM, A. N., XU, G., WHIZIN, N., BURWITZ, B. J., PLANER, S. L., TURNER, J. M., LEGASSE, A. W., AXTHELM, M. K., NELSON, J. A., FRÜH, K., SACHA, J. B., ESTES, J. D., KEELE, B. F., EDLEFSEN, P. T., LIFSON, J. D. & PICKER, L. J. 2017. Addendum: Immune clearance of highly pathogenic SIV infection. *Nature*, 547, 123.
- HAUSNER, M. A., GIORGI, J. V. & PLAEGER-MARSHALL, S. 1993. A reproducible method to detect CD8 T cell mediated inhibition of HIV production from naturally infected CD4 cells. *J Immunol Methods*, 157, 181-7.
- HAZENBERG, M. D., OTTO, S. A., VAN BENTHEM, B. H. B., ROOS, M. T. L., COUTINHO, R. A., LANGE, J. M. A., HAMANN, D., PRINS, M. & MIEDEMA, F. 2003. Persistent immune activation in HIV-1 infection is associated with progression to AIDS. *Aids*, 17, 1881-1888.
- HECKLER, S. M. 1984. Executive Court Reporters.
- HEIL, F., HEMMI, H., HOCHREIN, H., AMPENBERGER, F., KIRSCHNING, C., AKIRA, S., LIPFORD, G., WAGNER, H. & BAUER, S. 2004. Species-Specific Recognition of Single-Stranded RNA via Toll-like Receptor 7 and 8. *Science*, 303, 1526-1529.
- HELLERSTEIN, M. K., HOH, R. A., HANLEY, M. B., CESAR, D., LEE, D., NEESE, R. A. & MCCUNE, J. M. 2003. Subpopulations of long-lived and short-lived T cells in advanced HIV-1 infection. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 112, 956-966.
- HERMANKOVA, M., SILICIANO, J. D., ZHOU, Y., MONIE, D., CHADWICK, K.,
   MARGOLICK, J. B., QUINN, T. C. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2003. Analysis of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Gene Expression in Latently Infected Resting CD4(+) T Lymphocytes In Vivo. *Journal of Virology*, 77, 7383-7392.

HERSPERGER, A. R., MARTIN, J. N., SHIN, L. Y., SHETH, P. M., KOVACS, C. M., COSMA, G. L., MAKEDONAS, G., PEREYRA, F., WALKER, B. D., KAUL, R., DEEKS, S. G. & BETTS, M. R. 2011a. Increased HIV-specific CD8&It;sup>+&It;/sup> T-cell cytotoxic potential in HIV elite controllers is associated with T-bet expression. *Blood*, 117, 3799.

HERSPERGER, A. R., MARTIN, J. N., SHIN, L. Y., SHETH, P. M., KOVACS, C. M., COSMA, G. L., MAKEDONAS, G., PEREYRA, F., WALKER, B. D., KAUL, R., DEEKS, S. G. & BETTS, M. R. 2011b. Increased HIV-specific CD8+ T-cell cytotoxic potential in HIV elite controllers is associated with T-bet expression. *Blood*, 117, 3799-3808.

HERSPERGER, A. R., MIGUELES, S. A., BETTS, M. R. & CONNORS, M. 2011c. Qualitative features of the HIV-specific CD8+ T-cell response associated with immunologic control. *Curr Opin HIV AIDS*, 6, 169-73.

- HERSPERGER, A. R., PEREYRA, F., NASON, M., DEMERS, K., SHETH, P., SHIN, L. Y., KOVACS, C. M., RODRIGUEZ, B., SIEG, S. F., TEIXEIRA-JOHNSON, L., GUDONIS, D., GOEPFERT, P. A., LEDERMAN, M. M., FRANK, I., MAKEDONAS, G., KAUL, R., WALKER, B. D. & BETTS, M. R. 2010. Perforin expression directly ex vivo by HIV-specific CD8 T-cells is a correlate of HIV elite control. *PLoS Pathog*, 6, e1000917.
- HEUSEL, J. W., WESSELSCHMIDT, R. L., SHRESTA, S., RUSSELL, J. H. & LEY, T. J. 1994. Cytotoxic lymphocytes require granzyme B for the rapid induction of DNA fragmentation and apoptosis in allogeneic target cells. *Cell*, 76, 977-987.
- HILEMAN, C. O. & FUNDERBURG, N. T. 2017. Inflammation, Immune Activation, and Antiretroviral Therapy in HIV. *Curr HIV/AIDS Rep,* 14, 93-100.
- HIV.GOV 2019. Ending the HIV Epidemic: A Plan for America. In: HIV.GO (ed.).
- HONG, H., RAJAKUMAR, P., BILLINGSLEY, J., REEVES, R. K. & JOHNSON, R. 2013. No monkey business: why studying NK cells in non-human primates pays off. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 4.
- HORTON, H., FRANK, I., BAYDO, R., JALBERT, E., PENN, J., WILSON, S., MCNEVIN, J.
  P., MCSWEYN, M. D., LEE, D., HUANG, Y., DE ROSA, S. C. & MCELRATH, M. J.
  2006. Preservation of T Cell Proliferation Restricted by Protective HLA Alleles Is Critical for Immune Control of HIV-1 Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 177, 7406.
- HU, W.-S. & HUGHES, S. H. 2012. HIV-1 Reverse Transcription. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine, 2*, a006882.
- HUANG, Y., YU, J., LANZI, A., YAO, X., ANDREWS, C. D., TSAI, L., GAJJAR, M. R., SUN,
  M., SEAMAN, M. S., PADTE, N. N. & HO, D. D. 2016. Engineered Bispecific
  Antibodies with Exquisite HIV-1-Neutralizing Activity. *Cell*, 165, 1621-1631.
- HUNT, P. W., BRENCHLEY, J., SINCLAIR, E., MCCUNE, J. M., ROLAND, M., PAGE-SHAFER, K., HSUE, P., EMU, B., KRONE, M., LAMPIRIS, H., DOUEK, D., MARTIN, J. N. & DEEKS, S. G. 2008. Relationship between T Cell Activation and CD4(+) T Cell Count in HIV-Seropositive Individuals with Undetectable Plasma HIV RNA Levels in the Absence of Therapy. *The Journal of infectious diseases*, 197, 126-133.

- HUNT, P. W., MARTIN, J. N., SINCLAIR, E., BREDT, B., HAGOS, E., LAMPIRIS, H. & DEEKS, S. G. 2003. T Cell Activation Is Associated with Lower CD4+ T Cell Gains in Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Infected Patients with Sustained Viral Suppression during Antiretroviral Therapy. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 187, 1534-1543.
- HUTTER, G. 2014. More on shift of HIV tropism in stem-cell transplantation with CCR5 delta32/delta32 mutation. *N Engl J Med*, 371, 2437-8.
- HYRCZA, M. D., KOVACS, C., LOUTFY, M., HALPENNY, R., HEISLER, L., YANG, S., WILKINS, O., OSTROWSKI, M. & DER, S. D. 2007. Distinct Transcriptional Profiles in Ex Vivo CD4(+) and CD8(+) T Cells Are Established Early in Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Infection and Are Characterized by a Chronic Interferon Response as Well as Extensive Transcriptional Changes in CD8(+) T Cells. *Journal of Virology*, 81, 3477-3486.
- HÜTTER, G., NOWAK, D., MÖSSNER, M., GANEPOLA, S., MÜBIG, A., ALLERS, K., SCHNEIDER, T., HOFMANN, J., KÜCHERER, C., BLAU, O., BLAU, I. W., HOFMANN, W. K. & THIEL, E. 2009. Long-Term Control of HIV by CCR5 Delta32/Delta32 Stem-Cell Transplantation. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 360, 692-698.
- IRVINE, D. J., PURBHOO, M. A., KROGSGAARD, M. & DAVIS, M. M. 2002. Direct observation of ligand recognition by T cells. *Nature*, 419, 845-9.
- JAAFOURA, S., DE GOËR DE HERVE, M. G., HERNANDEZ-VARGAS, E. A., HENDEL-CHAVEZ, H., ABDOH, M., MATEO, M. C., KRZYSIEK, R., MERAD, M., SENG, R., TARDIEU, M., DELFRAISSY, J. F., GOUJARD, C. & TAOUFIK, Y. 2014. Progressive contraction of the latent HIV reservoir around a core of less-differentiated CD4(+) memory T Cells. *Nature Communications*, 5, 5407.
- JENABIAN, M.-A., EL-FAR, M., VYBOH, K., KEMA, I., COSTINIUK, C. T., THOMAS, R., BARIL, J.-G., LEBLANC, R., KANAGARATHAM, C., RADZIOCH, D., ALLAM, O., AHMAD, A., LEBOUCHÉ, B., TREMBLAY, C., ANCUTA, P., ROUTY, J.-P., TROTTIER, B., VÉZINA, S., CHAREST, L., MILNE, M., HUCHET, E., LAVOIE, S., FRIEDMAN, J., DUCHASTEL, M., VILLIELM, F., CÔTÉ, P., POTTER, M., LESSARD, B., CHARRON, M. A., DUFRESNE, S., TURGEON, M. E., ROULEAU, D., LABRECQUE, L., FORTIN, C., DE POKOMANDY, A., TROTTIER, B., HAL-GAGNÉ, V., MUNOZ, M., DELIGNE, B., MARTEL-LAFERRIÈRE, V., GILMORE, N., FLETCHER, M., SZABO, J., VASSAL, A. F., LEGAULT, M., LAFONTAINE, V., MASSICOTTE, A., MATTE, S., PINEDA, R., SAS, J., PANKOVICH, J., GAUCHAT, D. & GOSSELIN, A. 2015. Immunosuppressive Tryptophan Catabolism and Gut Mucosal Dysfunction Following Early HIV Infection. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 212, 355-366.
- JENNER, R. G., TOWNSEND, M. J., JACKSON, I., SUN, K., BOUWMAN, R. D., YOUNG, R. A., GLIMCHER, L. H. & LORD, G. M. 2009. The transcription factors T-bet and GATA-3 control alternative pathways of T-cell differentiation through a shared set of target genes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106, 17876-17881.
- JIANG, X., CLARK, R. A., LIU, L., WAGERS, A. J., FUHLBRIGGE, R. C. & KUPPER, T. S. 2012. Skin infection generates non-migratory memory CD8 + T RM cells providing global skin immunity. *Nature*, 483, 227-231.
- JIN, X., BAUER, D. E., TUTTLETON, S. E., LEWIN, S., GETTIE, A., BLANCHARD, J., IRWIN, C. E., SAFRIT, J. T., MITTLER, J., WEINBERGER, L., KOSTRIKIS, L. G., ZHANG, L., PERELSON, A. S. & HO, D. D. 1999. Dramatic rise in plasma viremia after CD8+ T cell depletion in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 189, 991-998.
- JONES, R. B., MUELLER, S., O'CONNOR, R., RIMPEL, K., SLOAN, D. D., KAREL, D., WONG, H. C., JENG, E. K., THOMAS, A. S., WHITNEY, J. B., LIM, S. Y., KOVACS, C., BENKO, E., KARANDISH, S., HUANG, S. H., BUZON, M. J., LICHTERFELD, M., IRRINKI, A., MURRY, J. P., TSAI, A., YU, H., GELEZIUNAS, R., TROCHA, A., OSTROWSKI, M. A., IRVINE, D. J. & WALKER, B. D. 2016. A Subset of Latency-Reversing Agents Expose HIV-Infected Resting CD4+ T-Cells to Recognition by Cytotoxic T-Lymphocytes. *PLoS Pathog*, 12, e1005545.
- JONES, R. B., NDHLOVU, L. C., BARBOUR, J. D., SHETH, P. M., JHA, A. R., LONG, B. R., WONG, J. C., SATKUNARAJAH, M., SCHWENEKER, M., CHAPMAN, J. M., GYENES, G., VALI, B., HYRCZA, M. D., YUE, F. Y., KOVACS, C., SASSI, A., LOUTFY, M., HALPENNY, R., PERSAD, D., SPOTTS, G., HECHT, F. M., CHUN, T. W., MCCUNE, J. M., KAUL, R., RINI, J. M., NIXON, D. F. & OSTROWSKI, M. A. 2008. Tim-3 expression defines a novel population of dysfunctional T cells with highly elevated frequencies in progressive HIV-1 infection. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 205, 2763-2779.
- JONES, R. B. & WALKER, B. D. 2016. HIV-specific CD8(+) T cells and HIV eradication. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 126, 455-463.
- JOSHI, N. S., CUI, W., CHANDELE, A., LEE, H. K., URSO, D. R., HAGMAN, J., GAPIN, L. & KAECH, S. M. 2007. Inflammation Directs Memory Precursor and Short-Lived Effector CD8+ T Cell Fates via the Graded Expression of T-bet Transcription Factor. *Immunity*, 27, 281-295.
- KASLOW, R. A., CARRINGTON, M., APPLE, R., PARK, L., MUÑOZ, A., SAAH, A. J., GOEDERT, J. J., WINKLER, C., O'BRIEN, S. J., RINALDO, C., DETELS, R., BLATTNER, W., PHAIR, J., ERLICH, H. & MANN, D. L. 1996. Influence of combinations of human major histocompatibility complex genes on the course of HIV-1 infection. *Nature Medicine*, 2, 405-411.
- KASSU, A., MARCUS, R. A., D'SOUZA, M. B., KELLY-MCKNIGHT, E. A. & PALMER, B. E. 2011. Suppression of HIV replication by antiretroviral therapy reduces TIM-3 expression on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses*, 27, 1-3.
- KAUFMANN, D. E., KAVANAGH, D. G., PEREYRA, F., ZAUNDERS, J. J., MACKEY, E. W., MIURA, T., PALMER, S., BROCKMAN, M., RATHOD, A., PIECHOCKA-TROCHA, A., BAKER, B., ZHU, B., LE GALL, S., WARING, M. T., AHERN, R., MOSS, K., KELLEHER, A. D., COFFIN, J. M., FREEMAN, G. J., ROSENBERG, E. S. & WALKER, B. D. 2007. Upregulation of CTLA-4 by HIV-specific CD4+ T cells

correlates with disease progression and defines a reversible immune dysfunction. *Nature Immunology*, 8, 1246-1254.

- KIEPIELA, P., NGUMBELA, K., THOBAKGALE, C., RAMDUTH, D., HONEYBORNE, I., MOODLEY, E., REDDY, S., DE PIERRES, C., MNCUBE, Z., MKHWANAZI, N., BISHOP, K., VAN DER STOK, M., NAIR, K., KHAN, N., CRAWFORD, H., PAYNE, R., LESLIE, A., PRADO, J., PRENDERGAST, A., FRATER, J., MCCARTHY, N., BRANDER, C., LEARN, G. H., NICKLE, D., ROUSSEAU, C., COOVADIA, H., MULLINS, J. I., HECKERMAN, D., WALKER, B. D. & GOULDER, P. 2007. CD8+ Tcell responses to different HIV proteins have discordant associations with viral load. *Nature Medicine*, 13, 46-53.
- KIM, P. S. & AHMED, R. 2010. Features of responding T cells in cancer and chronic infection. *Current Opinion in Immunology*, 22, 223-230.
- KLATT, N. R., SHUDO, E., ORTIZ, A. M., ENGRAM, J. C., PAIARDINI, M., LAWSON, B., MILLER, M. D., ELSE, J., PANDREA, I., ESTES, J. D., APETREI, C., SCHMITZ, J. E., RIBEIRO, R. M., PERELSON, A. S. & SILVESTRI, G. 2010. CD8+ lymphocytes control viral replication in SIVmac239-infected rhesus macaques without decreasing the lifespan of productively infected cells. *PLoS Pathog*, 6, e1000747.
- KLATZMANN, D., BARRE-SINOUSSI, F., NUGEYRE, M. T., DANQUET, C., VILMER, E., GRISCELLI, C., BRUN-VEZIRET, F., ROUZIOUX, C., GLUCKMAN, J. C., CHERMANN, J. C. & ET, A. 1984. Selective tropism of lymphadenopathy associated virus (LAV) for helper-inducer T lymphocytes. *Science*, 225, 59.
- KLEIN, M. R., VAN DER BURG, S. H., HOVENKAMP, E., HOLWERDA, A. M., DRIJFHOUT, J. W., MELIEF, C. J. & MIEDEMA, F. 1998. Characterization of HLA-B57-restricted human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Gag- and RT-specific cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses. *Journal of General Virology*, 79, 2191-2201.
- KLONOWSKI, K. D., WILLIAMS, K. J., MARZO, A. L., BLAIR, D. A., LINGENHELD, E. G. & LEFRANÇOIS, L. 2004. Dynamics of blood-borne CD8 memory T cell migration in vivo. *Immunity*, 20, 551-562.
- KOLOWOS, W., SCHMITT, M., HERRMAN, M., HARRER, E., LÖW, P., KALDEN, J. R. & HARRER, T. 1999. Biased TCR Repertoire in HIV-1-Infected Patients Due to Clonal Expansion of HIV-1-Reverse Transcriptase-Specific CTL Clones. *The Journal of Immunology*, 162, 7525.
- KORBER, B., GASCHEN, B., YUSIM, K., THAKALLAPALLY, R., KESMIR, C. & DETOURS, V. 2001. Evolutionary and immunological implications of contemporary HIV-1 variation. *Br Med Bull*, 58, 19-42.
- KOUP, R. A. 1994. Virus escape from CTL recognition. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 180, 779-782.
- KOUP, R. A., SAFRIT, J. T., CAO, Y., ANDREWS, C. A., MCLEOD, G., BORKOWSKY, W., FARTHING, C. & HO, D. D. 1994. Temporal association of cellular immune responses with the initial control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 syndrome. *Journal of Virology*, 68, 4650-4655.
- KUCHROO, V. K., ANDERSON, A. C. & PETROVAS, C. 2014. Coinhibitory receptors and CD8 T cell exhaustion in chronic infections. *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS,* 9, 439-445.

- KULPA, D. A. & CHOMONT, N. 2015. HIV persistence in the setting of antiretroviral therapy: when, where and how does HIV hide? *Journal of virus eradication*, 1, 59-66.
- KULPA DA, T. A., BREHM JH, RIBEIRO SP, YUAN S, BEBIN-BLACKWELL A-G, MILLER
   M, BARNARD R, DEEKS SG, HAZUDA D, CHOMONT N, SÉKALY R-P 2019.
   Differentiation to an effector memory phenotype potentiates HIV-I latency reversal in CD4+ T cells. J Virol, 93, 000969-19.
- KUMAR, N., CHAHROUDI, A. & SILVESTRI, G. 2016. Animal models to achieve an HIV cure. *Curr Opin HIV AIDS*, 11, 432-41.
- KUMAR, N. A., MCBRIEN, J. B., CARNATHAN, D. G., MAVIGNER, M., MATTINGLY, C., WHITE, E. R., VIVIANO, F., BOSINGER, S. E., CHAHROUDI, A., SILVESTRI, G., PAIARDINI, M. & VANDERFORD, T. H. 2018. Antibody-mediated CD4 depletion induces homeostatic CD4+ T cell proliferation without detectable virus reactivation in ART-treated SIV-infected macaques. *J Virol*.
- KWONG, P. D., WYATT, R., ROBINSON, J., SWEET, R. W., SODROSKI, J. & HENDRICKSON, W. A. 1998. Structure of an HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein in complex with the CD4 receptor and a neutralizing human antibody. *Nature*, 393, 648-659.
- LACKNER, A. A., LEDERMAN, M. M. & RODRIGUEZ, B. 2012. HIV Pathogenesis: The Host. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine, 2, a007005-a007005.
- LAGUETTE, N., SOBHIAN, B., CASARTELLI, N., RINGEARD, M., CHABLE-BESSIA, C., SÉGÉRAL, E., YATIM, A., EMILIANI, S., SCHWARTZ, O. & BENKIRANE, M. 2011. SAMHD1 is the dendritic– and myeloid–cell–specific HIV–1 restriction factor counteracted by Vpx. *Nature*, 474, 654-657.
- LANDAY, A. L., MACKEWICZ, C. E. & LEVY, J. A. 1993. An activated CD8+ T cell phenotype correlates with anti-HIV activity and asymptomatic clinical status. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol*, 69, 106-16.
- LANIER, L. L., LE, A. M., CIVIN, C. I., LOKEN, M. R. & PHILLIPS, J. H. 1986. The relationship of CD16 (Leu-11) and Leu-19 (NKH-1) antigen expression on human peripheral blood NK cells and cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *J Immunol*, 136, 4480-6.
- LASSEN, K. G., BAILEY, J. R. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2004. Analysis of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Transcriptional Elongation in Resting CD4(+) T Cells In Vivo. *Journal of Virology*, 78, 9105-9114.
- LASSEN, K. G., RAMYAR, K. X., BAILEY, J. R., ZHOU, Y. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2006. Nuclear Retention of Multiply Spliced HIV-1 RNA in Resting CD4(+) T Cells. *PLoS Pathogens*, 2, e68.
- LE BORGNE, S., FÉVRIER, M., CALLEBAUT, C., LEE, S. P. & RIVIÈRE, Y. 2000. CD8+cell antiviral factor activity is not restricted to human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)specific T cells and can block HIV replication after initiation of reverse transcription. *Journal of Virology*, 74, 4456-4464.
- LEITH, J. G., COPELAND, K. F. T., MCKAY, P. J., RICHARDS, C. D. & ROSENTHAL, K. L. 1997. CD8+ T-cell-mediated suppression of HIV/-1 long terminal repeat-driven gene expression is not modulated by the CC chemokines RANTES, macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1α and MIP-1β. *AIDS*, 11, 575-580.

- LESLIE, A. J., PFAFFEROTT, K. J., CHETTY, P., DRAENERT, R., ADDO, M. M., FEENEY, M., TANG, Y., HOLMES, E. C., ALLEN, T., PRADO, J. G., ALTFELD, M., BRANDER, C., DIXON, C., RAMDUTH, D., JEENA, P., THOMAS, S. A., ST. JOHN, A., ROACH, T. A., KUPFER, B., LUZZI, G., EDWARDS, A., TAYLOR, G., LYALL, H., TUDOR-WILLIAMS, G., NOVELLI, V., MARTINEZ-PICADO, J., KIEPIELA, P., WALKER, B. D. & GOULDER, P. J. R. 2004. HIV evolution: CTL escape mutation and reversion after transmission. *Nature Medicine*, 10, 282-289.
- LETH, S., SCHLEIMANN, M. H., NISSEN, S. K., HOJEN, J. F., OLESEN, R., GRAVERSEN, M. E., JORGENSEN, S., KJAER, A. S., DENTON, P. W., MORK, A., SOMMERFELT, M. A., KROGSGAARD, K., OSTERGAARD, L., RASMUSSEN, T. A., TOLSTRUP, M. & SOGAARD, O. S. 2016. Combined effect of Vacc-4x, recombinant human granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor vaccination, and romidepsin on the HIV-1 reservoir (REDUC): a single-arm, phase 1B/2A trial. *Lancet HIV*, 3, e463-72.
- LEUNG, V., GILLIS, J., RABOUD, J., COOPER, C., HOGG, R. S., LOUTFY, M. R., MACHOUF, N., MONTANER, J. S. G., ROURKE, S. B., TSOUKAS, C., KLEIN, M. B. & THE, C. C. 2013. Predictors of CD4:CD8 Ratio Normalization and Its Effect on Health Outcomes in the Era of Combination Antiretroviral Therapy. *PLOS ONE,* 8, e77665.
- LEVY, J. A. 1993. Pathogenesis of human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Microbiological Reviews*, 57, 183-289.
- LEVY, J. A. 2003. The search for the CD8+ cell anti-HIV factor (CAF). *Trends Immunol,* 24, 628-32.
- LEVY, J. A., MACKEWICZ, C. E. & BARKER, E. 1996. Controlling HIV pathogenesis: The role of the noncytotoxic anti-HIV response of CD8+ T cells. *Immunology Today*, 17, 217-224.
- LI, H., WANG, S., KONG, R., DING, W., LEE, F.-H., PARKER, Z., KIM, E., LEARN, G. H., HAHN, P., POLICICCHIO, B., BROCCA-COFANO, E., DELEAGE, C., HAO, X., CHUANG, G.-Y., GORMAN, J., GARDNER, M., LEWIS, M. G., HATZIIOANNOU, T., SANTRA, S., APETREI, C., PANDREA, I., ALAM, S. M., LIAO, H.-X., SHEN, X., TOMARAS, G. D., FARZAN, M., CHERTOVA, E., KEELE, B. F., ESTES, J. D., LIFSON, J. D., DOMS, R. W., MONTEFIORI, D. C., HAYNES, B. F., SODROSKI, J. G., KWONG, P. D., HAHN, B. H. & SHAW, G. M. 2016. Envelope residue 375 substitutions in simian–human immunodeficiency viruses enhance CD4 binding and replication in rhesus macaques. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 113, E3413-E3422.
- LI, Q., DUAN, L., ESTES, J. D., MA, Z.-M., ROURKE, T., WANG, Y., REILLY, C., CARLIS, J., MILLER, C. J. & HAASE, A. T. 2005. Peak SIV replication in resting memory CD4+ T cells depletes gut lamina propria CD4+ T cells. *Nature*, 434, 1148-1152.
- LIBERZON, A., SUBRAMANIAN, A., PINCHBACK, R., THORVALDSDOTTIR, H., TAMAYO, P. & MESIROV, J. P. 2011. Molecular signatures database (MSigDB) 3.0. *Bioinformatics*, 27, 1739-40.
- LICHTERFELD, M., KAUFMANN, D. E., YU, X. G., MUI, S. K., ADDO, M. M., JOHNSTON, M. N., COHEN, D., ROBBINS, G. K., PAE, E., ALTER, G., WURCEL, A., STONE,

D., ROSENBERG, E. S., WALKER, B. D. & ALTFELD, M. 2004a. Loss of HIV-1-specific CD8+ T cell proliferation after acute HIV-1 infection and restoration by vaccine-induced HIV-1-specific CD4 + T cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 200, 701-712.

- LICHTERFELD, M., KAUFMANN, D. E., YU, X. G., MUI, S. K., ADDO, M. M., JOHNSTON, M. N., COHEN, D., ROBBINS, G. K., PAE, E., ALTER, G., WURCEL, A., STONE, D., ROSENBERG, E. S., WALKER, B. D. & ALTFELD, M. 2004b. Loss of HIV-1– specific CD8&It;strong>&It;sup>+&It;/sup>&It;/strong> T Cell Proliferation after Acute HIV-1 Infection and Restoration by Vaccine-induced HIV-1–specific CD4&It;strong>&It;sup>+&It;/sup>&It;/strong> T Cells. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 200, 701.
- LIEBERMAN, J. 2004. Tracking the killers: How should we measure CD8 T cells in HIV infection? *AIDS*, 18, 1489-1493.
- LIM, S.-Y., OSUNA, C. E., HRABER, P. T., HESSELGESSER, J., GEROLD, J. M., BARNES, T. L., SANISETTY, S., SEAMAN, M. S., LEWIS, M. G., GELEZIUNAS, R., MILLER, M. D., CIHLAR, T., LEE, W. A., HILL, A. L. & WHITNEY, J. B. 2018. TLR7 agonists induce transient viremia and reduce the viral reservoir in SIV-infected rhesus macaques on antiretroviral therapy. *Science Translational Medicine*, 10.
- LIOVAT, A. S., JACQUELIN, B., PLOQUIN, M. J., BARRE-SINOUSSI, F. & MULLER-TRUTWIN, M. C. 2009. African non human primates infected by SIV - why don't they get sick? Lessons from studies on the early phase of non-pathogenic SIV infection. *Curr HIV Res*, 7, 39-50.
- LIU, B., ZOU, F., LU, L., CHEN, C., HE, D., ZHANG, X., TANG, X., LIU, C., LI, L. & ZHANG, H. 2016. Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells Guided by the Single-Chain Fv of a Broadly Neutralizing Antibody Specifically and Effectively Eradicate Virus Reactivated from Latency in CD4+ T Lymphocytes Isolated from HIV-1-Infected Individuals Receiving Suppressive Combined Antiretroviral Therapy. J Virol, 90, 9712-9724.
- LIU, L., ZHONG, Q., TIAN, T., DUBIN, K., ATHALE, S. K. & KUPPER, T. S. 2010. Epidermal injury and infection during poxvirus immunization is crucial for the generation of highly protective T cell-mediated immunity. *Nature Medicine*, 16, 224-227.
- LIU, R., PAXTON, W. A., CHOE, S., CERADINI, D., MARTIN, S. R., HORUK, R., MACDONALD, M. E., STUHLMANN, H., KOUP, R. A. & LANDAU, N. R. 1996. Homozygous defect in HIV-1 coreceptor accounts for resistance of some multiplyexposed individuals to HIV-1 infection. *Cell*, 86, 367-77.
- LIU, Z., CHEN, S., JIN, X., WANG, Q., YANG, K., LI, C., XIAO, Q., HOU, P., LIU, S., WU, S., HOU, W., XIONG, Y., KONG, C., ZHAO, X., WU, L., LI, C., SUN, G. & GUO, D. 2017. Genome editing of the HIV co-receptors CCR5 and CXCR4 by CRISPR-Cas9 protects CD4(+) T cells from HIV-1 infection. *Cell & bioscience*, 7, 47-47.
- LODOLCE, J., BURKETT, P., KOKA, R., BOONE, D., CHIEN, M., CHAN, F., MADONIA, M., CHAI, S. & MA, A. 2002. Interleukin-15 and the regulation of lymphoid homeostasis. *Molecular Immunology*, 39, 537-544.

- LODOLCE, J. P., BOONE, D. L., CHAI, S., SWAIN, R. E., DASSOPOULOS, T., TRETTIN, S. & MA, A. 1998. IL-15 Receptor Maintains Lymphoid Homeostasis by Supporting Lymphocyte Homing and Proliferation. *Immunity*, 9, 669-676.
- LONG, E. M., RAINWATER, S. M., LAVREYS, L., MANDALIYA, K. & OVERBAUGH, J. 2002. HIV type 1 variants transmitted to women in Kenya require the CCR5 coreceptor for entry, regardless of the genetic complexity of the infecting virus. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses*, 18, 567-76.
- LU, C. L., MURAKOWSKI, D. K., BOURNAZOS, S., SCHOOFS, T., SARKAR, D., HALPER-STROMBERG, A., HORWITZ, J. A., NOGUEIRA, L., GOLIJANIN, J., GAZUMYAN, A., RAVETCH, J. V., CASKEY, M., CHAKRABORTY, A. K. & NUSSENZWEIG, M. C. 2016. Enhanced clearance of HIV-1-infected cells by broadly neutralizing antibodies against HIV-1 in vivo. *Science*, 352, 1001-4.
- LUCIW, P. 1996. Human immunodeficiency viruses and their replication. *Fields Virology.* 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott-Raven.
- LUCIW, P. A., PRATT-LOWE, E., SHAW, K. E., LEVY, J. A. & CHENG-MAYER, C. 1995. Persistent infection of rhesus macaques with T-cell-line-tropic and macrophagetropic clones of simian/human immunodeficiency viruses (SHIV). *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 92, 7490-7494.
- MACKEWICZ, C. & LEVY, J. A. 1992. CD8+ Cell Anti-HIV Activity: Nonlytic Suppression of Virus Replication. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses*, 8, 1039-1050.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., BLACKBOURN, D. J. & LEVY, J. A. 1995. CD8+ T cells suppress human immunodeficiency virus replication by inhibiting viral transcription. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 92, 2308-2312.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., CRAIK, C. S. & LEVY, J. A. 2003a. The CD8+ cell noncytotoxic anti-HIV response can be blocked by protease inhibitors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100, 3433-3438.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., LIEBERMAN, J., FROELICH, C. & LEVY, J. A. 2000a. HIV virions and HIV infection in vitro are unaffected by human granzymes A and B. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses*, 16, 367-72.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., ORTEGA, H. & LEVY, J. A. 1994. Effect of Cytokines on HIV Replication in CD4+ Lymphocytes: Lack of Identity with the CD8+ Cell Antiviral Factor. *Cellular Immunology*, 153, 329-343.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., ORTEGA, H. W. & LEVY, J. A. 1991. CD8+ cell anti-HIV activity correlates with the clinical state of the infected individual. *J Clin Invest*, 87, 1462-6.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., PATTERSON, B. K., SANDRA A, L. & LEVY, J. A. 2000b. CD8+ cell noncytotoxic anti-human immunodeficiency virus response inhibits expression of viral RNA but not reverse transcription or provirus integration. *Journal of General Virology*, 81, 1261-1264.
- MACKEWICZ, C. E., WANG, B., METKAR, S., RICHEY, M., FROELICH, C. J. & LEVY, J. A. 2003b. Lack of the CD8+ cell anti-HIV factor in CD8+ cell granules. *Blood*, 102, 180-183.
- MADDON PJ FAU DALGLEISH, A. G., DALGLEISH AG FAU MCDOUGAL, J. S., MCDOUGAL JS FAU - CLAPHAM, P. R., CLAPHAM PR FAU - WEISS, R. A.,

WEISS RA FAU - AXEL, R. & AXEL, R. 1986. The T4 gene encodes the AIDS virus receptor and is expressed in the immune system and the brain.

- MADEC, Y., BOUFASSA, F., PORTER, K., MEYER, L. & COLLABORATION, C. 2005. Spontaneous control of viral load and CD4 cell count progression among HIV-1 seroconverters. *Aids*, 19, 2001-2007.
- MAHNKE, Y. D., BRODIE, T. M., SALLUSTO, F., ROEDERER, M. & LUGLI, E. 2013. The who's who of T-cell differentiation: human memory T-cell subsets. *Eur J Immunol*, 43, 2797-809.
- MAKEDONAS, G., HUTNICK, N., HANEY, D., AMICK, A. C., GARDNER, J., COSMA, G., HERSPERGER, A. R., DOLFI, D., WHERRY, E. J., FERRARI, G. & BETTS, M. R.
  2010. Perforin and IL-2 upregulation define qualitative differences among highly functional virus-specific human CD8+ T cells. *PLoS Pathogens*, 6.
- MALDARELLI, F., PALMER, S., KING, M. S., WIEGAND, A., POLIS, M. A., MICAN, J., KOVACS, J. A., DAVEY, R. T., ROCK-KRESS, D., DEWAR, R., LIU, S., METCALF, J. A., REHM, C., BRUN, S. C., HANNA, G. J., KEMPF, D. J., COFFIN, J. M. & MELLORS, J. W. 2007. ART suppresses plasma HIV-1 RNA to a stable set point predicted by pretherapy viremia. *PLoS Pathog*, 3, e46.
- MARGOLICK, J. B., DONNENBERG, A. D., MUNOZ, A., PARK, L. P., BAUER, K. D., GIORGI, J. V., FERBAS, J. & SAAH, A. J. 1993. Changes in T and non-T lymphocyte subsets following seroconversion to HIV-1: stable CD3+ and declining CD3- populations suggest regulatory responses linked to loss of CD4 lymphocytes. The Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 6, 153-61.
- MARTINS, M. A., TULLY, D. C., SHIN, Y. C., GONZALEZ-NIETO, L., WEISGRAU, K. L., BEAN, D. J., GADGIL, R., GUTMAN, M. J., DOMINGUES, A., MAXWELL, H. S., MAGNANI, D. M., RICCIARDI, M., PEDRENO-LOPEZ, N., BAILEY, V., CRUZ, M. A., LIMA, N. S., BONALDO, M. C., ALTMAN, J. D., RAKASZ, E., CAPUANO, S., 3RD, REIMANN, K. A., PIATAK, M., JR., LIFSON, J. D., DESROSIERS, R. C., ALLEN, T. M. & WATKINS, D. I. 2017. Rare Control of SIVmac239 Infection in a Vaccinated Rhesus Macaque. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses*.
- MATANO, T., SHIBATA, R., SIEMON, C., CONNORS, M., LANE, H. C. & MARTIN, M. A. 1998. Administration of an Anti-CD8 Monoclonal Antibody Interferes with the Clearance of Chimeric Simian/Human Immunodeficiency Virus during Primary Infections of Rhesus Macaques. *Journal of Virology*, 72, 164-169.
- MATTAPALLIL, J. J., DOUEK, D. C., HILL, B., NISHIMURA, Y., MARTIN, M. & ROEDERER, M. 2005. Massive infection and loss of memory CD4+ T cells in multiple tissues during acute SIV infection. *Nature*, 434, 1093-1097.
- MCCUNE, J. M. 2001. The dynamics of CD4+ T-cell depletion in HIV disease. *Nature*, 410, 974-979.
- MCDOUGAL, J. S., KENNEDY, M. S., SLIGH, J. M., CORT, S. P., MAWLE, A. & NICHOLSON, J. K. 1986. Binding of HTLV-III/LAV to T4&It;sup>+&It;/sup> T cells by a complex of the 110K viral protein and the T4 molecule. *Science*, 231, 382.

MCLANE, L. M., BANERJEE, P. P., COSMA, G. L., MAKEDONAS, G., WHERRY, E. J., ORANGE, J. S. & BETTS, M. R. 2013. Differential localization of T-bet and Eomes in CD8 T cell memory populations. *Journal of Immunology*, 190, 3207-3215.

- MCMICHAEL, A. J., BORROW, P., TOMARAS, G. D., GOONETILLEKE, N. & HAYNES, B. F. 2010. The immune response during acute HIV-1 infection: Clues for vaccine development. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 10, 11-23.
- MCMICHAEL, A. J. & PHILLIPS, R. E. 1997. Escape of human immunodeficiency virus from immune control. *Annual Review of Immunology.*
- MEHANDRU, S., POLES, M. A., TENNER-RACZ, K., HOROWITZ, A., HURLEY, A., HOGAN, C., BODEN, D., RACZ, P. & MARKOWITZ, M. 2004. Primary HIV-1 Infection Is Associated with Preferential Depletion of CD4(+) T Lymphocytes from Effector Sites in the Gastrointestinal Tract. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 200, 761-770.
- MEIER, A., ALTER, G., FRAHM, N., SIDHU, H., LI, B., BAGCHI, A., TEIGEN, N., STREECK, H., STELLBRINK, H.-J., HELLMAN, J., VAN LUNZEN, J. & ALTFELD, M. 2007. MyD88-Dependent Immune Activation Mediated by Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1-Encoded Toll-Like Receptor Ligands. *Journal of Virology*, 81, 8180-8191.
- MELLORS, J. W., RINALDO, C. R., JR., GUPTA, P., WHITE, R. M., TODD, J. A. & KINGSLEY, L. A. 1996. Prognosis in HIV-1 infection predicted by the quantity of virus in plasma. *Science*, 272, 1167-70.
- METZNER, K. J., JIN, X., LEE, F. V., GETTIE, A., BAUER, D. E., DI MASCIO, M., PERELSON, A. S., MARX, P. A., HO, D. D., KOSTRIKIS, L. G. & CONNOR, R. I. 2000a. Effects of in Vivo Cd8<sup&gt;+&lt;/sup&gt; T Cell Depletion on Virus Replication in Rhesus Macaques Immunized with a Live, Attenuated Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Vaccine. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 191, 1921-1932.
- METZNER, K. J., JIN, X., LEE, F. V., GETTIE, A., BAUER, D. E., DI MASCIO, M., PERELSON, A. S., MARX, P. A., HO, D. D., KOSTRIKIS, L. G. & CONNOR, R. I. 2000b. Effects of in Vivo Cd8<sup>+</sup> T Cell Depletion on Virus Replication in Rhesus Macaques Immunized with a Live, Attenuated Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Vaccine. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 191, 1921-1932.
- MICCI, L., MCGARY, C. S. & PAIARDINI, M. 2015. Animal models in HIV cure research. *Journal of Virus Eradication*, 1, 17-22.
- MIGUELES, S. A., LABORICO, A. C., SHUPERT, W. L., SABBAGHIAN, M. S., RABIN, R., HALLAHAN, C. W., BAARLE, D. V., KOSTENSE, S., MIEDEMA, F., MCLAUGHLIN, M., EHLER, L., METCALF, J., LIU, S. & CONNORS, M. 2002. HIV-specific CD8+ T cell proliferation is coupled to perforin expression and is maintained in nonprogressors. *Nat Immunol*, 3, 1061-1068.
- MIGUELES, S. A., OSBORNE, C. M., ROYCE, C., COMPTON, A. A., JOSHI, R. P., WEEKS, K. A., ROOD, J. E., BERKLEY, A. M., SACHA, J. B., COGLIANO-SHUTTA, N. A., LLOYD, M., ROBY, G., KWAN, R., MCLAUGHLIN, M., STALLINGS, S., REHM, C., O'SHEA, M. A., MICAN, J., PACKARD, B. Z., KOMORIYA, A., PALMER, S., WIEGAND, A. P., MALDARELLI, F., COFFIN, J. M.,

MELLORS, J. W., HALLAHAN, C. W., FOLLMAN, D. A. & CONNORS, M. 2008. Lytic granule loading of CD8+ T cells is required for HIV-infected cell elimination associated with immune control. *Immunity*, 29, 1009-21.

- MIGUELES, S. A., SABBAGHIAN, M. S., SHUPERT, W. L., BETTINOTTI, M. P., MARINCOLA, F. M., MARTINO, L., HALLAHAN, C. W., SELIG, S. M., SCHWARTZ, D., SULLIVAN, J. & CONNORS, M. 2000. HLA B\*5701 is highly associated with restriction of virus replication in a subgroup of HIV-infected long term nonprogressors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 97, 2709-2714.
- MIGUELES, S. A., TILTON, J. C. & CONNORS, M. 2004. Advances in understanding immunologic control of HIV infection. *Curr HIV/AIDS Rep*, 1, 12-17.
- MIGUELES, S. A., WEEKS, K. A., NOU, E., BERKLEY, A. M., ROOD, J. E., OSBORNE, C. M., HALLAHAN, C. W., COGLIANO-SHUTTA, N. A., METCALF, J. A., MCLAUGHLIN, M., KWAN, R., MICAN, J. M., DAVEY, R. T., JR. & CONNORS, M. 2009. Defective human immunodeficiency virus-specific CD8+ T-cell polyfunctionality, proliferation, and cytotoxicity are not restored by antiretroviral therapy. *J Virol*, 83, 11876-89.
- MIURA, T., BROCKMAN, M. A., BRUMME, C. J., BRUMME, Z. L., CARLSON, J. M., PEREYRA, F., TROCHA, A., ADDO, M. M., BLOCK, B. L., ROTHCHILD, A. C., BAKER, B. M., FLYNN, T., SCHNEIDEWIND, A., LI, B., WANG, Y. E., HECKERMAN, D., ALLEN, T. M. & WALKER, B. D. 2008. Genetic characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in elite controllers: Lack of gross genetic defects or common amino acid changes. *Journal of Virology*, 82, 8422-8430.
- MOLINA, J. M., SCADDEN, D. T., BYRN, R., DINARELLO, C. A. & GROOPMAN, J. E. 1989. Production of tumor necrosis factor alpha and interleukin 1 beta by monocytic cells infected with human immunodeficiency virus. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 84, 733-737.
- MUDD, J. C. & LEDERMAN, M. M. 2014. CD8 T cell persistence in treated HIV infection. *Current opinion in HIV and AIDS*, 9, 500-505.
- MUELLER, Y. M., DE ROSA, S. C., HUTTON, J. A., WITEK, J., ROEDERER, M., ALTMAN, J. D. & KATSIKIS, P. D. 2001. Increased CD95/Fas-induced apoptosis of HIV-specific CD8+ T cells. *Immunity*, 15, 871-882.
- MULDOON, L. L., ALVAREZ, J. I., BEGLEY, D. J., BOADO, R. J., DEL ZOPPO, G. J., DOOLITTLE, N. D., ENGELHARDT, B., HALLENBECK, J. M., LONSER, R. R., OHLFEST, J. R., PRAT, A., SCARPA, M., SMEYNE, R. J., DREWES, L. R. & NEUWELT, E. A. 2013. Immunologic privilege in the central nervous system and the blood-brain barrier. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism*, 33, 13-21.
- NEIL, S. J. D., ZANG, T. & BIENIASZ, P. D. 2008. Tetherin inhibits retrovirus release and is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpu. *Nature*, 451, 425-430.
- NEWS, N. 2014. "Mississippi baby" now has detectable HIV, researchers find. National Institutes of Health News.
- NIKOLOVA, M. H., MUHTAROVA, M. N., TASKOV, H. B., KOSTOV, K., VEZENKOV, L., MIHOVA, A., BOUMSELL, L. & BENSUSSAN, A. 2005. The CD160+ CD8high

cytotoxic T cell subset correlates with response to HAART in HIV-1+ patients. *Cellular Immunology*, 237, 96-105.

- NISHIMURA, Y., GAUTAM, R., CHUN, T.-W., SADJADPOUR, R., FOULDS, K. E., SHINGAI, M., KLEIN, F., GAZUMYAN, A., GOLIJANIN, J., DONALDSON, M., DONAU, O. K., PLISHKA, R. J., BUCKLER-WHITE, A., SEAMAN, M. S., LIFSON, J. D., KOUP, R. A., FAUCI, A. S., NUSSENZWEIG, M. C. & MARTIN, M. A. 2017. Early antibody therapy can induce long-lasting immunity to SHIV. *Nature*, 543, 559-563.
- NIXON, C. C., MAVIGNER, M., SILVESTRI, G. & GARCIA, J. V. 2017. In Vivo Models of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Persistence and Cure Strategies. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 215, S142-S151.
- O'CONNELL, K. A., BAILEY, J. R. & BLANKSON, J. N. 2009. Elucidating the elite: mechanisms of control in HIV-1 infection. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 30, 631-7.
- OKOYE, A. A., HANSEN, S. G., VAIDYA, M., FUKAZAWA, Y., PARK, H., DUELL, D. M., LUM, R., HUGHES, C. M., VENTURA, A. B., AINSLIE, E., FORD, J. C., MORROW, D., GILBRIDE, R. M., LEGASSE, A. W., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R., LI, Y., OSWALD, K., SHOEMAKER, R., FAST, R., BOSCHE, W. J., BORATE, B. R., EDLEFSEN, P. T., AXTHELM, M. K., PICKER, L. J. & LIFSON, J. D. 2018. Early antiretroviral therapy limits SIV reservoir establishment to delay or prevent posttreatment viral rebound. *Nat Med*, 24, 1430-1440.
- OKOYE, A. A. & PICKER, L. J. 2013. CD4(+) T-cell depletion in HIV infection: mechanisms of immunological failure. *Immunol Rev*, 254, 54-64.
- OKULICZ, J. F., MARCONI, V. C., LANDRUM, M. L., WEGNER, S., WEINTROB, A., GANESAN, A., HALE, B., CRUM-CIANFLONE, N., DELMAR, J., BARTHEL, V., QUINNAN, G., AGAN, B. K., DOLAN, M. J. & INFECTIOUS DISEASE CLINICAL RESEARCH PROGRAM, H. I. V. W. G. 2009. Clinical outcomes of elite controllers, viremic controllers, and long-term nonprogressors in the US Department of Defense HIV natural history study. *J Infect Dis*, 200, 1714-23.
- OVERBAUGH, J. & BANGHAM, C. R. M. 2001. Selection Forces and Constraints on Retroviral Sequence Variation. *Science*, 292, 1106.
- PAIARDINI, M. & MÜLLER-TRUTWIN, M. 2013. HIV-associated chronic immune activation. *Immunological Reviews*, 254, 78-101.
- PALEY, M. A., KROY, D. C., ODORIZZI, P. M., JOHNNIDIS, J. B., DOLFI, D. V., BARNETT, B. E., BIKOFF, E. K., ROBERTSON, E. J., LAUER, G. M., REINER, S. L. & WHERRY, E. J. 2012. Progenitor and terminal subsets of CD8+ T cells cooperate to contain chronic viral infection. *Science*, 338, 1220-5.
- PALMER, S., JOSEFSSON, L. & COFFIN, J. M. 2011. HIV reservoirs and the possibility of a cure for HIV infection. *J Intern Med*, 270, 550-60.
- PANTALEO, G., DEMAREST, J. F., SOUDEYNS, H., GRAZIOSI, C., DENIS, F.,
  ADELSBERGER, J. W., BORROW, P., SAAG, M. S., SHAW, G. M., SEKALYTT, R.
  P. & FAUCI, A. S. 1994. Major expansion of CD8+ T cells with a predominant Vβ usage during the primary immune response to HIV. *Nature*, 370, 463-467.
- PAPAGNO, L., SPINA, C. A., MARCHANT, A., SALIO, M., RUFER, N., LITTLE, S., DONG, T., CHESNEY, G., WATERS, A., EASTERBROOK, P., DUNBAR, P. R., SHEPHERD,

D., CERUNDOLO, V., EMERY, V., GRIFFITHS, P., CONLON, C., MCMICHAEL, A. J., RICHMAN, D. D., ROWLAND-JONES, S. L. & APPAY, V. 2004. Immune Activation and CD8(+) T-Cell Differentiation towards Senescence in HIV-1 Infection. *PLoS Biology*, 2, e20.

- PARK, C. O. & KUPPER, T. S. 2015. The emerging role of resident memory T cells in protective immunity and inflammatory disease. *Nature Medicine*, 21, 688-697.
- PEARCE, E. L., MULLEN, A. C., MARTINS, G. A., KRAWCZYK, C. M., HUTCHINS, A. S., ZEDIAK, V. P., BANICA, M., DICIOCCIO, C. B., GROSS, D. A., MAO, C. A., SHEN, H., CEREB, N., YANG, S. Y., LINDSTEN, T., ROSSANT, J., HUNTER, C. A. & REINER, S. L. 2003. Control of Effector CD8+ T Cell Function by the Transcription Factor Eomesodermin. *Science*, 302, 1041-1043.
- PEREIRA, L. E., SRINIVASAN, P. & SMITH, J. M. 2012. Simian-Human Immunodeficiency Viruses and Their Impact on Non-Human Primate Models for AIDS. *In:* METODIEV, K. (ed.) *Immunodeficiency*. Rijeka: InTech.
- PERELSON, A. S., ESSUNGER, P., CAO, Y., VESANEN, M., HURLEY, A., SAKSELA, K., MARKOWITZ, M. & HO, D. D. 1997. Decay characteristics of HIV-1-infected compartments during combination therapy. *Nature*, 387, 188-91.
- PERELSON, A. S., NEUMANN, A. U., MARKOWITZ, M., LEONARD, J. M. & HO, D. D. 1996. HIV-1 Dynamics in Vivo: Virion Clearance Rate, Infected Cell Life-Span, and Viral Generation Time. *Science*, 271, 1582.
- PERETZ, Y., HE, Z., SHI, Y., YASSINE-DIAB, B., GOULET, J. P., BORDI, R., FILALI-MOUHIM, A., LOUBERT, J. B., EL-FAR, M., DUPUY, F. P., BOULASSEL, M. R., TREMBLAY, C., ROUTY, J. P., BERNARD, N., BALDERAS, R., HADDAD, E. K. & SÉKALY, R. P. 2012. CD160 and PD-1 Co-Expression on HIV-Specific CD8 T Cells Defines a Subset with Advanced Dysfunction. *PLoS Pathogens*, 8.
- PEREYRA, F., HECKERMAN, D., CARLSON, J. M., KADIE, C., SOGHOIAN, D. Z., KAREL, D., GOLDENTHAL, A., DAVIS, O. B., DEZIEL, C. E., LIN, T., PENG, J., PIECHOCKA, A., CARRINGTON, M. & WALKER, B. D. 2014. HIV control is mediated in part by CD8+ T-cell targeting of specific epitopes. *Journal of Virology*, 88, 12937-12948.
- PERSAUD, D., GAY, H., ZIEMNIAK, C., CHEN, Y. H., PIATAK, M., CHUN, T.-W., STRAIN, M., RICHMAN, D. & LUZURIAGA, K. 2013. Absence of Detectable HIV-1 Viremia after Treatment Cessation in an Infant. *The New England journal of medicine*, 369, 1828-1835.
- PETERS, P. J., BORST, J., OORSCHOT, V., FUKUDA, M., KRAHENBUHL, O., TSCHOPP, J., SLOT, J. W. & GEUZE, H. J. 1991. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte granules are secretory lysosomes, containing both perforin and granzymes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 173, 1099-1109.
- PETROVAS, C., CASAZZA, J. P., BRENCHLEY, J. M., PRICE, D. A., GOSTICK, E., ADAMS, W. C., PRECOPIO, M. L., SCHACKER, T., ROEDERER, M., DOUEK, D. C. & KOUP, R. A. 2006. PD-1 is a regulator of virus-specific CD8+ T cell survival in HIV infection. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 203, 2281-2292.
- PETROVAS, C., YAMAMOTO, T., PRICE, D. A., RAO, S. S., KLAT, R. N., BRENCHLEY, J. M., DOUEK, D. C., GOSTICK, E., ANGERMANN, B. R., GROSSMAN, Z.,

MACALLAN, D. C., MEIER-SCHELLERSHEIM, M. & KOUPA, R. A. 2013. High production rates sustain in vivo levels of PD-1high simian immunodeficiency virus-specific CD8 t cells in the face of rapid clearance. *Journal of Virology*, 87, 9836-9844.

- PHILLIPS, R. E., ROWLAND-JONES, S., NIXON, D. F., GOTCH, F. M., EDWARDS, J. P., OGUNLESI, A. O., ELVIN, J. G., ROTHBARD, J. A., BANGHAM, C. R. M., RIZZA, C. R. & MCMICHAEL, A. J. 1991. Human immunodeficiency virus genetic variation that can escape cytotoxic T cell recognition. *Nature*, 354, 453-459.
- PIANTADOSI, A., CHOHAN, B., PANTELEEFF, D., BAETEN, J. M., MANDALIYA, K., NDINYA-ACHOLA, J. O. & OVERBAUGH, J. 2009. HIV-1 evolution in gag and env is highly correlated but exhibits different relationships with viral load and the immune response. *AIDS (London, England)*, 23, 579-587.
- PICKER, L. J., HAGEN, S. I., LUM, R., REED-INDERBITZIN, E. F., DALY, L. M., SYLWESTER, A. W., WALKER, J. M., SIESS, D. C., PIATAK, M., WANG, C., ALLISON, D. B., MAINO, V. C., LIFSON, J. D., KODAMA, T. & AXTHELM, M. K. 2004. Insufficient Production and Tissue Delivery of CD4(+)Memory T Cells in Rapidly Progressive Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Infection. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 200, 1299-1314.
- PITMAN, M. C., LAU, J. S. Y., MCMAHON, J. H. & LEWIN, S. R. 2018. Barriers and strategies to achieve a cure for HIV. *Lancet HIV*, 5, e317-e328.
- POMBO, C., WHERRY, E. J., GOSTICK, E., PRICE, D. A. & BETTS, M. R. 2015. Elevated Expression of CD160 and 2B4 Defines a Cytolytic HIV-Specific CD8+ T-Cell Population in Elite Controllers. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 212, 1376-1386.
- RACHINGER, A., NAVIS, M., VAN ASSEN, S., GROENEVELD, P. H. P. & SCHUITEMAKER, H. 2008. Recovery of viremic control after superinfection with pathogenic HIV type 1 in a long-term elite controller of HIV type 1 infection. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 47, e86-e89.
- RADEBE, M., GOUNDER, K., MOKGORO, M., NDHLOVU, Z. M., MNCUBE, Z., MKHIZE,
  L., VAN DER STOK, M., JAGGERNATH, M., WALKER, B. D. & NDUNG'U, T. 2015.
  Broad and persistent Gag-specific CD8<inf&gt;+&lt;/inf&gt; T-cell responses are associated with viral control but rarely drive viral escape during primary HIV-1 infection. *AIDS*, 29, 23-33.
- RAFFATELLU, M., SANTOS, R. L., VERHOEVEN, D. E., GEORGE, M. D., WILSON, R. P., WINTER, S. E., GODINEZ, I., SANKARAN, S., PAIXAO, T. A., GORDON, M. A., KOLLS, J. K., DANDEKAR, S. & BAUMLER, A. J. 2008. Simian immunodeficiency virus-induced mucosal interleukin-17 deficiency promotes Salmonella dissemination from the gut. *Nat Med*, 14, 421-428.
- RAHMAN, M. A., KINGSLEY, L., ATCHISON, R., BELLE, S., BREINIG, M., HO, M. & RINALDO, C. 1991. Reactivation of Epstein-Barr virus during early infection with human immunodeficiency virus. *Journal of clinical microbiology*, 29, 1215-1220.
- RASMUSSEN, T. A., TOLSTRUP, M., BRINKMANN, C. R., OLESEN, R., ERIKSTRUP, C., SOLOMON, A., WINCKELMANN, A., PALMER, S., DINARELLO, C., BUZON, M., LICHTERFELD, M., LEWIN, S. R., OSTERGAARD, L. & SOGAARD, O. S. 2014. Panobinostat, a histone deacetylase inhibitor, for latent-virus reactivation in HIV-

infected patients on suppressive antiretroviral therapy: a phase 1/2, single group, clinical trial. *Lancet HIV*, 1, e13-21.

- REED, L. J. & MUENCH, H. 1938. A SIMPLE METHOD OF ESTIMATING FIFTY PER CENT ENDPOINTS12. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 27, 493-497.
- REHR, M., CAHENZLI, J., HAAS, A., PRICE, D. A., GOSTICK, E., HUBER, M., KARRER, U. & OXENIUS, A. 2008. Emergence of polyfunctional CD8+ T cells after prolonged suppression of human immunodeficiency virus replication by antiretroviral therapy. *Journal of Virology*, 82, 3391-3404.
- RHODE, P. R., EGAN, J. O., XU, W., HONG, H., WEBB, G. M., CHEN, X., LIU, B., ZHU, X., WEN, J., YOU, L., KONG, L., EDWARDS, A. C., HAN, K., SHI, S., ALTER, S., SACHA, J. B., JENG, E. K., CAI, W. & WONG, H. C. 2016. Comparison of the Superagonist Complex, ALT-803, to IL15 as Cancer Immunotherapeutics in Animal Models. *Cancer Immunol Res*, 4, 49-60.
- ROBERTS, E. R., CARNATHAN, D. G., LI, H., SHAW, G. M., SILVESTRI, G. & BETTS, M. R. 2016. Collapse of Cytolytic Potential in SIV-Specific CD8+ T Cells Following Acute SIV Infection in Rhesus Macaques. *PLoS Pathogens*, 12, e1006135.
- ROBERTS, J. D., BEBENEK, K. & KUNKEL, T. A. 1988. The accuracy of reverse transcriptase from HIV-1. *Science*, 242, 1171-3.
- ROTGER, M., DALMAU, J., RAUCH, A., MCLAREN, P., BOSINGER, S. E., MARTINEZ, R., SANDLER, N. G., ROQUE, A., LIEBNER, J., BATTEGAY, M., BERNASCONI, E., DESCOMBES, P., ERKIZIA, I., FELLAY, J., HIRSCHEL, B., MIRÓ, J. M., PALOU, E., HOFFMANN, M., MASSANELLA, M., BLANCO, J., WOODS, M., GÜNTHARD, H. F., DE BAKKER, P., DOUEK, D. C., SILVESTRI, G., MARTINEZ-PICADO, J. & TELENTI, A. 2011. Comparative transcriptomics of extreme phenotypes of human HIV-1 infection and SIV infection in sooty mangabey and rhesus macaque. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 121, 2391-2400.
- RUBBERT, A., WEISSMAN, D., COMBADIERE, C., PETTRONE, K. A., DAUCHER, J. A., MURPHY, P. M. & FAUCI, A. S. 1997. Multifactorial nature of noncytolytic CD8+ T cell-mediated suppression of HIV replication: β-chemokine-dependent and independent effects. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses*, 13, 63-69.
- SACHSENBERG, N., PERELSON, A. S., YERLY, S., SCHOCKMEL, G. A., LEDUC, D., HIRSCHEL, B. & PERRIN, L. 1998. Turnover of CD4(+) and CD8(+) T Lymphocytes in HIV-1 Infection as Measured by Ki-67 Antigen. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 187, 1295-1303.
- SAEIDI, A., BUGGERT, M., CHE, K. F., KONG, Y. Y., VELU, V., LARSSON, M. & SHANKAR, E. M. 2015. Regulation of CD8+ T-cell cytotoxicity in HIV-1 infection. *Cell Immunol,* 298, 126-33.
- SAEZ-CIRION, A. 2007. HIV controllers exhibit potent CD8 T cell capacity to suppress HIV infection ex vivo and peculiar cytotoxic T lymphocyte activation phenotype. *PNAS*.
- SAEZ-CIRION, A. 2013. HIV controllers review. *Immunol Rev.*
- SAEZ-CIRION, A., BACCHUS, C., HOCQUELOUX, L., AVETTAND-FENOEL, V., GIRAULT, I., LECUROUX, C., POTARD, V., VERSMISSE, P., MELARD, A., PRAZUCK, T., DESCOURS, B., GUERGNON, J., VIARD, J. P., BOUFASSA, F., LAMBOTTE, O., GOUJARD, C., MEYER, L., COSTAGLIOLA, D., VENET, A., PANCINO, G.,

AUTRAN, B., ROUZIOUX, C. & GROUP, A. V. S. 2013. Post-treatment HIV-1 controllers with a long-term virological remission after the interruption of early initiated antiretroviral therapy ANRS VISCONTI Study. *PLoS Pathog*, 9, e1003211.

- SALGADO, M., RALLÓN, N. I., RODÉS, B., LÓPEZ, M., SORIANO, V. & BENITO, J. M. 2011. Long-term non-progressors display a greater number of Th17 cells than HIV-infected typical progressors. *Clinical Immunology*, 139, 110-114.
- SASIKALA-APPUKUTTAN, A. K., KIM, H. O., KINZEL, N. J., HONG, J. J., SMITH, A. J., WAGSTAFF, R., REILLY, C., PIATAK JR, M., LIFSON, J. D., REEVES, R. K., JOHNSON, R. P., HAASE, A. T. & SKINNER, P. J. 2013. Location and dynamics of the immunodominant CD8 T cell response to SIVΔnef immunization and SIVmac251 vaginal challenge. *PLoS ONE*, 8.
- SATHALIYAWALA, T., KUBOTA, M., YUDANIN, N., TURNER, D., CAMP, P., THOME, J. J.
  C., BICKHAM, K. L., LERNER, H., GOLDSTEIN, M., SYKES, M., KATO, T. &
  FARBER, D. L. 2013. Distribution and Compartmentalization of Human Circulating and Tissue-Resident Memory T Cell Subsets. *Immunity*, 38, 187-197.
- SAUCE, D., LARSEN, M., FASTENACKELS, S., PAUCHARD, M., AIT-MOHAND, H., SCHNEIDER, L., GUIHOT, A., BOUFASSA, F., ZAUNDERS, J., IGUERTSIRA, M., BAILEY, M., GOROCHOV, G., DUVIVIER, C., CARCELAIN, G., KELLEHER, A. D., SIMON, A., MEYER, L., COSTAGLIOLA, D., DEEKS, S. G., LAMBOTTE, O., AUTRAN, B., HUNT, P. W., KATLAMA, C. & APPAY, V. 2011. HIV disease progression despite suppression of viral replication is associated with exhaustion of lymphopoiesis. *Blood*, 117, 5142-51.
- SCARLATTI, G., TRESOLDI, E., BJORNDAL, A., FREDRIKSSON, R., COLOGNESI, C., KUI DENG, H., MALNATI, M. S., PLEBANI, A., SICCARDI, A. G., LITTMAN, D. R., MARIA FENYO, E. & LUSSO, P. 1997. In vivo evolution of HIV-1 co-receptor usage and sensitivity to chemokine-mediated suppression. *Nat Med*, 3, 1259-1265.
- SCHACKER, T., COLLIER, A. C., HUGHES, J., SHEA, T. & COREY, L. 1996. Clinical and epidemiologic features of primary HIV infection. *Ann Intern Med*, 125, 257-64.
- SCHEID, J. F., HORWITZ, J. A., BAR-ON, Y., KREIDER, E. F., LU, C. L., LORENZI, J. C., FELDMANN, A., BRAUNSCHWEIG, M., NOGUEIRA, L., OLIVEIRA, T., SHIMELIOVICH, I., PATEL, R., BURKE, L., COHEN, Y. Z., HADRIGAN, S., SETTLER, A., WITMER-PACK, M., WEST, A. P., JR., JUELG, B., KELER, T., HAWTHORNE, T., ZINGMAN, B., GULICK, R. M., PFEIFER, N., LEARN, G. H., SEAMAN, M. S., BJORKMAN, P. J., KLEIN, F., SCHLESINGER, S. J., WALKER, B. D., HAHN, B. H., NUSSENZWEIG, M. C. & CASKEY, M. 2016. HIV-1 antibody 3BNC117 suppresses viral rebound in humans during treatment interruption. *Nature*, 535, 556-60.
- SCHMITZ, J. E., KURODA, M. J., SANTRA, S., SASSEVILLE, V. G., SIMON, M. A., LIFTON, M. A., RACZ, P., TENNER-RACZ, K., DALESANDRO, M., SCALLON, B. J., GHRAYEB, J., FORMAN, M. A., MONTEFIORI, D. C., RIEBER, E. P., LETVIN, N. L. & REIMANN, K. A. 1999a. Control of viremia in simian immunodeficiency virus infection by CD8+ lymphocytes. *Science*, 283, 857-60.
- SCHMITZ, J. E., SIMON, M. A., KURODA, M. J., LIFTON, M. A., OLLERT, M. W., VOGEL, C.-W., RACZ, P., TENNER-RACZ, K., SCALLON, B. J., DALESANDRO, M.,

GHRAYEB, J., RIEBER, E. P., SASSEVILLE, V. G. & REIMANN, K. A. 1999b. A Nonhuman Primate Model for the Selective Elimination of CD8+ Lymphocytes Using a Mouse-Human Chimeric Monoclonal Antibody. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 154, 1923-1932.

- SCHOOFS, T., KLEIN, F., BRAUNSCHWEIG, M., KREIDER, E. F., FELDMANN, A., NOGUEIRA, L., OLIVEIRA, T., LORENZI, J. C., PARRISH, E. H., LEARN, G. H., WEST, A. P., JR., BJORKMAN, P. J., SCHLESINGER, S. J., SEAMAN, M. S., CZARTOSKI, J., MCELRATH, M. J., PFEIFER, N., HAHN, B. H., CASKEY, M. & NUSSENZWEIG, M. C. 2016. HIV-1 therapy with monoclonal antibody 3BNC117 elicits host immune responses against HIV-1. *Science*, 352, 997-1001.
- SCHUPPE, H. C. & MEINHARDT, A. 2005. Immune privilege and inflammation of the testis. *Chemical immunology and allergy*, 88, 1-14.
- SCHWARTZ, O., MARECHAL, V., GALL, S. L., LEMONNIER, F. & HEARD, J.-M. 1996. Endocytosis of major histocompatibility complex class I molecules is induced by the HIV-1 Nef protein. *Nat Med*, 2, 338-342.
- SEICH AL BASATENA, N. K., CHATZIMICHALIS, K., GRAW, F., FROST, S. D., REGOES, R. R. & ASQUITH, B. 2013. Can non-lytic CD8+ T cells drive HIV-1 escape? *PLoS Pathog*, 9, e1003656.
- SERRANO-VILLAR, S., MORENO, S., FUENTES-FERRER, M., SANCHEZ-MARCOS, C., AVILA, M., SAINZ, T., DE VILLAR, N. G. P., FERNANDEZ-CRUZ, A. & ESTRADA, V. 2014a. The CD4:CD8 ratio is associated with markers of age-associated disease in virally suppressed HIV-infected patients with immunological recovery. *Hiv Medicine*, 15, 40-49.
- SERRANO-VILLAR, S., SAINZ, T., LEE, S. A., HUNT, P. W., SINCLAIR, E., SHACKLETT, B. L., FERRE, A. L., HAYES, T. L., SOMSOUK, M., HSUE, P. Y., VAN NATTA, M. L., MEINERT, C. L., LEDERMAN, M. M., HATANO, H., JAIN, V., HUANG, Y., HECHT, F. M., MARTIN, J. N., MCCUNE, J. M., MORENO, S. & DEEKS, S. G. 2014b. HIV-Infected Individuals with Low CD4/CD8 Ratio despite Effective Antiretroviral Therapy Exhibit Altered T Cell Subsets, Heightened CD8+ T Cell Activation, and Increased Risk of Non-AIDS Morbidity and Mortality. *PLOS Pathogens*, 10, e1004078.
- SHANKAR, P., XU, Z. & LIEBERMAN, J. 1999. Viral-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes lyse human immunodeficiency virus-infected primary T lymphocytes by the granule exocytosis pathway. *Blood*, 94, 3084-3093.
- SHANKARAPPA, R., MARGOLICK, J. B., GANGE, S. J., RODRIGO, A. G., UPCHURCH,
  D., FARZADEGAN, H., GUPTA, P., RINALDO, C. R., LEARN, G. H., HE, X.,
  HUANG, X.-L. & MULLINS, J. I. 1999. Consistent Viral Evolutionary Changes
  Associated with the Progression of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1
  Infection. *Journal of Virology*, 73, 10489-10502.
- SHEEHY, A. M., GADDIS, N. C., CHOI, J. D. & MALIM, M. H. 2002. Isolation of a human gene that inhibits HIV-1 infection and is suppressed by the viral Vif protein. *Nature*, 418, 646-650.

- SIEG, S. F., BAZDAR, D. A. & LEDERMAN, M. M. 2008. S-phase entry leads to cell death in circulating T cells from HIV-infected persons. *Journal of leukocyte biology*, 83, 1382-1387.
- SIEG, S. F., RODRIGUEZ, B., ASAAD, R., JIANG, W., BAZDAR, D. A. & LEDERMAN, M. M. 2005. Peripheral S-phase T cells in HIV disease have a central memory phenotype and rarely have evidence of recent T cell receptor engagement. *Journal* of Infectious Diseases, 192, 62-70.
- SILICIANO, J. D., KAJDAS, J., FINZI, D., QUINN, T. C., CHADWICK, K., MARGOLICK, J. B., KOVACS, C., GANGE, S. J. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2003a. Long-term follow-up studies confirm the stability of the latent reservoir for HIV-1 in resting CD4+ T cells. *Nat Med*, 9, 727-728.
- SILICIANO, J. D., KAJDAS, J., FINZI, D., QUINN, T. C., CHADWICK, K., MARGOLICK, J. B., KOVACS, C., GANGE, S. J. & SILICIANO, R. F. 2003b. Long-term follow-up studies confirm the stability of the latent reservoir for HIV-1 in resting CD4+ T cells. *Nature Medicine*, 9, 727-728.
- SILVESTRI, G. 2013. Embracing the complexity of HIV immunology. *Immunological Reviews*, 254, 5-9.
- SILVESTRI, G., SODORA, D. L., KOUP, R. A., PAIARDINI, M., O'NEIL, S. P., MCCLURE, H. M., STAPRANS, S. I. & FEINBERG, M. B. 2003. Nonpathogenic SIV infection of sooty mangabeys is characterized by limited bystander immunopathology despite chronic high-level viremia. *Immunity*, 18, 441-452.
- SLOAN, D. D., LAM, C.-Y. K., IRRINKI, A., LIU, L., TSAI, A., PACE, C. S., KAUR, J., MURRY, J. P., BALAKRISHNAN, M., MOORE, P. A., JOHNSON, S., NORDSTROM, J. L., CIHLAR, T. & KOENIG, S. 2015. Targeting HIV Reservoir in Infected CD4 T Cells by Dual-Affinity Re-targeting Molecules (DARTs) that Bind HIV Envelope and Recruit Cytotoxic T Cells. *PLOS Pathogens*, 11, e1005233.
- SMITH, S. A., BURTON, S. L., KILEMBE, W., LAKHI, S., KARITA, E., PRICE, M., ALLEN, S., HUNTER, E. & DERDEYN, C. A. 2016a. Diversification in the HIV-1 Envelope Hyper-variable Domains V2, V4, and V5 and Higher Probability of Transmitted/Founder Envelope Glycosylation Favor the Development of Heterologous Neutralization Breadth. *PLoS Pathog*, 12, e1005989.
- SMITH, S. A., KILGORE, K. M., KASTURI, S. P., PULENDRAN, B., HUNTER, E., AMARA, R. R. & DERDEYN, C. A. 2016b. Signatures in Simian Immunodeficiency Virus SIVsmE660 Envelope gp120 Are Associated with Mucosal Transmission but Not Vaccination Breakthrough in Rhesus Macaques. J Virol, 90, 1880-7.
- SNELLER, M. C., JUSTEMENT, J. S., GITTENS, K. R., PETRONE, M. E., CLARRIDGE, K.
  E., PROSCHAN, M. A., KWAN, R., SHI, V., BLAZKOVA, J., REFSLAND, E. W.,
  MORRIS, D. E., COHEN, K. W., MCELRATH, M. J., XU, R., EGAN, M. A.,
  ELDRIDGE, J. H., BENKO, E., KOVACS, C., MOIR, S., CHUN, T. W. & FAUCI, A. S.
  2017. A randomized controlled safety/efficacy trial of therapeutic vaccination in HIVinfected individuals who initiated antiretroviral therapy early in infection. *Sci Transl Med*, 9.
- SODORA, D. L. & SILVESTRI, G. 2008. Immune activation and AIDS pathogenesis. *Aids*, 22, 439-46.

- SPITS, H. B., MUDRIKOVA, T., SCHELLENS, I. M. M., WENSING, A. M. J., PRINS, J. M., FEUTH, T., SPIERINGS, E., NIJHUIS, M., VAN BAARLE, D. & BORGHANS, J. A. M. 2016. The presence of protective cytotoxic T lymphocytes does not correlate with shorter lifespans of productively infected cells in HIV-1 infection. *AIDS*, 30, 9-17.
- SPIVAK, A. M., ANDRADE, A., EISELE, E., HOH, R., BACCHETTI, P., BUMPUS, N. N., EMAD, F., BUCKHEIT, I. I. I. R., MCCANCE-KATZ, E. F., LAI, J., KENNEDY, M., CHANDER, G., SILICIANO, R. F., SILICIANO, J. D. & DEEKS, S. G. 2014. A Pilot Study Assessing the Safety and Latency-Reversing Activity of Disulfiram in HIV-1– Infected Adults on Antiretroviral Therapy. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 58, 883-890.
- STASZEWSKI, S., MILLER, V., REHMET, S., STARK, T., DE CREE, J., DE BRABANDER,
  M., PEETERS, M., ANDRIES, K., MOEREMANS, M., DE RAEYMAEKER, M.,
  PEARCE, G., VAN DEN BROECK, R., VERBIEST, W. & STOFFELS, P. 1996.
  Virological and immunological analysis of a triple combination pilot study with
  loviride, lamivudine and zidovudine in HIV-1-infected patients. *Aids*, 10, F1-7.
- STEINERT, E. M., SCHENKEL, J. M., FRASER, K. A., BEURA, L. K., MANLOVE, L. S., IGYÁRTÓ, B. Z., SOUTHERN, P. J. & MASOPUST, D. 2015. Quantifying memory CD8 T cells reveals regionalization of immunosurveillance. *Cell*, 161, 737-749.
- STEVENSON, M., STANWICK, T. L., DEMPSEY, M. P. & LAMONICA, C. A. 1990. HIV-1 replication is controlled at the level of T cell activation and proviral integration. *The EMBO Journal*, 9, 1551-1560.
- STREECK, H., BRUMME, Z. L., ANASTARIO, M., COHEN, K. W., JOLIN, J. S., MEIER, A., BRUMME, C. J., ROSENBERG, E. S., ALTER, G., ALLEN, T. M., WALKER, B. D. & ALTFELD, M. 2008. Antigen load and viral sequence diversification determine the functional profile of HIV-1-specific CD8+ T cells. *PLoS Medicine*, 5, 0790-0803.
- SUBRAMANIAN, A., TAMAYO, P., MOOTHA, V. K., MUKHERJEE, S., EBERT, B. L.,
  GILLETTE, M. A., PAULOVICH, A., POMEROY, S. L., GOLUB, T. R., LANDER, E.
  S. & MESIROV, J. P. 2005. Gene set enrichment analysis: a knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 15545-50.
- SULLIVAN, B. M., JUEDES, A., SZABO, S. J., VON HERRATH, M. & GLIMCHER, L. H. 2003. Antigen-driven effector CD8 T cell function regulated by T-bet. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100, 15818-15823.
- SØGAARD, O. S., GRAVERSEN, M. E., LETH, S., OLESEN, R., BRINKMANN, C. R., NISSEN, S. K., KJAER, A. S., SCHLEIMANN, M. H., DENTON, P. W., HEY-CUNNINGHAM, W. J., KOELSCH, K. K., PANTALEO, G., KROGSGAARD, K., SOMMERFELT, M., FROMENTIN, R., CHOMONT, N., RASMUSSEN, T. A., ØSTERGAARD, L. & TOLSTRUP, M. 2015. The Depsipeptide Romidepsin Reverses HIV-1 Latency In Vivo. *PLOS Pathogens*, 11, e1005142.
- TAAFFE, J., CHAHROUDI, A., ENGRAM, J., SUMPTER, B., MEEKER, T., RATCLIFFE, S., PAIARDINI, M., ELSE, J. & SILVESTRI, G. 2010. A Five-Year Longitudinal Analysis of Sooty Mangabeys Naturally Infected with Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Reveals a Slow but Progressive Decline in CD4+ T-Cell Count Whose Magnitude Is Not Predicted by Viral Load or Immune Activation. *Journal of Virology*, 84, 5476-5484.

- TAKATA, H., BURANAPRADITKUN, S., KESSING, C., FLETCHER, J. L., MUIR, R., TARDIF, V., CARTWRIGHT, P., VANDERGEETEN, C., BAKEMAN, W., NICHOLS, C. N., PINYAKORN, S., HANSASUTA, P., KROON, E., CHALERMCHAI, T., O'CONNELL, R., KIM, J., PHANUPHAK, N., ROBB, M. L., MICHAEL, N. L., CHOMONT, N., HADDAD, E. K., ANANWORANICH, J., TRAUTMANN, L., RV254/SEARCH & THE, R. V. S. S. G. 2017. Delayed differentiation of potent effector CD8+ T cells reducing viremia and reservoir seeding in acute HIV infection. *Sci Transl Med*, 9.
- TEDLA, N., DWYER, J., TRUSKETT, P., TAUB, D., WAKEFIELD, D. & LLOYD, A. 1999. Phenotypic and functional characterization of lymphocytes derived from normal and HIV-1-infected human lymph nodes. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology*, 117, 92-99.
- TEIJARO, J. R., TURNER, D., PHAM, Q., WHERRY, E. J., LEFRANÇOIS, L. & FARBER, D. L. 2011. Cutting edge: Tissue-retentive lung memory CD4 T cells mediate optimal protection to respiratory virus infection. *Journal of Immunology*, 187, 5510-5514.
- THAN, S., KHARBANDA, M., CHITNIS, V., BAKSHI, S., GREGERSEN, P. K. & PAHWA, S. 1999. Clonal Dominance Patterns of CD8 T Cells in Relation to Disease Progression in HIV-Infected Children. *The Journal of Immunology*, 162, 3680.
- THE INTERNATIONAL, H. I. V. C. S., WRITING, T., PEREYRA, F., JIA, X., MCLAREN, P. J., TELENTI, A., DE BAKKER, P. I. W., WALKER, B. D., ANALYSIS, T., JIA, X., MCLAREN, P. J., RIPKE, S., BRUMME, C. J., PULIT, S. L., TELENTI, A., CARRINGTON, M., KADIE, C. M., CARLSON, J. M., HECKERMAN, D., DE BAKKER, P. I. W., STUDY, D., PEREYRA, F., DE BAKKER, P. I. W., GRAHAM, R. R., PLENGE, R. M., DEEKS, S. G., WALKER, B. D., SNP GENOTYPING, H. L. A. T., SAMPLE, M., GIANNINY, L., CRAWFORD, G., SULLIVAN, J., GONZALEZ, E., DAVIES, L., CAMARGO, A., MOORE, J. M., BEATTIE, N., GUPTA, S., CRENSHAW, A., BURTT, N. P., GUIDUCCI, C., GUPTA, N., CARRINGTON, M., GAO, X., QI, Y., YUKI, Y., RECRUITMENT, H. I. V. C., SAMPLE, M., PEREYRA, F., PIECHOCKA-TROCHA, A., CUTRELL, E., ROSENBERG, R., MOSS, K. L., LEMAY, P., O'LEARY, J., SCHAEFER, T., VERMA, P., TOTH, I., BLOCK, B., BAKER, B., ROTHCHILD, A., LIAN, J., PROUDFOOT, J., ALVINO, D. M. L., VINE, S., ADDO, M. M., ALLEN, T. M., ALTFELD, M., HENN, M. R., LE GALL, S., STREECK, H., WALKER, B. D., GROUP, A. C. T., HAAS, D. W., KURITZKES, D. R., ROBBINS, G. K., SHAFER, R. W., GULICK, R. M., SHIKUMA, C. M., HAUBRICH, R., RIDDLER, S., SAX, P. E., DAAR, E. S., RIBAUDO, H. J., TEAM, H. I. V. C. R., AGAN, B., AGARWAL, S., AHERN, R. L., ALLEN, B. L., ALTIDOR, S., ALTSCHULER, E. L., AMBARDAR, S., ANASTOS, K., ANDERSON, B., ANDERSON, V., ANDRADY, U., ANTONISKIS, D., BANGSBERG, D., BARBARO, D., BARRIE, W., et al. 2010. The Major Genetic Determinants of HIV-1 Control Affect HLA Class I Peptide Presentation. Science (New York, N.Y.), 330, 1551-1557.
- THOMPSON, K. A., CHERRY, C. L., BELL, J. E. & MCLEAN, C. A. 2011. Brain Cell Reservoirs of Latent Virus in Presymptomatic HIV-Infected Individuals. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 179, 1623-1629.

TINDALL, B. & COOPER, D. A. 1991. Primary HIV infection: host responses and intervention strategies. *AIDS*, 5.

TJERNLUND, A. 2010. In situ detection of Gag-specific CD8+ cells in the GI tract of SIV infected Rhesus macaques. *Retrovirology*, 7, 1-14.

TOMARAS, G. D., LACEY, S. F., MCDANAL, C. B., FERRARI, G., WEINHOLD, K. J. & GREENBERG, M. L. 2000. CD8+ T cell-mediated suppressive activity inhibits HIV-1 after virus entry with kinetics indicating effects on virus gene expression. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 97, 3503-3508.

TRAMBAS, C. M. & GRIFFITHS, G. M. 2003. Delivering the kiss of death. *Nature Immunology*, 4, 399-403.

TRAUTMANN, L., JANBAZIAN, L., CHOMONT, N., SAID, E. A., GIMMIG, S., BESSETTE, B., BOULASSEL, M. R., DELWART, E., SEPULVEDA, H., BALDERAS, R. S., ROUTY, J. P., HADDAD, E. K. & SEKALY, R. P. 2006. Upregulation of PD-1 expression on HIV-specific CD8+ T cells leads to reversible immune dysfunction. *Nat Med*, 12, 1198-202.

TSUBOTA, H., LORD, C. I., WATKINS, D. I., MORIMOTO, C. & LETVIN, N. L. 1989. A cytotoxic T lymphocyte inhibits acquired immunodeficiency syndrome virus replication in peripheral blood lymphocytes. *J Exp Med*, 169, 1421-34.

 UNAIDS 2015. How AIDS Changed Everything: MDG 6: 15 Years, 15 Lessons of Hope from the AIDS Response., Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS).
 UNAIDS 2017. UNAIDS Data 2017. Joint United Nations; Program on HIV/AIDS.

UNAIDS 2017. ONAIDS Data 2017. Joint Onned Nations, Frogram of UNAIDS 2018. Global HIV & AIDS statistics - 2018 fact sheet.

VABRET, N., BAILLY-BECHET, M., NAJBURG, V., MÜLLER-TRUTWIN, M., VERRIER, B. & TANGY, F. 2012. The Biased Nucleotide Composition of HIV-1 Triggers Type I Interferon Response and Correlates with Subtype D Increased Pathogenicity. *PLOS ONE*, 7, e33502.

VAN AALDEREN, M. C., REMMERSWAAL, E. B., VERSTEGEN, N. J., HOMBRINK, P., TEN BRINKE, A., PIRCHER, H., KOOTSTRA, N. A., TEN BERGE, I. J. & VAN LIER, R. A. 2015. Infection history determines the differentiation state of human CD8+ T cells. *J Virol*, 89, 5110-23.

VANDERFORD, T. H., BLECKWEHL, C., ENGRAM, J. C., DUNHAM, R. M., KLATT, N. R., FEINBERG, M. B., GARBER, D. A., BETTS, M. R. & SILVESTRI, G. 2011. Viral CTL escape mutants are generated in lymph nodes and subsequently become fixed in plasma and rectal mucosa during acute SIV infection of macaques. *PLoS Pathog*, 7, e1002048.

VANDERGEETEN, C., FROMENTIN, R., MERLINI, E., LAWANI, M. B., DAFONSECA, S., BAKEMAN, W., MCNULTY, A., RAMGOPAL, M., MICHAEL, N., KIM, J. H., ANANWORANICH, J. & CHOMONT, N. 2014. Cross-clade ultrasensitive PCRbased assays to measure HIV persistence in large-cohort studies. *J Virol,* 88, 12385-96.

VEAZEY, R. S., DEMARIA, M., CHALIFOUX, L. V., SHVETZ, D. E., PAULEY, D. R., KNIGHT, H. L., ROSENZWEIG, M., JOHNSON, R. P., DESROSIERS, R. C. & LACKNER, A. A. 1998. Gastrointestinal Tract as a Major Site of CD4<sup>+</sup> T Cell Depletion and Viral Replication in SIV Infection. *Science*, 280, 427-431.

- VELLA, C. & DANIELS, R. S. 2003. CD8+ T-cell-mediated non-cytolytic suppression of human immuno-deficiency viruses. *Curr Drug Targets Infect Disord*, 3, 97-113.
- VINUESA, C. & CYSTER, J. 2011. How T cells earn the follicular rite of passage. *Immunity*, 35, 671-680.
- VOGT, V. M. 1997. Retroviral Virions and Genomes. *In:* COFFIN, J. M., HUGHES, S. H. & VARMUS, H. E. (eds.) *Retroviruses.* Cold Spring Harbor (NY): Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press
- Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- VON STOCKENSTROM, S., ODEVALL, L., LEE, E., SINCLAIR, E., BACCHETTI, P., KILLIAN, M., EPLING, L., SHAO, W., HOH, R., HO, T., FARIA, N. R., LEMEY, P., ALBERT, J., HUNT, P., LOEB, L., PILCHER, C., POOLE, L., HATANO, H., SOMSOUK, M., DOUEK, D., BORITZ, E., DEEKS, S. G., HECHT, F. M. & PALMER, S. 2015. Longitudinal Genetic Characterization Reveals That Cell Proliferation Maintains a Persistent HIV Type 1 DNA Pool during Effective HIV Therapy. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 212, 596-607.
- VOSKOBOINIK, I., SMYTH, M. J. & TRAPANI, J. A. 2006. Perforin-mediated target-cell death and immune homeostasis. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 6, 940-952.
- WALKER, B. D. & YU, X. G. 2013. Unravelling the mechanisms of durable control of HIV-1. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 13, 487-98.
- WALKER, C. M., ERICKSON, A. L., HSUEH, F. C. & LEVY, J. A. 1991a. Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus replication in acutely infected CD4+ cells by CD8+ cells involves a noncytotoxic mechanism. *Journal of Virology*, 65, 5921-5927.
- WALKER, C. M. & LEVY, J. A. 1989. A diffusible lymphokine produced by CD8+ T lymphocytes suppresses HIV replication. *Immunology*, 66, 628-630.
- WALKER, C. M., MOODY, D. J., STITES, D. P. & LEVY, J. A. 1986. CD8+ lymphocytes can control HIV infection in vitro by suppressing virus replication. *Science*, 234, 1563.
- WALKER, C. M., MOODY, D. J., STITES, D. P. & LEVY, J. A. 1989. CD8+ T lymphocyte control of HIV replication in cultured CD4+ cells varies among infected individuals. *Cell Immunol*, 119, 470-5.
- WALKER, C. M., THOMSON-HONNEBIER, G. A., HSUEH, F. C., ERICKSON, A. L., PAN, L. Z. & LEVY, J. A. 1991b. CD8+ T cells from HIV-1-infected individuals inhibit acute infection by human and primate immunodeficiency viruses. *Cell Immunol*, 137, 420-8.
- WEBB, G. M., LI, S., MWAKALUNDWA, G., FOLKVORD, J. M., GREENE, J. M., REED, J. S., STANTON, J. J., LEGASSE, A. W., HOBBS, T., MARTIN, L. D., PARK, B. S., WHITNEY, J. B., JENG, E. K., WONG, H. C., NIXON, D. F., JONES, R. B., CONNICK, E., SKINNER, P. J. & SACHA, J. B. 2018. The human IL-15 superagonist ALT-803 directs SIV-specific CD8(+) T cells into B-cell follicles. *Blood Adv*, 2, 76-84.
- WEI, X., DECKER, J. M., WANG, S., HUI, H., KAPPES, J. C., WU, X., SALAZAR-GONZALEZ, J. F., SALAZAR, M. G., KILBY, J. M., SAAG, M. S., KOMAROVA, N. L., NOWAK, M. A., HAHN, B. H., KWONG, P. D. & SHAW, G. M. 2003. Antibody neutralization and escape by HIV-1. *Nature*, 422, 307-312.

- WEISS, L., ROUX, A., GARCIA, S., DEMOUCHY, C., HAEFFNER-CAVAILLON, N., KAZATCHKINE, M. D. & GOUGEON, M. L. 1998. Persistent expansion, in a human immunodeficiency virus-infected person, of V beta-restricted CD4(+)CD8(+) T lymphocytes that express cytotoxicity-associated molecules and are committed to produce interferon-gamma and tumor necrosis factor-alpha. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 178, 1158-1162.
- WEST, A. P., SCHARF, L., SCHEID, J. F., KLEIN, F., BJORKMAN, P. J. & NUSSENZWEIG, M. C. 2014. Structural Insights on the Role of Antibodies in HIV-1 Vaccine and Therapy. *Cell*, 156, 633-648.
- WHITNEY, J. B., HILL, A. L., SANISETTY, S., PENALOZA-MACMASTER, P., LIU, J., SHETTY, M., PARENTEAU, L., CABRAL, C., SHIELDS, J., BLACKMORE, S., SMITH, J. Y., BRINKMAN, A. L., PETER, L. E., MATHEW, S. I., SMITH, K. M., BORDUCCHI, E. N., ROSENBLOOM, D. I., LEWIS, M. G., HATTERSLEY, J., LI, B., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R., ROBB, M. L., KIM, J. H., MICHAEL, N. L. & BAROUCH, D. H. 2014a. Rapid seeding of the viral reservoir prior to SIV viraemia in rhesus monkeys. *Nature*, 512, 74-7.
- WHITNEY, J. B., HILL, A. L., SANISETTY, S., PENALOZA-MACMASTER, P., LIU, J., SHETTY, M., PARENTEAU, L., CABRAL, C., SHIELDS, J., BLACKMORE, S., SMITH, J. Y., BRINKMAN, A. L., PETER, L. E., MATHEW, S. I., SMITH, K. M., BORDUCCHI, E. N., ROSENBLOOM, D. I. S., LEWIS, M. G., HATTERSLEY, J., LI, B., HESSELGESSER, J., GELEZIUNAS, R., ROBB, M. L., KIM, J. H., MICHAEL, N. L. & BAROUCH, D. H. 2014b. Rapid seeding of the viral reservoir prior to SIV viraemia in rhesus monkeys. *Nature*, 512, 74-77.
- WILEN, C. B., TILTON, J. C. & DOMS, R. W. 2012. HIV: Cell Binding and Entry. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine*, 2, a006866.
- WIVIOTT, L. D., WALKER, C. M. & LEVY, J. A. 1990. CD8+ lymphocytes suppress HIV production by autologous CD4+ cells without eliminating the infected cells from culture. *Cellular Immunology*, 128, 628-634.
- WOELK, C. H., OTTONES, F., PLOTKIN, C. R., DU, P. Y., ROYER, C. D., ROUGHT, S. E., LOZACH, J., SASIK, R., KORNBLUTH, R. S., RICHMAN, D. D. & CORBEIL, J.
  2004. Interferon gene expression following HIV type 1 infection of monocytederived macrophages. *Aids Research and Human Retroviruses*, 20, 1210-1222.
- WONG, J. K., HEZAREH, M., GUNTHARD, H. F., HAVLIR, D. V., IGNACIO, C. C., SPINA, C. A. & RICHMAN, D. D. 1997. Recovery of replication-competent HIV despite prolonged suppression of plasma viremia. *Science*, 278, 1291-5.
- WONG, J. K., STRAIN, M. C., PORRATA, R., REAY, E., SANKARAN-WALTERS, S., IGNACIO, C. C., RUSSELL, T., PILLAI, S. K., LOONEY, D. J. & DANDEKAR, S. 2010. In vivo CD8+ T-cell suppression of siv viremia is not mediated by CTL clearance of productively infected cells. *PLoS Pathog*, 6, e1000748.
- WU, L. & KEWALRAMANI, V. N. 2006. Dendritic-cell interactions with HIV: infection and viral dissemination. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 6, 859-868.
- WYKES, M. N. & LEWIN, S. R. 2018. Immune checkpoint blockade in infectious diseases. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 18, 91-104.

WYSOCKI, L. J. & SATO, V. L. 1978. "Panning" for lymphocytes: a method for cell selection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 75, 2844-2848.

- XU, L., PEGU, A., RAO, E., DORIA-ROSE, N., BENINGA, J., MCKEE, K., LORD, D. M., WEI, R. R., DENG, G., LOUDER, M., SCHMIDT, S. D., MANKOFF, Z., WU, L., ASOKAN, M., BEIL, C., LANGE, C., LEUSCHNER, W. D., KRUIP, J., SENDAK, R., KWON, Y. D., ZHOU, T., CHEN, X., BAILER, R. T., WANG, K., CHOE, M., TARTAGLIA, L. J., BAROUCH, D. H., O'DELL, S., TODD, J. P., BURTON, D. R., ROEDERER, M., CONNORS, M., KOUP, R. A., KWONG, P. D., YANG, Z. Y., MASCOLA, J. R. & NABEL, G. J. 2017. Trispecific broadly neutralizing HIV antibodies mediate potent SHIV protection in macaques. *Science*, 358, 85-90.
- XU, L., WANG, J., LIU, Y., XIE, L., SU, B., MOU, D., WANG, L., LIU, T., WANG, X., ZHANG, B., ZHAO, L., HU, L., NING, H., ZHANG, Y., DENG, K., LIU, L., LU, X., ZHANG, T., XU, J., LI, C., WU, H., DENG, H. & CHEN, H. 2019. CRISPR-Edited Stem Cells in a Patient with HIV and Acute Lymphocytic Leukemia. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 381, 1240-1247.
- XU, W., JONES, M., LIU, B., ZHU, X., JOHNSON, C. B., EDWARDS, A. C., KONG, L., JENG, E. K., HAN, K., MARCUS, W. D., RUBINSTEIN, M. P., RHODE, P. R. & WONG, H. C. 2013. Efficacy and mechanism-of-action of a novel superagonist interleukin-15: interleukin-15 receptor alphaSu/Fc fusion complex in syngeneic murine models of multiple myeloma. *Cancer Res*, 73, 3075-86.
- YOUNGBLOOD, B., NOTO, A., PORICHIS, F., AKONDY, R. S., NDHLOVU, Z. M., AUSTIN, J. W., BORDI, R., PROCOPIO, F. A., MIURA, T., ALLEN, T. M., SIDNEY, J., SETTE, A., WALKER, B. D., AHMED, R., BOSS, J. M., SEKALY, R. P. & KAUFMANN, D. E. 2013. Cutting edge: Prolonged exposure to HIV reinforces a poised epigenetic program for PD-1 expression in virus-specific CD8 T cells. *Journal of Immunology*, 191, 540-544.
- ZACK, J. A., ARRIGO, S. J., WEITSMAN, S. R., GO, A. S., HAISLIP, A. & CHEN, I. S. Y. 1990. Hiv-1 Entry into Quiescent Primary Lymphocytes - Molecular Analysis Reveals a Labile, Latent Viral Structure. *Cell*, 61, 213-222.
- ZIMMERLI, S. C., HARARI, A., CELLERAI, C., VALLELIAN, F., BART, P. A. & PANTALEO, G. 2005. HIV-1-specific IFN-γ/IL-2-secreting CD8 T cells support CD4-independent proliferation of HIV-1-specific CD8 T cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 102, 7239-7244.
- [INTERNET], G. H. S. S. O. H.-T. E. H. 2016. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization.